# AGRO PRODUCTIVIDAD

Year-long evaluation of total soluble proteins in the trunk of two

> species from northeastern Mexico

> > pág. 49

Colegio de Postgraduados

SSN: 2594-02

umen 10 • Numero 12 • diciembre, 2023	(supremento)
and quality of meat from hair sheep grazing on Tanzai supplemented with different j	ia grass and orotein levels 3
of <i>Spodoptera frugiperda</i> J. E. Smith and <i>Schistocerca piceif</i>	rons piceifrons
Walker using entomopath	ogenic fungi 13
nd chemical composition of plant species consumed by	goats under 25
conditions in three microregions of the Comarca Lagur	hera, Mexico
inoculation and its effect on the productive parameter	s of sorghum 35
ndromed <sup>®</sup> and OviXcell <sup>®</sup> diluents in the processing of	sheep semen
with the add	tion of HTF 41
roductive and productive behavior of hair sheep under	an intensive
produ	ction system 55
y más artícul	os de interés

# Contenido

3	Production and quality of meat from hair sheep grazing on Tanzania grass and supplemented with different protein levels
13	Biological control of <i>Spodoptera frugiperda</i> J. E. Smith and <i>Schistocerca piceifrons piceifrons</i> Walker using entomopathogenic fungi
25	Selection and chemical composition of plant species consumed by goats under drought conditions in three microregions of the Comarca Lagunera, Mexico
35	Rhizobacteria inoculation and its effect on the productive parameters of sorghum
41	Use of Andromed <sup>®</sup> and OviXcell <sup>®</sup> diluents in the processing of sheep semen with the addition of HTF
49	Year-long evaluation of total soluble proteins in the trunk of two pine species from northeastern Mexico
55	Reproductive and productive behavior of hair sheep under an intensive production system
63	Effect of cryopreservation of <i>in vitro</i> produced embryos on pregnancy rate of cows transferred at fixed time in the dry tropics
75	Forage and vegetal characterization of three native mexican grasses in Tulancingo de Bravo, Hidalgo
81	Chemical treatments in maize seeds to improve germination in acidic soils
89	Productive behavior of rabbits fed with Leucaena leucocephala (Lam.) de Wit, foliage in the fattening phase
95	Dry matter distribution of banderita grass [ <i>Bouteloua curtipendula</i> (Michx.) Torr.] at different plant strata
105	Corn kernel and corn fodder yield in four maize varieties in the humid tropics of Mexico
113	Carcass yield and primal cuts of lambs fed on different diets in the humid tropics
121	Yield potential of onion genotypes in the Planicie Huasteca, Mexico
129	Insecticide resistance level of Aedes aegypti L. (Diptera: Culicidae) in northern Mexico
137	Induction of estrus as a strategy to improve the economic efficiency of the sheep flock
147	Analysis of the growth of Chetumal grass established in a tropical climate
155	Growth and yield models for black beans under magnetization and pH variation in a greenhouse
163	Harvest age of Urochloa hybrids regarding yield, chemical composition, and in vitro biogas production

## Año 16 • Volumen 16 • Número 12 • diciembre, 2023 (suplemento)

### **Comité Científico**

Dr. Giuseppe Colla University of Tuscia, Italia D 0000-0002-3399-3622

Dra. Magaly Sánchez de Chial Universidad de Panamá, Panamá D 0000-0002-6393-9299

Dra. Maritza Escalona Universidad de Ciego de Ávila, Cuba D 0000-0002-8755-6356

Dr. Kazuo Watanabe Universidad de Tsukuba, Japón D 0000-0003-4350-0139

Dra. Ryoko Machida Hirano Organización Nacional de Investigación en Agricultura y Alimentación (NARO-Japón) 10 0000-0002-7978-0235

Dr. Ignacio de los Ríos Carmenado Universidad Politécnica de Madrid, España D 0000-0003-2015-8983

Dra. María de Lourdes Arévalo Galarza Colegio de Postgraduados, México D 0000-0003-1474-2200

## Comité Editorial

Dr. Jorge Cadena Iñiguez - Editor en Jefe Dra. Lucero del Mar Ruiz Posadas - Directora adjunta Dr. Rafael Rodríguez Montessoro<sup>†</sup> - Director Fundador Lic. BLS. Moisés Quintana Arévalo - Cosechador de metadatos M.A. Ana Luisa Mejia Sandoval - Asistente Téc. Mario Alejandro Rojas Sánchez - Diseñador M.C. Valeria Abigail Martínez Sias - Diagramador



Año 16, Volumen 16, Número 12, diciembre 2023 (suplemento), Agro productividad es una publicación mensual editada por el Colegio de Postgraduados. Carretera México-Texcoco Km. 36.5, Montecillo, Texcoco, Estado de México. CP 56264. Tel. 5959284427. www.colpos.mx. Editor responsable: Dr. Jorge Cadena Iñiguez. Reservas de Derechos al Uso Exclusivo No. 04-2017-031313492200-203. ISSN: 2594-0252, ambos otorgados por el Instituto Nacional del Derecho de Autor. Responsable de la última actualización de este número, M.C. Valeria Abigail Martínez Sias. Fecha de última modificación, 31 de enero de 2024.

.....

Contacto principal Jorge Cadena Iñiguez

- Guerrero 9, esquina avenida Hidalgo, C.P. 56220, San Luis Huexotla, Texcoco, Estado de México.
   agroproductividadeditor@gmail.com
- Contacto de soporte

8 Soporte C 5959284703

♂ agroproductividadsoporte@gmail.com

Es responsabilidad del autor el uso de las ilustraciones, el material gráfico y el contenido creado para esta publicación.

Las opiniones expresadas en este documento son de exclusiva responsabilidad de los autores, y no reflejan necesariamente los puntos de vista del Colegio de Postgraduados, de la Editorial del Colegio de Postgraduados y del editor de la publicación.

## Directrices para Autores/as

**Naturaleza de los trabajos**: Las contribuciones que se reciban para su eventual publicación deben ser resultados originales derivados de un trabajo académico de alto nivel sobre los tópicos presentados en la sección de temática y alcance de la revista.

**Extensión y formato**: Los artículos deberán estar escritos en procesador de textos, con una extensión de 15 cuartillas, tamaño carta con márgenes de 2.5 centímetros, Arial de 12 puntos, interlineado doble, sin espacio entre párrafos. Las páginas deberán estar foliadas desde la primera hasta la última en el margen inferior derecho. La extensión total incluye abordaje textual, bibliografía, gráficas, figuras, imágenes y todo material adicional. Debe evitarse el uso de sangría al inicio de los párrafos. Las secciones principales del artículo deberán escribirse en mayúsculas, negritas y alineadas a la izquierda. Los subtítulos de las secciones se escribirán con mayúsculas sólo la primera letra, negritas y alineadas a la izquierda.

**Exclusividad**: Los trabajos enviados a Agro Productividad deberán ser inéditos y sus autores se comprometen a no someterlos simultáneamente a la consideración de otras publicaciones; por lo que es necesario adjuntar este documento: Carta de originalidad.

**Frecuencia de publicación**: Cuando un autor ha publicado en la revista como autor principal o de correspondencia, deberá esperar tres números de ésta para publicar nuevamente como autor principal o de correspondencia.

**Idiomas de publicación**: Se recibirán textos en inglés con títulos, resúmenes y palabras clave en inglés.

**ID** Autores: El nombre de los autores se escribirán comenzando con el apellido o apellidos unidos por guion, sólo las iniciales del nombre, separados por comas, con un índice progresivo en su caso. Es indispensable que todos y cada uno de los autores proporcionen su número de identificador normalizado **©** ORCID, para mayor información ingresar a (https://orcid.org).

**Institución de adscripción**: Es indispensable señalar la institución de adscripción y país de todos y cada uno de los autores, indicando exclusivamente la institución de primer nivel, sin recurrir al uso de siglas o acrónimos. Se sugiere recurrir al uso de la herramienta wyta (http://wayta.scielo.org/) de Scielo para evitar el uso incorrecto de nombres de instituciones.

Anonimato en la identidad de los autores: Los artículos no deberán incluir en ni en cuerpo del artículo, ni en las notas a pie de página ninguna información que revele su identidad, esto con el fin de asegurar una evaluación anónima por parte de los pares académicos que realizarán el dictamen. Si es preciso, dicha información podrá agregarse una vez que se acredite el proceso de revisión por pares.

**Estructura de los artículos**: Los artículos incluirán los siguientes elementos: Título, title, autores y adscripción, abstract, keywords, resumen, palabras clave, introducción, objetivos, materiales y métodos, resultados y discusión, conclusiones y literatura citada en formato APA.

**Título**: Debe ser breve y reflejar claramente el contenido, deberá estar escrito en español e inglés. Cuando se incluyan nombres científicos deben escribirse en itálicas. No deberá contener abreviaturas ni exceder de 20 palabras, se usará solo letras mayúsculas, en negritas, centrado y no llevará punto final.

**Resumen y Abstract**: Deberá integrarse un resumen en inglés y español (siguiendo ese orden), de máximo 250 palabras, donde se destaque obligatoriamente y en este orden: a) objetivo; b) diseño / metodología / aproximación; c) resultados; d) limitaciones / implicaciones; e) hallazgos/ conclusiones. El resumen no deberá incluir citas, referencias bibliográficas, gráficas ni figuras.

**Palabras clave y Keywords**: Se deberá incluir una lista de 3 a 5 palabras clave en español e inglés que permitan identificar el ámbito temático que aborda el artículo.

**Introducción**: Se asentará con claridad el estado actual del conocimiento sobre el tema investigado, su justificación e importancia, así como los objetivos del trabajo. No deberá ser mayor a dos cuartillas.

**Materiales y Métodos**: Se especificará cómo se llevó a cabo la investigación, incluyendo el tipo de investigación, diseño experimental (cuando se traten de investigaciones experimentales), equipos, substancias y materiales empleados, métodos, técnicas, procedimientos, así como el análisis estadístico de los datos obtenidos.

**Resultados y Discusión**: Puede presentarse en una sola sección. En caso de presentarse de forma separada, la discusión debe enfocarse a comentar los resultados (sin repetirlos), en términos de sus características mismas, su congruencia con la hipótesis planteada y sus semejanzas o diferencias con resultados de investigaciones similares previamente realizadas.

**Conclusiones:** Son la generalización de los resultados obtenidos; deben ser puntuales, claras y concisas, y no deben llevar discusión, haciendo hincapié en los aspectos nuevos e importantes de los resultados obtenidos y que establezcan los parámetros finales de lo observado en el estudio.

**Agradecimientos**: Son opcionales y tendrán un máximo de tres renglones para expresar agradecimientos a personas e instituciones que hayan contribuido a la realización del trabajo.

**Cuadros**: Deben ser claros, simples y concisos. Se ubicarán inmediatamente después del primer párrafo en el que se mencionen o al inicio de la siguiente cuartilla. Los cuadros deben numerarse progresivamente, indicando después de la referencia numérica el título del mismo (Cuadro 1. Título), y se colocarán en la parte superior. Al pie del cuadro se incluirán las aclaraciones a las que se hace mención mediante un índice en el texto incluido en el cuadro. Se recomienda que los cuadros y ecuaciones se preparen con el editor de tablas y ecuaciones del procesador de textos.

**Uso de siglas y acrónimos**: Para el uso de acrónimos y siglas en el texto, la primera vez que se mencionen, se recomienda escribir el nombre completo al que corresponde y enseguida colocar la sigla entre paréntesis. Ejemplo: Petróleos Mexicanos (Pemex), después sólo Pemex.

**Elementos gráficos**: Corresponden a dibujos, gráficas, diagramas y fotografías. Deben ser claros, simples y concisos. Se ubicarán inmediatamente después del primer párrafo en el que se mencionen o al inicio de la siguiente cuartilla. Las figuras deben numerarse progresivamente, indicando después de la referencia numérica el título del mismo (Figura 1. Título), y se colocarán en la parte inferior. Las fotografías deben ser de preferencia a colores y con una resolución de 300 dpi en formato JPG, TIF o RAW. El autor deberá enviar 2 fotografías adicionales para ilustrar la página inicial de su contribución. Las gráficas o diagramas serán en formato de vectores (CDR, EPS, AI, WMF o XLS).

**Unidades**. Las unidades de pesos y medidas usadas serán las aceptadas en el Sistema Internacional.

**Citas bibliográficas**: deberán insertarse en el texto abriendo un paréntesis con el apellido del autor, el año de la publicación y la página, todo separado por comas. Ejemplo (Zheng *et al.*, 2017). El autor puede introducir dos distintos tipos de citas:

**Citas directas de menos de 40 palabras**: Cuando se transcriben textualmente menos de 40 palabras, la cita se coloca entre comillas y al final se añade entre paréntesis el autor, el año y la página. Ejemplo:

Alineado al Plan Nacional de Desarrollo 2013-2018, (DOF, 2013), el Programa Sectorial de Desarrollo Agropecuario, Pesquero y Alimentario 2013-2018 establece "Construir un nuevo rostro del campo sustentado en un sector agroalimentario productivo, competitivo, rentable, sustentable y justo que garantice la seguridad alimentaria del país" (DOF, 2013).

**Citas indirectas o paráfrasis**: Cuando se interpretan o se comentan ideas que son tomadas de otro texto, o bien cuando se expresa el mismo contenido pero con diferente estructura sintáctica. En este caso se debe indicar el apellido del autor y el año de la referencia de donde se toman las ideas. Ejemplo:

Los bajos rendimientos del cacao en México, de acuerdo con Avendaño *et al.* (2011) y Hernández-Gómez *et al.* (2015); se debe principalmente a la edad avanzada de las plantaciones.

Las referencias bibliográficas: al final del artículo deberán indicarse todas y cada una de las fuentes citadas en el cuerpo del texto (incluyendo notas, fuentes de los cuadros, gráficas, mapas, tablas, figuras etcétera). El autor(es) debe revisar cuidadosamente que no haya omisiones ni inconsistencias entre las obras citadas y la bibliografía. Se incluirá en la lista de referencias sólo las obras citadas en el cuerpo y notas del artículo. La bibliografía deberá presentarse estandarizada recurriendo a la norma APA, ordenarse alfabéticamente según los apellidos del autor.

De haber dos obras o más del mismo autor, éstas se listan de manera cronológica iniciando con la más antigua. Obras de un mismo autor y año de publicación se les agregará a, b, c... Por ejemplo:

Ogata N. (2003a). Ogata N. (2003b).

Artículo de revista:

Wang, P., Zhang, Y., Zhao, L., Mo, B., & Luo, T. (2017). Effect of Gamma Rays on *Sophora davidii* and Detection of DNA Polymorphism through ISSR Marker [Research article]. https://doi.org/10.1155/2017/8576404

Libro:

Turner J. (1972). Freedom to build, dweller control of the housing process. New York: Macmillan.

**Uso de gestores bibliográficos:** Se dará prioridad a los artículos enviados con la bibliografía gestionada electrónicamente, y presentada con la norma APA. Los autores podrán recurrir al uso de cualquier gestor disponible en el mercado (Reference Manager, Crossref o Mendeley entre otros), o de código abierto tal como Refworks o Zotero.



## Production and quality of meat from hair sheep grazing on Tanzania grass and supplemented with different protein levels

Hernández-Canul, Dominga<sup>1</sup>; Cruz-Hernández, Aldenamar<sup>1</sup>; Gómez-Vázquez, Armando<sup>1\*</sup>; Govea-Luciano, Alejandra<sup>1</sup>; Ramírez-Bribiesca J. Efrén<sup>2</sup>; Plascencia-Jorquera, Alejandro<sup>3</sup>; Cordoba-Izquierdo, Alejandro<sup>4</sup>; Martínez-Martínez, Ricardo<sup>5</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Universidad Juárez Autónoma de Tabasco, División Académica de Ciencias Agropecuarias, Carretera Villahermosa-Teapa Km 25, R/A La Huasteca 2da. Sección, Villahermosa Centro Tabasco, México, C. P. 86280.
- <sup>2</sup> Colegio de Postgraduados Campus Montecillo, Postgrado en Recursos Genéticos y Productividad-Ganadería, Carretera México-Texcoco km 36.5, Montecillo, Texcoco, Estado de México, México, C. P. 56264.
- <sup>3</sup> Departamento de Ciencias Naturales y Exactas, Universidad Autónoma de Occidente, Guasave, 81048, México.
- <sup>4</sup> Departamento de producción Agrícola y Animal, Universidad Autónoma Metropolitana Unidad Xochimilco, Ciudad de México, México.
- <sup>5</sup> Universidad de Guadalajara, Centro Universitario de la Costa Sur Autlán de Navarro, Avenida Independencia Nacional 151, Centro, Jalisco, México, C. P. 48900.
- \* Correspondence: armando.gomez@ujat.mx

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective**: To evaluate the effect of a supplementary feeding (with different crude protein (CP) levels) in the yield and growth performance and meat characteristics of hair lambs grazed on Tanzania grass.

**Design/Methodology/Approach:** A  $120 \text{-d}^{-1}$  experiment was conducted; it included four treatments and seven replications in a completely randomized design. Twenty-eight hair lambs ( $22.6 \pm 1.6 \text{ kg LW}$ ) were allowed to graze on Tanzania grass (*Panicum maximum*) and were provided concentrate feeds (with 10, 12, 14, and 16% crude protein). The aim was to assess the effects of the latter food on growth, carcass characteristics, and meat quality.

**Results**: Compared with the lambs fed with 10, 12, and 14% CP, the heaviest carcasses (P < 0.05) were obtained from lambs fed with 16% CP. The percentage of crude protein and fat of the biceps femoris linearly increased (P < 0.05) as the CP percentage increased in the concentrate feed. Meat color, water retention capacity, and cutting force were not impacted by the CP percentage of the concentrate feeds. Compared with the lambs fed with 10, 12, and 14%, the lowest palmitic acid percentage and the highest oleic acid percentage were found in the meat of lambs fed with 16% CP.

Study Limitations/Implications: A high area was selected to avoid excessive rain.

**Findings/Conclusions**: Compared with the lambs fed with 10, 12, and 14% CP, the lambs grazed on Tanzania grass and supplemented with 16% CP grew more, recorded a higher carcass yield, and their meat had a better unsaturated fatty acids ratio.

Keywords: Growth, Carcass, Pelibuey, Crude Protein, Panicum maximum.

#### INTRODUCTION

Sheep farming in Mexico mainly takes place in the central, northern-central, and southern regions of the country. Southern Mexico is characterized by a tropical, warm,

Citation: Hernández-Canul, D., Cruz-Hernández, A., Gómez-Vázquez, A., Govea-Luciano, A., Ramírez-Bribiesca J. E., Plascencia-Jorquera, A., Cordoba-Izquierdo, A., & Martínez-Martínez, R. (2023). Production and quality of meat from hair sheep grazing on Tanzania grass and supplemented with different protein levels. *Agro Productividad*. https:// doi.org/10.32854/agrop.v16i12.2762

Academic Editors: Jorge Cadena Iñiguez and Lucero del Mar Ruiz Posadas

Received: June 19, 2023. Accepted: November 18, 2023. Published on-line: January 31, 2024.

Agro Productividad, 16(12) suplemento. December. 2023. pp: 3-12.

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial 4.0 International license.



and humid weather, with quantitative and qualitative seasonal fluctuations regarding food supply (Gómez-Vázquez et al., 2011). Therefore, the main limitations of this sheep breeding system include low nutrient forages that do not meet the food requitements of the animals (Gómez-Vázquez et al., 2011; Amendola-Massiotti et al., 2018). However, grazing Pelibuey production is expanding in the tropical region of Mexico. Consequently, the main products are < 8 month-young lambs with a live weight of 20 kg. These lambs are purchased by commercial breeders, who finalize them with diets rich in grains, until the lambs reach a 30-40 kg live weight (Gómez-Vázquez et al., 2011). This yield-growth rate is more difficult to obtain with Pelibuey sheep than with other breeds used for meat production (e.g., Dorper and Katahdin). These breeds have been crossed with Pelibuey to improve the growth rate of lambs (Gómez-Vázquez et al., 2011; Herrera-Corredor et al., 2021). In the tropics, grazing Pelibuev and its hair sheep crosses have recorded <75 $g^{-1} d^{-1}$  weight gains; however, when they are completely confined or when their diet is supplied with concentrates, they reach a 191-218  $g^{-1} d^{-1}$  average weight gain (Galina *et al.*, 2007; Piñeiro-Vázquez et al., 2009). Consequently, if animal yield is to reach its maximum value, supplementation is essential for a successful grazing sheep production (Ramírez et al., 1995; Gómez-Vázquez et al., 2011). In addition, supplementing with proteins increased weight gain (WG) in pure breed sheep under a tropical grazing system (Habib *et al.*, 2001; Becholie et al., 2005; Mayren-Mendoza et al., 2018). The best tropical green forage supply is 300 g<sup>-1</sup> d<sup>-1</sup>, rather than 150 and 600 g<sup>-1</sup> d<sup>-1</sup> (Archiméde *et al.*, 2008). Nevertheless, the proteins in supplements, growth yield, and meat quality of hair sheep crosses that graze on tropical grasses have been the evaluated in a limited number of researches. Therefore, the objective of this study was to evaluate the effect of including supplementary feeding and different crude protein (CP) levels on growth yield and meat characteristics of hair sheep grazed on Tanzania grass.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

The growth behavioral test was developed in a commercial sheep farm in Jalapa, State of Tabasco, Mexico. The area has a 26 °C average temperature and a mean relative humidity of 80%. The experiment consisted of four treatments and 7 replications. The experimental units (EU) were 28 hair lambs ( $22.6 \pm 1.6$  kg body weight; 9-month-old), grazing in Tanzania grass (*Panicum maximum*). The EU were assigned in a completely randomized experimental design (CDR). The treatments consisted of four concentrate feeds (Table 1) with different CP levels: 10,12, 14, and 16%, in a dry basis. Therefore, a quantitative factor with equally spaced levels was studied. One and a half hectares were divided into four pastures. A single group of lambs grazed in each area from 06:00 am to 06:00 pm, under a 30-day rotation arrangement. Subsequently, the lambs were housed in  $2.5 \times 1$  m individual pens, inside a stable, where each lamb was fed 300 g of concentrate feed. Lambs had free access to fresh water.

The period of adaptation to the pens and to the supplementary feedings lasted 15 d-1. The growth performance test lasted 120 d-1. Twice a month, before the supplementation, samples of the supplementary feedings were taken directly from the feeders; the composite sample lasted 120 d-1. Five-hundred grams of the composite samples were dried in a

	Tanzania	C	<b>M</b> )		
	grass	10	12	14	16
Ingredient, % MS			1		1
Grain of corn		25.0	25.0	25.0	25.0
Soy Flour 48% PC		0.0	2.5	7.1	11.7
Wheat flour		15.0	15.0	15.0	15.0
Rice polishing		15.0	15.0	15.0	15.0
MG5 Grass Hay		27.2	24.5	19.9	15.3
Coconut flour		5.0	5.0	5.0	5.0
Sugar cane molasses		10.0	10.0	10.0	10.0
Mineral Premix		2.0	2.0	2.0	2.0
Salt		0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5
Calcium carbonate		0.3	0.3	0.3	0.3
Urea		0.0	0.2	0.2	0.2
Composition					
Dry matter, %	78.0	88.1	88.3	88.2	88.6
Crude protein, % DM	11	10.3	12.1	14.2	16.1
Neutral detergent fiber, % DM	70	35.41	30.99	30.01	28.22
Acid detergent fiber, % DM	38	20.16	17.17	16.81	15.30
Ashes, %	12	28.51	26.51	23.12	19.73
EM	1.17	2.54	2.57	2.65	2.72

Table 1. Ingredients and proximal analysis of the supplementary feedings.

CP: crude protein; DM: dry matter; High bioavailability mineral compound: phosphorus 5%, calcium: 13%, sodium: 16%, chlorine: 24%, magnesium: 0.60%, sulphur: 0.18%, inorganic zinc: 3,000 ppm, organic zinc: 250 ppm, manganese: 1,100 ppm, cobalt: 125 ppm, iodine: 40 ppm, selenium: 5 ppm, vitamin A: 275,000 UI/kg, vitamin D3: 12,500 UI/kg, vitamin E: 500 UI/kg. MG5 grass hay: Tanzania grass (*Panicum maximum* cv. Tanzania) in a dry basis.

convection oven, at 90 °C for 48 h, in order to determine dry matter (DM), crude protein (CP), and ashes (AOAC, 2005), as well as neutral and acid detergent fiber (Van Soest *et al.*, 1991). Body weights were recorded at the beginning of the experiment and, subsequently, every  $14 \text{ d}^{-1}$ .

Grass samples  $(0.5 \text{ m}^2)$  were taken from the prairies, at the beginning and at the end of each grazing period; the soil was cut 8 cm above ground level. Every day, for five days (115-120), each lamb was given 3-g capsules of chromium oxide. Stool samples (20-30 g) were taken from each animal during five days (115-120 days) and, afterwards, the samples were compared per animal. Grass consumption was estimated according to the method described by Geerken *et al.* (1987). Feed conversion was calculated as the ratio between daily intake (grass+300 g of concentrate, in a dry matter basis) and daily weight gain, from day 115 to day 120.

The lambs were slaughtered when the 120 d<sup>-1</sup> test period was completed. The weight of the carcass was recorded right after the slaughter (warm carcass) and once the carcass was refrigerated (frozen carcass), at -20 °C, for 24 h in an authorized slaughterhouse.

One day after the slaughter, 200 g of bicep femoris were taken from the left hind leg; the sample was wrapped in kitchen foil and frozen at -20 °C for its subsequent analysis. The color of the meat (*a*\*: red intensity; *b*\*: yellow intensity; and *L*\*: luminosity) was measured using a Minolta CM-2002 chroma meter (Minolta Co., LTD, Japan). Afterwards, the Chroma value (*Chroma* = *a*\*2+*b*\*2) and the Hue value ( $Hue = [\tan -1(b*/a*)]$ ) were also determined. The pH of the meat was calculated using a HI 99163 digital pH meter (Hanna Instruments, Inc., USA). The tenderness of the meat was measured using the Warner Bratzler method, with a TAX-T2 texture analyzer (Texture Technologies Corp, Scarsdale, NY, USA). Water retention capacity was determined using the gravimetric method proposed by Honikel (1998). A water bath was used to find out water cooking loss: 4 g of meat were placed in hermetic bags and cooked at 75 °C for 35 minutes. The total percentage of evaporative and drip losses was calculated according to Obuz *et al.* (2003), using the following formula:

 $\left[ (raw material - weight after cooking) | raw weight \right] \times 100$ 

The moisture, fat, crude protein (CP), and ash content of the meat were determined following the procedures of the AOAC (2005). Fifty grams of the meat samples were homogenized and lyophilized (Lyph-Lock 6, Labconco Co., MO, USA.) and one gram was extracted using 2:1 (v/v) chloroform-methanol, following the indications of Folch *et al.* (1957). Stratified samples were analyzed using a HP 6890 gas chromatograph (Hewlett-Packard Co., DE, USA.), in order to establish fatty acid content.

To determine the importance of the quantitative factor (CP %), each one of the evaluated variables was subjected to an analysis of variance, using the CDR method. For some of the variables, it included the repeated measurements factor (measurement days). The initial live weight (LW) was used as a covariable; however, it was excluded from the model (P>0.05). The lamb was considered as a random element in the model and the repeated measurement was analyzed inside the animal. Feed conversion and meat characteristics were analyzed without the repeated measurement. In order to evaluate the effect of the supplement (CP %), a Tukey's multiple comparison test was carried out. Additionally, once the quantitative factor reached a significative level, lineal, quadratic, and cubic octagonal polynomials were used to determine the polynomial degree that accurately describes the average response of the variable in question. The data were processed using the pro mixed procedure and the SAS v 9.4 statistical software (2017).

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

The final weight, total weight, and daily weight gain, as well as the weight of the carcass composition, were quadratically impacted (P < 0.05) by the increase of the CP percentage in the concentrate feed. However, the feed conversion index was not impacted by the different protein levels of the concentrate feed (Table 2). Consequently, the heaviest lambs and carcasses (P < 0.05) were those fed with concentrate + 16% CP, while those fed with concentrate feed + 10, 12, and 14% CP obtained lower results (Table 2).

1 0							
		P-Value					
	10	12	14	16	SEM	L	Q
Initial live weight, kg	22.7	22.5	22.7	22.8	1.59	0.12	0.13
Final live weight, kg	30.3	30.5	32.2	35.7	1.93	0.01	0.49
Total weight gain, kg	7.6	8.0	9.5	12.9	1.31	0.01	0.19
DWG, g	65.0	65.0	79.1	107.5	5.93	0.01	0.04
Total DMC, kg/d	$0.69^{\rm a}$	0.68 <sup>a</sup>	$0.77^{\mathrm{b}}$	0.99 <sup>c</sup>	0.11	0.01	0.04
Grass consumption, kg/d	0.38	0.39	0.47	0.70	0.19	0.01	0.32
Feed conversion	10.72	10.4	9.7	9.23	0.84	0.01	0.43
Warm carcass yield, kg	13.7	13.9	14.6	17.0	1.57	0.01	0.45
Frozen carcass yield, kg	12.9	13.0	13.6	16.0	1.71	0.01	0.25
WCY, %	45.21 <sup>a</sup>	45.57 <sup>a</sup>	45.34 <sup>a</sup>	47.62 <sup>b</sup>	3.11	0.32	0.01
FCY, %	42.57 <sup>a</sup>	42.62 <sup>a</sup>	42.24 <sup>a</sup>	44.82 <sup>b</sup>	2.09	0.21	0.01

**Table 2**. Growth behavior of hair lambs grazing on Tanzania grass (*Panicum maximum* cv. Tanzania) and supplemented with a concentrate feed with different CP percentages.

CP: crude protein; DM: dry matter; SEM: standard error of the mean; DWG: daily weight gain; DMC: dry matter consumption; WCY: warm carcass yield; FCY: frozen carcass yield.

 $^{\rm a,\,b,\,c}$  Superscripts in the same line are different (P<0.05).

Tanzania grass: Panicum maximum cv. Tanzania.

Kashani and Bahari (2017) have proved that males reach a greater weight gain, with a lower amount of fat, than females; they are also better fed and have a better food conversion and daily weight gain. Gomes *et al.* (2012) have reported that animals with low intake of residual feed have a lower support metabolizable energy requirement. Therefore, they have more energy available for production —*i.e.*, the animals with high residual gain use less energy in their physiological support processes— and, consequently, they have more energy available for the deposition of tissues (Gomes *et al.*, 2012). In addition, Montelli *et al.* (2021) and Nascimento *et al.* (2020) reported that lambs with high residual weight gain use food more efficiently. This phenomenon could be associated with lower rumination rates. Consequently, the difference between the various parameters could be the result of the different protein balance, rather than of the different energy balance.

Meanwhile, the total dry matter consumption (DMC) recorded differences between the concentrate feeds with 14 and 16% CP and the concentrate feeds with 10 and 12% CP; however, the highest difference percentage was obtained by the concentrate feed with 16%. Meanwhile, a lineal growth was observed in grazing as the CP percentage increased in the concentrate feed. The highest value was obtained once again by the concentrate feed + 16% CP (Table 2). There were significative differences (P<0.05) between the yield of the warm and frozen carcasses. Compared with the concentrate feed with 10, 12, and 14% CP, the highest yield was obtained by the concentrate feed with 16% CP.

Cooking did not cause a loss of moisture content, ash percentage, color measurements, cutting force, water retention capacity, and water loss in the treatments of this experiment. However, the CP percentage and the biceps femoris recorded a linear increase (P < 0.05) as the CP percentage increased in the supplementary feeding. The concentrate feed +

14 and 16% CP obtained better results than the supplementary feedings + 10 and 12% CP (Table 3).

The ash content of the chemical composition of the biceps femoris did not differ between the protein levels of the supplementary feeding. This phenomenon can be the result of the mineral proportion on the muscle tissue, which remains constant between hair sheep (Fidelis *et al.*, 2017). Meanwhile, Giraldez *et al.* (2021), in their study about Assaf sheep, and Fidelis *et al.* (2017), in their study about Nellore bulls, did not find differences in the ash content of the longissimus muscle and they also found similarities in the meat moisture content of the animals. Both results match the finding of this experiment.

There were no differences in the pH of the biceps femoris between the different CP levels of the concentrate feeds in this study. Other studies (Giráldez *et al.*, 2021; Montelli *et al.*, 2021) reported a similar pH behavior in sheep meat. These results also match the findings of Gomes *et al.* (2012) and Fidelis *et al.* (2017), who reported a similar pH in Nellore livestock, 24 h after they were slaughtered. Almeida *et al.* (2017) mentioned that the pH recommended for a good quality meat in small ruminants must fluctuate between 5.5 and 5.8; a similar value was recorded in this study for the feed with 10 and 16% CP for the 5.5 and 5.8 pH, respectively.

Regarding the color of the meat of the lambs, there were no differences in the  $L^*$ ,  $a^*$ , and  $b^*$  parameters, between the different protein levels of the concentrate feed; these results match the findings of Arce-Recinos *et al.* (2022). The main factors that influence meat color include: pH, quantity and chemical state of myoglobin in the muscle, and intramuscular fat (Corazzin *et al.*, 2019). The color of the meat could be potentially explained by the lack of pH differences between the different protein levels of the concentrate feed. Montelli *et al.* (2021) reported lower  $L^*$  values (33.13) than the results obtained in this study. To be considered acceptable for consumption, the values of fresh lamb meat must be higher than  $L^*$  34 and  $a^*$  9.5 (Khliji *et al.*, 2010). In this regard, the average color values ( $L^*$  38.6,  $a^*$  19.7, and  $b^*$  6.5) are close to the acceptable parameters for meat.

The level of fat in the meat plays an important role in its tenderness. Therefore, high fat level meat requires less cutting force than low fat level meat (Sañudo *et al.*, 2000). In this study, there were no difference in the cutting force required to cut cooked meat between the different protein levels of the concentrate feed. This phenomenon could be the result of the lack of differences, 24 h after the slaughter, in the intramuscular ether extract content and the pH, among the different protein levels of the supplementary feeding. Meanwhile, Montelli *et al.* (2021) recorded similar results with lambs. They observed that feed efficiency did not have an impact on the tenderness of the meat. However, efficient lambs can produce meat that requires a stronger cutting force, 3 d<sup>-1</sup> after they are slaughtered (Giráldez *et al.*, 2012). Nevertheless, other authors have reported a similar cutting force (Gomes *et al.*, 2012; Fidelis *et al.*, 2017). Cooking loss is another meat parameter measured 24 h *post mortem*.

Meat has a high water content (approximately 75%). Most of this water is found inside the myofibrils, between the myofibrils and the cell membrane (sarcolemma), between the muscle cells, and between the muscle fascias. A small proportion of the water in the muscle is also attached to the proteins (Huff-Lonergan and Lonergan, 2005). Water loss is related

	Co	ncentrate	feed (CP %		P-V:	alue	
	10	12	14	16	SEM	L	Q
Humidity, %	73.1	72.8	71.9	72.8	0.28	0.11	0.12
Crude protein, %	17.1 <sup>a</sup>	$19.5^{\rm b}$	21.2 <sup>c</sup>	21.5 <sup>c</sup>	0.32	0.01	0.08
Fat, %	14.2 <sup>a</sup>	$16.5^{\rm b}$	18.6 <sup>c</sup>	18.9 <sup>c</sup>	0.31	0.01	0.06
Ashes, %	1.1	1.0	1.0	1.0	0.01	0.20	0.32
Final pH	5.6	5.7	5.7	5.8	0.04	0.21	0.49
Color <sup>1</sup>							
L* (luminosity)	40.0	38.7	37.5	38.5	1.70	0.27	0.49
a* (reddening)	20.7	19.4	18.4	20.6	1.00	0.25	0.45
b* (yellowing)	7.0	6.2	6.0	6.8	0.80	0.43	0.19
Croma, $a^{*2}+b^{*2}$	27.4	25.6	25.3	27.4	1.30	0.32	0.43
Hue angle, $\tan^{-1}(b^*/a^*)$	32.6	31.7	31.1	31.7	3.30	0.12	0.25
Cutting force, kg/cm <sup>2</sup>	2.7	3.1	3.0	2.8	0.22	0.42	0.21
WRC, mL	19.7	19.8	19.5	19.7	0.20	0.46	0.48
WCL, mL	30.8	31.1	31.2	30.5	0.45	0.42	0.49

**Table 3**. Chemical composition and characteristics of the biceps femoris of hair lambs that grazed on Tanzania grass and were supplemented with concentrate feed, with different levels of crude protein.

CP: crude protein; DM: dry matter; SEM: standard error of the mean; Lineal effect of the protein percentage in the concentrate feed (P < 0.05).

 $L^*$  values are a luminosity measure (a higher value indicates a lighter color):  $a^*$  values are a reddening measure (a higher value indicates a redder color); and  $b^*$  values are a yellowing measure (a higher value indicates a yellower color).

WRC: water retention capacity, WCL: water cooking loss.

<sup>a, b, c</sup> Superscripts in the same line are different (P < 0.05).

to the temperature used during cooking; this process can induce the denaturalization and contraction of myofibrils and collagen proteins between 40 and 60 °C. Consequently, the loss of water impacts the quality of meat, which becomes more resistant and firmer (Suleman *et al.*, 2020). These results match the findings of Giráldez *et al.* (2021), who reported a higher cooking loss during the first measurement (0 d) with efficient lambs (26.0%) than with inefficient lambs (22.6%). Nevertheless, their results differ from those reported by Montelli *et al.* (2021) with Dorper × Santa Inés male lambs, whose low, medium, and high classes had similar cooking loss percentages.

Most of the fatty acids were not impacted by the treatments; however, as the CP % increase in the concentrate feed, the highest molar ratio (P<0.05) of palmitic (C16:0) and oleic (C18:1, cis-9) acids in the biceps femoris had a quadratic impact (P<0.05) (Table 4). Compared with the meat of the lambs fed with a concentrate feed with 10, 12, and 14% CP, the lowest percentages of palmitic acid and the highest percentages of oleic acid were found in the meat of the lambs fed with a concentrate feed with 16% CP. Likewise, the highest percentage of unsaturated fatty acids (P>0.05) and the lowest percentage of saturated fatty acids (P<0.05) were found in the meat of lambs fed with a concentrate feed with a concentrate feed + 16% CP.

		Concentr	P-V	Value			
	10	12	14	16	SEM	L	Q
Lauric C12:0	0.3	0.3	0.4	0.3	0.09	0.42	0.46
Myristic C14:0	3.3	3.3	3.8	3.1	0.9	0.21	0.42
Pentadecanoic C15:0	0.6	0.4	0.5	0.4	0.8	0.12	0.11
Palmitic C16:0	24.9	25.4	24.7	23.5	3.1	0.19	0.21
Heptadecanoic C17:0	1.2	1.0	1.1	1.0	0.3	0.37	0.29
Stearic C18:0	19.7	19.3	18.5	18.0	3.9	0.45	0.65
Palmitoleic C16:1	1.8	2.3	2.4	2.0	0.5	0.13	0.37
Oleic C18:1 cis-9	41.1 <sup>b</sup>	41.1 <sup>b</sup>	41.3 <sup>b</sup>	44.5 <sup>a</sup>	4.3	0.01	0.04
Elaidic C18:1 trans-9	1.8	1.7	2.0	1.7	0.3	0.17	0.36
Linolenic C18:3n-3	0.3	0.2	0.3	0.2	0.1	0.19	0.54
Linoleic C18:2n-6	4.5	4.6	4.5	4.8	1.8	0.44	0.44
CLA cis-9, trans-11	0.5	0.4	0.5	0.5	0.07	0.13	0.47
Saturated	50	49.7	49	46.3	7.9	0.19	0.32
Unsaturated	50	50.3	51	53.7	7.1	0.42	0.46

**Table 4**. Fatty acids ratio in the bicep femoris of lambs supplemented with concentrate feeds.

CP: crude protein; DM: dry matter; SEM: standard error of the mean.

<sup>a, b</sup> Superscripts in the same line are different (P < 0.05).

Oleic acid (18:1n-9) is beneficial to human health. According to Calder (2015), monounsaturated oleic acid (part of the Omega 9 family) reduces cholesterol and blood pressure and can improve glucose control and insulin sensitivity. Meanwhile, Schwingshacki and Hoffmann (2014) conducted a systematic review and a meta-analysis, proving that a higher oleic acid consumption is connected to a lower risk of coronary heart disease, cardiovascular events, and cardiovascular mortality. Therefore, the fatty acid (FA) composition has a significant influence on the attributes of meat and its nutritional value (Wood and Enser, 2017). The data about the FA composition of lamb meat are diverse. On the one hand, Camacho et al. (2017) reported that hair female lambs had more monounsaturated FA (mainly oleic acids) than male lambs. On the other hand, Erasmus et al. (2017) observed a similar behavior, reporting that female lambs had a higher  $\alpha$ -linolenic acid (C18:3n-3) and polyunsaturated FA content in the subcutaneous fat than male lambs. In this study, the meat of male lambs recorded a higher fatty acid content (oleic C18:1 cis-9), while the rest of the meat did not report FA differences. Currently, there is a growing interest in manipulating the carcass quality and the FA composition of livestock meat, since consumers would find a higher polyunsaturated FA content more appealing (Vahmani et al., 2020).

#### CONCLUSIONS

The meat of hair lambs that grazed on Tanzania grass and were supplemented with a concentrate feed + 16% CP recorded higher growth performance and carcass yields, as well as a better unsaturated fatty acid ratio, than the meat of lambs supplemented with a concentrate feed + 10, 12, and 14% CP.

#### **ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS**

The authors would like to thank: (1) the Consejo Nacional de Ciencia y Tecnología (CONAYT) for the MSc scholarship granted to Dominga Hernández Canul; (2) the Laboratorio de Nutrición Animal, Colegio de Posgraduados, Mexico; and (3) Mr. José Manuel Piña Gutiérrez (ScD) who granted access to the facilities of the "El Rodeo" ranch.

#### REFERENCES

- Almeida RFC, Françozo MC, Ludovico A. (2017). Fatty acid profile and lambs meat quality fed with different levels of crude glycerin replacing corn. Semina Ciencias Agrarias 38(4): 2051–2064. DOI: 10.5433/1679-0359.2017v38n4p2051.
- Amendola-Massiotti RD, Rojas-López O, Tórtora-Pérez JL, Burgueño-Ferreira JA, Huerta-Bravo M, Hernández-Garay A. (2018). Estacionalidad de la alimentación bajo pastoreo en la cría ovina: Estudio de una unidad de producción. *Agroproductividad 11*(5): 113-117. https://revista-agroproductividad.org/ index.php/agroproductividad/article/view/384
- AOAC (Association of Official Analytical Chemists). 2005. Official methods of análisis, 18th Edition Arlington, VA, USA. 2024 p.
- Arce-Recinos C, Ramos-Juárez JA, Hernández-Cázares AS, Crosby-Galván MM, Alarcón-Zuñiga B, Miranda-Romero LA, Zaldivar-Cruz JM, Vargas-Villamil L, Aranda Ibañez EM, Vargas-Vello-Pérez E, Chay-Canul AJ. (2022). Interplay between feed efficiency indices, performance, rumen fermentation parameters, carcass characteristics and meat quality pelibuey lambs. *Meat Science* 183, 108670. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.meatsci.2021.108670
- Archiméde H, Pellonde P, Despois P, Etienne T, Alexandre G. (2008). Growth performances and carcass traits of Ovin Martinik lambs fed various ratios of tropical forage to concéntrate under intensive conditions. *Small Ruminant Research* 75: 162-170. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.smallrumres.2007.10.001
- Becholie D, Tamir B, Terrill TH, Singh BP, Kassa H. (2005). Suitability of tagasaste (*Chamaecytisus palmensis* L.) as a source of protein supplement to a tropical grass hay fed to lambs. *Small Ruminant Research* 56: 55-64. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.smallrumres.2004.02.012
- Camacho A, Torres A, Capote J, Mata J, Viera J, Bermejo LA, Argüello A. (2017). Meat quality of lambs (hair and wool) slaughtered at different live weights. *Journal of Applied Animal Research*, 45(1): 400–408. https://doi.org/10.1080/09712119.2016.1205498
- Erasmus SW, Muller M, Hoffman LC. (2017). Authentic sheep meat in the European Union: Factors influencing and validating its unique meat quality. *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture 97*(7): 1979–1996. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.8180
- Fidelis HA, Bonilha SFM, Tedeschi LO, Branco RH, Cyrillo JNSG, Mercadante MEZ. (2017). Residual feed intake, carcass traits and meat quality in Nellore cattle. *Meat Science* 128: 34–39.
- Folch J, Lees M, Stanley SGH. (1957). A simple method for the isolation and purification of total lipids from animal tissues. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. 226:497–509. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0021-9258(18)64849-5
- Galina MA, Guerrero M, Puga CD. (2007). Fattening Pelibuey lambs with sugar cane tops and corn complemented with or without slow intake urea supplement. *Small Ruminant Research* 70: 101-109. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.smallrumres.2006.01.014
- Geerken CM, Calzadilla D, González R. (1987). Aplicación de la técnica de dos marcadores para medir el consumo de pasto y la digestibilidad de la ración de vacas en pastoreo suplementadas con concentrado. *Pastos y Forrajes 10*(3): 266-273.
- Giráldez FJ, Mateo J, Carballo DE, Caro I, Andrés S. (2021). Divergent values in feed efficiency promote changes on meat quality of fattening lambs. *Small Ruminant Research* 198, 106353. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.smallrumres.2021.106353
- Gomes RC, Sainz RD, Silva SL, César MC, Bonin MN, Leme PR. (2012). Feedlot performance, feed efficiency reranking, carcass traits, body composition, energy requirements, meat quality and calpain system activity in Nellore steers with low and high residual feed intake. *Livestock Science* 150: 265–273. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.livsci.2012.09.012
- Gomez-Vazquez A, De la Cruz-Lazaro E, Pinos-Rodriguez JM, Guerrero-Legarreta I, Plascencia-Jorquera A, Joaquin-Torres BM. (2011): Growth performance and meat characteristics of hair lambs grazing stargrass pasture without supplementation or supplemented with concentrate containing different levels of crude protein, Acta Agriculturae Scandinavica, Section A Animal Science, 61(3): 115-120. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/09064702.2011.623714

- Habib G, Siddiqui MM, Mian FH, Jabba J, Khan F. (2001). Effect of protein supplements of varying degradability on growth rate, wool yield and wool quality in grazing lambs. *Small Ruminant Research* 41(3): 247-256. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0921-4488(01)00219-X
- Herrera-Corredor CA, Salazar-Murillo EA, SánchezHernández MA, Rosales-Nieto CA, Zaragoza-Bastida A, Rivas-Jacobo MA. (2021). Evaluación productiva de ovejas y corderos bajo pastoreo con y sin suplementación estratégica. *Ecosistemas y Recursos Agropecuarios* Núm. Esp. II: e2972. DOI: 10.19136/ era.a8nII.2972
- Honikel KO. (1998). Reference methods for the assessment of physical characteristics of meat. *Meat Science*. 49: 447-457. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0309-1740(98)00034-5
- Huff-Lonergan E, Lonergan SM. (2005). Mechanisms of water-holding capacity of meat: The role of postmortem biochemical and structural changes. *Meat Science*, 71(1): 194–204. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. meatsci.2005.04.022
- Kashani SMM, Bahari M. (2017). The effect of sex and weaning age on growth performance of first generation lambs derived from crossing romanov and zel. *Journal of Animal Research and Nutrition 2*(1:4): 1–6. DOI: 10.21767/2572-5459.100024
- Mayren-Mendoza FJ, Rojas-García AR, Maldonado-Peralta MA, Ramírez-Reynoso O, Herrera-Pérez J, Torres-Salado N, Sánchez-Santillán P, Bottini-Luzardo MB, Hernández-Garay A. (2018). Comportamiento productivo de ovinos pelibuey en pastoreo suplementados con follaje de *Guazuma ulmifolia* Lam. Agroproductividad 11(5): 29-33.
- Montelli NLLL, Alvarenga TIRC, Almeida AK, Alvarenga FAP, FurushoGarcia IF, Greenwood PL, Pereira IG. (2021). Associations of feed efficiency with circulating IGF-1 and leptin, carcass traits and meat quality of lambs. *Meat Science* 173, 108379. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.meatsci.2020.108379
- Nascimento EM, Maggioni H, Bach CIS, Do Nascimento WG, Fernandes SR, Neto AFG. (2020). Residual intake and body weight gain on the performance, ingestive behavior, and characteristics of longissimus muscle of Dorper×Santa Inés lambs. *Small Ruminant Research* 192, 106248. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. smallrumres.2020.106248
- Obuz E, Dikeman ME, Loughin TM. (2003). Effects of cooking method, reheating, holding time, and holding temperature on beef longissimus luborum and biceps femoris tenderness. *Meat Science* 65: 841-851. doi. org/10.1016/S0309-1740(02)00289-9
- Piñeiro–Vázquez AT, Oliva HJ, Hinojosa–Cuéllar JA. (2009). Use of mineral supplementation with monensin sodium in Pelibuey female lambs during the postweaning growth. Archivos de Medicina Veterinaria 41: 35-41. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/289078785
- Ramírez RG, Huerta J, Kawas JR, Alonso DS, Mireles E, Gómez MV. (1995). Performance of lambs grazing in a buffelgrass (*Cenchrus ciliaris*) pasture and estimation of their maintenance and energy requirements for growth. *Small Ruminant Research* 17(2): 117-121. https://doi.org/10.1016/0921-4488(95)00666-9
- Sañudo C, Alfonso M, Sánchez A., Delfa R, Teixeira A. (2000). Carcass and meat quality in light lambs from different fat classes in the EU carcass classification system. *Meat Science*, 56(1): 89–94. https://doi. org/10.1016/S0309-1740(00)00026-7
- SAS Institute, Inc. (2017). SAS/STAT® 14.3 User's Guide: High-Performance Procedures. SAS Institute, Inc. Cary, NC, USA.
- Suleman R, Wang Z, Aadil RM, Hui T, Hopkins DL, Zhang D. (2020). Effect of cooking on the nutritive quality, sensory properties and safety of lamb meat: Current challenges and future prospects. *Meat Science* 167, 108172. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.meatsci.2020.108172
- Vahmani P, Ponnampalam EN, Kraft J, Mapiye C, Bermingham EN, Watkins J, Proctor SD, Dugan MER. (2020). Bioactivity and health effects of ruminant meat lipids. Invited Review. *Meat Science* 165, 108114 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.meatsci.2020.108114
- Van Soest PJ, Robertson JB, Lewis BA. (1991). Methods for dietary fiber, neutral detergent fiber, and nonstarch polysaccharides in relation to animal nutrition. *Journal of Dairy Science* 74(10): 3583–3597. https://doi. org/10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(91)78551-2
- Wood J, Enser M. (2017). Manipulating the fatty acid composition of meat to improve nutritional value and meat quality. In P. P. Purslow (Ed.), New Aspects of Meat Quality (pp. 501–535). Woodhead Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-08-100593-4.00023-0



## Biological control of *Spodoptera frugiperda* J. E. Smith and *Schistocerca piceifrons piceifrons* Walker using entomopathogenic fungi

Torres-Acosta, Reyna I.<sup>1</sup>; Felipe-Victoriano, Moisés<sup>2\*</sup>; Garay-Martínez, Jonathan R.<sup>2</sup>; Torres-de los Santos, Rodolfo<sup>1</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Universidad Autónoma de Tamaulipas, Unidad Académica Multidisciplinaria Mante, Ciudad Mante, Tamaulipas, México, C.P. 89840.
- <sup>2</sup> Instituto Nacional de Investigaciones Forestales, Agrícolas y Pecuarias, Campo Experimental Las Huastecas, Cuauhtémoc, Altamira, Tamaulipas, México, C.P. 89610.
- \* Correspondence: felipe.moises@inifap.gob.mx

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective**: Evaluate the biological effectiveness of native entomopathogenic fungi to control *Spodoptera frugiperda* and *Schistocerca piceifrons,* as well as the natural incidence of parasitoids in *S. frugiperda*.

**Design/Methodology/Approach**: Six strains of *Metarhizium anisopliae* (A1, A2, A3, A4, A5, and A6) and three strains of *Isaria fumosorosea* (B4, B5, and B6) were collected. *S. frugiperda* larvae were inoculated with all the isolated strains of *Metarhizium* and *Isaria*; while, the nymphs of *S. p. piceifrons* were inoculated with strains A1, A5, A6, B4, and B5. Mortality (%) and natural incidence of parasitoids in *S. frugiperda* larvae were evaluated. Mortality was analyzed using a one-way ANOVA and a comparison of means (Duncan;  $\alpha = 0.05$ ) in the INFOSTAT 2021 software. Parasitism was reported with descriptive statistics (%).

**Results**: Strains A1, A6, and B6 caused the highest mortality (86.6-90.0 %) in *S. frugiperda* larvae. Strains A1, A5, A6, and B6 caused the highest mortality in nymphs of *S. p. piceifrons* (90-100%). Two families of parasitoids were recorded: Tachinidae (Diptera; 7.8 %) and Braconidae (Hymenoptera). Wasps of the genus *Meteorus* sp. account for 92.2% of the latter family.

**Study Limitations/Implications**: The biological effectiveness evaluations of the entomopathogenic fungi were carried out under laboratory conditions. The results must still be validated on the field.

**Findings/Conclusions**: Strains A1, A5, and A6 showed a good control of the *S. p. piceifrons* nymphs. Strain B6 is a biological control alternative for *S. p. piceifrons* and *S. frugiperda*, since it recorded the highest mortality for both species.

Keywords: Fall armyworm, Central American Locust, control alternative, Meteorus.

#### INTRODUCTION

The fall armyworm [Spodoptera frugiperda J.E. Smith (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae)] and the Central America locust [Schistocerca piceifrons piceifrons Walker (Orthoptera: Acrididae)] are key pests that attack cotton (Gossypium hirsutum L.), rice (Oryza sativa L.), sugarcane (Saccharum officinarum L.), corn (Zea mays L.), sorgum (Sorghum vulgare Moench), and soybean (Glycine max L.) (Fotso-Kuate et al., 2019; Overton et al., 2021). In tropical regions, they can cause of up to 100% losses in production; consequently, in several African and

Ritter



Citation: Torres-Acosta, R. I.,

Felipe-Victoriano, M., Garay-

Martínez, J. R., & Torres-de los

Santos, R. (2023). Biological control of *Spodoptera frugiperda* J.E. Smith and

Schistocerca piceifrons piceifrons Walker

using entomopathogenic fungi. Agro

Academic Editors: Jorge Cadena Iñiguez and Lucero del Mar Ruiz

**Received**: August 17, 2023. **Accepted**: November 23, 2023.

December. 2023. pp: 13-23.

This work is licensed under a

agrop.v16i12.2763

Posadas

Productividad. https://doi.org/10.32854/

Published on-line: January 31, 2024.

Agro Productividad, 16(12) suplemento.

Creative Commons Attribution-Non-

Commercial 4.0 International license.

Central American countries, they are considered a threat to food security (Barrientos-Lozano *et al.*, 2021; Servín and Mendoza, 2022).

S. frugiperda is native to Central America and it is widely known throughout the continent (Jing et al., 2021). In recent years, it has become an invasive pest in Africa, Asia, and Australia (Paredes-Sánchez et al., 2021), where it is considered corn's main pest. It has a great number of hosts, a wide migratory capacity, high fertility, and a rapid development of resistance against chemical and biological pesticides, such as *Bacillus thuringiensis* Berliner (Jing et al., 2021; De Souza-Ribas et al., 2022). Just in twelve producing countries in Africa, grain yield losses range from 8.3 to 20.6 million of tons per year, which accounts for 2.5-6.2 billion of dollars in economic losses (Day, 2017). S. p. piceifrons has two stages: the solitary stage, in which it does not damage crops, and the gregarious stage, in which they group in swarms of millions of individuals. Their great migratory capacity allows them to move from one country to another, causing economic losses, both in agriculture and cattle raising (Le Gall et al., 2019; Pérez-Ramírez et al., 2019; Barrientos-Lozano et al., 2021).

S. frugiperda and S. p. piceifrons control is mainly based on chemical management, given the high efficiency of molecules and the availability of the products. Depending on the pest species that needs to be controlled, pesticides are made up of mixed or individual formulations using active ingredients from the following chemical families: avermectins, benzoylphenyl ureas, carbamates, diamides, spinosyns, phenylpyrazoles, neonicotinoids, organophosphate, and pyrethroids (Paredes-Sánchez *et al.*, 2021; Kulye *et al.*, 2021; Birkhan *et al.*, 2023).

Currently, there are different environmentally friendly alternatives for pest control, including crops Bt (Bacillus thuringiensis), natural enemies (parasitoids and predators) and entomopathogenic fungi. Gutiérrez-Ramírez et al. (2015) and Ordóñez-García et al. (2015) point out that S. frugiperda can be attacked by parasitoids from various families of the orders Hymenoptera (Braconidae, Ichneumonidae, Platygastridae, and Trichogrammatidae) and Diptera (Tachinidae), whose parasitism rate ranges from 3 to 42%. In this regard, local parasitoids from these families have already been reported in Mexico and in several African countries; consequently, these parasitoids can help to keep this pest under control in the Old World (Koffi et al., 2020). Regarding entomopathogenic fungi, Metarhizium anisopliae (Mechnikov) Sorokin can cause a 43-100% mortality in third-instar larvae of S. frugiperda (Ullah et al., 2022b; Munywoki et al., 2022) and a 70-100% mortality in nymphae and adults of S. p. piceifrons. Additionally, it can cause mortality in others species of the Acrididae family, including Melanoplus sanguinipes Fabricius (Barrientos-Lozano et al., 2021; Dakhel et al., 2019). Genus Metarhizium is widespread in natural ecosystems and can be used (along with Beauveria bassiana (Bals.-Criv.) Vuill) to control the Central America locust (Brunner-Mendoza et al., 2019; Barrientos-Lozano et al., 2021).

Altinok et al. (2019) and Gandarilla-Pacheco et al. (2021) have reported that Isaria fumosorosea (Wize) Kepler, B. Shrestha & Spatafora is efficient to control Lepidoptera. This species can cause a 29-100% mortality among S. frugiperda and S. litura Fabricius larvae (Lei et al., 2020; Ullah et al., 2022a). However, there are no reports about the effect of I. fumosorosea on S. p. piceifrons. Consequently, in view of the high economic cost and the irreparable environmental damage caused against beneficial fauna, soils, and water

bodies by the excessive application of the pesticides used to control *S. frugiperda* and *S. p. piceifrons*, the objective of this study was to evaluate the biological efficiency of native entomopathogenic fungi for the control of the said species, as well as the natural incidence of parasitoids on *S. frugiperda*. The results will help to implement efficient and accessible control measures that will minimize the risks posed to human health and the environment.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

The research was carried out in 2022, in the Laboratorio de Toxicología of the Campo Experimental Las Huastecas (CEHUAS), Instituto Nacional de Investigaciones Forestales, Agrícolas y Pecuarias (INIFAP); located at 22° 33' 58.56" N and 98° 9' 49.91" W, in the municipality of Altamira, Tamaulipas, México.

#### Origin of the entomopathogenic fungi

The entomopathogenic fungi strains of *M. anisopliae* e *I. fumosorosea* were collected from the soils of the González, Llera, and Mante Tamaulipas municipalities, in June 2022 (Table 1). They were isolated using the insect tramp technique (Zimmermann, 1986, modified by Sánchez-Peña, 2011). The isolated strains were purified through the direct transfer of conidia from larvae with mycosis to a Potato Dextrose Agar (PDA) culture medium (Hayek *et al.*, 2012). Conidia production was carried out in solid substrate (commercial rice), at the Laboratorio de Botánica of the Unidad Académica Multidisciplinaria Mante (UAMM), Universidad Autónoma de Tamaulipas. The Humber taxonomic keys were used to identify the microscopic (conidia, phialides, and hyphae) and macroscopic (growth and color) morphology of the entomopathogenic fungi. The strains were preserved at the UAMM lab, using the inclined tube technique with mineral oil (Sharma and Smith, 1999).

#### Biological effectiveness test of Metarhizium anisopliae and Isaria fumosorosea for the control of Spodoptera frugiperda

Three-hundred *S. frugiperda* larvae in their 4<sup>th</sup> and 5<sup>th</sup> instars were collected from *Urochloa fasciculata* (Sw.) R. Webster grass, in an experimental plot of the CEHUAS. In the Laboratorio de Toxicología, the larvae were kept in an expanded polystyrene icebox until the evaluation was carried out. To prevent cannibalism, they were fed abundant grass.

To conduct the biological effectiveness test, the *S. frugiperda* larvae were inoculated with six *M. anisopliae* strains (A1, A2, A3, A4, A5, and A6) (Table 1), three *I. fumosorosea* strains (B4, B5, and B6), and a control treatment (distilled water + Tween 20 at 0.03%). The conidia suspensions were carried out in a distilled water solution plus Tween 20 at 0.03% and with conidia produced in 12 g of rice as solid production medium.

The conidia suspension of the entomopathogenic fungi was adjusted to a  $1.5 \times 10^8$  and a  $5.1 \times 10^8$  conidia/mL concentrations for the *M. anisopliae* and *I. fumosorosea* strains, respectively. These concentrations were standardized according to *Metarhizium* A2 and *Isaria* B5, the entomopathogenic fungi strains that produced the lowest number of conidia in 12 g of rice. Groups of 30 larvae of *S. frugiperda* were inoculated for five seconds, using the immersion technique; subsequently, they were placed in absorbent paper to remove the conidia suspension excess. Each of the *M. anisopliae* and *I. fumosorosea* strains were

Entomopathogenic fungus	Code	Ejido or community	Municipality	Geographical coordinates
Metarhizium anisopliae	Al	Ejido El Ébano	Llera	23° 53' 98,99" N 99° 03' 44,25" O
Metarhizium anisopliae	A2	Rancho Nuevo del Norte	Llera	23° 41' 12,15" N 98° 98' 37,34" O
Metarhizium anisopliae	A3	Mante	Mante	22° 71' 65,67" N 98° 96' 24,33" O
Metarhizium anisopliae	A4	González	González	22° 81' 64,01" N 98° 43' 15,37" O
Metarhizium anisopliae	A5	El Chaparral	González	22° 51' 46,57" N 98° 44' 45,42" O
Metarhizium anisopliae	A6	González	González	22° 68' 47,13" N 98° 52' 77,15" O
Isaria fumosorosea	B4	González	González	22° 81' 64,01" N 98° 43' 15,37" O
Isaria fumosorosea	<b>B</b> 5	El Chaparral	González	22° 51' 46,57" N 98° 44' 45,42" O
Isaria fumosorosea	<b>B</b> 6	González	González	22° 41' 05.00" N 98° 31' 39.80" O

Table 1. Geographic data of the entomopathogenic fungi used in the bioassays.

evaluated separately. After the inoculation of the entomopathogenic fungi, the larvae were placed separately in 30 mL plastic containers. They were provided five *U. fasciculata* leaves as a food source; the leaves were changed every 24 h. The treatments were incubated for five days, at  $27 \pm 1$  °C and with a 85% relative humidity. Each treatment consisted of five replicates of six larvae each. Mortality was evaluated every 24 h; a larva was considered dead when it did not respond to the stimulus of a brush. Mortality was analyzed using a one-way ANOVA and Duncan's multiple range test ( $\alpha = 0.05$ ) was used to compare the means, in the INFOSTAT 2021 software (Di Rienzo *et al.*, 2020).

#### Natural incidence of parasitoids on the fall armyworm (Spodoptera frugiperda)

The emergence of parasitoids during the evaluation of the biological effectiveness of the entomopathogenic fungi against *S. frugiperda* led to the decision of evaluating natural incidence and identify the species. One-hundred thirty-three larvae from the 4<sup>th</sup> and 5<sup>th</sup> instars (size: 1-2 cm) were collected for this experiment. The larvae were placed in an icebox with plenty of grass and, subsequently, they were taken to the Laboratorio de Toxicología of CEHUAS. In the laboratory, larvae were placed individual in 30 mL plastic containers, with five *U. fasciculata* leaves (10 cm<sup>2</sup>) as food source; the leaves were changed every 24 h. The natural parasitism was evaluated for 15 days, while the number of pupae and the emergence of the parasitoids were recorded every 24 h. The first 30 parasitoids that emerged were placed in 96% ethanol, in 2 mL Eppendorf tubes; they were subsequently identified using the taxonomic keys described by Wharton *et al.* (1997). The natural parasitism of *S. frugiperda* was reported using descriptive statistics (parasitism percentage).

# Biological effectiveness test of *Metarhizium anisopliae* and *Isaria fumosorosea* for the control of Central America locust (*Schistocerca piceifrons piceifrons*)

Three hundred nymphae of Central America locust (*S. p. piceifrons*) (size: 10-18 mm) were collected from the *U. fasciculata* grass of an experimental plot at the CEHUAS. The locust nymphae were taken to the Laboratorio de Toxicología of CEHUAS in an icebox. Their antennal segments were counted to determine the nymphal instar, using a Motic stereoscopic microscope. The results established that the nymphs were in their 2<sup>th</sup> and 3<sup>th</sup> nymphal instars (20-22 antennal segments).

Three strains of *M. anisopliae* (A1, A5, and A6), two of *I. fumosorosea* (B4 and B5), and a control treatment (distilled water plus Tween 20 at 0.03%) were evaluated. The conidia suspension was similar to the experiment carried out with *S. frugiperda*. The conidia concentration was adjusted to  $5 \times 10^8$  conidia/mL. Groups of 50 Central America locust nymphae were separately inoculated, using the spraying technique; seven 0.3 mL sprayings were carried out with an atomizer, 20 cm away from the nymphae. Subsequently, groups of 10 specimen were placed in a 250 mL container. They were provided 20 *U. fasciculata* leaves as a food source; these leaves were changed every 24 h. The treatments were incubated for four days, at a temperature of  $27 \pm 1$  °C and with an 85% relative humidity. Five replicates with 10 nymphae each were evaluated. Mortality was evaluated every 24 h, during four days. A nymphae was considered dead when it did not respond to the stimulus of a brush. The biological effectiveness for the control of *S. frugiperda* and *S. p. piceifrons* were carried out under laboratory conditions. The experiments were carried out using a completely randomized design, with five replicates, consisting of groups of 10 *S. p. piceifrons* nymphae per treatment. Mortality was analyzed similar to the bioassay carried out for *S. frugiperda*.

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

#### Biological effectiveness test of Metarhizium anisopliae and Isaria fumosorosea for the control of Spodoptera frugiperda

The mortality of the *S. frugiperda* larvae caused by *M. anisopliae* recorded significative differences between treatments, 48 to 120 h after the application of the treatment (p < 0.05). *M. anisopliae* caused 10-20% mortality, 48 h after the start of the treatment. From 72 to 120 h after the application of the treatment, *Metarhizium* A1 and A6 caused the highest mortality, reaching 90 % (Table 2). Meanwhile, the *Metarhizium* strains A2-A5 caused the lowest mortality: 63.3 to 86.6% during the same evaluation period (Table 2).

Under laboratory conditions, *M. anisopliae* applications with a  $1 \times 10^8$  conidia/mL concentration can cause a 72-100% mortality in 3<sup>rd</sup> instar larvae of *S. frugiperda* (Ullah *et al.*, 2022b). These results match the findings of this study: a 73-90% mortality among *S. frugiperda* larvae of the 4<sup>th</sup> and 5<sup>th</sup> instars can be obtained, depending on the *M. anisopliae* native strain applied. Native strains induce natural epizootics or high rates of insect mortality, as a result of the high population of pests and the high pathogenic and virulence of the entomopathogenic fungi, as well as the regional climatic conditions to which this type of fungi is adapted (Dufau *et al.*, 2021). Munywoki *et al.* (2022) and other authors have reported that a  $1 \times 10^9$  conidia/mL concentration of *M. anisopliae* cause a low mortality (43%); the above is possibly due to the fact that the strain used for that study was not

appropriate for Lepidoptera. Some populations of genus *Metarhizium* can affect specific types of insects, such as *S. p. piceifrons* and *Locusta migratoria manilensis* Meyen (Brunner-Mendoza *et al.*, 2019; Barrientos-Lozano *et al.*, 2021).

Regarding *I. fumosorosea*, significant statistical differences were recorded in the mortality of *S. frugiperda* larvae between treatments, from 72-120 h after the application (p < 0.001). The strain B6 of *I. fumosorosea* induced the highest mortality percentages: it can cause an 86.6% and 100% mortality, 72 h and 120 h, respectively, after the application (Table 2). Meanwhile, strain *Isaria* B4 recorded the lowest mortality (76.6%), 120 h after the application of a  $5.1 \times 10^8$  conidia/mL concentration.

*I. fumosorosea* is widely used to control Hemiptera; however, several authors have pointed out the high efficiency of this species for the control of *S. frugiperda*, *Spodoptera littoralis* Boisduval, and *Spodoptera exigua* Hübner (Altinok *et al.*, 2019; Gandarilla-Pacheco *et al.*, 2021). Therefore, it can be a biological alternative for the control of this type of pests.

Currently, there is scarce information about the effectiveness of *I. fumosorosea* against *S. frugiperda*. In this regard, Lei *et al.* (2020) pointed out that a  $1 \times 10^9$  conidia/mL concentration of *I. fumosorosea* can cause 50-100% mortality in larvae of  $1^{st}$ -4<sup>th</sup> instars. In that study, the highest mortality rates were found in the lowest larvae instars of *S. frugiperda*. Several studies have reported that a  $1 \times 10^7$  conidia/mL concentration of *I. fumosorosea* can cause a 20-50% mortality rate among the larvae of *Spodoptera litura*. Additionally, the effectiveness increased during the early larvae instars (Ullah *et al.*, 2022a).

	Mortality (%)							
Treatments	24	48	72	96	120			
	Time after application (h)							
Control	0.0	6.6 ab	10.0 b	23.3 с	33.3 с			
Metarhizium Al	0.0	0.0 b	73.2 a	86.6 a	90.0 a			
Metarhizium A2	0.0	20.0 a	56.6 a	73.3 ab	73.3 ab			
Metarhizium A3	0.0	0.0 b	23.3 b	49.9 b	63.3 b			
Metarhizium A4	0.0	20.0 a	56.3 a	73.3 ab	83.3 ab			
Metarhizium A5	0.0	10.0 ab	60.0 a	83.3 a	86.6 ab			
Metarhizium A6	0.0	20.0 a	66.6 a	80.0 a	90.0 a			
P-Value	-	0.0445	< 0.0001	0.0001	0.0001			
Control	0.0	6.6 a	10.0 с	23.3 с	33.3 с			
Isaria B4	0.0	23.3 a	56.6 b	63.3 b	76.6 b			
Isaria B5	0.0	26.6 a	69.9 ab	76.6 ab	90.0 ab			
Isaria B6	0.0	26.6 a	86.6 a	93.3 a	100.0 a			
P-Value	-	0.1908	< 0.0001	0.0001	< 0.0001			

**Table 2**. Biological effectiveness test of entomopathogenic fungi used for the control of fall armyworm (*Spodoptera frugiperda*).

Different letters (a, b, c) within each species indicate a significative statistical difference between treatments (Duncan;  $\alpha = 0.05$ ).

According to the biological effectiveness test, *M. anisopliae* and *I. fumosorosea* did not have an impact on the emergence of local parasitoids. From the 48 h to the 120 h after the application, a high percentage of parasitized larvae was observed (Figure 1A), from which parasitoid larvae emerged, which pupated and these were observed attached to a type of pedicel attached to the leaves of *U. fasciculata* or to the plastic container. The 33.6% of the 300 larvae used for the biological effectiveness test of the entomopathogenic fungi were parasitized. The emergence of adult parasitoids was observed after 5 or 6 days in the laboratory. The parasitoids were identified as wasps from the genus *Meteorus* (Braconidae). The species of this genus are polyphagous endoparasitoids of the larvae of several Coleoptera and Lepidoptera, and have been widely reported in the literature (Fujie *et al.*, 2019). Aguirre *et al.* (2015) mentioned that genus *Meteorus* prefers to parasitize larvae of the Arctiinae, Megalopygidae, Noctuidae, Nymphalidae, and Pyralidae families. These results match the findings of this study, where it parasitized larvae of *S. frugiperda* (Noctuidae).

#### Natural incidence of parasitoids of the fall armyworm (Spodoptera frugiperda)

Out of the 133 larvae collected, 48.4% (n=64 parasitoids) showed parasitism 192 h after the collection. Parasitism increased from 12.0 to 48.4%, in proportion to the incubation period of the larvae in the laboratory (Figure 1B). Of the 64 parasitoids found, two families were identified: Tachinidae (Diptera) (7.81%, n=5), of which only the pupae were observed because the parasitoids did not emerge, and wasps of family Braconidae (Hymenoptera) of the genus *Meteorus* (92.2%, n=59). According to Gutiérrez-Ramírez *et al.* (2015), Ordóñez-García *et al.* (2015), and Serrano-Domínguez *et al.* (2019), in Mexico, *S. frugiperda* presents a high parasitism rate (22-42%) by several species of Hymenoptera (Braconidae, Cheloninae, Eulophidae, Ichneumonidae, Platygastridae, Trichogrammatidae, and Rogadinae) and Diptera (Tachinidae). These findings match the results of this study. In the Mexican states of Durango, Sinaloa, Michoacán, and Tamaulipas, the parasitism of *S. frugiperda* by *Meteorus* ranges from 3 to 22% (Villegas-Mendoza *et al.*, 2015).



**Figure 1**. Incidence of natural parasitism on *Spodoptera frugiperda* larvae, with (A) and without (B) entomopathogenic fungi applications in Altamira, Tamaulipas.

In this study, the *Meteorus* sp. larvae that emerged from *S. frugiperda* caused a round wound (generally in the eighth abdominal segment), while Tachinidae caused a similar wound on the 4<sup>th</sup> and 5<sup>th</sup> abdominal segment. Both wounds had a white color that turned darker two hours after the emergence of the parasitoid. Likewise, it was observed that the larvae of *S. frugiperda* can survive 24 h after the emergence of the parasitoid larvae. This result matches the findings of Villegas-Mendoza *et al.* (2015). The formation process of the pupae of the parasitoid was not observed; however, Villegas-Mendoza *et al.* (2015) pointed out that this stage can take 40 minutes. Overall, the pupae of the parasitoid started to emerge from 24 h up to 168 h after the collection. In addition, the adults emerged from the pupae at  $6.3 \pm 1.5$  days in the laboratory. In this regard, Villegas-Mendoza *et al.* (2015) reported that *Meteorus* sp. can emerge from the pupae, after 7.2-7.5 days at  $24 \pm 1$  °C. Perhaps the wasps of this study emerged 1.05 days sooner than the number of days reported by these authors, because the incubation process of this research was carried out at  $27 \pm 1$  °C.

# Biological effectiveness test of *Metarhizium anisopliae* and *Isaria fumosorosea* for the control of Central American locust (*Schistocerca piceifrons piceifrons*)

Significant statistical differences between treatments were reported for the mortality of *S. p. piceifrons* nymphae caused by *M. anisopliae* and *I. fumosorosea*, 24 to 96 h after the application (p < 0.05) a  $5 \times 10^8$  conidia/mL concentration (Table 3). *Metarhizium* strains caused a higher mortality among the nymphae of Central America locust respect to *I. fumosorosea*, perhaps as a result of the closeness of the *M. anisopliae* strain used in this research to *M. anisopliae* var. acridum (a very specific species which is widely used to control locust in different countries) (Kamga *et al.*, 2022). Brunner-Mendoza *et al.* (2019) and Barrientos-Lozano *et al.* (2021) have reported that *Metarhizium* sp. is an entomopathogenic fungi used to control highly specific pests. This phenomenon was also observed in this research: the three *Metarhizium* strains under evaluation caused a 98-100% mortality among Central America locusts, during the 4-day long experiment.

		Mortality (%)						
Treatments	24	48	72	96				
		Time after ap	pplication (h)	1				
Control	0.0 b	$2.0~\mathrm{C}$	4.0 b	6.0 c				
Metarhizium A1	22.0 a	92.0 a	100.0 a	100.0 a				
Metarhizium A5	0.0 a	68.0 ab	98.0 a	100.0 a				
Metarhizium A6	8.0 ab	70.0 ab	90.0 a	98.0 a				
Isaria B4	4.0 b	12.0 с	12.0 b	22.0 b				
Isaria B6	14.0 ab	56.0 b	88.0 a	96.0 a				
P-Value	0.0478	0.0001	<.0001	<.0001				

**Table 3.** Biological effectiveness tests of *Metarhizium anisopliae* and *Isaria fumosorosea* for the control of Central America locust (*Schistocerca piceifrons piceifrons*).

Different letters (a, b, c) indicate a significative statistical difference between treatments (Duncan;  $\alpha = 0.05$ ).

At 24 h, the highest number of dead nymphs was observed in the *Metarhizium* Al treatment, compared to the other treatments evaluated. From 72 to 96 h, the *Metarhizium* strains A1, A5, and A6 caused the highest mortality (90-100%); additionally, in statistical terms, the three local strains can cause a similar mortality. *Metarhizium* species are widely used to control pests of the Cercopidae and Acrididae families. This entomopathogenic fungi genus is very abundant in natural ecosystems and has a higher effectiveness than other entomopathogenic fungi (Brunner-Mendoza *et al.*, 2019). Currently, *Metarhizium* is the entomopathogenic fungi most used to control Central America locust and it is still subject of study, given its very specific action range against certain pests. Additionally, it can be easily reproduced (Barrientos-Lozano *et al.*, 2021). In field evaluations, *M. anisopliae* var. acridum caused a mortality of up to 90% among *S. p. piceifrons* adults in southeastern Mexico (Barrientos-Lozano *et al.*, 2021). Dakhel *et al.* (2019), report to *M. anisopliae* caused a 77% mortality among *Melanoplus sanguinipes* (Orthoptera: Acrididae), under greenhouse conditions.

Regarding *I. fumosorosea*, the strain B6 reached its peak mortality (96%) among *S. p. piceifrons* nymphae at 96 h, while the B4 population only reached a 22% mortality, in the same evaluation period. There are no reports about the effect of *I. fumosorosea* on *S. p. piceifrons*; this entomopathogenic fungus is generally associated with Hemiptera and Lepidoptera pests (Zimmermann, 2008; Sani *et al.*, 2023).

#### CONCLUSIONS

*M. anisopliae* strains A1, A5, and A6 showed good control of *S. p. piceifrons* nymphs under laboratory conditions in a short period, under the concentration used. Regarding *I. fumosorosea*, strain B6 represents a biological alternative for *S. p. piceifrons* and S. frugiperda because they caused because a high mortality in both species.

*M. anisopliae* and *I. fumosorosea* did not affect the emergence of local parasitoids of the Braconidae family, because a high presence of parasitism was observed under laboratory conditions, likewise the genus *Meteorus* can be considered and studied in future works to be used as a biological controller of *S. frugiperda* larvae in southern Tamaulipas.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors would like to thank the Instituto Nacional de Investigaciones Forestales, Agrícolas y Pecuarias (INIFAP), for allowing them to carry out their research in the facilities of the C.E. Las Huastecas. Additionally, the authors would like to thank the interns of the Tecnológico de Huejutla, Hidalgo, for their help in the experiments.

#### REFERENCES

- Aguirre, H., de Almeida, L.F., Shaw, S.R., & Sarmiento, C.E. (2015). An illustrated key to Neotropical species of the genus *Meteorus* Haliday (Hymenoptera, Braconidae, Euphorinae). *ZooKeys*. 489. 33-94.
- Altinok, H.H., Altinok, M.A., & Koca, A.S. (2019). Modes of action of entomopathogenic fungi. Current Trends in Natural Sciences. 8(16). 117-124.
- Barrientos-Lozano, L., Song, H., Rocha-Sánchez, A.Y., & Torres-Castillo, J. A. (2021). State of the art management of the Central American Locust Schistocerca piceifrons piceifrons (Walker, 1870). Agronomy. 11(6). 1024. Doi: 10.3390/agronomy11061024

- Birkhan, J., Carrizo, B., Socías, M.G., da Costa, M.K.M., Guedes, J.C., & García, F.R.M. (2023). Basis for the Management of Schistocerca cancellata (Orthoptera: Acrididae). Annals of the Entomological Society of America. 116 (1), 10-18. Doi: 10.1093/aesa/saac022
- Brunner-Mendoza, C., Reyes-Montes, M.D.R., Moonjely, S., Bidochka, M.J., & Toriello, C. (2019). A review on the genus *Metarhizium* as an entomopathogenic microbial biocontrol agent with emphasis on its use and utility in Mexico. *Biocontrol Science and Technology*. 29(1). 83-102. Doi: 10.1080/09583157.2018.1531111
- Dakhel, W.H., Latchininsky, A.V., & Jaronski, S.T. (2019). Efficacy of two entomopathogenic fungi, Metarhizium brunneum, strain F52 alone and combined with Paranosema locustae against the migratory grasshopper, Melanoplus sanguinipes, under laboratory and greenhouse conditions. Insects. 10(4). 94. Doi: 10.3390/ insects10040094
- Day, R., Abrahams, P., Bateman, M., Beale, T., Clottey, V., Cock. M., Colmenarez, Y., Corniani, N., Early, R., Godwin, J., Gomez, J., Gonzalez, P., Murphy, S.T., Oppong-Mensah, B., Phiri, N., Pratt, C., Silvestri, S., & Witt, A. (2017). Fall armyworm: impacts and implications for Africa. *Outlooks on Pest Management*. 28(5). 196-201.
- De Souza-Ribas, N., McNeil, J.N., Araújo, H.D., Souza-Ribas, de B., & Lima, E. (2022). The effect of resistance to Bt corn on the reproductive output of *Spodoptera frugiperda* (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae). *Insects.* 13(2). 196. Doi: 10.3390/insects13020196
- Dufau, G.I.G., Monzón, A., Guerra, J.S., Santo, U., Caballero, S., Castrejon, K., & Sanjur, M. (2021). Caracterización morfofisiológica y molecular de hongos entomopatógenos asociados a *Hypothenemus hampei* en áreas cafetaleras de la comarca Ngäbe-Buglè. *La Calera.* 21(36). 57-66. Doi: 10.5377/calera. v21i36.11555
- Fotso-Kuate, A., Hanna, R., Doumtsop-Fotio, A.R., Abang, A.F., Nanga, S.N., Ngatat, S., & Fiaboe, K.K.M. (2019). Spodoptera frugiperda Smith (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae) in Cameroon: Case study on its distribution, damage, pesticide use, genetic differentiation and host plants. PloS one. 14(4). e0215749. Doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0215749
- Fujie, S., Wachi, N., Umemoto, H., & Maeto, K. (2019). Mitochondrial DNA diversity and geographical distribution of sexual and asexual strains of the braconid parasitoid *Meteorus pulchricornis. Entomologia Experimentalis et Applicata.* 167(12). 977-985. Doi: 10.1111/eea.12853
- Gandarilla-Pacheco, F.L., de Luna-Santillana, E.D.J., Alemán-Huerta, M.E., Pérez-Rodríguez, R., & Quintero-Zapata, I. (2021). Isolation of native strains of entomopathogenic fungi from agricultural soils of northeastern Mexico and their virulence on *Spodoptera exigua* (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae). *Florida Entomologist.* 104(4). 245-252. Doi: https://doi.org/10.1653/024.104.0401
- Gutiérrez-Ramírez, A., Robles-Bermúdez, A., Cambero-Campos, J., Santillán-Ortega, C., Ortíz-Catón, M., Coronado-Blanco, J.M., & Campos-Figueroa, M. (2015). Parasitoids of *Spodoptera frugiperda* (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae) found in Nayarit, Mexico. *Southwestern Entomologist.* 40(3). 555-563. Doi: 10.3958/059.040.0314
- Hayek, A.E., Papierok, B., & Eilenberg, J. (2012). Methods for study of the entomophthorales. In: L. A. Lacey (Ed.). Manual of techniques in insect pathology. Londres. Academic Press. 285-314.
- Humber, R.A. (2012). Identification of entomopathogenic fungi. In: Lacey, L.A. (ed.). Manual of techniques in insect pathology. 2a Edition. Yakim, Washington, USA: Academic Press. 151-187.
- Di Rienzo, J.A., Casanoves, F., Balzarini, M.G., Gonzalez, L., Tablada, M., & Robledo, C.W. (2020). InfoStat versión 2020. Centro de Transferencia InfoStat, FCA, Universidad Nacional de Córdoba, Argentina. http://www.infostat.com.ar
- Jing, W., Huang, C., Li, C.Y., Zhou, H.X., Ren, Y.L., Li, Z.Y., & Wan, F.H. (2021). Biology, invasion and management of the agricultural invader: Fall armyworm, *Spodoptera frugiperda* (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae). *Journal of Integrative Agriculture*. 20(3). 646-663. Doi: 10.1016/S2095-3119(20)63367-6
- Kamga, S.F., Ndjomatchoua, F.T., Guimapi, R.A., Klingen, I., Tchawoua, C., Hjelkrem, A.G.R., & Kakmeni, F.M. (2022). The effect of climate variability in the efficacy of the entomopathogenic fungus *Metarhizium* acridum against the desert locust *Schistocerca gregaria*. Scientific Reports. 12(1), 7535. Doi: 10.1038/s41598-022-11424-0
- Koffi, D., Kyerematen, R., Eziah, V.Y., Agboka, K., Adom, M., Goergen, G., & Meagher, R.L. (2020). Natural enemies of the fall armyworm, *Spodoptera frugiperda* (JE Smith) (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae) in Ghana. *Florida Entomologist.* 103(1). 85-90. Doi: 10.1653/024.103.0414
- Kulye, M., Mehlhorn, S., Boaventura, D., Godley, N., Venkatesh, S.K., Rudrappa, T., & Nauen, R. (2021). Baseline susceptibility of *Spodoptera frugiperda* populations collected in India towards different chemical classes of insecticides. *Insects.* 12(8). 758. Doi: 10.3390/insects12080758

- Le Gall, M., Overson, R., & Cease, A. (2019). A global review on locusts (Orthoptera: Acrididae) and their interactions with livestock grazing practices. *Frontiers in Ecology and Evolution*. 7. 263. Doi: 10.3389/ fevo.2019.00263
- Lei, Y., Lihua, L.Y., & Wang, D. (2020). Pathogenicity of a Cordyceps fumigatus to Spodoptera frugiperda. Acta Environmental Entomology. 42(1). 68-75.
- Munywoki, J., Omosa, L.K., Subramanian, S., Mfuti, D.K., Njeru, E.M., Nchiozem-Ngnitedem, V.A., & Akutse, K.S. (2022). Laboratory and Field Performance of *Metarhizium anisopliae* Isolate ICIPE 41 for Sustainable Control of the Invasive Fall Armyworm *Spodoptera frugiperda* (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae). *Agronomy*. 12(11). 2636. Doi: 0.3390/agronomy12112636
- Ordóñez-García, M., Bustillos-Rodríguez, J.C., Loya-Márquez, J., Ríos-Velasco, C., & Jacobo-Cuellar, J.L. (2015). Parasitoides de Spodoptera frugiperda (JE Smith) (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae) en Chihuahua, México. Métodos en Ecología y Sistemática. 10(1). 67-72.
- Overton, K., Maino, J.L., Day, R., Umina, P.A., Bett, B., Carnovale, D., & Reynolds, O.L. (2021). Global crop impacts, yield losses and action thresholds for fall armyworm (*Spodoptera frugiperda*): A review. Crop Protection. 145. 105641. Doi: 10.1016/j.cropro.2021.105641
- Paredes-Sánchez, F.A., Rivera, G., Bocanegra-García, V., Martínez-Padrón, H.Y., Berrones-Morales, M., Niño-García, N., & Herrera-Mayorga, V. (2021). Advances in control strategies against Spodoptera frugiperda. A review. Molecules. 26(18), 5587. Doi: 10.3390/molecules26185587
- Pérez-Ramírez, R., Torres-Castillo, J.A., Barrientos-Lozano, L., Almaguer-Sierra, P., & Torres-Acosta, R.I. (2019). Schistocerca piceifrons piceifrons (Orthoptera: Acrididae) as a source of compounds of biotechnological and nutritional interest. Journal of Insect Science. 19(5). 1-9. Doi: 10.1093/jisesa/iez088
- Sani, I., Jamian, S., Saad, N., Abdullah, S., Hata, E.M., Jalinas, J., & Ismail, S.I. (2023). Identification and virulence of entomopathogenic fungi, *Isaria javanica* and *Purpureocillium lilacinum* isolated from the whitefly, *Bemisia tabaci* (Gennadius) (Hemiptera: Aleyrodidae) in Malaysia. *Egyptian Journal of Biological Pest Control.* 33(1). 1-12. Doi: 10.1186/s41938-023-00657-4
- Sánchez-Peña, S.R., San Juan-Lara, J., & Medina, R.F. (2011). Occurrence of entomopathogenic fungi from agricultural and natural ecosystems in Saltillo, México, and their virulence towards trips and whiteflies. *Journal of Insect Science*. 11. 1-10. Doi: 10.1673/031.011.0101
- Sharma B., Smith. D. (1999). Recovery of fungi after storage for over a quarter of a century. World Journal of Microbiology & Biotechnology. 15. 517-519.
- Serrano-Domínguez, A.K., Coronado-Blanco, J.M., Enrique, R.C., Salas-Araiza, M.D., López-Santillán, J.A., & Estrada-Drouaillet, B. (2019). Avispas parasitoides del gusano cogollero en el estado de Tamaulipas, México. Boletin de la Sociedad Mexicana de Entomología. 5(1). 1-3.
- Servín, C.C., & Mendoza, M.G.G. (2022). Historia de la plaga de langosta centroamericana Schistocerca piceifrons piceifrons (Walker) en México. Revista Inclusiones. 9. 178-205.
- Ullah, S., Khan, I., Khan, M.S., Jahangir, K., Habib, A., Mohammad, D., & Jamil, M. (2022a). Effectiveness of Selected Entomopathogenic Fungi against the Tobacco Caterpillar, *Spodoptera litura* (Fabricius) (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae). *Pakistan Journal of Medical and Health Sciences*. 16(1). 507-510. Doi: 10.53350/ pjmhs22161507
- Ullah, S., Raza, A.B.M., Alkafafy, M., Sayed, S., Hamid, M.I., Majeed, M.Z., & Asim, M. (2022b). Isolation, identification and virulence of indigenous entomopathogenic fungal strains against the peach-potato aphid, *Myzus persicae* Sulzer (Hemiptera: Aphididae), and the fall armyworm, *Spodoptera frugiperda* (JE Smith) (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae). *Egyptian Journal of Biological Pest Control.* 32(1). 1-11. Doi: 10.1186/ s41938-021-00500-8
- Villegas-Mendoza, J.M., Sánchez-Varela, A., & Rosas-García, N.M. (2015). Caracterización de una especie de *Meteorus* (Hymenoptera: Braconidae) presente en larvas de *Spodoptera frugiperda* (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae) en el Norte de Tamaulipas, México. *Southwestern Entomologist. 40*(1). 161-170. Doi: 10.3958/059.040.0114
- Wharton, R.A., Marsh, P.M., & Sharkey, M.J. (1997). Manual of the new world genera of the family Braconidae (Hymenoptera). Washington, DC. International Society of Hymenopterists.
- Zimmermann, G. (1986). The "Galleria" bait method for detection of entomopathogenic fungi in soil. Journal of Applied Entomology. 102(1-5). 213-215. Doi: 10.1111/j.1439-0418.1986.tb00912.x
- Zimmermann, G. (2008). The entomopathogenic fungi Isaria farinosa (formerly *Paecilomyces farinosus*) and the *Isaria fumosorosea* species complex (formerly *Paecilomyces fumosoroseus*): biology, ecology and use in biological control. *Biocontrol Science and Technology*. 18(9). 865-901. Doi: 10.1080/09583150802471812



## Selection and chemical composition of plant species consumed by goats under drought conditions in three microregions of the Comarca Lagunera, Mexico

Arenas-Báez, Pablo<sup>1</sup>; Maldonado-Jáquez, Jorge A.<sup>2,3</sup>; Garay-Martínez, Jonathan R.<sup>4</sup>; Granados-Rivera, Lorenzo D.<sup>5\*</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Universidad Autónoma Chapingo, Unidad Regional Universitaria de Zonas Áridas, Bermejillo, Durango, México, C. P. 35230.
- <sup>2</sup> Colegio de Postgraduados, Campus Montecillo, Montecillo, Estado de México, México, C. P. 56264.
- <sup>3</sup> Instituto Nacional de Investigaciones Forestales, Agrícolas y Pecuarias, Campo Experimental La Laguna, Matamoros, Coahuila, México, C. P. 27440.
- <sup>4</sup> Instituto Nacional de Investigaciones Forestales, Agrícolas y Pecuarias, Campo Experimental Las Huastecas, Estación Cuauhtémoc, Tamaulipas, México, C. P. 89610.
- <sup>5</sup> Instituto Nacional de Investigaciones Forestales, Agrícolas y Pecuarias, Campo Experimental General Terán, Nuevo León, México, C. P. 67400.
- \* Correspondence: granados.danilo@inifap.gob.mx

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective**: To evaluate the plant selection of the diet of goats during the dry season and the chemical composition of the said plants in three microregions of the Comarca Lagunera, Mexico.

**Design/Methodology/Approach**: Three microregions were identified within the Comarca Lagunera: 1) mountain slope, 2) plain, and 3) cultivation areas. The selection of the goat diet, the availability of forage, and the nutritional composition (CP, EE, DNF, AFD, NFC, TDN, and NEI) of plant species and strata were evaluated in the three microregions.

**Results**: The shrubs and herbaceous in the Comarca Lagunera had the highest forage availability and a better nutritional profile during winter. On the one hand, these plant strata had an adequate protein content. On the other hand, the overall energy content reached <1 Mcal kg<sup>-1</sup> DM.

**Study Limitations/Implications**: The plant strata have an adequate protein content; however, the energy content is not enough and limits growth. Consequently, supplementation programs for grazing dairy goats in the Comarca Lagunera must include sources of energy.

**Findings/Conclusions**: Regardless of the microregion, the energy content of the species consumed by grazing dairy goats in the Comarca Lagunera is low.

Keywords: Ruminant nutrition, kid production, forage evaluation.





Citation: Arenas-Báez, P., Maldonado-Jáquez, J. A., Garay-Martínez, J. R., & Granados-Rivera, L. D. (2023). Selection and chemical composition of plant species consumed by goats under drought conditions in three microregions of the Comarca Lagunera, Mexico. *Agro Productividad*. https://doi.org/ 10.32854/agrop. v16i12.2764

Academic Editors: Jorge Cadena Iñiguez and Lucero del Mar Ruiz Posadas

Received: August 16, 2023. Accepted: November 12, 2023. Published on-line: January 31, 2024.

Agro Productividad, 16(12) suplemento. December. 2023. pp: 25-33.

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial 4.0 International license.

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Mexico and Brazil are the main breeders of goats in the Americas. In these two countries, this economically marginal activity is carried out using native or local goats (Escareño *et al.*, 2012). Nevertheless, the sector has a high social importance, as a result of the income source and the high-quality protein it generates for the low-income population in the rural areas (Ortiz-Morales *et al.*, 2022).

Goat exploitation can be classified according to production (meat or milk) or the feeding system (grazing or confined) (Escareño *et al.*, 2013). In this regard, Alejandre-Ortiz *et al.* (2016) point out that meat production is the most important production system in Latin America and the Caribbean. Large extensions of communal lands are used for this purpose. In Mexico, goat production is carried out in arid and semiarid regions of the country and kids are its main product. These systems are based on native plants grazing (Maldonado-Jáquez *et al.*, 2018). Consequently, increasing the number of births within the herd is the most effective way to improve the production system (Alexandre and Mandonnet, 2005). The number of born, weaning, and survivor kids determines the economic feasibility of a production unit (Casey and Webb, 2010). In this regard, some of the problems that limit productivity in extensive production systems include excessive time to produce the first offspring, low kid productivity, long intervals between births, reduced prolificity, low milk production (as a result of a short lactation period), and a marked reproductive seasonality (Mellado, 2008).

Reproduction is the main factor that limits goat production in Mexico (Andrade-Montemayor *et al.*, 2017). Therefore, reproduction is closely related to goat nutrition, particularly, during gestation. When the nutritional requirements of a goat are not fulfilled, miscarriage becomes a very likely event which has an impact on the number of births (Terrazas *et al.*, 2012). In northern Mexico, the mortality rate can reach up to 50% in winter (dry season) and it can diminish down to 10% in summer (rainy season). This phenomenon is the consequence of a combination of reproductive seasonality, low temperatures and, above all, an inefficient feeding during this period (Mellado *et al.*, 2000).

Consequently, the implementation of supplementation strategies aimed to increase goat milk production is necessary to increase the survival probabilities of the kid. Therefore, information about the nutritional quality of the plant species consumed by goats in the pasture, during the dry season, is required to develop more efficient supplementation strategies (Pinos-Rodríguez *et al.*, 2007; Ramírez-Orduña *et al.*, 2008; Velderrain-Algara *et al.*, 2010). Additionally, producers must consider changes in the availability and the variety of foraging species per microregion (Mellado *et al.*, 2012).

The Comarca Lagunera is a region located between the Mexican states of Durango and Coahuila. This region is the major dairy basin, both for goats and cattle (SIAP, 2011). This region includes sixteen municipalities: five from the state of Coahuila (Francisco I. Madero, Matamoros, San Pedro de las Colonias, Torreón, and Viesca) and eleven from the state of Durango (General Simón Bolívar, Gómez Palacio, Lerdo, Mapimí, Nazas, Rodeo, San Juan de Guadalupe, San Luis del Cordero, San Pedro del Gallo, Tlahualilo, and Cuencamé). It has a mountain slope and a plain and it covers approximately 4,788,750 ha (SEMARNAT, 2010). Consequently, the microregions include plants with different characteristics. The objective of this study was to determine the plant selection of the diet of goats during the dry season and its chemical composition, in three microregions of the Comarca Lagunera, Mexico.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Study area

The study was carried out in the states of Coahuila and Durango, Mexico, in a region known as the Comarca Lagunera, which is located between 24° 22' N and 102° 22' W, at 1,139 m.a.s.l. According to the Köppen climate classification, this region is classified as BWhw (very dry or desertic climate). The weather is semi-warm, with cold winters. The mean annual precipitation reaches 240 mm. The mean annual temperature is 25 °C in the shade, ranging from -1 °C in winter to 44 °C in summer (García, 2004).

The study began one day after the winter solstice (December 22) of 2021 and was completed on February 22, 2023. A monthly sampling was carried out on December 22, January 22, and February 22. The sampling was conducted in three microregions within the Comarca Lagunera, where goat production activities take place. The first microregion was the mountain slope. This region is characterized by its higher humidity percentage (because of water runoffs) and its higher content of clay in the soil. These factors promote a higher vegetation growth (Villanueva *et al.*, 2011). The second microregion was the plain. It is characterized by its sandy soil with low humidity, as well as its low diversity of plant species (Villanueva *et al.*, 2011). The third region consisted of the cultivation areas. After the harvests, these areas are used by goat producers, as a result of the humidity residues left behind by the irrigation system. This phenomenon increases the abundance and availability of plant species, especially herbaceous (Salinas-González *et al.*, 2015).

#### **Diet selection**

Seven multiparous adult goats were selected from each microregion. They were followed during their grazing routes (from 5 to 10 km), with the aim of identifying the plants they selected for their diet. In order to prevent the observers from influencing the behavior of the goats, they were followed by two groups of people, who took notes and collected samples from the species consumed by the goats. Four  $\approx$ 300-g samples were taken from the plant species consumed by most of the goats (N>75%); the samples were taken at the same height at which the animals fed. The samples included only the leaves of these species. The samples were placed in paper bags for their transportation to the proximal chemical analysis lab. The specimens chosen by the animals were adult plants, with green foliage, which had reached their physiological maturity (Toyes-Vargas *et al.*, 2013).

#### Forage availability

Forage availability was evaluated in nine permanent plots of  $20 \times 20$  m (three plots per microregion). The plots were randomly chosen from a map of the study area ( $100 \times 100$  m grid), where the plots located in each of the apexes of the squares could be potentially chosen. Forage availability was determined by species and plant strata (shrubs, cactus, herbaceous, and grass). Shrub availability was estimated following the Adelaide method:

establishing a  $20 \times 20$  m plot and 3 sub plots of  $1 \times 1$  m within the first plot (Andrew *et al.*, 1979). Subsequently, a tree and shrub sampling was conducted in the larger plot, counting the branches of each tree or shrub. All the leaves from three or shrubs branches were collected. Additionally, a sampling from the herbs and grasses of the  $1 \times 1$  m sub plots was carried out, cutting the plants at ground level. Dead grasses or grasses with high lignification were excluded from the process since the goats did not find them appealing.

#### Lab analysis

In order to determine the dry matter (DM) content, the fresh samples were weighted and, subsequently, dried in a forced air oven at 50 °C, until they reached a constant weight (approximately at 72 h). Additionally, the content (g kg<sup>-1</sup>) of crude protein (CP), nonfiber carbohydrates (NFC), and ethereal extract (EE) were determined (AOAC, 2019). The neutral detergent fiber (NDF) and acid detergent fiber (ADF) content was likewise established (Van Soest *et al.*, 1991). The values of net energy (Mcal kg<sup>-1</sup>) for lactation (NEI) were estimated using the Agricultural and Food Research Council model (AFRC, 1993). The total digestive nutrient (TDN) was estimated using the following equation:

 $TDN(\%) = (digestible crude \ protein + digestible \ non-structural \ carbohydratres + digestible \\ neutral \ detergent \ fiber \ corrected \ for \ protein + 2.25 \times digestible \ ethereal \ extract)/100$ 

(Pond et al., 2002).

#### **Statistical analysis**

An analysis of variance was carried out, considering the plant species as the variation source for the DM, CP, NFC, EE, NDF, ADF, ENI, and TDN variables. Regarding the forage availability variable, the source of variation was the plant strata. The statistical design was completely random, and the means were compare using Tukey's test ( $\alpha$ =0.05) in the SAS package (2002). In order to comply with the assumptions of the analysis of variance, the data shown in g/100 g were previously transformed using arcsine.

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSIONS**

Goats chose to consume the following shrubs: Larrea tridentata, Mimosa monancistra, Celtis pallida, and Prosopis spp. Regarding cacti, the goats mainly chose Opuntia spp. Meanwhile, goats preferred such herbaceous species as Amaranthus hybridus, Verbena canescens, Solanum elaeagnifolium, and Tithonia tubaeformis. Grasses such as Chloris gayana, Bouteloua spp., and Cenchrus ciliaris were the least appealing to goats (Table 1).

These results match the findings of Pinos-Rodríguez *et al.* (2007), Ramírez-Orduña *et al.* (2008), Velderrain-Algara *et al.* (2010), and Mellado *et al.* (2012). These authors evaluated the consumption and diets of goats in northeastern Mexico. The availability of foraging species in the pastures is lower during the droughts than in other seasons; consequently, goats have to adapt to these conditions.

Diant	СР	EE	NDF	ADF	NFC	TDN	ENI
Flant			g k	$\mathbf{g}^{-1}$			$Mcal kg^{-1}$
Mountain Slope							
Shrubs							
Larrea tridentata	104.2 с	22.8 a	504.3 с	407.3 b	195.1 a	409.3 b	2.1 a
Mimosa monancistra	121.2 b	24.1 a	531.2 b	296.6 с	163.8 b	477.5 a	1.2 b
Celtis pallida	206.3 a	8.6 b	641.6 a	534.1 a	111.6 с	485.3 a	0.8 с
P-Value	0.001	0.017	0.0013	<.0001	<.0001	0.0285	0.0191
Cacti			1	1		1	1
Opuntia spp.	43.2	29.1	302.4	215.8	60.1	524.6	1.8
P-Value							
Herbacaous							
Verbena canescens	128.1	19.3	567.8	474.1	242	463.5	1.1
Chenopodium album	136.8	20.6	536.7	379.8	236.8	501.7	0.9
P-Value	<.0001	0.011	<.0001	<.0001	0.019	<.0001	0.0014
Grasses							
Cynodon dactylon	79.4	5.3	770.8	470.3	84.7	397.4	0.7
Cenchrus ciliaris	44.3	6.2	806.1	517.3	74.3	416.2	0.8
P-Value	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001	0.0261
Plain							
Shrubs	212.4		201.0	272.2	105.4	407.0	
Prosopis spp.	212.4	6.3	391.3	276.6	187.4	467.8	1.1
P-Value							
Amaranthus hybridus	170.9	6.4	479.5	364.0	102.7	497.9	1.1
P.Value	179.2	0.4	470.5	504.9	195.7	427.0	1.1
Grasses							
Chloris virgata	92.6	3.7	665.3	344.8	69.8	413.8	0.5
Bouteloua gracilis	54.1	2.9	722.6	435.4	149.2	410.5	0.6
P-Value	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001
Cultivation areas							
Shrubs							
Prosopis spp.	189.3	4.2	401.7	312.6	173.8	453.9	1.0
Larrea tridentata	117.6	17.5	518.4	421.3	188.4	433.2	1.2
P-Value	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001
Cacti	-		-	-		-	
Myrtillocactus geometrizans	63.3	14.6	387.6	271.9	71.2	545.8	1.3
P-Value							
Herbaceous							
Amaranthus hybridus	236.4 a	7.3 a	467.3 a	378.5 a	187.4 a	453.6 b	1.0 b
Solanum elaeagnifolium	138.9 с	4.7 b	417.8 с	289.6 с	173.6 b	487.3 a	1.0 a
Tithonia tubaeformis	173.3 b	4.1 b	443.6 b	319.8 b	163.2 с	439.5 с	0.9 с
P-Value	<.0001	<.0001	0.0052	<.0001	0.002	0.0403	0.0037
Grasses			1	1		1	
Bouteloua spp.	63.2	1.7	718.3	465.4	136.7	407.9	0.4
Cenchrus ciliaris	47.8	2.6	783.1	567.3	93.8	417.6	0.5
P-Value	<.0001	<.0001	0.0018	<.0001	<.0001	0.0232	<.0001

$\mathbf{V}$	Table 1. Chemical	composition of the	plant species	selected by go:	ats in three	microregions of	of the Comarca	Lagunera Mexico
--------------	-------------------	--------------------	---------------	-----------------	--------------	-----------------	----------------	-----------------

CP: crude protein, EE: ethereal extract, NDF: neutral detergent fiber, ADF: acid detergent fiber, NFC: non-fiber carbohydrates, TDN: total digestible nutrients, NEI: net energy for lactation. Different letters within the column (a, b, c) indicate significative statistical difference (Tukey;  $\alpha = 0.05$ ).

In this regard, goats have flexible, generalist, and opportunistic feeding strategies, since they consume a great variety of plants in grazing areas. Studies carried out in northeastern Mexico indicate that about 126 plant species make up the diet of grazing goats.

Overall, the forage distribution per plant strata is divided into 40% shrubs, 29% herbs, and 31% grasses (Mellado *et al.*, 2012; Haenlein and Ramírez 2007). However, this study confirms that less than ten plants constitute about 90% of the diet during the whole year (Mellado *et al.*, 2004), particularly during the droughts.

During most of the year, the diet of goats mainly consists of deciduous or perennial shrubs (>50%) (Mellado *et al.*, 2003). The leaves and fresh pods (especially from *Prosopis* spp.) are very nutritious forages (between 189 and 212 g kg<sup>-1</sup> CP in DM; Table 1). They are staple foods (up to 25% of the diet) during autumn and winter, when the quality and the quantity of the forage are low (Mellado *et al.*, 2004). *Prosopis* spp. is one of the most abundant species in northeastern Mexico; its prevalence has increased in large areas of the Chihuahuan Desert, at the expense of the desert pastures (Fredrickson *et al.*, 2006). Goats consume its leaves with moderation (Mellado *et al.*, 2003). However, the pods of these plants are abundantly consumed by the goats, possibly as a result of their high nutritional content (Abdullah *et al.*, 2011).

Meanwhile, the goats in this study chose *Larrea tridentata*. This perennial xerophytic species was chosen by the goats, regardless of its cover and season of the year. This plant can account for up to 15% of the diet (Mellado *et al.*, 2011). The resistance of *Larrea tridentata* to drought —along with its moderate levels of protein (104-117 g kg<sup>-1</sup> DM; Table 1) and its continuous metabolic activity under extreme drought conditions (Allen *et al.*, 2008)—seems to be the attribute that makes it appealing to goats.

Meanwhile, herb consumption is lower during winter, as a consequence of its low availability (Mellado *et al.*, 2004). This study confirmed the findings of Mellado *et al.* (2012), who reported that key herbs that the goats from northeastern Mexico prefer are *Amaranthus hybridus*, *Tithonia tubaeformis*, and *Solanum elaeagnifolium*. The goats do not find appealing *Solanum elaeagnifolium* during its flowering stage (Mellado *et al.*, 2008). However, as a result of its high nutrient content (139 g kg<sup>-1</sup> CP in DM; Table 1), this plant can account for 30% of their diets during winter (Mellado *et al.*, 2014).

In the pastures of northeastern Mexico, goats eat less grasses and the consumption percentage seldom exceed 5% of their diet during any month of the year (Mellado *et al.*, 2004). The results of this study match the findings of Mellado *et al.* (2005), who reported that some of the most consumed grasses are *Bouteloua gracilis* and *Cenchrus ciliaris*. Biomass availability varied according to the plant strata and the microregion (Table 2).

The microregion with the highest biomass production was the mountain slope. In the plains, herbaceous were the plant strata with the highest availability. In the cultivation areas, herbaceous and grasses were the most available plants. There were no significant statistical differences regarding their availability in both microregions. In conclusion, the mountain slope microregion could stand a higher animal load, while the cultivation areas could stand a lower animal load. However, cultivation areas have a higher plant species diversity and the best nutrient profile. Consequently, goat production can reach higher yields in this microregion. Nevertheless, in order to prevent overgrazing, this area must

	Mountain Slope	Plain	Cultivation Areas	
Plant Strata		P-Value		
Shrubs	3.67 a	0.30 b	0.02 с	<.0001
Cacti	6.00 a	0.00 c	0.02 b	<.0001
Herbaceous	0.31 b	0.86 a	0.37 b	0.0137
Grasses	0.67 a	0.24 с	0.46 b	0.0406

**Table 2.** Biomass availability per plant strata with forage potential, in three microregions of the ComarcaLagunera, Mexico.

Different letters within the column (a, b, c) indicate significative statistical difference (Tukey;  $\alpha = 0.05$ ).

have low animal loads. Shrubs and herbaceous are the plant strata with the best nutritional profile. The average CP content in shrubs and herbaceous reached 164 and 170.4 g kg<sup>-1</sup> DM, respectively. Grasses had the lowest nutrient value (average: 66.3 g kg<sup>-1</sup> DM) and recorded <1.0 NEl (Table 3).

According to the nutritional composition of the different plant strata, crude protein (CP) in shrubs and herbs is enough to meet the nutrient requirements of goats (approximately 16%). However, the energy available in the different strata is mostly low

Plant	СР	EE	NDF	ADF	NFC	TDN	ENI
	$g kg^{-1}$						$M cal kg^{-1}$
Shrubs							
Mountain slope	151.7 b	16.9 a	556.8 a	418.3 a	148.7 b	454.3 b	1.3 a
Plain	187.4 a	7.9 с	403.6 с	295.1 с	183.2 a	462.8 a	1.1 b
Cultivation area	152.9 b	11 b	458.1 b	365.8 b	180.7 a	450.2 b	1.1 b
P-Value	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001	0.035	0.024	0.0271
Cacti							
Mountain slope	38.7	30.3	317.1	224.7	58.3	514.2	1.7
Plains							
Cultivation areas	53.2	17.9	368.4	263.5	72.2	534.1	1.3
P-Value	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001
Shrubs							
Mountain slope	141.2 b	20.3 a	549.8 a	429.2 a	240.1 a	480.8 a	0.1 b
Plains	182.7 a	5.2 b	476.6 b	371.5 b	201.8 b	418.3 с	1.1 a
Cultivation areas	187.4 a	4.3 b	437.1 с	359.5 с	167.1 с	463.2 b	1.0 a
P-Value	0.041	0.016	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001	
Grasses							
Mountain slope	61.3 b	4.2 a	718.4 b	503.2 a	79.3 с	423.5 a	0.6 a
Plains	71.4 a	4.6 a	691.8 c	423.7 b	89.1 b	412.6 a	0.6 a
Cultivation areas	53.6 с	2.3 b	756.3 a	498.1 a	99.5 a	401.2 b	0.57 b
P-Value	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001	<.0001	0.018	0.0374

**Table 3**. Chemical composition of plant strata with foraging potential, in three microregions of the Comarca Lagunera, Mexico.

Different letters within the column (a, b, c) indicate significative statistical difference (Tukey;  $\alpha = 0.05$ ).

(<1.0 Mcal kg<sup>-1</sup> DM). This deficit intensifies, since goats start to lactate during this period; therefore, the consumption of plants with an appropriate energy content is very important (Granados-Rivera *et al.*, 2020). Consequently, the scarce energy content in northeastern Mexico limits the nutritional content of the diets of goats during winter (Maldonado-Jáquez *et al.*, 2017).

#### CONCLUSIONS

Based on the results obtained in this study, shrubs and herbaceous are the most abundant forage, regardless of the microregion. They also recorded the best nutritional profile during the drought season in the Comarca Lagunera. In addition, these plant strata have an appropriate protein content. However, the low energy content limits the nutritional value of the diet. Therefore, supplementation programs for grazing dairy goats in the Comarca Lagunera must include sources of energy.

#### REFERENCES

- Abdullah, A.Y., Obeidat, B.S., Muwalla, M.M., Matarneh, S.K., & Ishmais, M.A.A. (2011). Growth performance, carcass and meat characteristics of black goat kids fed sesame hulls and *Prosopis juliflora* pods. *Asian-Australasian Journal of Animal Sciences*. 24. 1217–1226. doi: 10.5713/ajas.2011.11061
- AFRC. 1993. Energy and Protein Requirements for Ruminants (9th). Wallingford, UK: Agricultural and Food Research Council, CAB International.
- Alejandre-Ortiz, M.E., Rubio-Tabárez, E., Pérez-Eguía, E., Zaragoza-Martínez, L., & Rodríguez-Galván, G. (2016). Los recursos caprinos de México. *In*: Vargas-Bayona, J.E., Zaragoza, L., Delgado, J.V., Rodríguez G. (Eds.). Biodiversidad Caprina iberoamericana. Colombia: Ediciones Universidad Cooperativa de Colombia. pp. 94–111.
- Alexandre, G., & Mandonnet, N. (2005). Goat meat production in harsh environments. Small Ruminant Research. 60(1-2). 53–66. doi: 10.1016/j.smallrumres.2005.06.005
- Allen, A.P., Pockman, W.T., Restrepo, C., & Milne, B.T. (2008). Allometry, growth and population regulation of the desert shrub *Larrea tridentata*. *Functional Ecology*. 22(2). 197–204. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2435.2007.01376.x
- Andrade-Montemayor, H.A., Silva, J.C., Escalante, I., & Vera, H.R. (2017). La cabra criolla negra, un recurso zoogenético en peligro: Bases del programa de recuperación en el bajío mexicano. *Revista Mexicana* Agroecosistemas. 4(2-suplemento 3). 29–41.
- AOAC. (2019). Official Methods of Analysis of AOAC International (21th). Maryland, USA: Association of Official Analytical Chemists.
- Casey, N.H., & Webb, E.C. (2010). Managing goat production for meat quality. *Small Ruminant Research.* 89(2-3). 218–224. doi: 10.1016/j.smallrumres.2009.12.047
- Escareño, L., Salinas-González, H., Wurzinger, M., Iñiguez, L., Sölkner, J., & Meza-Herrera, C.A. (2012). Dairy goat production systems: Status quo, perspectives and challenges. *Tropical Animal Health and Production*. 45(1). 17–34. doi: 10.1007/s11250-012-0246-6
- Fredrickson, E.L., Estell, R.E., Laliberte, A., & Anderson, D.M. (2006). Mesquite recruitment in the Chihuahuan Desert: Historic and prehistoric patterns with long-term impacts. *Journal of Arid Environments*. 65. 285– 295. doi: 10.1016/j.jaridenv.2005.10.019
- García, E. (1998). Modificaciones al sistema de clasificación climática de Köppen. 4th. Ed. México D.F.: UNAM.
- Granados-Rivera, L.G., Hernández-Mendo, O., & Maldonado-Jáquez, J.A. (2020). Energy balance in lactating goats: Response to mixture of conjugated linoleic acid. *Animal Science Journal*. 91(1). e13347. doi: 10.1111/asj.13347
- Haenlein, G.F.W., & Ramírez, R.G. (2007). Potential mineral deficiencies on arid rangelands for small ruminants with special reference to Mexico. *Small Ruminant Research*. 68. 35–41. doi: 10.1016/j. smallrumres.2006.09.018
- Maldonado-Jáquez, J.A., Salinas-González, H., Torres-Hernández, G., Becerril-Pérez, C.M., & Díaz-Rivera, P. (2018). Factors influencing milk production in local goats in the Comarca Lagunera, México. *Livestock Research for Rural Development*. 30. 132.

- Maldonado-Jáquez, J.A., Granados-Rivera, L.D., Hernández-Mendo, O., Pastor-López, F.J., Isidro-Requejo, L.M., Salinas-Gonzalez, H., & Torres-Hernández, G. (2017). Uso de un alimento integral como complemento a cabras locales en pastoreo: respuesta en producción y composición química de la leche. *Nova Scientia.* 18(9). 55-75. doi: 10.21640/ns.v9i18.728
- Mellado, M. 2008. Técnicas para el manejo reproductivo de las cabras en agostadero. *Tropical and Subtropical Agroecosystems*. 9. 47–63.
- Mellado, M., Aguilar, C.N., Arevalo, J.R., Rodriguez, A., Garcia, J.E., & Mellado, J. (2011). Selection for nutrients by pregnant goats on a microphyll desert scrub. *Animal.* 5. 972–979. doi: 10.1017/ S1751731110002715
- Mellado, M., Dueñez, J., Foote, R.H., García, J.E., & Rodríguez, A. (2005). Influence of goat densities on vegetation, hydrology and soil properties in a Chihuahuan Desert range. *Annals of Arid Zone*. 44. 111– 120.
- Mellado, M., Gaytán, L., Rodríguez, A., Macías-Cruz, U., Avendaño-Reyes, L., & García, J.E. (2014). Nutritive content of aborted and non-aborted goat diets on rangeland. *Veterinarija ir Zootechnika*. 67. 68–74.
- Mellado, M., Olvera, A., Dueñez, J., & Rodríguez, A. (2004). Effects of continuous or rotational grazing on goat diets in a desert rangeland. *Journal of Applied Animal Research*. 26. 93–100. doi: 10.1080/09712119.2004.9706515
- Mellado, M., Rodríguez, A., Lozano, E.A., Dueñez, J., Aguilar, C.N., & Arévalo, J.R. (2012). The food habits of goats on rangelands with different amounts of fourwing saltbush (*Atriplex canescens*) cover. *Journal of Arid Environments*. 84. 91–96. doi: 10.1016/j.jaridenv.2012.03.012
- Mellado, M, Salas, G., & Pittroff, W. (2008). Sphaeralcea angustifolia as a substitute for alfalfa for growing goats. Rangeland Ecology and Management. 61. 405–411. doi: 10.2111/07-082.1
- Mellado, M., Valdez, R., Lara, L.M., & López, R. (2003). Stocking rate effects on goats: A research observation. Journal of Range Management. 56. 167–173. doi: 10.2307/4003901
- Mellado, M., Vera, T., Meza-Herrera, C., & Ruíz, F. (2000). A note on the effect of air temperature during gestation on birth weight and neonatal mortality of kids. *The Journal of Agricultural Science*. 135(1). 91–94. doi: 10.1017/S0021859699007947
- Ortiz-Morales, O., Arias-Margarito, L., López-Ojeda, J.C., Soriano-Robles, R., Almaraz-Buendía, I., & Ramírez-Bribiesca, E. (2022). Estudio descriptivo de la producción caprina tradicional en las regiones mixteca y valles centrales de Oaxaca, México. *Ecosistemas y Recursos Agropecuarios. 8*(2). 1-13. doi: https:// doi.org/10.19136/era.a8n2.2840
- Pinos-Rodríguez, J.M., Aguirre-Rivera, J.R., Mellado, M., García-López, J.C., Álvarez-Fuentes, G., & Méndez-Villazana, J.C. (2007). Chemical and digestibility characteristics of some woody species browsed by goats in Central Mexico. *Journal of Applied Animal Research*. 32. 149–153. doi: 10.1080/09712119.2007.9706866
- Pond, W.G., Church, D.C., & Pond, K.R. (2004). Basic animal nutrition and feeding (5th). USA: John Wiley & Sons.
- SAS Institute, Inc. (2002). User's Guide of SAS (Statistical Analysis System). SAS Institute Inc.: NC, USA.
- Terrazas, A., Hernández, H., Delgadillo, J.A., Flores, J.A., Ramírez-Vera, S., Fierros, A., Rojas, S., & Serafín, N. (2012). Undernutrition during pregnancy in goats and sheep, their repercussion on mother-young relationship and behavioral development of the young. *Tropical and Subtropical Agroecosystems*. 5. S161– S174.
- Toyes-Vargas, E., Murillo-Amador, B., Espinoza-Villavicencio, L., Carreón-Palau, L., & Palacios-Espinoza, A. (2013). Composición química y precursores de ácidos vaccénico y ruménico en especies forrajeras en Baja California Sur, México. *Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Pecuarias.* 4(3). 373-386.
- Van Soest, P.J., Robertson, J.B., & Lewis, B.A. (1991). Methods for dietary fiber, neutral detergent fiber, and nonstarch polysaccharides in relation to animal nutrition. *Journal of Dairy Science*. 74. 3583-3597. doi: 10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(91)78551-2




## Rhizobacteria inoculation and its effect on the productive parameters of sorghum

Hidalgo-de León, Aimir<sup>1</sup>; Sáenz-Mata, Jorge<sup>2</sup>; Véliz-Deras, Francisco G.<sup>1</sup>; Flores-Salas, Jessica M.<sup>1</sup>; Carrillo-Moreno, Dalia I.<sup>1</sup>; Arellano-Rodríguez, Fernando<sup>1</sup>; Núñez-Colima, Juan A.<sup>3\*</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Universidad Autónoma Agraria Antonio Narro, Unidad Laguna, Valle Verde, Torreón, Coahuila, México, C.P. 27054.
- <sup>2</sup> Facultad de Ciencias Biológicas, Universidad Juárez del Estado de Durango, Fracc. Filadelfia, Gómez Palacio, Durango, México, C.P. 35010.
- <sup>3</sup> Universidad Autónoma Agraria Antonio Narro, Buenavista, Saltillo, Coahuila, México, C.P. 25315.
- \* Correspondence: juan.anunezc@uaaan.edu.mx

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective**: To evaluate the effect of the *Bacillus megaterium* and *Pseudomonas japonica* rhizobacteria on the productive parameters of sorghum.

**Design/Methodology/Approach**: The experiment was carried out in Padilla, Tamaulipas, where the effect of inoculating a sorghum crop with the *Bacillus megaterium* KN13 and *Pseudomonas japonica* KC14 strains on its productive parameters was evaluated. Both strains were used in two concentrations ( $10^6$  and  $10^7$  CFU). A randomized block design was applied, consisting of five treatments (two strains × two concentrations, plus a control), with six and nine replications.

**Results**: The *B. megaterium* and *P. japonica* strains can fix nitrogen and produce siderophores. Inoculating these strains into the sorghum crop increases grain yield, plant height, panicle length, plant stem diameter, and aerial dry weight. Better results are recorded when the strains have a 10<sup>7</sup> CFU concentration.

Study Limitations/Implications: Each type of soil and crop has various microbiomes.

**Findings/Conclusions**: The use of an adequate concentration of rhizobacteria improves sorghum production; therefore, it is a sustainable alternative, both for the nutrition of the crop and the reduction of the use of synthetic fertilizers.

Keywords: PGPR, Bacillus megaterium, Pseudomonas japonica.

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Sorghum [Sorghum bicolor (L.) Moench] is one of the most productive species and plays a major role in global food security (Mareya *et al.*, 2019). In Mexico, sorghum is the third most produced grain. In 2022, 1.4 million ha were planted nationwide; 55.8% of those hectares were located in Tamaulipas, which ranks first among the states that produce this species (SIAP, 2023). Sorghum is mainly used to produce food for the livestock sector. Synthetic fertilizers are applied to increase sorghum yield (and the yield of many other crops); however, high doses pollute and consequently impact soil fertility (Mikhak *et al.*, 2017).

Citation: Hidalgo-de León, A., Sáenz-Mata, J., Véliz-Deras, F. G., Flores-Salas, J. M., Carrillo-Moreno, D. I., Arellano-Rodríguez, F., & Núñez-Colima, J. A. (2023). Rhizobacteria inoculation and its effect on the productive parameters of sorghum. *Agro Productividad*. https://doi.org/10.32854/ agrop.v16i12.2765

Academic Editors: Jorge Cadena Iñiguez and Lucero del Mar Ruiz Posadas

Received: May 27, 2023. Accepted: November 16, 2023. Published on-line: January 31, 2024.

Agro Productividad, 16(12) suplemento. December. 2023. pp: 35-40.

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial 4.0 International license.



35

The use of rhizobacteria is an option to replace synthetic fertilizers, reducing their negative impact on the soil and the environment (Vocciante *et al.*, 2022). Rhizobacteria promote plant growth, since they facilitate the absorption of nutrients (*e.g.*, nitrogen, phosphorus, and iron), as a consequence of their nitrogen fixation, phosphate solubilization, and siderophore production capacities (Haiyambo *et al.*, 2015). The genera *Pseudomonas* (Zahid *et al.*, 2015; Moreira *et al.*, 2016), *Bacillus* (Breedt *et al.*, 2017; Mumtaz *et al.*, 2017), *Azospirillun* (Florio *et al.*, 2017), and *Enterobacter* (Ibort *et al.*, 2017) stand out among the most studied plant growth-promoting rhizobacteria (PGPR).

The use of PGPR in various crops has been extensively researched. However, the lack of enough information on sorghum crops makes further studies into this matter a necessity. The objective of this work was to evaluate the effect of the *Bacillus megaterium* and *Pseudomonas japonica* rhizobacteria on productive parameters of sorghum.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

The experiment was carried out in 2020, at the ejido El Tablero (24° 05' N, 99° 00' W, and 36 m.a.s.l.), Padilla, Tamaulipas, Mexico. The physical and chemical characteristics of the sampling soil are: clay loam texture, high calcareous nature, low salts, pH=8.4, OM=2.9%, N=12.2 ppm, P=48.4 ppm, and K=364 ppm. The sampling was carried out at a depth of 0-30 cm.

#### **Biological material**

Two strains were isolated from the corn rhizosphere and identified as *Bacillus megaterium* KN13 and *Pseudomonas japonica* KC14. These strains have been evaluated in previous trials and are known to promote plant growth.

#### Nitrogen fixation evaluation

The indirect ammonium ion method was used to evaluate the ability of the two bacterial strains to fix nitrogen, using the Berthelot colorimetric technique (phenol-hypochlorite), as described by Escobar *et al.* (2011). A spectrophotometer was used for the absorbance reading (632.9 nm), considering all strains with positive readings as fixative. The evaluation was performed in triplicate for each strain.

#### **Siderophore production**

CAS agar was used to determine if both strains produced siderophores (iron chelating compounds). After culturing the bacteria at 30 °C for 5 days, the presence of orange halos was detected around the colony, indicating siderophore activity. For each strain, the assay was performed in triplicate (Haiyambo *et al.*, 2015).

#### **Field trial**

Before sowing, the seeds of sorghum hybrid D47 were sterilized (5 min in 70% ethanol, 5 min in 10% NaClO, and three rinses with sterile distilled water) and kept at 4 °C for 24 h (Ibort *et al.*, 2017). The two strains were allowed to grown in LB for 24 h at 28 °C. They were stirred at 200 rpm. CFU were counted with a Neubauer chamber. The bacterial

solutions were adjusted to a concentration of  $10^6$  and  $10^7$  CFU mL<sup>-1</sup>. Subsequently, the seeds were inoculated via a 1-h immersion in each of the bacterial solutions. A second inoculation was performed 25 days after sowing, adding 2.5 mL of bacterial solution per plant. The same treatment was carried out on the control plants, using sterile distilled water instead of the bacterial solution (Angulo *et al.*, 2014). Agronomic management consisted of two relief irrigations, mechanical weed control, pest control (with chemical insecticides), and no fertilization. The harvest was carried out 135 days after sowing.

#### **Experimental design**

A completely randomized block design was used. The experiment consisted of five treatments, with six repetitions for the performance variables and nine repetitions for the morphometric variables. The treatments were called Bm7, Bm6, Pj7, and Pj6 (Bm: *Bacillus megaterium* KN13; Pj: *Pseudomonas japonica* KC14; 7:  $10^7$  CFU; and 6:  $10^6$  CFU). The variables evaluated were: furrow grain weight, grain yield (ha<sup>-1</sup>), plant height, panicle length, plant stem diameter, and aerial dry weight. To calculate biomass, plants were dried in an oven at 70 °C for 48 h. Rows (7 m long, 0.8 m between rows) were established with a population density of 20 plants per linear m. To calculate the yield, 5 linear m of each repetition were harvested, projecting the production in kg ha<sup>-1</sup>.

#### **Statistical analysis**

A general linear model analysis and multiple comparison of LSD means test (significance level:  $P \le 0.05$ ) were performed using the Rstudio statistical software, version 4.0.3.

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

Table 1 shows the results of the biochemical tests. Both strains can fix nitrogen and produce siderophores; therefore, they can improve the availability of nitrogen and iron and suppress the effect of phytopathogens (Beneduzi *et al.*, 2012). In other words, they are rhizobacteria with the potential to promote plant growth (Haiyambo *et al.*, 2015). Specifically, *B. megaterium* has nitrogen fixation abilities (Yousuf *et al.*, 2017). The siderophores secreted by microorganisms are usually the source of iron for sorghum cultivation (Beneduzi *et al.*, 2012).

Figure 1 shows the results for sorghum grain yield, including a highly significant statistical difference between treatments regarding furrow grain weight (F=60.02, g.l.=4, P<4.752e-09\*\*\*) and grain yield in kg ha<sup>-1</sup> (F=60.17, g.l.=4, P<4.668e-09\*\*\*). There

siderophore production.				
Studing	Bioch	chemical tests		
Strains	Nitrogen fixation	Siderophore production		
Bm KN13	+	+		
Pj KC14	+	+		

**Table 1**. Evaluation of the ability of rhizobacteria to nitrogen fixation and siderophore production.

Bm KN14=Bacillus megaterium. Pj KC14=Pseudomonas japonica.



**Figure 1**. Effect of rhizobacteria inoculation on sorghum grain yield. Bm7=*B. megaterium* ( $10^7$  CFU). Bm6=*B. megaterium* ( $10^6$  CFU). Pj7=*P. japonica* ( $10^7$  CFU). Pj6=*P. japonica* ( $10^6$  CFU).

were no statistical differences between these two variables, neither for the block, nor for the block × treatment interaction. The treatment inoculated with Bm7 obtained the highest yield, while the control reported the lowest yield. Previous studies report increases in grain production in wheat (*Triticum* spp.) inoculated with *Bacillus* spp. (Upadhyay and Singh, 2015) and *Pseudomonas* spp. (Nadeem *et al.*, 2013). The same effect has been reported for corn inoculated with *Bacillus* and *Pseudomonas* spp. (Moreira *et al.*, 2016, Mumtaz *et al.*, 2017). The 10<sup>7</sup>-concentration obtained higher results than the 10<sup>6</sup>-concentration. João-Alves *et al.* (2021) reported that, in a study with corn and soybean, increasing the concentration of the bacterial solution increased production. In conclusion, a higher concentration of CFUs in these strains is necessary to obtain better results.

The results of the morphometric variables are presented in Table 2. Regarding the plant height, aerial dry weight, and stem diameter variables, only the following treatments recorded a statistical difference: F=31.1676, g.l.=4,  $P<3.465e-09^{***}$ ; F=67.74, g.l.=4,  $P<1.012e-112^{***}$ ; and F=5.2862, g.l.=4,  $P<0.003374^{**}$ . The block and the interaction do not show a statistical difference. Regarding the panicle length variable, the following treatments had a statistical difference: F=70.2913, d.f.=4,  $P<6.75e-13^{***}$  and the block F=7.7873, d.f.=2,  $P<0.0002475^{***}$ . The one exception was the block  $\times$  treatment interaction.

Table 2. Effect of rhizobacteria inoculation on the morphometric variables of sorghum.

Treatment	Plant height (cm)	Panicle length (cm)	Aerial dry weight (g)	Stem diameter (cm)
Pj7	122±0a	22.8±0a	124±0a	24.5±0a
Bm7	121.22±1.86a	23.21±0.28a	124.78±2.86a	24.78±1.09a
Pj6	120.67±1.41a	22.98±0.186a	122.78±2.64a	24±1.22a
Bm6	120.56±1.67a	23±0.353a	123.11±2.80a	24.78±0.83a
Control	114±1.5b	21.48±0.399b	106.33±2b	23±0.86ab

Bm7=B. megaterium (10<sup>7</sup> CFU). Bm6=B. megaterium (10<sup>6</sup> CFU). Pj7=P. japonica (10<sup>7</sup> CFU). Pj6=P. japonica (10<sup>6</sup> CFU).

Compared to the control plants, the plants inoculated with both concentrations of the two strains had a positive effect on the evaluated parameters. Similar results have been reported in corn plants, where the use of *Bacillus* spp. and *Pseudomonas* spp. had a positive effect: it promoted growth and increased forage and grain production (Nadeem *et al.*, 2013; Zahid *et al.*, 2015; Mumtaz *et al.*, 2017). Positive effects have also been reported on the biomass production of wheat crops inoculated with *Bacillus* spp. and *Pseudomonas* spp. (Upadhyay *et al.*, 2011; Nadeem *et al.*, 2013; Upadhyay and Singh, 2015). This study only evaluated the capacity of the strains to fix nitrogen and produce siderophores; however, these two genera of bacteria can promote growth by other mechanisms, such as phytohormone production and the solubilization of phosphate, potassium, and zinc (Vaikuntapu *et al.*, 2014; Gandhi and Muralidharan, 2016; Mumtaz *et al.*, 2017), as well as the release of some micronutrients (Haiyambo *et al.*, 2015). The effect of *B. megaterium* and *P. japonica* on the growth promotion and production of sorghum may be influenced by a wide range of the mechanisms of action that are attributed to these bacteria.

#### CONCLUSIONS

Taking into consideration the trend towards the reduction in the use of synthetic fertilizers, the use of rhizobacteria to improve sorghum production is a feasible and environmentally acceptable alternative. The results show that a  $10^7$  CFU concentration of rhizobacteria improves sorghum production. Further studies are required to evaluate the optimal number of inoculations, as well as the specific concentration at which each strain records the best results.

#### REFERENCES

- Angulo, V. C., Sanfuentes, E. A., Rodríguez, F., & Sossa, K. E. (2014). Caracterización de rizobacterias promotoras de crecimiento en plántulas de *Eucalyptus nitens. Revista argentina de microbiología*, 46(4), 338-347. doi: 10.1016/S0325-7541(14)70093-8.
- Beneduzi, A., Ambrosini, A., & Passaglia, L. M. (2012). Plant growth-promoting rhizobacteria (PGPR): their potential as antagonists and biocontrol agents. *Genetics and molecular biology*, 35, 1044-1051. doi: 10.1590/S1415-47572012000600020.
- Breedt, G., Labuschagne, N., and Coutinho, T.A. 2017. Seed treatment with selected plant growth promoting rhizobacteria increases maize yield in the field. Ann Appl Biol. 171(2): 229-236. doi: 10.1111/aab.12366.
- Escobar, C., Horna, Y., Carreño, C., & Mendoza, G. (2011). Caracterización de cepas nativas de Azotobacter spp. y su efecto en el desarrollo de Lycopersicon esculentum Mill."tomate" en Lambayeque. Scientia Agropecuaria, 2(1), 39-49. doi: 10.17268/sci.agropecu.2011.01.05.
- Florio, A., Pommier, T., Gervaix, J., Bérard, A., & Le Roux, X. (2017). Soil C and N statuses determine the effect of maize inoculation by plant growth-promoting rhizobacteria on nitrifying and denitrifying communities. *Scientific Reports*, 7(1), 8411. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-08589-4.
- Gandhi, A., & Muralidharan, G. (2016). Assessment of zinc solubilizing potentiality of *Acinetobacter* sp. isolated from rice rhizosphere. *European Journal of Soil Biology*, 76, 1-8. doi: 10.1016/j.ejsobi.2016.06.006.
- Haiyambo, D. H., Chimwamurombe, P. M., & Reinhold-Hurek, B. (2015). Isolation and screening of rhizosphere bacteria from grasses in East Kavango region of Namibia for plant growth promoting characteristics. *Current microbiology*, 71, 566-571. doi: 10.1007/s00284-015-0886-7.
- Ibort, P., Molina, S., Núñez, R., Zamarreño, Á. M., García-Mina, J. M., Ruiz-Lozano, J. M., ... & Aroca, R. (2017). Tomato ethylene sensitivity determines interaction with plant growth-promoting bacteria. *Annals of botany*, 120(1), 101-122. doi: 10.1093/aob/mcx052.
- João Alves, L., Wisoczynski de Sene, D., Ferreira de Paula, G., Bueno Demétrio, G., & Sussumu Matsumoto, L. (2021). Influencia de *Bacillus* sp. sobre los atributos químicos y microbiológicos del suelo y el desarrollo de la soja y el maíz. *Revista mexicana de ciencias agrícolas, 12*(3), 383-393.

- Mareya, C. R., Tugizimana, F., Piater, L. A., Madala, N. E., Steenkamp, P. A., & Dubery, I. A. (2019). Untargeted Metabolomics Reveal Defensome-Related Metabolic Reprogramming in *Sorghum bicolor* against Infection by Burkholderia andropogonis. *Metabolites*, 9(1), 8.
- Mikhak, A., Sohrabi, A., Kassaee, M. Z., & Feizian, M. (2017). Synthetic nanozeolite/nanohydroxyapatite as a phosphorus fertilizer for German chamomile (*Matricaria chamomilla* L.). *Industrial crops and products*, 95, 444-452. doi: 10.1016/j.indcrop.2016.10.054.
- Moreira, H., Pereira, S. I., Marques, A. P., Rangel, A. O., & Castro, P. M. (2016). Selection of metal resistant plant growth promoting rhizobacteria for the growth and metal accumulation of energy maize in a mine soil—effect of the inoculum size. *Geoderma*, 278, 1-11.
- Mumtaz, M. Z., Ahmad, M., Jamil, M., & Hussain, T. (2017). Zinc solubilizing *Bacillus* spp. potential candidates for biofortification in maize. *Microbiological Research*, 202, 51-60. doi.org/10.1016/j.micres.2017.06.001.
- Nadeem, S. M., Zahir, Z. A., Naveed, M., & Nawaz, S. (2013). Mitigation of salinity-induced negative impact on the growth and yield of wheat by plant growth-promoting rhizobacteria in naturally saline conditions. *Annals of Microbiology*, 63(1), 225-232. doi: 10.1007/s13213-012-0465-0.
- Servicio de Información Agroalimentaria y Pesquera (SIAP). (2023). Avances de siembras y cosecha. https://nube.siap.gob.mx/avance\_agricola/. Consultado el 22 de abril de 2023.
- Upadhyay, S. K., & Singh, D. P. (2015). Effect of salt tolerant plant growth promoting rhizobacteria on wheat plants and soil health in a saline environment. *Plant Biology*, 17(1), 288-293. doi: 10.1111/plb.12173.
- Upadhyay, S. K., Singh, J. S., & Singh, D. P. (2011). Exopolysaccharide-producing plant growthpromoting rhizobacteria under salinity condition. *Pedosphere*, 21(2), 214-222. doi: 10.1016/S1002-0160(11)60120-3.
- Vaikuntapu, P. R., Dutta, S., Samudrala, R. B., Rao, V. R., Kalam, S., & Podile, A. R. (2014). Preferential promotion of *Lycopersicon esculentum* (Tomato) growth by plant growth promoting bacteria associated with tomato. *Indian journal of microbiology*, 54, 403-412.
- Vocciante, M., Grifoni, M., Fusini, D., Petruzzelli, G., & Franchi, E. (2022). The Role of Plant Growth-Promoting Rhizobacteria (PGPR) in Mitigating Plant's Environmental Stresses. *Applied Sciences*, 12(3), 1231. MDPI AG. doi.org/10.3390/app12031231.
- Yousuf J., Thajudeen, J., Rahiman, M., Krishnankutty, S., P. Alikunj, A., & A. Abdulla, M. H. (2017). Nitrogen fixing potential of various heterotrophic *Bacillus* strains from a tropical estuary and adjacent coastal regions. *Journal of Basic Microbiology*, 57(11), 922–932. doi:10.1002/jobm.201700072.
- Zahid, M., Abbasi, M. K., Hameed, S., & Rahim, N. (2015). Isolation and identification of indigenous plant growth promoting rhizobacteria from Himalayan region of Kashmir and their effect on improving growth and nutrient contents of maize (*Zea mays L.*). *Frontiers in microbiology*, 6, 207.





# Use of Andromed<sup>®</sup> and OviXcell<sup>®</sup> diluents in the processing of sheep semen with the addition of HTF

Quintero-Elisea, Juan A.<sup>1</sup>; Clemente-Sánchez, Fernando<sup>2</sup>; Velázquez-Morales, José V.<sup>3</sup>; Vázquez-Rocha, Lizeth<sup>4</sup>; Quintanilla-Medina Jairo J.<sup>4\*</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Instituto de Ciencias Biomédicas, Universidad Autónoma de Ciudad Juárez, Ciudad Juárez, Chihuahua, México. C. P. 32310.
- <sup>2</sup> Programa de Posgrado en Innovación en Manejo de Recursos Naturales, Colegio de Postgraduados, Iturbide 73, Colonia Centro, Salinas de Hidalgo, San Luis Potosí, C. P. 78600, México.
- <sup>3</sup> Instituto Mexicano del Seguro Social, Órgano de Operación Administrativa Desconcentrado Regional Estado de México Oriente, Hospital General de Zona No. 57, Cuautitlán Izcalli, Estado de México, México. C. P. 54769.
- <sup>4</sup> Facultad de Ingeniería y Ciencias, Universidad Autónoma de Tamaulipas, Ciudad Victoria, Tamaulipas, México, C. P. 8700.
- \* Correspondence: jamedina@uat.edu.mx

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective**: To assess the effect of two ovine semen diluents, Andromed<sup>®</sup> and OviXcell<sup>®</sup>, on the mass motility, vitality, and acrosomal integrity of spermatozoa processed at different temperatures and with the addition of post-thawed HTF (human tubal fluid).

**Design/Methodology/Approach**: Semen from 2 Dorper ram was used. Four ejaculations per male were collected and diluted with Andromed<sup>®</sup> and Ovixcell<sup>®</sup>. There were four treatments with Ovixcell<sup>®</sup>: 1) fresh Ovixcell<sup>®</sup>, 2) refrigerated Ovixcell<sup>®</sup>, 3) post-thawed Ovixcell<sup>®</sup>, and 4) post-thawed Ovixcell<sup>®</sup> + HTF. Four treaments with Andromed<sup>®</sup> were also carried out: 1) fresh Andromed<sup>®</sup>, 2) refrigerated Andromed<sup>®</sup>, 3) post-thawed Andromed<sup>®</sup>, and 4) post-thawed Andromed<sup>®</sup>, and 4) post-thawed Andromed<sup>®</sup> + HTF. Mass motility, vitality, and acrosomal integrity were performed with a CASA computer system and statistically analyzed with the GLM procedure of the SAS software.

**Results**: When the effect of Ovixcell<sup>®</sup> mass motility was assessed, the following results were obtained, with differences (p<0.05) between treatments: 87% in fresh semen, 72% refrigerated semen, 55% in post-thawed semen, and 68% in post-thawed semen + HTF. A clear difference (p<0.05) was observed when HTF was added to post-thawed semen (13%). Andromed<sup>®</sup> behaved in the same way as Ovixcell<sup>®</sup> (p<0.05) and a 18% recovery was observed with the addition of HTF. A high percentage of live spermatozoa with intact acrosome was observed for fresh semen (97.8%), while it diminished (p<0.05) as the temperature of refrigerated and frozen semen gradually decreased.

**Study Limitations/Implications**: More experimental units should be used, despite the increase in maintenance costs per animal.

**Findings/Conclusions**: The use of Andromed<sup>®</sup> and OviXcell<sup>®</sup> diluents was satisfactory in relation to the mass motility, vitality, and acrosomal integrity in spermatozoa processed at different temperatures (fresh, refrigerated, and post-thawed). Furthermore, the addition of HTF increased post-thawed mass motility.

Keywords: Diluents, Andromed<sup>®</sup>, OviXcell<sup>®</sup>, HTF, sheep.

Citation: Quintero-Elisea, J. A., Clemente-Sánchez, F., Vclázquez-Morales, J. V., Vázquez-Rocha, L., & Quintanilla-Medina J. J. (2023). Use of Andromed<sup>®</sup> and OviXcell<sup>®</sup> diluents in the processing of sheep semen with the addition of HTF. *Agro Productividad*. https://doi.org/10.32854/agrop. v16i12.2766

Academic Editors: Jorge Cadena Iñiguez and Lucero del Mar Ruiz Posadas

Received: June 16, 2023. Accepted: October 17, 2023. Published on-line: January 31, 2024.

Agro Productividad, 16(12) suplemento. December. 2023. pp: 41-48.

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial 4.0 International license.



#### INTRODUCTION

Semen conservation plays an important role in artificial insemination (AI) programs for sheep; however, its process faces several disadvantages. For example, pregnancy percentage ranges between 30-50% with refrigerated semen, as a consequence of the difficulties related to the sperm motility of the semen used (Yaniz *et al.*, 2005). Similarly, when frozen semen is used, the fertilization capacity of spermatozoa shows a significant decrease. This situation is related to damage to sperm cell caused by the use of diluents, which do not protect the spermatozoa during the preservation (refrigeration and freezing) processes (Canizales, 2013). In addition, the use of inadequate preservation methods caused a low fertilizing capacity of both refrigerated and frozen semen (Aitken and Clarkson, 1988). Therefore, choosing the most appropriate diluent is of great importance.

The addition of diluent is an important step in the semen preservation process, as it provides nutrients and volume to the semen sample (Gadea, 2003). Diluents should preserve and extend sperm life and guarantee an adequate nutrient environment for the spermatozoa, during storage and upon thawing for AI (Allai *et al.*, 2018).

The Andromed<sup>®</sup> and OviXcell<sup>®</sup> diluents pose no risk of microbiological contamination, because they are free of animal proteins, which increases fertility rates. These diluents contain soy lecithin, which, given its plant origin, has a greater protective effect during the cooling process (Fukui *et al.*, 2008), consequently improving sperm viability and fertility (Canizales, 2013).

Human Tubal Fluid (HTF) is a product used in the embryo maturation process and is an alternative that, used in conjunction with the diluent, increases semen motility during the cooling and post-thawing process. This product contains compounds such as sodium chloride, potassium chloride, calcium chloride dihydrate, and magnesium sulfate heptahydrate (Quinn *et al.*, 1985), which make it a highly nutrient-rich medium. In addition, HTF contains energy sources such as pyruvate, lactate, and glucose, as well as albumin as the main protein supplement (Gimeno *et al.*, 2006). HTF has been shown to improve embryonic development and gestation rate after *in vitro* fertilization and it can be used to process semen from all kind of domestic animals (Conaghan *et al.*, 1998). Therefore, the objective of this study was to assess the effect of two semen diluents, Andromed<sup>®</sup> and OviXcell<sup>®</sup>, on the mass motility, vitality, and acrosomal integrity of spermatozoa processed at different temperatures, with the addition of post-thaw HTF to protect sheep sperm cells.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Description of the study area

The current study was conducted at the Rancho Universitario of the Universidad Autónoma de Ciudad Juárez, located in Ciudad Juárez, Chihuahua. This region has a predominantly hot desert (BWh) climate, with an average annual temperature of 16° to 18 °C, an average altitude of 1,100 m.a.s.l., and an average annual rainfall of 244 mm (INEGI, 2017).

#### Management of experimental units

The study was carried out with semen from 2 to 4-year old Dorper rams. During the reproductive season (from November to February), four samples from each male were collected by ejaculation in an artificial vagina. These ejaculates were subjected to four treatments with each diluent (Andromed<sup>®</sup> and Ovixcell<sup>®</sup>). The four Ovixcell<sup>®</sup> treatments were: 1) fresh Ovixcell<sup>®</sup>, 2) refrigerated Ovixcell<sup>®</sup>, 3) post-thawed Ovixcell<sup>®</sup>, and 4) post-thawed Ovixcell<sup>®</sup> + HTF. Meanwhile, the four Andromed<sup>®</sup> treaments were: 1) fresh Andromed<sup>®</sup>, 2) refrigerated Andromed<sup>®</sup>, 3) post-thawed Andromed<sup>®</sup>, and 4) post-thawed Andromed<sup>®</sup> + HTF. Dilution in all treatments was performed 1:5, following the recommendations of the manufacturer. After the diluents were added, mass motility (%), vitality (%), and acrosomal integrity (%) were assessed at the different treatment temperatures (fresh, frozen, and refrigerated). The tests were carried out by means of the CASA (Computer-Assisted Sperm Analysis) procedure (Amann and Wabersky, 2014).

#### **Experimental design**

The study lasted two months (November and December) and the experiment consisted of adding two types of nutrient media (diluents) and HTF to the ejaculates. Finally, differences between treatments were assessed for each diluent, based on the mass motility, vitality, and acrosomal integrity variables.

#### Semen sample collection

Seminal samples were obtained by means of the artificial vagina (Wulster-Radcliffe *et al.*, 2001) and electroejaculation (Morillo *et al.*, 2012) techniques.

#### **Diluted fresh semen**

Eight ejaculates from two males were used. One ejaculate was assigned to be diluted with a specific diluent and processed at a specific temperature (fresh, refrigerated, and frozen). Ten replicates were performed for each diluted ejaculate. In total, 80 observations were made among the 4 study treatments for each diluent, as described below.

The four treatments that used the Ovixcell<sup>®</sup> diluent were: fresh Ovixcell<sup>®</sup>, refrigerated Ovixcell<sup>®</sup>, post-thawed Ovixcell<sup>®</sup>, and post-thawed Ovixcell<sup>®</sup> + HTF. Meanwhile, 4 treatments used the Andromed<sup>®</sup> diluent: fresh Andromed<sup>®</sup>, refrigerated Andromed<sup>®</sup>, post-thawed Andromed<sup>®</sup>, and post-thawed Andromed<sup>®</sup> + HTF.

#### Semen evaluation

The mass motility, vitality, and acrosomal integrity seminal parameters were assessed for each treatment.

**Mass motility**:  $5 \,\mu$ L of each replicate per treatment were placed on a slide at 35 °C on top of a thermal plate (Clemente *et al.*, 2012), for their observation under the microscope using CASA.

**Vitality**: To assess the sperm vitality,  $5 \,\mu$ L of each replicate per treatment were placed in a counting chamber for their analysis at 35 °C. Subsequently, they were observed using CASA, to determine the number of live spermatozoa.

**Acrosomal integrity**: The same amount of semen was used to determine sperm viability. This parameter was observed with CASA, in which the acrosomal shape of the spermatozoa was analyzed, checking that it had an oval head, a straight neck, and a long and thin tail without folds (Clemente *et al.*, 2012).

#### **Diluted refrigerated semen**

Once the diluted fresh semen was analyzed, it was stored at 4 °C for 2 hours. Afterwards, mass motility, vitality, and acrosomal integrity were assessed, following the same procedure as in the fresh diluted semen.

#### Post-thawed semen

To assess its characteristics, post-thawed semen was processed after it had been refrigerated at 4 °C for 2 hours. Subsequently, 0.25-mL straws were filled with semen and the freezing process was initiated, following the liquid nitrogen vapour method described by Jerez *et al.* (2016). The straws were placed 7 cm above the level of the liquid nitrogen (LN, -140 °C) for 10 min; they were then directly immersed in the LN (-196 °C) and stored until further analysis. Semen was analyzed 24 hours later, for the post-thaw Ovixcell<sup>®</sup> and post-thaw Andromed<sup>®</sup> treatments, thawing the straw by immersion in water at 37 °C for 50 seconds. Similarly, once semen was thawed, HTF was added to both diluents (post-thawed Ovixcell<sup>®</sup> + HTF and post-thawed Andromed<sup>®</sup> + HTF), before the assessment of mass motility, vitality, and acrosomal integrity.

#### Statistical analysis

The mass motility, vitality, and acrosomal integrity variables were analyzed with the GLM procedure in SAS V9 (SAS, 2004), followed by Tukey's multiple comparison test ( $\alpha = 0.05$ ).

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSIONS** Mass motility

Mass motility (MM) recorded the following percentages when Ovixcell<sup>®</sup> was used. with some differences (p < 0.05) between treatments: 87% (fresh semen), 72% (refrigerated semen), 55% (post-thawed semen), and 68% (post-thawed semen + HTF). Such behavior could be the result of the oxidative stress induced by cryopreservation, which has adverse effects on post-thawed semen quality (Jiménez-Aguilar *et al.*, 2021). Mass motility follows a downwards trend, according to the gradual decline in temperature (changing from fresh to refrigerated semen and subsequently frozen). A 13% increase in MM was also observed when HTF was added to post-frozen semen (Figure 1). For their part, Mata-Campuzano *et al.* (2015) mention that, at the time of cryopreservation, spermatozoa are exposed to physical and chemical impacts that hinder viability, decrease motility, damage the acrosome, and decrease fertility.

Results from the assessment of the effect of the Andromed<sup>®</sup> diluent on the quality of fresh, refrigerated, and post-thawed semen and of Andromed<sup>®</sup> + HTF on the quality of

post-thawed fresh sperm indicate 92, 69, 53, and 71% MM, respectively, with differences (p < 0.05) between fresh, refrigerated, and post-thawed semen.

Andromed<sup>®</sup> evidently induces excellent motility levels in fresh semen, although this characteristic diminishes considerably as the storage temperature decreases (refrigerated and frozen); however, an 18% increase in MM was observed when HTF was added at the thawing stage (Figure 1). Berkovich *et al.* (2013) mention that the addition of antioxidants to diluents during semen freezing improves post-thawing characteristics, since they protect the polyunsaturated fatty acids of the spermatozoa, consequently preventing oxidative stress damage.

Finally, during the assessment of differences between diluents, both Andromed<sup>®</sup> and Ovixcell<sup>®</sup> show the same effect on mass motility, at different storage temperatures and despite the addition of HTF (p < 0.05).

Ovixcell<sup>®</sup> maintained the motility characteristics of spermatozoa that were processed in fresh, refrigerated, and frozen conditions, as well as their quality characteristics for AI. Combining the diluent with HTF improved MM; this result matches the findings of Khalifa and Lymberopoulos (2013), who used the Ovixcell<sup>®</sup> diluent and observed a higher sperm motility than with the use of an egg yolk and milk-based diluent.

This result may be caused by the combination of Ovixcell<sup>®</sup> and HTF; after semen has been subjected to cold temperatures, it maintains high motility, as a result of the large amount of nutrients that these two substances provide together. Values above 80% for MM in semen refrigerated at 4 °C are considered excellent; therefore, the results of the current study indicate that the assessed treatments meet the requirements for their use as diluents and, to a greater extent, for the use of the Ovixcell<sup>®</sup> + HTF combination.

When artificial insemination is performed, semen should have many live spermatozoa with high motility percentages (>50%), ensuring high pregnancy rates. According to the results of the current study, both diluents can be used in any of the treatments tested to process semen at refrigeration temperatures (4 °C).

The use of Andromed<sup>®</sup> + HTF improved the motility of post-thawed spermatozoa (71%); in comparison, the MM of spermatozoa post-thawed only recorded 53% motility (p < 0.05) with Andromed<sup>®</sup>.



**Figure 1.** Mass motility (MM) of Dorper sheep spermatozoa processed at different temperatures (fresh, refrigerated, and post-thawed), with 2 diluents and post-thawed HTF.

Perhaps once semen has been subjected to cold temperatures with the dilution of Andromed<sup>®</sup> and HTF, it maintains a high motility given the large amount of nutrients provided by the combination of these two substances. El-Keraby *et al.* (2010) and Singh *et al.* (2012) determined that using Andromed<sup>®</sup> diluent increased the sperm motility of sheep semen stored at 4 °C (>5%). The effect of HTF on sperm cells is directly based on sperm capacitation and on changes in reactive oxygen species (ROS) levels, which have been studied in humans, but not yet in domestic species (Shih *et al.*, 2016; Hernández *et al.*, 2021).

According to Hernandez *et al.* (2014), the use of animal protein-free diluents (*e.g.*, Andromed<sup>®</sup>) show a better response, since their phospholipid content is derived from soybean extract and spermatozoids are not affected by the phospholipase used in other diluents.

#### Acrosome vitality and integrity

With the Andromed<sup>®</sup> diluent, a high percentage of live spermatozoa with intact acrosome was observed in fresh semen (97.8%), as well as a reduction (p<0.05) as temperature gradually increased (refrigerated and frozen semen). As for spermatozoa without acrosome, no differences were found between treatments (p>0.05), although differences in the percentage of dead spermatozoa were recorded (p<0.05).

The use of Andromed<sup>®</sup> preserved the motility, vitality, and acrosomal integrity of spermatozoa processed at different storage temperatures (fresh, refrigerated, and frozen), either alone or combined with HTF. These results match the findings of Arifiantini and Yusuf (2010), who reported viability values of 84.2% when semen was diluted with Andromed<sup>®</sup>. In this sense, Velez *et al.* (2014) asserted that the average (normal) vitality is >60%; therefore, the results found in this study are quite satisfactory in terms of vitality.

<b>T</b>	Vitalit	lity and acrosome classification			
Ireatment	Lsia (%)	Lswa (%)	Dead sperm (%)		
Fresh semen	97.8a	1.3a	0.9a		
Refrigerated semen	88.8b	0.7a	10.5b		
Post-thawed semen	85.6b	1.1a	13.3b		
Post-thawed + HFT	87.1b	1.3a	11.6b		

**Table 1.** Vitality and acrosomal integrity of Dorper sheep spermatozoa processed at different temperatures(fresh, refrigerated, and post-thawed), with Andromed<sup>®</sup> diluent and post-thawed HTF.

Lsia: live sperm intact acrosome; Lswa: live sperm without acrosome. a,b Different literals between columns are different (Tukey;  $\alpha = 0.05$ ).

#### CONCLUSIONS

Similar efficient performance regarding the mass motility, vitality, and acrosomal integrity of sperm processed at different temperatures (fresh, refrigerated, and post-thawed) was observed with the use of the Andromed<sup>®</sup> and OviXcell<sup>®</sup> diluents. Finally, adding HTF to both diluents increased post-thawed mass motility with respect to post-thawed sperm motility.

#### REFERENCES

- Aitken, R. J. and Clarkson, J. S. (1988). Significance of reactive species and antioxidants in defining the efficacy of sperm preparative techniques. *Journal of Andrology*, 9(6). 367-376. doi: 10.1002/j.1939-4640.1988. tb01067.x.
- Allai, L., Benmoula, A., da Silva, M. M., Nasser, B., & El Amiri, B. (2018). Supplementation of ram semen diluent to improve seminal quality and fertility rate. *Animal Reproduction Science*, 192. 6-17.
- Amann, R. P. and Waberski, D. (2014). Computer-assisted sperm analysis (CASA): capabilities and potential developments. *Theriogenology*, 81(1). 5-17. doi: 10.1016/j.theriogenology.2013.09.004
- Arifiantini, R. I. and Yusuf, T. L. (2010). Developing of Tris soy milk diluent for Frisian Holstein bull frozen semen. *Hayati Journal of Biosciences*, 17(2). 91-94. doi: 10.4308/hjb.17.2.91
- Berkovich L, Earon G, Ron I, Rimmon A, Vexler A, Lev-Ari S. (2013). Moringa oleifera aqueous leaf extract down-regulates nuclear factor-kappa B and increases citotoxic effect of chemotherapy in pancreatic cancer cells. *BMC Complementary and Alternative Medicine*, 13. 212-218. doi.org/10.1186/1472-6882-13-212.
- Canizales, S. (2013). Evaluación de dos protocolos de criopreservación en semen ovino colectado mediante vagina artificial y electroeyaculación". Tesis. Maracaibo, Venezuela, Universidad del Zulia.
- Clemente, S. F., Gallegos-Sánchez, J., Arenas-Báez, P., Mendoza-Martínez, G. y Plata, F. (2012). Desarrollo del índice de calidad de semen fresco de venado (*Odocoileus virginianus*) para la evaluación de sementales. Universidad Autónoma Metropolitana, Xochimilco, Departamento de Producción Agrícola y Animal, México D.F.
- Conaghan, J., Hardy, K., Leese, H. J., Winston, R. and Handyside, A. H. (1998). Culture of human preimplantation embryos to the blastocyst stage: a comparison of 3 media. *The International Journal of Developmental Biology*, 42. 885-893. PMID: 9853818.
- El-Keraby, F. E., Osman, K. T., Ganah, H. B. and El-Siefy, E. M. (2010). Soymilk-based diluent for cryopreservation of bovine semen. *Journal of Animal and Poultry Production*, 2. 61-69. doi: 10.21608/ jappmu.2010.86093
- Fukui, Y; Kohno, H; Hiwasa, M; Okabe, K. (2008). Fertility after artificial insemination using a soybean-based semen diluent in sheep. Journal of Reproduction and Development, 54(4). 286-289. doi: 10.1262/jrd.20004
- Gadea, J. (2003). Review: semen diluents used in the artificial insemination of swine. Spanish Journal of Agricultural Research, 1(2). 17-27. doi: 10.5424/sjar/2003012-17
- Gimeno, L., López, M. A., Mesenguer, M., de los Santos, J. M., Pellicer, A., Remohi, J. y de los Santos M. J. (2006). Estudio comparativo de dos medios de cultivo HTF e ISM-1: implicaciones en el fenotipo embrionario y resultados clínicos. *Revista Iberoamericana de Fertilidad*. Instituto Universitario IVI Valencia. Laboratorio de Embriología Clínica. Valencia, España. 376-377.
- Hernández, C. L., Dorado, J., Hidalgo, M., Rubio, P. J. y Quintero, M. A. (2014). Efecto del método de extracción seminal sobre la vitalidad y motilidad espermática postdescongelacion en machos cabrios de raza mestiza. *Revista Científica Biológico Agropecuaria Tuxpan*, 2(4). 875-884.
- Hernández, S. G., López, T. A. S., Maldonado, R. I., Mata, M. E., Larrea, F., Torres, F. V., Treviño, C. L. and Chirinos, M. (2021). Effects of Semen Processing on Sperm Function: Differences between Swim-Up and Density Gradient Centrifugation. *The World Journal of Mens Health*, 39(4). 740-749. doi: 10.5534/ wjmh.200115.
- INEGI, (2017) Anuario Estadístico y Geográfico de Chihuahua, México. Instituto Nacional de Estadística, Geografía e Informática, 570p.
- Jerez, R., González, N., Olaciregui, M., Luño, V., de Blas, I. y Gil, L. (2016). Use of soy milk combined with different cryoprotectants for the ram semen cryopreservation. *Small Ruminant Research*, 134. 34-38. doi: 10.1016/j.smallrumres.2015.12.003
- Jiménez-Aguilar, E, Quezada-Casasola, A, Prieto-Caraveo, M, Orozco-Lucero, E, Itzá-Ortiz, M, & Carrera-Chávez, J. (2021). Evaluación de la adición de quercetina y vitamina E al medio de criopreservación de semen ovino sobre la fertilidad *in vivo. Abanico Veterinario*, 11. e126. doi:10.21929/abavet2021.36
- Khalifa, T. and Lymberopoulos, A. (2013). Changeability of sperm chromatin structure during liquid storage of ovine semen in milk-egg yolk- and soybean lecithin-based diluents and their relationships to fieldfertility. *Cell Tissue Bank*, 14(4). 687-698. doi: 10.1007/s10561-012-9357-6
- Mata-Campuzano M, Álvarez-Rodríguez M, Álvarez M, Tamayo-Canul J, Anel L, de Paz P, Martínez-Pastor F. (2015). Post-thawing quality and incubation resilience of cryopreserved ram spermatozoa are affected by antioxidant supplementation and choice of diluent. *Theriogenology*, 83. 520-528. Doi: 10.1016/j.theriogenology.2014.10.018
- Morillo, M., Salazar, S. y Castillo, E. (2012). Evaluación del potencial reproductivo del macho bovino. Maracay, VE, Instituto Nacional de Investigaciones Agrícolas. Centro Nacional de Investigaciones Agropecuarias. 23-28.

- Quinn, P. J., Kerin, J. F. and Warnes, G. M. (1985). Improved Pregnancy rate in human *in vitro* fertilization with the use of a medium based on the composition of human tubal fluid. *Fertility and Sterility*, 44. 493-498. doi: 10.1016/S0015-0282(16)48918-1
- SAS, (2004). SAS/STAT, users guide software released 9.12. SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC.
- Shih, Y. F., Tzeng, S. L., Chen, W. J., Huang, C. C., Chen, H. H., Lee, T. H. and Lee, M. S. (2016). Effects of Synthetic Serum Supplementation in Sperm Preparation Media on Sperm Capacitation and Function Test Results. Oxidative Medicine and Cellular Longevity, 2016:1027158. doi: 10.1155/2016/1027158.
- Singh, A. K., Sinch, V. K., Narwade, B. M., Mahanty, T. K. and Atreja, S. K. (2012). Comparative quality assessment of buffalo (*Bubalus bubalis*) semen refrigerated (5 °C) in egg yolk- and soya milk–based diluents. *Reproduction in Domestic Animals*, 47(4). 596-600. doi: 10.1111/j.1439-0531.2011.01928.x
- Vélez, C. L., Rugeles, P. C. y Vergara, G. O. 2014. Efecto de la raza sobre las características reproductivas de toros manejados en sistemas extensivos. *Revista Científica*, FCV-LUZ/ Vol. XXIV(4):341-346.
- Wulster-Radcliffe, M. C., Williams, M. A., Stellflug, J. N. and Lewis, G. S. (2001). Technical note: Artificial vagina vs vaginal collection vial for collecting semen froms rams. *Journal of Animal Science*, 79. 2964-2967. doi: 10.2527/2001.79122964x
- Yaniz, J., Marti, J. I., Silvestre, M. A., Folch, J., Santolaria, P., Alabart, J. L. and Lopezgatius, F. (2005). Effects of solid storage of sheep spermatozoa at 15 °C on their survival and penetrating capacity. *Theriogenology*, 64. 1844-1851. doi: 10.1016/j.theriogenology.2005.04.012





## Year-long evaluation of total soluble proteins in the trunk of two pine species from northeastern Mexico

Gonzales-Torres, Anselmo<sup>1</sup>; Arreola-Zacarías, Víctor E.<sup>2</sup>; Tafolla-Arellano, Julio C.<sup>3</sup>; López-Rincón, Luis B.<sup>3</sup>; Encina-Domínguez, Juan A.<sup>4</sup>; Núñez-Colima, Juan A.<sup>4\*</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Universidad Autónoma Agraria Antonio Narro, Departamento de Ciencias Básicas, Unidad Laguna, Periférico Raúl López Sánchez, Valle Verde, 27054, Torreón, Coahuila, México.
- <sup>2</sup> Universidad Autónoma Agraria Antonio Narro, Maestría en Ciencias de Producción Agropecuaria, Unidad Laguna, Periférico Raúl López Sánchez, Valle Verde, 27054, Torreón, Coahuila, México.
- <sup>3</sup> Universidad Autónoma Agraria Antonio Narro, Laboratorio de Biotecnología y Biología Molecular, Unidad Saltillo, Calz. Antonio Narro 1923, Buenavista, 25315, Saltillo, Coahuila, México.
- <sup>4</sup> Universidad Autónoma Agraria Antonio Narro, Departamento de Recursos Naturales Renovables, Unidad Saltillo, Calz. Antonio Narro 1923, Buenavista, 25315, Saltillo, Coahuila, México.
- \* Correspondence: juan.anunezc@uaaan.edu.mx

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective**: To quantify the one-year total soluble protein (TSP) concentration in the trunk of two pine species. **Design/Methodology/Approach**: The Bradford method (1976) was used to determine the TSP concentration in the two pine species. Statistical tests were subsequently performed with the IBM SPSS 18 Software, using a general linear model (GLM) univariate analysis.

**Results**: The TSP concentration was different for each month. The highest concentration was recorded in August (6.84 mg gMS<sup>-1</sup> for *Pinus pinceana* Gordon and 6.82 mg gMS<sup>-1</sup> for *Pinus cembroides* Zucc), and the lowest was registered in April (5.53 mg gMS<sup>-1</sup> for *Pinus cembroides* Zucc) and February (6.64 mg gMS<sup>-1</sup> for *Pinus pinceana* Gordon).

**Study Limitations/implications**: There is a lack of information regarding these two pine species and scarce studies explain the behavior of the TSP.

**Conclusions**: The concentration of total soluble proteins varies in each month of the year. Further studies that include more plant organs are required to obtain a broader protein profile for both species.

Keywords: vegetative storage, nutrients, ecophysiology, proteins.

#### **INTRODUCTION**

*Pinus pinceana* Gordon and *Pinus cembroides* Zucc are two species endemics to Mexico; they are distributed across the states of Coahuila, Nuevo León, Zacatecas, San Luis Potosí, and Querétaro (Villareal *et al.*, 2009). Both species have great economic importance, give the use of their timber as firewood and fuel and of their seeds as food (CONABIO, 2019). The stands of *Pinus pinceana* Gordon are small and its populations are restricted,

Citation: Gonzales-Torres, A., Arreola-Zacarías, V. E., Tafolla-Arellano, J. C., López-Rincón, L. B., Encina-Domínguez, J. A., & Núñez-Colima, J. A. (2023). Year-long evaluation of total soluble proteins in the trunk of two pine species from northeastern Mexico. *Agro Productividad*. https://doi.org/ 10.32854/agrop.v16i12.2767

Academic Editors: Jorge Cadena Iñiguez and Lucero del Mar Ruiz Posadas

Received: August 16, 2023. Accepted: December 17, 2023. Published on-line: January 31, 2024.

Agro Productividad, 16(12) suplemento. December. 2023. pp: 49-54.

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial 4.0 International license.



additionally, grazing goats and the collection of firewood and seeds have brought this species to the brink of extinction, consequently, it is subject to special protection according to NOM-059-ECOL-2001 and NOM-059-SEMARNAT-2010 (Quiroz *et al.*, 2017).

Nitrogen is abundant in plants and may be present as soluble proteins and vegetative storage proteins (El Zein *et al.*, 2011), which are crucial to the development of cellular, metabolic, and genetic coding structures. The lack of this element can lead to poor development or growth (Espino *et al.*, 2018). The increasing temperatures and droughts caused by climate change and human activities currently threaten the populations of the observed pines in more arid areas (Martiñón *et al.*, 2010). Studies about both woody species and the behavior of total soluble proteins are scarce, there are only reports for a few species: *Caladium bicolor* (Ortiz *et al.*, 2015), *Quercus petraea* and *Fagus sylvatica* L. (Valenzuela *et al.*, 2010), and *Carya illinoinensis* Koch (Núñez *et al.*, 2019, 2021). Furthermore, studies about the nitrogenous compound storage in the trunk and roots (El Zein *et al.*, 2011) and the mobilization of the said compounds into new growth tissues are very limited and scarce (Villar *et al.*, 2015). Despite the economic importance of their seeds, there is no management and conservation program for both pine species (Fuentes *et al.*, 2019). Our objective was to evaluate total soluble protein (TSP) concentration in *Pinus pinceana* Gordon and *Pinus cembroides* Zucc, specifically on the trunk, at a 1.3-m height, during an annual cycle.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

This study lasted one year (January-December 2022). It was conducted in the Jagüey de Ferniza ejido, in the south area of the municipality of Saltillo, Coahuila, Mexico (101° 02' 17" N, 25° 14' 47" W). Five individuals of each species were systematically selected according to the diameter of their trunks ( $\approx 60$  cm). Monthly samples were taken from the trunk cores, 1.3 m above ground level using a Pressler drill (Haglof<sup>®</sup>, 15mm/0.200" diameter, 3 edges). The methodology reported by Núñez et al. (2021) was used for sampling and part of the sample processing. The samples were transported to the Departamento de Recursos Naturales Renovables of the Universidad Autónoma Agraria Antonio Narro, in Saltillo, Coahuila, where they were dehydrated at 50 °C for one week, using a HS45-AIA drying oven (Novatech). The samples where then analyzed using the Bradford method (1976). An analytical balance (Adventurer<sup>TM</sup> Pro) was used to weigh 10 mg of dry matter, which were placed in 2-mL microtubes. Subsequently, 2 mL of the extraction solution (KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, Na<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub>, and polyvinylpyrrolidone) were added to each of the microtubes. The samples were stirred in a vortex mixer for 10 min and centrifuged for 15 min at 10,000 rpm. Afterwards, 500  $\mu$ L of the resulting solution were poured into plastic cuvettes, to which 500  $\mu$ L of the reagent were added (Quick Start<sup>TM</sup> Bradford Protein Assay). The cuvettes with the solution were stirred and left to settle for five minutes, before a sensitive UV spectrophotometer (JENWAY 6320D) was used to analyze the solution at a 595-nm absorbance.

#### Statistical analysis

The Kolmogorov-Smirnov test was performed to verify that the data met the normality and homoscedasticity assumptions. Once the assumptions were confirmed, the TSP concentration of each species was compared using a GLM univariate analysis, considering month and height as the main factors in the model. The statistical analyses were performed with the help of the IBM SPSS 18 software (significance level:  $\alpha \leq 0.05$ ).

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

The TSP concentration was statistically different for each month evaluated (F=13.335, g.l.=11,365, P=0.000). Figure 1 shows that August recorded the highest TSP concentration for both species (6.84 mg gMS<sup>-1</sup> in *Pinus pinceana* Gordon and 6.82 mg gMS<sup>-1</sup> in *Pinus cembroides* Zucc), while the lowest TSP concentrations occurred in April for *Pinus cembroides* Zucc (5.53 mg gMS<sup>-1</sup>) and February for *Pinus pinceana* Gordon (6.64 mg gMS<sup>-1</sup>).

Plants can mobilize nutrients that will subsequently contribute to their optimal development in each season of the year (Perdomo *et al.*, 2010). Therefore, *Pinus pinceana* Gordon and *Pinus cembroides* Zucc showed variations in TSP concentration.

TSP concentrations recorded the highest results for both species in August (6.84 mg  $gMS^{-1}$  in *Pinus pinceana* and 6.82 mg  $gMS^{-1}$  and *Pinus cembroides*). These results differ from the *Quercus robur* study conducted by Valenzuela *et al.* (2011), who reported the highest concentration in October (0.15±0.03 g·100g<sup>-1</sup>) and a significant decrease of TSP in June. In this study, a decreasing TSP concentration could only be observed in Pinus cembroides in June (6.23 Mg  $gMS^{-1}$ ), while the lowest record of these compounds in *Pinus pinceana* occurred in February (6.64 Mg  $gMS^{-1}$ ).

The results also differ from the observations made by Muñoz *et al.* (1993), who reported an increase in N in the tissues of *Prunus persica* during autumn (August to November). However, this study failed to detect a fixed pattern in TSP concentrations. Núñez *et al.* (2021)



Figure 1. Monthly variation in TSP concentration in the trunk of two Pinus species over the course of one year.

species.		
Month	protein Mg /g DM <i>Cembroides</i>	Protein mg/g DM <i>Pinceana</i>
August	6.82 a	6.84 a
July	6.89 a	6.83 a
January	5.58 ab	6.64 bc
March	6.77 ab	6.79 a
May	6.77 ab	6.76 abc
December	6.69 abc	6.83 a
February	6.74 abc	6.64 b
June	6.23 abc	6.90 a
November	6.68 abc	6.89 a
October	6.74 abc	6.86 a
September	6.57 abc	6.85 a
April	5.53 с	6.77 abc

Table	1.	Average	TSP	concentration	(mg	protein/g	DM) i	n two	Pinus
species									

Milligrams of protein over grams of dry matter (protein mg/g DM). <sub>z</sub>Different lines between columns indicate significant differences (Tukey, p < 0.05).

found a proportional relation between protein nitrogen concentration and temperature increase in *Carya illinoinensis*—*i.e.*, the percentage of protein nitrogen increases along with temperature. For their part, Taulavuori *et al.* (2014) reported that protein nitrogen content increased with high temperatures.

The variation in TSP concentration could be the result of differences between species and their development stages; one species could be more sensitive to biotic or abiotic variables (Tromp and Ovaa, 1973). It is worth highlighting that the concentration of protein compounds tends to increase or decrease in a matter of hours or days, due to the plasticity of plants, various species modify their behavior to survive in heterogeneous environmental conditions (Villar *et al.*, 2013). The plasticity of plants is defined as the ability of a particular genotype or population to express distinct phenotypes in the face of any biotic or abiotic variation, through changes in their morphology and physiology (Hernández *et al.*, 2015; Villamizar *et al.*, 2012).

The results of the present study show that TSP concentration in plants can fluctuate and that plants can retranslocate these compounds to meet their needs (Aerts and Chapin, 1999). The fluctuation of TSP may be impacted by different causes, such as environmental variables or the abiotic stress that the plant suffers (Upendra and Dagla, 2016). Tuberosa (2012) and Brunner *et al.* (2015) reported that, when plants experience high levels of drought stress, they activate protein-based mechanisms to protect themselves from cellular damage.

#### CONCLUSIONS

The concentration of total soluble proteins in the two observed species varies in each month of the year. An analysis of the complete proteic profile of both species is still required to characterize the mobilization dynamics of nitrogenous compounds, taking the effect of environmental variables into consideration.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors would like to thank the commissioner of the Jagüey ejido, Rafael Carrizales, and biologist Arturo Cruz for their help in conducting this study. They would also like to thank the Laboratorio de Biotecnología y Biología Molecular at the UAAAN, for allowing the research team to use its equipment, and the Consejo Nacional de Humanidades, Ciencia y Tecnología (CONAHCYT), for the financial support provided.

#### REFERENCES

- Aerts, R., & Chapin, F. S. (1999). The Mineral Nutrition of Wild Plants Revisited: A Re-evaluation of Processes and Patterns. Advances in Ecological Research, 30(C), 1–67. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-2504(08)60016-1
- Bradford, M. M. (1976). A Rapid and Sensitive Method for the Quantitation of Microgram Quantities of Protein Utilizing the Principle of Protein-Dye Binding. In ANALYTICAL BIOCHEMISTRY (Vol. 72).
- Brunner, I., Herzog, C., Dawes, M. A., Arend, M., & Sperisen, C. (2015). How tree roots respond to drought. Frontiers in Plant Science, 6(JULY). https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2015.00547
- CONABIO. (2019). Pinus pinceana Gordon.
- El Zein, R., Bréda, N., Gérant, D., Zeller, B., & Maillard, P. (2011). Nitrogen sources for current-year shoot growth in 50-year-old sessile oak trees: An *in situ* 15N labeling approach. *Tree Physiology*, 31(12), 1390– 1400. https://doi.org/10.1093/treephys/tpr118
- Espino Castillo, D. A., Valenzuela-Nuñez, L. M., Legaria-Solano, J. P., Briceño-Contreras, E. A., Esparza-Rivera, J. R., Rodríguez-Bautista, G., & García-de-la-Peña, C. (2018). Evidencia de una proteína de reserva vegetativa de 20 kDa en raíz de nogal (*Carya illinoensis* Koch) durante la etapa de letargo. *Ecosistemas y Recursos Agropecuarios, 5*(14), 309–317. https://doi.org/10.19136/era.a5n14.1616
- Fuentes Amaro, S. L., Legaria Solano, J. P., & Herrera Ramírez, C. (2019). Estructura genética de poblaciones de Pinus cembroides de la región central de México. Fitotec. Mex., 1, 57–65.
- Hernández Verdugo, S., González-Sánchez, R. A., Porras, F., Parra-Terraza, S., Valdez-Ortiz, A., Pacheco-Olvera, A., & López-España, R. G. (2015). Plasticidad fenotípica de poblaciones de chile silvestre (*Capsicum annuum* var. glabriusculum) en respuesta a disponibilidad de luz. Botanical Sciences, 93(2), 275– 290. https://doi.org/10.17129/botsci.237
- Martiñón Martínez, R. J., Jesús Vargas-Hernández, J., López-Upton, J., Gómez-Guerrero, A., & Vaquera-Huerta, H. (2010). Respuesta de *Pinus pinceana* gordon a estrés por sequía y altas temperaturas. In Artículo Científico *Rev. Fitotec. Mex* (Vol. 33, Issue 3).
- Muñoz, N., Guerri, J., Legaz, F., & Primo-Millo, E. (1993). Seasonal uptake of SN-nitrate and distribution of absorbed nitrogen in peach trees. *Plant and Soil*, 150, 263–269.
- Núñez Colima, J. A., García de la Peña, C., Valenzuela Núñez, L. M., González Torres, A., Rivera Esparza, R., & Martínes Rodríguez, R. (2021). Factores ambientales y su relación con el nitrógeno contenido en proteínas solubles totales (PST) en *Carya illinoinensis. Acta Universitaria*, 1–10.
- Núñez Colima, J. A., Moreno Reséndez, A., Valenzuela Núñez, L. M., Rodríguez Martínez, R., González Torres, A., García De La Peña, C., Esparza Rivera, J. R., & Molina Ochoa, J. (2019). Influencia de variables climáticas en el contenido de N en *Carya illinoensis* Koch. *Nova Scientia*, 11(22), 207–223. https://doi.org/10.21640/ns.v11i22.1823
- Ortiz Sánchez, A. I., Álvarez Reyna, V. de P., González Cervantes, G., Manuel Valenzuela Núñez, L. M., Potisek Talavera, M. del C., & Chávez Simental, J. A. (2015). Concentration of Starch and soluble proteins in tubers of *Caladium bicolor* under different phenological stages. *Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Agrícolas*, 6, 483–494.
- Perdomo, C., Barbazán, M., & Durán Manzoni, J. M. (2010). Nitrógeno.
- Quiroz-Vázquez, R. I., López-Upton, J., Cetina-Alcalá, V. M., & Ángeles-Pérez, G. (2017). Capacidad reproductiva de *Pinus pinceana* gordon en el límite sur de su distribución natural. *Agrociencia*, 51, 91–104.
- Taulavuori, K., Taulavuori, E., & Sheppard, L. J. (2014). Truths or myths, fact or fiction, setting the record straight concerning nitrogen effects on levels of frost hardiness. *Environmental and Experimental Botany*, 106, 132–137. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envexpbot.2013.12.022
- Tromp, J., & Ovaa, J. C. (1973). Mobilization of protein nitrogen: in apple Spring Mobilization of Protein Nitrogen in Apple Bark. In *Physiol. Plant* (Vol. 29).

- Tuberosa, R. (2012). Phenotyping for drought tolerance of crops in the genomics era. Frontiers in Physiology, 3 SEP. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2012.00347
- Upendra, J. M., & Dagla, H. R. (2016). Growth and biochemical analysis of evergreen haloxeric tree species Salvadora oleoides and Salvadora persica under NaCl stress. Acta Physiologiae Plantarum, 38(5). https://doi. org/10.1007/s11738-016-2121-y
- Valenzuela Nuñez, L. M., Gérant, D., Maillard, P., & Bréda, N. (2010). Seasonal dynamics of total soluble proteins in adult trees of *Quercus petraea* (Matts.) Liebl. and *Fagus sylvatica* L. *Revista Mexicana Ciencias*, 1, 76–83.
- Valenzuela Núñez, L. M., Maillard, P., & Nathalie, B. (2011). Evidence for a 26kDa vegetative storage protein in the stem sapwood of mature pedunculate oak. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/230675753
- Villamizar Cújar, J. M., Rodríguez López, N. F., & Tezara Fernández, W. (2012). Phenotypic Plasticity in Plants of *Lippia dulcis* (Verbenaceae) Subjected to Water Deficit. In *Acta biol. Colomb* (Vol. 17, Issue 2).
- Villareal Quintanilla, J. Á., Mares Arreola, O., Cornejo Oviedo, E., & Capó Arteaga, M. A. (2009). Estudio florístico de los piñonares de *Pinus Pinceana* Gordon. *Acta Botánica Mexicana*, 87–124.
- Villar Salvador, P., Peñuelas, J. L., & Jacobs, D. F. (2013). Nitrogen nutrition and drought hardening exert opposite effects on the stress tolerance of *Pinus pinea* L. seedlings. *Tree Physiology*, 33(2), 221–232. https:// doi.org/10.1093/treephys/tps133
- Villar Salvador, P., Uscola, M., & Jacobs, D. F. (2015). The role of stored carbohydrates and nitrogen in the growth and stress tolerance of planted forest trees. *New Forests*, 46(5-6), 813-839. https://doi. org/10.1007/s11056-015-9499-z





# Reproductive and productive behavior of hair sheep under an intensive production system

Limas-Martínez, Andrés G.<sup>1</sup>; Hernández-Meléndez, Javier<sup>1</sup>; Velázquez-Morales, José V.<sup>2</sup>; Cortez-Romero, César<sup>3</sup>; Vázquez-Rocha, Lizeth<sup>1</sup>; Quintero-Elisea, Juan A.<sup>4\*</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Universidad Autónoma de Tamaulipas Facultad de Ingeniería y Ciencias, Ciudad Victoria, Tamaulipas, México, C. P. 8700.
- <sup>2</sup> Instituto Mexicano del Seguro Social, Órgano de Operación Administrativa Desconcentrado Regional Estado de México Oriente, Hospital General de Zona No. 57, Cuautitlán Izcalli, Estado de México, México, C. P. 54769.
- <sup>3</sup> Colegio de Postgraduados Programa de Posgrado en Innovación en Manejo de Recursos Naturales, Iturbide 73, Colonia Centro, Salinas de Hidalgo, San Luis Potosí, C. P. 78600, México.
- <sup>4</sup> Universidad Autónoma de Ciudad Juárez Instituto de Ciencias Biomédicas, Ciudad Juárez, Chihuahua, México, C. P. 32310.
- \* Correspondence: juan.quintero@uacj.mx

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective**: To evaluate the reproductive and productive behavior of four hair sheep breeds in an intensive production system.

**Design/Methodology/Approach**: Data recorded over 4 years (2016-2019) from a production unit that works with Blackbelly, Pelibuey, Dorper, and Katahdin breeds were analyzed. The following variables were evaluated: fertility, prolificacy, birth weight (BW), weaning weight (WW), weaned lamb yield (WLY), daily weight gain during lactation (DWGL), offspring born alive (OBA), male offspring (MO), and female offspring (FO). All information was analyzed using Chi-square tests and analysis of variance.

**Results**: The fertility, BW, WW, and WYL variables recorded different values between breeds (P<0.05). The greatest fertility and prolificacy were recorded by Blackbelly, while Dorper recorded the lowest values (P<0.05). BW and WW were highest in Dorper and lowest in Blackbelly (P<0.05). Finally, the sheep that recorded the highest WYL were the Blackbelly, while the Dorper registered the lowest values (P<0.05). BW and DWGL values reached maximum values (P<0.05) in Dorper rams, followed by Katahdin. The greatest number of OBA was observed in Blackbelly and Pelibuey (P<0.05).

Study Limitations/Implications: Further studies should be carried out to validate this research.

**Findings/Conclusions**: Blackbelly ewes produced more kilograms of weaned lambs per lambing ewe. The Dorper and Katahdin rams in the pre-weaning period recorded higher weight at weaning.

Keywords: reproductive efficiency, productivity, fertility, weight gain.

#### **INTRODUCTION**

As a result of the high demand for sheep (*Ovis aries*) meat products in Mexico, special attention should be given to lamb production systems focused on supply, since the increase in demand for sheep products has forced Mexico to import live cattle for

Citation: Limas-Martínez, A. G., Hernández-Meléndez, J., Velázquez-Morales, J. V., Cortez-Romero, C., Vázquez-Rocha, L., & Quintero-Elisea, J. A. (2023). Reproductive and productive behavior of hair sheep under an intensive production system. *Agro Productividad*. https://doi.org/10.32854/ agrop.v16i12.2768

Academic Editors: Jorge Cadena Iñiguez and Lucero del Mar Ruiz Posadas

Received: July 12, 2023. Accepted: November 16, 2023. Published on-line: January 31, 2024.

Agro Productividad, 16(12) suplemento. December. 2023. pp: 55-62.

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial 4.0 International license.



slaughter (Bobadilla *et al.*, 2021). Since the annual production of sheep meat in Mexico amounts to 39,852 t and the *per capita* consumption per year is 0.6 kg, approximately 63,000 t year<sup>-1</sup> must be imported, mainly from New Zealand, Australia, the United States of America, Chile, and Canada (SIAP, 2019). Consequently, sheep production should be redirected towards the production of lambs for supply (Calderón-Cabrera *et al.*, 2022).

Sheep farming in Mexico has incorporated hair breeds, as a result of their ability to adapt to hot, temperate, and dry climates (González-Garduño *et al.*, 2010). Additionally, Vicente *et al.* (2020) have reported that they do not have reproductive seasonality, a characteristic that allows the sheep industry to maintain a constant meat production throughout the year. Additionally, studies carried out in the arid and dry region of northwestern Mexico during the summer season have documented that high temperatures do not drastically reduce the productive capacity of the Pelibuey, Katahdin, and Dorper hair breed sheep, as well as their crosses (Macías *et al.*, 2013; Macías *et al.*, 2016). For their part, Chay *et al.* (2019) reported that the combination of prolificacy with the low mortality rate of lambs in the pre-weaning period is an essential factor that favors productivity in Pelibuey and Katahdin sheep breeds. Consequently, these animals have high productive and reproductive potential in any region of the country.

Two hair sheep breeds (Pelibuey and Blackbelly) are frequently used in production systems, due to their high reproductive efficiency and their level of biological adaptation to heat and high humidity conditions (Vicente *et al.*, 2020). Likewise, breed groups such as Katahdin and Dorper are used as parental breeds in some commercial herds (Oliva *et al.*, 2002; Nava *et al.*, 2006). However, Chay *et al.* (2019) mentioned that the birth weight and pre-weaning development of lambs of the Pelibuey breed are lower than in other breeds, such as Katahdin and Dorper (Macías *et al.*, 2012; Hinojosa *et al.*, 2015). Even though the Blackbelly and Pelibuey breeds have lower productive performance, it is necessary to evaluate their behavior in sheep production systems located in different regions of the country, both as a pure breed and in different crossbreeding systems with Dorper and Katahdin (Bores *et al.*, 2002). The birth weight and pre-weaning development of the lambs of hair breeds are low and inferior to wool or meat breeds —a situation that has led to the incorporation of rams from breeds specialized in meat production, such as Dorper and Katahdin (Macías *et al.*, 2010), into crossbreeding systems.

For their part, Dorper breed sheep have demonstrated a great growth rate: when they are crossed with Pelibuey females, lambs can gain up to 25% more weight per day than Pelibuey breed lambs (Cloete *et al.*, 2000; Hinojosa *et al.*, 2013; Mayren-Mendoza *et al.*, 2018). There is scarce information about the development of offspring of hair sheep breeds from birth to weaning, which makes it difficult to characterize the pre-weaning performance of each of these breeds. Therefore, generating this information would increase the efficiency of the sheep production systems of the country. Consequently, the objective of this research was to evaluate the reproductive and productive behavior of four hair sheep breeds in an intensive production system.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Location of the study area

The study was carried out at the Rancho Universitario of the Universidad Autónoma de Ciudad Juárez, located 63 km northwest of the city, at 1,100 m.a.s.l. and with an average annual rainfall of 244 mm. According to the Köppen classification, modified by García (2004), the climate of the region is hot (BWh) and cold (BWK) desert.

#### Database

A database was generated from the reproductive and productive records of lambing ewes, mated with rams of the same breed, and their offspring. This information was collected over a 4-year period (2016-2019) and was the result of the implementation of synchronized mating programs, in which male and female hair sheep (Blackbelly, Pelibuey, Katahdin, and Dorper) were used. The records of 400 females and eight males were used to generate information about both the breeders and the offspring born in the study period. Exogenous hormones were used with females with synchronized estrus, which were subjected to controlled natural mating with rams of the same breed. The fertility (%), prolificacy, and weaned lamb yield (WLY; kg female<sup>-1</sup>) of the ewes were recorded. In the case of the lambs, the following variables were recorded: birth weight (BW; kg), daily weight gain during lactation (DWGL; g), weaning weight (WW; kg), offspring born alive (OBA; n), male offspring (MO; %), and female offspring (FO; %). The information obtained from the offspring was used to evaluate the reproductive and productive performance of both ewes and rams.

#### Animals and management

The females and males were kept in an intensive production system (stabling and one birth every eight months). They were housed in pens equipped with feeders, waterers, and shades, and fed *ad libitum* with a maintenance diet [9% crude protein (CP) and 3.2 Mcal of metabolizable energy (ME kg<sup>-1</sup>)], made up of commonly used ingredients in the study region: Sudan grass (*Sorghum drumondii*) hay and alfalfa (*Medicago sativa*).

Regarding reproductive management, the females were integrated into groups of 25 individuals and were programmed to give birth every eight months (three births in two years). Each group of females was subjected to a synchronized mating program, which consisted of the use of a progestin for 12 days (intravaginal sponge; 20 mg of Cronolone; Chronogest CR<sup>®</sup>, MSD, Animal Health) and the intramuscularly injection of 250 IU of eCG (equine chorionic gonadotropin; GonActive<sup>®</sup> eCG, Virbac), 24 hours before the sponges were removed. Once the females showed estrus, a controlled mating program was used with two matings per female: one at the beginning of estrus and the second, 12 h later. Finally, the number of mated, pregnant, and lambing females was recorded to determine fertility and prolificacy. Likewise, during the lambing, lactation, and weaning season, all information regarding the lambs was recorded.

#### Study variables

The variables evaluated were: fertility, prolificacy, BW, WW, WYL, DWGL, OBA, MO, and FO.

#### Statistical analysis

All information was analyzed under a completely randomized design, using breed as treatment (Blackbelly, Pelibuey, Katahdin, and Dorper). The prolificacy, BW, WW, DWGL, OBA, and WYL variables were analyzed with the PROC GLM procedure. Fertility, FO, and MO were analyzed using a Chi-square test with the PROC FREQ procedure. Mean comparisons were performed with the t-student test at P<0.05. All statistical procedures were developed with the SAS statistical package version 9.12 for Windows (SAS, 2004).

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

The results of the reproductive and productive evaluation of the hair sheep breed are presented in Table 1. The Blackbelly breed sheep had higher fertility (94%; P<0.05) than all the other breeds. Prolificacy was higher (P<0.05) in sheep of the Blackbelly, Pelibuey, and Katahdin breeds than in the Dorper breed, which recorded a 1.3 prolificacy (Table 1). Birth weights (BW) were higher (P<0.05) in lambs of the Dorper and Katahdin breeds, a behavior that was reflected in the weight at weaning (P<0.05; Table 1). Blackbelly showed the highest performance of weaned lamb (P<0.05) and surpassed the other breeds in the study by 17% (30.6 vs. 26.1 kg female<sup>-1</sup>; Table 1).

In this study, fertility ranges from 89.6% to 94.1% and the maximum value was obtained by the Blackbelly breed. In this regard, Macías *et al.* (2009) report similar results in Pelibuey sheep for this variable, with a range of 81 to 93%. On the contrary, Gómez *et al.* (2006) reported lower fertility (78%).

The Blackbelly and Pelibuey breeds stand out in the prolificacy variable with respect to the other two breeds evaluated; this increased prolificacy results in a greater number of lambs born and therefore greater productivity. Regarding the offspring born alive variable, the Blackbelly and Pelibuey breeds stand out. In this sense, Rastogi (2001) and Knights *et al.* (2012) reported that the Blackbelly breed shows high prolificacy (1.77 and 2.0, respectively). Regarding the Pelibuey breed, Martínez *et al.* (2011) and Magaña *et al.* (2013) report prolificacies of 1.41 and 1.53, respectively. Similarly, Hernández-Montiel *et al.* (2020) stated that the prolificacy value in Pelibuey is ~1.5 lambs per birth; this value may be associated with the genetic makeup of the breed, since 57 SNPs associated with litter size have been reported. Some of the genes associated with litter size in Pelibuey include: CLSTN2, MTMR2, CCDC174, NOM1, ANKRD11, DLG1, ALPK3, ROBO2, CGA,

Breed ewe	Fertility (%)	Prolificacy* Mean±SEM	Birth weight (kg) Mean±SEM	Weaning weight (kg) Media±SEM	Weaned lamb yield (kg ewe <sup>-1</sup> ) Mean±SEM
Blackbelly	94.1a	1.9±0.20a	$2.9 \pm 0.20 \mathrm{b}$	16.1±1.12b	30.6±2.3a
Pelibuey Canelo	89.6b	1.6±0.10a	$3.1 \pm 0.14 b$	16.4±1.50b	26.2±1.7b
Katahdin	91.9b	1.5±0.13a	3.6±0.08a	17.5±0.08a	26.3±2.6b
Dorper	90.8b	1.3±0.18b	4.3±0.17a	19.8±0.86a	25.7±1.7b

**Table 1**. Reproductive and productive evaluation of four hair sheep breeders.

a,b Values with different literal within columns, are different (p > 0.05). \* Lambs per ewe calved. ±SEM=Standar Error Means.

and KDM4A. Additionally, four SNPs (s37914.1 (Chr 4: 117, 719, 020 bp), s02969.1 (Chr 5: 184, 537 bp), OAR15\_13905772.1 (Chr 15: 13, 872, 637 bp), and s15631.1 (Chr 19: 57.489.437 pb)) confirm that different underlying genetic mechanisms are involved in the prolificacy of Pelibuey sheep, such as candidate genes related to reproduction, seasonality, milk production, and weight. In the case of the Dorper breed, Gavojdian *et al.* (2013) reported low prolificacy (1.2); this value is similar to the result obtained in this study (1.3), which causes a lower number of lambs at birth.

Regarding the birth weight (BW) variable, similar results were obtained in the Blackbelly (2.9 kg) and the Pelibuey (3.2 kg) breeds; these results match the findings of Macías *et al.* (2009) who indicated a BW of 3.3, 2.9, and 3.1 kg for the Pelibuey, Katahdin, and Dorper breeds, respectively. However, in the present study, the Katahdin and Dorper breeds obtained similar birth weights (3.6 and 4.3 kg, respectively), which were higher than the Blackbelly and Pelibuey breeds. These results are similar to those reported in other studies, in which of 4.0 kg (Gavojdian *et al.*, 2013) and 3.8 kg (Mellado *et al.*, 2016) were obtained for the Dorper breed: the BW detected for Katahdin lambs in this study matches the results of Burque (2005) and Castillo *et al.* (2021), who reported a BW of 3.5 and 4.0 kg, respectively.

In the weaning weight (WW) variable, Macías *et al.* (2009) reported weights of 18.5 kg for Dorper and 14.5 kg for Pelibuey —values lower than those found in the present study (19.8 kg for Dorper). In a study carried out in the Mexican humid tropics, Chay *et al.* (2019) found weaning weights of 15.3 kg for Pelibuey and 16.0 kg for Katahdin —lower than the values obtained in this study.

There is a relationship between the number of lambs born and weaned per ewe, reflect in the efficiency with which Blackbelly sheep wean a greater number of kilograms per ewe, followed by Pelibuey and Katahdin. This has a favorable effect on the weaning productivity of hair ewes: ewes with two lambs (mainly Blackbelly and Pelibuey) record better results. The ability of an ewe to wean a greater number of lamb kilograms is conditioned by the size of the litter at birth, growth rate, and pre-weaning mortality (Macías-Cruz *et al.*, 2009, Macías-Cruz *et al.*, 2012). Ewes with two lambs were more productive at weaning, indicating that the combination of prolificacy with low lamb mortality rate in the preweaning period is an essential factor for the improvement of the productivity of hair ewes (Chay *et al.*, 2019). A better economic remuneration for sheep farmers would be achieved by combining the reproductive efficiency of Blackbelly with the productive efficiency of Dorper; therefore, greater WYL would be achieved with the direct crossing of the two aforementioned breeds.

Table 2 shows the results for the productive parameters of hair breed rams on their offspring. Birth weights (BW) are higher (P<0.05) in Dorper, followed by Katahdin, with a similar behavior (P<0.05) in the daily weight gain for the lactation (DWGL) variable. For the offspring born alive variable, a greater number of offspring was observed in the Blackbelly and Pelibuey breeds (P<0.05). Finally, for the female offspring and male offspring variables, no significant effect was observed between ram breeds and their offspring (P>0.05).

Breed ram	Birth weight (kg) Mean±SEM	DWG during lactation (g) Mean±SEM	Live born pups (n) Mean±SEM	% Female offspring	% Male offspring
Blackbelly	2.5±0.20a	142±0.20a	54±1.7a	60	40
Pelibuey Canelo	3.1±0.14a	125±0.10a	48±1.1a	45	55
Katahdin	3.7±0.08b	209±0.13b	45±2.0a	54	46
Dorper	4.2±0.17b	259±0.18b	39±1.3b	50	50

Table 2. Productivity of the offspring of the rams of four hair breeds.

a,b Values with different literal within columns, are different ( $\alpha = 0.05$ ).  $\pm$  SEM=Standar Error Means. DWG: daily weight gain.

The birth weight (BW) values for Dorper breed lambs in this work were similar to those reported in other studies: 3.8 kg (Czismar *et al.*, 2013) and 4.4 kg (Castillo *et al.*, 2021). The BW obtained in Katahdin lambs matches the figures reported by Ehrhardt *et al.* (2018) and Vicente-Pérez *et al.* (2021): 3.7 and 3.9 kg, respectively. Although the BW values reported in this study were obtained using pure breeds, these results match the findings of López *et al.* (2021), who found a similar BW (3.8 kg), when Dorper or Katahdin parental breeds are used. Likewise, Macías *et al.* (2010) have reported that crosses of these paternal breeds with the maternal Pelibuey breed have the advantage of producing offspring for supply with acceptable growth rates.

The pre-weaning behavior of hair sheep breeds must be studied to determine their productive and economic efficiency, before deciding whether or not they should be incorporated into commercial farms. In this regard, Hinojosa *et al.* (2009) highlighted the pre-weaning productive efficiency of Dorper and Katahdin. These authors evaluated lambs on daily pre-weaning weight gain and established a better performance by these two breeds. These results match the findings of this work, where the same two breeds were superior to Blackbelly and Katahdin. This has a favorable impact on weaning weights, which is important in production systems where more kilograms of lamb can be weaned. Furthermore, crossing Blackbelly and Pelibuey breeds (as maternal base) and Dorper and Katahdin (as paternal base) would have a greater impact on the weight of the lambs at weaning and on the kilograms of lamb weaned per female.

#### CONCLUSIONS

The Katahdin and Dorper breeds are an alternative for the improvement of the weaning weight compared to the Blackbelly and Pelibuey breeds. However, the Blackbelly breed favors higher weaned lamb performance than the Pelibuey, Katahdin and Dorper breeds. The Blackbelly breed should be included in intensive production systems, as pure breeds or crossbred with other breeds, to increase the number of lambs born.

#### REFERENCES

Bobadilla, S. E. E., Ochoa, A. F. y Perea, P. M. 2021. Dinámica de la producción y consume de carne ovina en México 1970 a 2019. Agronomía Mesoamericana. 32(3):963-982. doi: https://doi.org/10.15517/ am.v32i3.44473

- Bores, Q. R. F., Velázquez, M. P. A. y Heredia y Aguilar, M. 2002. Evaluación de razas terminales en esquemas de cruza comercial con ovejas de pelo F1. *Téc. Pecu. Méx. 40*(1):71-79. Disponible en: https://www. redalyc.org/pdf/613/61340104
- Calderón-Cabrera, J., Santoyo-Cortés, V.H., Martínez-González, E. G., Palacio-Muñoz, V.H. 2022. Modelos de negocio para la producción de ovinos en el nororiente y centro del Estado de México. Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Pecuarias, 13(1):145-162. doi: https://doi.org/10.22319/rmcp. v13i1.5816
- Castillo, H. G., Oliver, G. M. R., Castillo, H. R., Salvador, F. O. y Maldonado, J. J. A. 2021. Desempeño pre-destete de corderos comerciales cruzados con Dorper, Katahdin y Romanov. III Congreso Internacional en Ciencias Agronómicas y Veterinarias. CICAV-2021.
- Chay, C. A. J., García, H. R. A., Magaña, M. J. G., Macías, C. U. y Luna, P. C. 2019. Productividad de ovejas Pelibuey y Katahdin en el trópico húmedo. *Ecosist. Recur. Agropec.* 6(16):159-165. doi: 10.1080/1828051X.2019.1599305
- Cloete, S. W. P., Snyman, M. A. and Herselman, M. J. 2000. Productive performance of Dorper sheep. *Small Ruminant Res.* 36:119-135. doi: 10.1016/S0921-4488(99)00156-X
- Csizmar, N., Györi, Z., Budai, C., Olah, J., Kovacs, A., and Javor, A. 2013. Influence of Birth type and Sex on the Growth performance of Dorper lambs. *Scientific Papers: Animal Science and Biotechnologies*. 46(2):347-350.
- Ehrhardt, R. A., Moody, J., Makela, B. and Veiga-Almudena, L. 2018. The effect of late lactation and prebreeding nutrition on reproductive outcomes in an accelerated lambing system. J. Anim. Sci. 97:173. doi: 10.1093/jas/skz258.356.
- García, E. 2004. Modificaciones al Sistema de Clasificación Climática de Köppen, Serie Libros, núm. 6, Instituto de Geografía. UNAM, México.
- Gavojdian, D., Cziszter, L. T., Pacala, N. and Sauer, M. 2013. Productive and reproductive performance of Dorper and its crossbreds under a Romanian semi-intensive management system. S. Afr. J. Anim. Sci. 43(2):219-228. doi: 10.4314/sajas.v43i2.12
- Gomez, J. D., Balasch, S., Gomez, L. D., Martino, A. and Fernandez, N. 2006. A comparison between intravaginal progestagen and melatonin implant treatments on the reproductive efficiency of ewes. *Small Rumin. Res.* 66:156-163. doi: 10.1016/j.smallrumres.2005.08.020
- González-Garduño, R., Torres-Hernández, G. and Arece-García, J. 2010. Comportamiento productivo y reproductivo de ovinos Pelibuey en un sistema de pariciones aceleradas con tres épocas de empadre al año. *Zootecnia Tropical. 28*(1):51-56. [citado 2022-05-23], pp.51-56. Disponible en: <a href="http://www.scielo.org/scielo.php?script=sci\_arttext&pid=S0798-72692010000100007&lng=es&nrm=iso">http://www.scielo.php?script=sci\_arttext&pid=S0798-7269201000010007&lng=es&nrm=iso</a>
- Hernández-Montiel, W., Martínez-Núñez, M. A., Ramón-Ugalde, J. P., Román-Ponce, S. I., Calderón-Chagoya, R. y Zamora-Bustillos, R. 2020. Genome-wide association study reveals candidate genes for litter size traits in pelibuey sheep. *Animals.* 10(3).434. doi:10.3390/ani10030434
- Hinojosa, C. J. A., Oliva, H. J., Torres, H. G. y Segura, C. J. C. 2013. Comportamiento productivo de corderos F1 Pelibuey × Blackbelly y cruces con Dorper y Katahdin en un sistema de producción del trópico húmedo de Tabasco, México. Archivos de Medicina Veterinaria 45:135-143. doi: 10.4067/S0301-732X2013000200004.
- Hinojosa, C. J. A., Oliva, H. J., Torres, H. G., Segura, C. J. C. y González, G. R. 2015. Productividad de ovejas F1 Pelibuey × Blackbelly y sus cruces con Dorper y Katahdin en un sistema de producción del trópico húmedo de Tabasco, México. Archivos de Medicina Veterinaria 47:167-174. doi: 10.4067/S0301-732X2015000200007
- Hinojosa, C. J. A., Regalado, A. F. M. y Oliva, H. J. 2009. Crecimiento prenatal y predestete en corderos Pelibuey, Dorper, Katahdin y sus cruces en el sureste de México. *Rev. Cient.* 19(5):522-532. [fecha de Consulta 23 de Mayo de 2022]. Disponible en: https://www.redalyc.org/articulo. oa?id=95911615013
- Knights, M., Siew, N., Ramgattie, R., Singh, K. D. and Bourne, G. 2012. Effect of time of weaning on the reproductive performance of Barbados Blackbelly ewes and lamb growth reared in the tropics. *Small Rum. Res.* 103:205-210. doi: 10.1016/j.smallrumres.2011.09.042
- López-Carlos, M., Fernández-Mier, R., Aréchiga-Flores, C., Hernández-Briano, P., Medina-Flores, C. y Ramírez-Chéquer, J. 2021. Crecimiento de corderos de pelo en el altiplano semiárido de Zacatecas durante el invierno. *Abanico Veterinario*. 11:1-14. doi:10.21929/abavet2021.4
- Macías, C. U., Álvarez, V. F. D., Olguín, A. H. A., Molina, R. L. y Avendaño, R. L. 2012. Ovejas Pelibuey sincronizadas con progestágenos y apareadas con machos de razas Dorper y Katahdin bajo condiciones estabuladas: producción de la oveja y crecimiento de los corderos durante el periodo predestete. Arch. Med. Vet. 44: 29-37.

- Macías, C. U., Álvarez, V. F. D., Correa, C. A., Díaz, M. R., Mellado, M., Meza, H. C. A. and Avendaño, R. L. 2013. Thermoregulation of nutrient-restricted hair ewes subjected to heat stress during late pregnancy. J. Therm. Biol. 38(1):1-9. doi: 10.1016/j.jtherbio.2012.09.002
- Macías, C. U., Álvarez, V. F. D., Correa, C. A., Molina, R. L., González, R. A. y Soto, N. S. 2012. Ovejas Pelibuey sincronizadas con progestágenos y apareadas con machos de raza Dorper y Katahdin bajo condiciones estabuladas: producción de la oveja y crecimiento de corderos durante el periodo de destetes. Archivos de Medicina Veterinaria. 44: 29-37. doi: 10.4067/S0301-732X2012000100005.
- Macías, C. U., Álvarez, V. F. D., Correa, C. A., Molina, R. L., González, R. A., Soto, N. S. and Avendaño, R. L. 2009. Pelibuey ewe productivity and subsequent pre-weaning lamb performance using hair-sheep breeds under a confinement system. J. Appl. Anim. Res. 36(2):255-260. doi: 10.1080/09712119.2009.9707071
- Macías, C. U., Álvarez, V. F. D., Rodríguez, G. J., Correa, C. A., Torrentera, O. N. G., Molina, R. L. Avendaño, R. L. 2010. Crecimiento y características de canal en corderos Pelibuey puros y cruzados F1 con razas Dorper y Katahdin en confinamiento. *Arch. Med. Vet.* 42:147-154. doi: 10.4067/S0301-732X2010000300005
- Macías, C. U., Gastélum, M. A., Álvarez, F. D., Correa, A., Díaz, R., Meza, H. C. A, Mellado, M. and Avendaño, R. L. 2016. Effects of summer heat stress on physiological variables, ovulation and progesterone secretion in Pelibuey ewes under natural outdoor conditions in an arid region. *Anim. Sci.* J. 87(3):354-360. doi: 10.1111/asj.12430
- Magaña, M. J. G., Huchin, C. M., Aké, L. R. J. and Segura, C. J. C. 2013. A field study of reproductive performance and productivity pf Pelibuey ewes in Southeastern Mexico. *Trop. Anim. Health Prod.* 45:1771-1776. doi: 10.1007/s11250-013-0431-2
- Martínez, R. R. D., Reyna, S. L., Torres, H. G. Mastache, L. A. A. y Michel, A. A. C. 2011. Evaluación de la fertilidad y proñificidad en cicloes reproductivos de ocho meses durante tres estaciones en ovejas Pelibuey en el trópico seco mexicano. *Revista Científica, FCV-LUZ. XXI*(5):383-387. [fecha de Consulta 23 de Mayo de 2022]. Disponible en: https://www.redalyc.org/articulo.oa?id=95919362001
- Mayren-Mendoza, F. J., Rojas-García, A. R., Maldonado-Peralta, M. A., Ramírez-Reynoso, O., Herrera-Pérez, J., Torres-Salado, N., Sánchez-Santillán, P., Bottini-Luzardo, M. B. y Hernández-Garay, A. 2018. Comportamiento productivo de ovinos Pelibuey en pastoreo suplementados con follaje de *Guazuma ulmifolia* Lam. Agro Productividad. 11(5):29-33. Recuperado a partir de https://revistaagroproductividad.org/index.php/agroproductividad/article/view/367
- Mellado, J., Marín, V., Reyes-Carrillo, J. L., Mellado, M., Gaytán, L. and De Santiago, Ma. De los A. 2016. Effects of non-genetic factors on pre-weaning growth traits in Dorper sheep managed intensively in Central Mexico. *Ecosistemas y Recursos Agropecuarios.* 3(8): 229-235. Recuperado en 24 de junio de 2022, de http://www.scielo.org.mx/scielo.php?script=sci\_arttext&pid=S2007-90282016000200229&lng=es&t lng=en.
- Nava, L. V. M., Oliva, H. J. e Hinojosa, C. J. A. 2006. Mortalidad de los ovinos de pelo en tres épocas climáticas en un rebaño comercial en la Chontalpa, Tabasco, México. Univers. y Cien. 22(2):119-129. doi: 10.19136/era.a22n2.315
- Oliva, H. J., Mora, M. H., Sánchez, M. J. M. e Hinojosa, C. J. A. 2002. Producción de ovinos de pelo en Tabasco. Condiciones climáticas y apareamiento. Kuxulkab'. 8(15):12-15.
- Rastogi, R. K. 2001. Production performance of Barbados blackbelly sheep in Tobago, West Indies. Small Rum. Res. 47(2):171-175. doi: 10.1016/s0921-4488(01)00199-7
- SAS, 2004. SAS/STAT, users guide software released 9.12. SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC.
- SIAP. (2019). Food and Agricultural Overview 2019 (First edit). México, D. F. Retrieved from https://nube. siap.gob.mx/gobmx\_publicaciones\_siap/pag/2019/Agricultural-Atlas-2019
- Vicente, P. R., Macías, C. U., Avendaño, R. L., Correa, C. A., López, B. M. A. y Lara, R. A. L. 2020. Impacto del estrés por calor en la producción de ovinos de pelo. Revisión. *Rev. Mex. Cienc. Pecu.* 11(1):205-222. doi: 10.22319/rmcp.v11i1.4923
- Vicente-Pérez, R., Macías-Cruz, U., Avendaño-Reyes, L., García-Flores, E. O., Martínez-Martínez, R., Montañez-Valdez, O. D., Reyes-Gutiérrez, J. A., Chay-Canul, A. J. y Crosby-Galván, M. M. 2021. Suplementación de ácidos grasos poliinsaturados en el empadre de ovejas nulíparas Katahdin: eficiencia reproductiva y crecimiento pre-destete de las crías. *Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Pecuarias*. 12(2):586-597. doi:10.22319/rmcp.v12i2.5540



## Effect of cryopreservation of *in vitro* produced embryos on pregnancy rate of cows transferred at fixed time in the dry tropics

Kayser-Alarcón, Yasser<sup>1</sup>; Montiel-Palacios, Felipe<sup>1\*</sup>; Canseco-Sedano, Rodolfo<sup>1</sup>; Pinos-Rodríguez Juan Manuel<sup>1</sup>; Ahuja-Aguirre, Concepción<sup>1</sup>; Contreras-Hernández, Gustavo<sup>1</sup>; Severino-Lendechy, Víctor Hugo<sup>2</sup>; Molina-Marcial, Obdulio<sup>3</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Universidad Veracruzana, Facultad de Medicina Veterinaria y Zootecnia, Región Veracruz, Veracruz, México.
- <sup>2</sup> Universidad Autónoma de Chiapas Centro de Estudios Etnoagropecuarios, Blvd. Javier López Moreno s/n, San Cristóbal de las Casas, Chiapas, México, C. P. 29264.
- <sup>3</sup> Colegio de Médicos Veterinarios Zootecnistas del Estado de Guerrero, A. C. Tauro No. 2, Fracc. Meléndez, Chilpancingo, Guerrero, México, C. P. 39030.
- \* Correspondence: fmontiel@uv.mx

#### ABSTRACT

The objective of this study was to determine the effect of cryopreservation (CP) of *in vitro* produced embryos (EIV) on the pregnancy rate (PR) of cows transferred at fixed time (FTET) in the dry tropics. The experimental design was completely randomized with a  $2 \times 2$  factorial arrangement. The sample consisted of 280 embryos produced *in vitro*. The factors were the CP (vitrified and fresh) and the Rural Development District (DDR 01 and 02). The experiment consisted of 70 replicates per treatment: T1) fresh transferred embryos; T2) vitrified embryos; T3) DDR + fresh embryos; and 4) DDR + vitrified embryos. The pregnancy diagnosis was carried out 60 days after embryo transfer. The Xi<sup>2</sup> test was used to analyze PR which was the response variable per treatment. PR was higher in fresh-transferred embryos than in vitrified embryos (53.6±4.2 vs. 27.1±3.7; P<0.05), and in DDR02 than in DDR01 (47.1±4.2 vs. 33.6±3.9; P<0.05). Therefore, the transfer of fresh embryos and the DDR02 had a positive overall effect on PR (40.3%).

Keywords: Biotechnologies, Synchronization, Ovulation, Cows.

#### **INTRODUCTION**

The embryo transfer (ET) requires selection and physical and pharmacological handling of the receptor cows; the success of this biotechnological procedure depends on many factors [1]. *In vitro* fertilization and cryopreservation (CP) of embryos help to increase their mass production, their storing in germplasm banks, and their transportation around the world [2]; the ultimate aim of the producers is to use embryos in transfer programs. The in vitro production (IVP) of embryos is an assisted reproduction biological tool that speeds up the genetic progress of animals. This tool allows a genetically superior female to produce a greater number of embryos (and consequently offspring) during her reproductive life. Under natural mating or artificial insemination systems, a cow would give birth to only one offspring per year [3].

Citation: Kayser-Alarcón, Y., Montiel-Palacios, F., Canseco-Sedano, R., Pinos-Rodríguez Juan M., Ahuja-Aguirre, C., Contreras-Hernández, G., Severino-Lendechy, V. H., & Molina-Marcial, O. (2023). Effect of cryopreservation of in vitro produced embryos on pregnancy rate of cows transferred at fixed time in the dry tropics. *Agro Productividad*. https://doi. org/10.32854/agrop.v16i12.2769

Academic Editors: Jorge Cadena Iñiguez and Lucero del Mar Ruiz Posadas

Received: June 12, 2023. Accepted: November 18, 2023. Published on-line: January 31, 2024.

Agro Productividad, 16(12) suplemento. December. 2023. pp: 63-73.

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial 4.0 International license.



Non-transferred fresh embryos subjected to CP can remain available for an undetermined time, before they are used for transfer or for commercial purposes [4]. Vitrification (VT) is one of the methods used to cryopreserve cattle embryos. This method allows the change from liquid to solid without the formation of intracellular ice crystals [5]. VT is an alternative for embryo preservation with optimal viability percentage. Additionally, this is a simple, easily executed, cost-efficient technique, that results in 40-46% pregnancy rates for in vitro produced embryos transferred vitrified or fresh [6, 7]. In 2022, the International Embryo Technology Society (IETS) reported that 1,521,018 in vitro produced embryos were transferred all over the world in 2021. Out of this total, 32.6% were cryopreserved embryos, while 67.4% were fresh-transferred embryos. South America is the world leader in this biotechnology, with 378,114 transfers of fresh embryos and 279,291 transfers of frozen embryos. A total of 91,954 in vitro produced embryos derived from follicular aspiration was reported in Mexico; out of this total, 8.2% were transferred fresh, which accounted for a production increase of 244.6% compared with 2020 [8]. Therefore, the objective of this study was to determine the effect of cryopreservation of *in vitro* produced embryos on pregnancy rate of cows transferred at fixed time in the dry tropic.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

This study complied with the requirements of the Comission of Bioethics and Animal Welfare and the guidelines of the Internal Rules of Procedure of the Facultad de Medicina Veterinaria y Zootecnia of the Universidad Veracruzana (Title VII, Chapters I, II, III, IV, Articles 92-124) and the NOM-033-ZOO-1995, clause 6.1.b.

#### Lab location

The *in vitro* production of embryos was carried out in the Laboratorio RGA IN VITRO (Reproducción Genética Avanzada), located in Boca del Río, Veracruz.

#### Location of the livestock production units

The cows from which the oocytes were extracted —and which were used for the *in vitro* production of embryos— belonged to a commercial dairy herd (Rancho Fuentezuelas) located in Tequisquiapan, municipality of San Juan del Río, Queretaro (20° 31' N and 99° 53' W, at 1,870 m.a.s.l.). The transfer of the *in vitro* produced embryos was carried out in dual-purpose cattle ranches, located in the municipalities of Atoyac de Álvarez and Florencio Villareal, which belong to Rural Development Districts 01 and 02, respectively. These RDDs are located in the State of Guerrero. The municipality of Atoyac de Álvarez is located in the Costa Grande of Guerrero (17° 03' N and 100° 05' W, at 602 m.a.s.l). The municipality of Florencio Villareal is located in the Costa Chica of Guerrero (16° 43' N and 99° 07' W and at 16 m.a.s.l).

#### Characteristics and management of the donors

Twenty non-lactating and non-pregnant Holstein cows were used. They were included in a multiple ovulation commercial program and kept in pens. All the cows were fed conserved forage and a balanced diet prepared at the farm with 16% CP (3.2 Mcal/kg) and mineral salts. Cows had *ad libitum* access to water. Based on the transrectal ultrasound carried out during the examination of the selected cows, their reproductive tracts showed no anomalies [9]. Body condition (BC) of the cows was  $3.4\pm0.1$  points (1 to 5 points scale: 1=extremely thin and 5=obese) [10]. The cows were apparently healthy and they complied with the local deworming and vaccination plans.

#### Characteristics and management of the recipients

Two-hundred eighty *Bos indicus*×*Bos taurus* recipient cows were used in the experiment. They were  $4.5 \pm 1.2$  years old and weighed  $482.5 \pm 69.2$  kg (live weight). At least 60 days had elapsed since parturition. The cows were apparently healthy. In order to discard pathological or anatomo-functional alterations, a transrectal palpation of their reproductive tract was carried out. Additionally, the selected recipients met the following requirements: 1) BC from 5 to 7 in the 1-9 dual-purpose cattle scoring (1=extremely thin and 9=obese) [11]; 2) not being under any pharmacological treatment; and 3) showing signs of reproductive activity, whether by the presence of a corpus luteum (CL) detected during transrectal palpation or by evidence of follicular activity detected through transrectal ultrasound of the ovaries (Aloka SSD500 portable ultrasound, with a 5.0 MHz transrectal transducer probe) [9, 12], following the recommendation of the IETS.

The feeding of the recipients was based on semi-extensive rotational grazing on Gamba grass (*Andropogon gayanus* Kunth), Mulato grass (CIAT 36061), and giant star grass (*Cynodon plectostachium*). In addition, they were supplemented with 2 kg cow<sup>-1</sup> d<sup>-1</sup> of a commercial concentrate feed with 19% CP (Lechero 20 CSA Malta<sup>®</sup>, Texo de México S.A de C.V) 30 days before and 30 days after the embryo transfer. They were also given *ad libitum* a mineral supplement with a higher bioavailability of phosphorus.

Health management included a 5-mL subcutaneous (SC) application of a bacterin-toxoid (Bobact 8<sup>®</sup> MSD, Mexico), in order to prevent pneumonic pasteurellosis (shipping fever), blackleg, malignant edema, gas gangrene, necrotic infectious hepatitis, and enterotoxaemia (pulpy kidney). In addition, they were vaccinated against IBR, BVD (types 1 and 2), Pl3, and BRSV; this vaccine includes the *Campylobacter fetus* bacterin, combined with inactive *Leptospira* (2 mL/SC, Bovi-Shield GOLD<sup>®</sup> FP<sup>®</sup> 5 VL5. Zoetis, Mexico). The cows were dewormed with 1% doramectin (200 mcg/kg PV, SC, Dectomax<sup>®</sup> Zoetis, Mexico) to prevent lungworms and gastrointestinal parasites. They were given a bath every 15 days to prevent ticks, using 12.5% amitraz (Taktic<sup>®</sup>, MSD, México). Seven days before the start of the ovulation synchronization protocol, each recipient received via intramuscular (IM) 10 mL of phosphorus (Tonofosfán<sup>®</sup>, MSD, Mexico), 8 mL of selenium (Mu-Se<sup>®</sup>, MSD, Mexico), and 5 mL of vitamin A, D, and E (Vigantol<sup>®</sup>, Bayer, Mexico).

#### **Ovulation synchronization program**

On Day 0, ovulation was synchronized in all the recipients using a progesterone-releasing intravaginal device (CIDRB<sup>®</sup>; Zoetis, Mexico) together with the IM injection of 2 mg of estradiol benzoate (Benzoato de estradiol<sup>®</sup>; Zoetis, Mexico). On Day 5, cows received via IM 400 IU of equine chorionic gonadotropin (eCG; Novormon<sup>®</sup>; Zoetis, Mexico) and 25

mg of dinoprost tromethamine (Lutalyse; Zoetis, Mexico). On Day 8, the CIDR-B was removed and the recipients received via IM 1 mg of estradiol cypionate (E.C.P.<sup>®</sup>, Zoetis, Mexico) [13].

#### Characteristics of the transferred bovine embryos

Two-hundred eighty bovine embryos produced in vitro (140 fresh embryos and 140 embryos vitrified in Cryotop<sup>®</sup> devices) were used in the experiment. They were quality 1 compacted blastocysts. The ovum pick-up (OPU) technique was used to obtain the oocytes which originated the embryos; they came from Holstein donors that were subjected to in vitro fertilization with semen of registered Gyr bulls (JCVL215; Astro FIV Cabo Verde).

#### In vitro embryo production technique

#### Preparation of the donors and follicular aspiration (OPU)

Before each procedure, the feces were removed from the rectum of the donors and the perineal region was washed with water and 70% ethanol. Epidural anesthesia (100 mg lidocaine; Lidocaína<sup>®</sup>, Lab. Intervet, Mexico) was applied before each OPU session, in order to reduce intestinal peristalsis and the pain from the procedure. The transducer was inserted via transvaginal and the ovary was paired with it through transrectal manipulation to conduct the aspiration of all the visible follicles. Follicular aspiration was performed by a single trained technician using a B-mode real-time ultrasound scanner (Mindray 2200<sup>®</sup>; Mindray Bio-Medical Electronics, Shenzhen, China) equipped with a 5 MHz microconvex traducer (Mindray 65C15EAV<sup>®</sup>, Mindray Bio-Medical Electronics, Shenzhen, China) connected to a follicular aspiration probe (Watanabe Tecnologia Aplicada<sup>®</sup>, São Paulo, Brazil) and a stainless-steel needle. Follicular puncture was carried out using an 18 G disposable hypodermic needle (Jelco<sup>®</sup>, Fibra Cirúgica, Santa Catarina, Brazil) connected to a 50-mL conical tube (Corning<sup>®</sup>, Acton, MA, USA) with a silicone tube (Watanabe Tecnología Aplicada<sup>®</sup>, São Paulo, Brazil). A vacuum pump (WTA model BV-003®, Watanabe Tecnología Aplicada, São Paulo, Brazil) with negative pressure adjusted to 60-80 mmHg was used to keep the pressure level during the aspiration. After the OPU was carried out in both ovaries, the aspiration system was washed with DPBS medium (Nutricell<sup>®</sup>, Nutrientes Celulares, São Paulo, Brazil), 0.05% sodium heparin (5,000 UI/ mL, Hemofol<sup>®</sup>, Crist alia Produtos Químicos Farmacéuticos, São Paulo, Brazil), and 1% fetal bovine serum (Gibco<sup>®</sup>, Thermo Fisher Scientific, MA, USA). Immediately after the OPU session, the oocytes were examined and classified according to their morphology (number of layers, expansion of the cumulus cells, and cytoplasm appearance regarding color, homogeneity, and integrity) [14].

#### In vitro embryo production

The IVF procedures were adapted from Pontes et al. [15].

#### In vitro maturation

The oocytes were cultured in 20- $\mu$ L drops of BO-IVM maturation medium (IVF Bioscience<sup>®</sup>, Cornwall, UK), previously warmed. Five oocytes were used per drop,

under a mineral oil layer. They were matured in an incubator, with 5%  $CO_2$ , at 38.5 °C for 24 h.

#### Sperm preparation and in vitro fertilization

The oocytes were removed from the culture medium; they were washed and placed in 20  $\mu$ L drops of previously warmed and gasified fertilization medium (five oocytes per drop), which were covered with a mineral oil layer. Frozen semen from the same Gyr bull was used to fertilize all the oocytes. The semen straws were thawed at 37 °C for 30 s; a sample of the semen was taken to verify its viability and motility. The semen was centrifuged in 45% Percoll gradient at 700G during 3 minutes and, subsequently, it was centrifuged in BO-SemenPrep (IVF Bioscience<sup>®</sup>, Cornwall, UK) medium at 700G during 1 minute. The spermatozoa were introduced in the drops of the fertilization medium that contained the oocytes. Both gametes were incubated at 38.5 °C, using 5% CO<sub>2</sub>, for 18 h.

#### Maturation evaluation

The oocytes were removed from the fertilization medium and washed with HTF medium added with hyaluronidase (HTF/0.5 % BSA<sup>®</sup>, Sigma Aldrich, Saint Louis, USA) for 3 minutes; subsequently, they were denuded using a Stripper<sup>®</sup> (Origio; Ballerup, Denmark) device and were observed under a stereoscopic microscope. The presence of a polar body indicated an appropriate maturation.

#### In vitro culture

Twenty-four hours after fertilization, the potential zygotes were cultured *in vitro*, in synthetic oviductal fluid (SOF) medium, supplemented with 5% fetal bovine serum and 0.5% bovine serum albumin. The cells were cultured for 24 hours in an incubator (Cook Minc<sup>TM</sup>, USA), with a controlled gas atmosphere (5% CO<sub>2</sub> and 5% O<sub>2</sub>, balanced with 90% N<sub>2</sub>). On Day 4 (Day 0=IVF), the culture medium was renewed. On Day 6 (60 h after fertilization), the blastocyst rate was evaluated. The blastocysts were introduced into 0.25 cc straws and transported at 37 °C in an embryo transporter (TE-100 Compact WTA<sup>®</sup>, Watanabe Tecnología Aplicada, São Paulo, Brazil) for a maximum period of 12 h, until the moment of the transfer.

#### Vitrification technique

An equilibrium solution (ES) and a vitrification solution (VS) were used to vitrify the embryos. The ES was made up of phosphate buffered saline (PBS) (Fisher BioReagents<sup>®</sup>, Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc., MA, USA), 20% synthetic serum substitute (SSS) (Irvine Scientific<sup>®</sup> Santa Ana, CA, USA), 7.5% ethylene glycol (EG) (Sigma-Aldrich<sup>®</sup>, Darmstadt, Alemania), and 7.5% dimethyl sulphoxide (DMSO) (Sigma-Aldrich<sup>®</sup>, Darmstadt, Germany). The VS was composed by PBS + 20% SSS + 15% EG + 15% DMSO + 0.5 M sucrose (Sigma-Aldrich<sup>®</sup>, Darmstadt, Germany). One drop of ES and four drops of VS, 20- $\mu$ L each, were placed in a 35×10 mm Petri dish (Nunc<sup>®</sup>, Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc., MA, USA). Afterwards, the embryos were introduced into the ES

drop for 5-15 minutes; subsequently, the embryos were transferred into each of the four VS drops, where they remained for 5, 5, 10, and 10 seconds. Immediately after they were removed from the last drop (<30 seconds in total), they were placed into Cryotop<sup>®</sup> devices, which were introduced in a cryogenic tank with N<sub>2</sub>L where they were stored until the transfer [16].

#### Warming of the vitrified blastocysts

The vitrified embryos were warmed before their transfer. Solutions for thawing (TS), dilution (DS) and washing (WS) were used in this process. The TS was made up of PBS (Bioniche<sup>®</sup>, Pharma, Canada), 20% SSS, and 1 M sucrose (Sigma Aldrich<sup>®</sup>). The DS was composed by PBS + 20% SSS and 0.5 M sucrose). The WS was made up of PBS + 20% SSS. A 300  $\mu$ L TS drop was placed in a 60×15 mm Petri dish, at 37 °C. Meanwhile, two DS drops and three 20  $\mu$ L WS drops were placed in another 100×15 mm Petri dish, at room temperature. In order to warm the embryos, the Cryotop<sup>®</sup> was removed from the cryogenic tank, opened and immediately immersed in the TS drop for 1 minute. Subsequently, the blastocysts were placed in the DS drops for 3 minutes and after that in the WS drops, remaining 3 minutes in each one [16]. Finally, the embryos were placed in PBS and introduced into 0.25 cc straws to be transferred to the recipients.

#### Embryo transfer and pregnancy diagnosis

The embryo transfer was carried out by the same veterinarian in all the recipients that had a well implanted corpus luteum (CL)  $\geq 1.5$  cm in diameter 9 days after the removal of the intravaginal progesterone device [17]. To carry out the transfer, the recipients were given epidural anesthesia (100 mg lidocaine; Lidocaína<sup>®</sup>, Lab. Intervet, Mexico) 10 minutes before the procedure took place. In addition, iodine and 70% ethanol (Dermodine Solución<sup>TM</sup>, Degasa, Mexico) were used to carry out a peri-vulvar asepsis. The embryo transfer gun was wrapped with a sterile cover sheath. It was introduced in the vagina and passed through the cervical channel (through transrectal manipulation) and was directed towards the uterine horn ipsilateral to the ovary with the corpus luteum, depositing the content of the straw in the middle third of the horn [18]. Each recipient received one embryo. Pregnancy diagnosis was carried out using a transrectal ultrasound (Aloka SSD500, with 3.5 MHz convex transducer; Japan), 60 days after the transfer.

#### **Experimental design**

The experimental design was completely random, with a  $2 \times 2$  factorial arrangement. The sample size was 280 *in vitro*-produced embryos. The factors were CP and RDD, with 70 replicates per treatment.

#### Statistical analysis

A threshold mixed model was used with the PROC GLIMMIX procedure (SAS, 2014) to determine pregnancy rate (PR). Based on the fixed and random effects, the PR was assumed to follow a Bernoulli distribution. It was analyzed with the 2 ( $p \le 0.05$ ), using the STATISTICA<sup>TM</sup> version 10 software (TIBCO Software Inc., StatSoft, 2011, USA).

#### Statistical model

The following statistical model was used:

$$Y_{ijk} = \mu + B_i + O_j + BO_{ij} + \beta_1 (x \mathbf{1}_{ij} - x^{-1}) + \beta_2 (x \mathbf{2}_{ij} - x^{-2}) + \beta_3 (x \mathbf{1}_{ij} - x^{-3}) + \varepsilon_{ijk}$$

 $Y_{ijk}$ =response variable (pregnancy rate);  $\mu$ =general mean of the response variable;  $B_j$ =*i*-th effect of the type of embryo, *i*=1,2;  $O_j$ = *j*-th effect of the RDD, *j*=1,2;  $BO_{ij}$ =effect of the interaction between the *i*-th effect of the type of embryo and the *j*-th effect of the RDD.

$$\beta_1(x_{1ij} - x^{-1}) = \text{effect of the covariate age; } \beta_2(x_{2ij} - x^{-2}) = \text{effect of the covariate weight;}$$
  
 $\beta_3(x_{1ij} - x^{-3}) = \text{effect of the covariate body condition; } \varepsilon_{ijk} = \text{experimental error.}$   
where  $\mu = \text{general mean; } B_i = i\text{-th effect of type of embryo; } O_j = j\text{-th effect of the RDD;}$   
 $BO_{ij} = \text{double of the interaction of the factors; } \varepsilon_{ij} = \text{experimental error.}$ 

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

The PR of the fresh and vitrified embryos reached 44.3 and 22.8%, respectively, in RDD 01, and 62.8% and 31.4%, respectively, in RDD 02 (Table 1). The results were acceptable for the *Bos taurus*×*Bos indicus* recipients in the dry tropics. Pregnancy rate is a multifactorially-regulated event. The main factors that can have a negative impact on PR include: embryo development [19], embryo quality [20], the selection of the recipients [21], and the CL diameter (>14 mm) [17]. In all the treatments of this study, only embryos in the blastocyst development stage (early, blastocyst, and expanded) were transferred. Therefore, this variable did not likely have an impact on the pregnancy results. A research carried out in the sub-humid tropics showed that there were no differences in the transfer of fresh blastocysts (48%) or expanded blastocysts (52%) in Brown Swiss heifers [22]. Other authors have reported a similar PR when the transfers were carried out with early (30%), expanded (40%), and hatched blastocysts (50%), produced *in vitro* and vitrified using the Cryotop<sup>®</sup> device. These similarities could be the result of a synchronization between the embryo development and the uterine environment of the recipient (±24 h) [23], influenced

**Table 1.** Transferred and pregnant cows, and pregnancy rate post embryo transfer in production units (PU) of the Rural Development Districts (RDD) 01 and 02 in the state of Guerrero.

RDD Type of embryo	Transferred n	Pregnant n	Pregnancy rate (%)
Fresh	70	31	44.3 <sup>b</sup>
01			
Vitrified	70	16	$22.8^{\mathrm{bc}}$
Fresh	70	44	62.8 <sup>a</sup>
02			
Vitrified	70	22	31.4 <sup>b</sup>
Total	280	113	40.3

<sup>a,b,c</sup> Different letters indicate statistical difference (P<0.05).

by the progesterone (P4) from the CL. The P4 plays an important role in reproductive events, mainly in the establishment and maintenance of pregnancy [24]. In addition, there is a positive association between the high concentrations of blood P4 after conception and the elongation of embryos, the increase of interferon tau (IFN-t) production, and the high pregnancy rates resulting from *in vitro* produced embryos [25, 26]. In this study, the P4 plasma concentrations were not determined when the ET was carried out. However, with the aim of providing a sufficient P4 contribution during the next embryo stages, only cows with a CL >14-mm in diameter were included. In synchronized *Bos taurus*×*Bos indicus* recipients there was a positive correlation (r=0.41) between CL size (>14 mm) and the P4 plasma levels, resulting in a greater contribution of P4 for pregnancy maintenance [27]. According to Bó *et al.* [17], there are no differences in PR of recipients with CL of diameters of 14-16 mm (56.1%), 16-18 mm (56.4%), and >18 mm (54.3%).

The quality of the embryo is a main factor to consider when performing ET, as it has the greatest effect on the embryo development since the implantation [20]. Bad quality embryos impact PR, given the poor compaction of their blastomeres, low internal cell mass, presence of vesicles inside the cytoplasm, and scarce uniformity of the pellucid zone [28]. All these factors affect the embryo competence during [29]. Some authors mentioned that there is no difference when quality 1 (excellent) and quality 2 (good) embryos are transferred, due to their appropriate morphological and developmental characteristics according to their age, which are ideal for ET [30, 23]. Only quality-1 fresh and warmed vitrified-embryos were used in this study. They were evaluated before ET was carried out. This factor could have contributed to the appropriate embryo development and, therefore, the acceptable general pregnancy rates recorded per treatment.

Regardless of the type of embryo, PR was higher in RDD 02 than in RDD 01 (p<0.05) (Table 2). Irrespective of the RDD, PR recorded the highest percentages with fresh transferred embryos than with vitrified transferred embryos (p<0.05) (Table 2). The cattle producers of both RDD had similar livestock, management, infrastructure, and technological level, and they were given the same training and instructions, regarding the implementation of ovulation synchronization for FTET. However, RDD 02 recorded higher PR. Severino *et al.* [32] mentioned that the different technological levels in cattle production in Mexico can make a difference regarding the implementation of a biotechnology. This was the case in this study.

Table 2. Pregnancy rate of Bos taurus × Bos indicus recipients, considering
the main effects RDD (01 and 02) and type of embryo (fresh vs vitrified)
in the state of Guerrero, Mexico.

Main effects		Pregnancy rate mean±SE % (pregnant/transferred)
RDD	01	$33.6 \pm 3.9 (47/140)^{a}$
RDD	02	$47.1 \pm 4.2 \ (66/140)^{\rm b}$
Type of embryo Fres	Fresh	$53.6 \pm 4.2 (75/140)^{a}$
	Vitrified	$27.1 \pm 3.7 (38/140)^{b}$

<sup>a,b</sup> Different letter indicates statistical difference (p < 0.05).
Meanwhile, the PR obtained with vitrified embryos was acceptable, although it was slightly lower than that obtained with fresh embryos. The latter was higher than the PR obtained by Gutnisky *et al.* [6] with *in vitro* produced embryos transferred fresh and vitrified (46% for both treatments), and by Do *et al.* [7], who reported 41% and 34% PR with fresh and vitrified *in vitro* produced embryos, respectively. Post-warming *in vitro* viability of embryos vitrified in Cryotop<sup>®</sup> and Microdrop<sup>®</sup> devices can reach 70-90% [32, 7], resulting in appropriate embryo development that is reflected in acceptable PR for both *in vivo* and *in vitro* produced embryos (46.7 *vs.* 44.4 %) [33].

Transferring vitrified embryos can result in a 10% lower PR than transferring fresh embryos [30, 34]. Nevertheless, the PR obtained in this study in *Bos taurus*×*Bos indicus* recipients with vitrified embryos can be considered acceptable and with practical application in the field. Vitrification can prevent the discarding of excellent quality embryos, and help make better use of the number of available recipients. Therefore, this method is a feasible alternative for the genetic improvement of commercial cattle herds, under tropical conditions. Nevertheless, embryo vitrification is still a technology with a low percentage of use in the Mexican tropics.

# CONCLUSIONS

The fixed time-embryo transfer of fresh and vitrified, *in vitro* produced Girolando embryos, to dual-purpose cows owned by small producers in the dry tropics, resulted in acceptable pregnancy rates. Consequently, this is an alternative for the genetic improvement of such cattle herds.

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors would like to thank MVZ. José Ignacio Cervantes Gutiérrez of Rancho Fuentezuelas in Tequisquiapan, Querétaro, who provided the genetic material from the Holstein donors.

#### REFERENCES

- Martinez, A., Valcárcel, A. (2008). Vitrificación De Embriones Bovinos Obtenidos In Vitro. Reproduction Con23: 23-33.
- [2] D'Alessandro, A.G., Martemucci, G. (2016). Superovulatory response to gonadotrophin FSH/LH treatment and effect of progestin supplement to recipients on survival of transferred vitrified embryos in goats. *Theriogenology 85*(2): 296-301. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.theriogenology.2015.09.038
- [3] Godke, R.A., Sansinena, M., & Youngs, C.R. (2014). Assisted Reproductive Technologies and Embryo Culture Methods for Farm Animals. In: Transgenic Animal Technology (Third Edition), A Laboratory Handbook. 581-638. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-410490-7.00022-0.
- [4] Cabrera, P., Fernández, A., Bastidas, P., Molina, M., Bethencourt, A., & Díaz, T. (2006). Vitrificación: Una alternativa para la criopreservación de embriones. *Revista de la Facultad de Ciencias Veterinarias,* UCV, 47: 9-23. http://ve.scielo.org/scielo.php?script=sci\_arttext&pid=S0258-65762006000100003&ln g=es&nrm=iso
- [5] Vajta, G., Kuwayama, M. 2006. Improving cryopreservation systems. *Theriogenology* 65(1):236-244. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.theriogenology.2005.09.026
- [6] Gutnisky, C., Alvarez, G.M., Cetica, P.D., & Dalvit, G.C. (2013). Evaluation of the Cryotech vitrification kit for bovine embryos. *Cryobiology*, 67: 391-393. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cryobiol.2013.08.006
- [7] Do, V.H., Catt, S., Amaya, G., Batsiokis, M., Walton, S., &Taylor-Robinson, A.W. (2018). Comparison of pregnancy in cattle when non-vitrified and vitrified *in vitro*-derived embryos are transferred into recipients. *Theriogenology*, 120: 105-110. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.theriogenology.2018.07.027

- [8] Viana, J.H.M. (2022). 2021 Statistics of embryo production and transfer in domestic farm animals. Embryo Technology Newsletter, 40(4):22-40. https://www.iets.org/Portals/0/Documents/Public/Committees/DRC/ IETS\_Data\_Retrieval\_Report\_2021.pdf
- [9] Ginther, O.J., Kastelic, J.P., & Knopf, L. (1989). Composition and characteristic of follicular waves during the bovine estrous cycle. *Anim. Reprod. Sci.* 20:187-200. https://doi.org/10.1016/0378-4320(89)90084-5
- [10] Ferguson, J.D., Galligan, D.T., &Thomsen, N. (1994). Principal descriptors of body condition score in Holstein cows. J Dairy Sci 77: 2695-2703. http://dx.doi.org/10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(94)77212-X
- [11] Wagner, J.J., Lusby, K.S., Oltjen, J.W., Rakestraw, J., Wettemann, R.P., & Walters, L.E. (1988). Carcass composition in mature Hereford cows: Estimation and effect on daily metabolizable energy requirement during winter. *Journal of Animal Science*, 66(3), 603-612. https://doi.org/10.2527/jas1988.663603x.
- [12] Broadbent, P.J., Stewart, M., Dolman, D.F. (1991). Recipient management and embryo transfer. *Theriogenology* 35, 125-139. https://doi.org/10.1016/0093-691X(91)90152-4
- [13] Bó, G.A., Moreno, D., Cutaia, L., Caccia -M, Tríbulo. R., & Tríbulo, H.E. (2004). Transferencia de embriones a tiempo fijo: tratamientos y factores que afectan los índices de preñez. *Taurus* 21: 25-45.
- [14] Seneda, M.M., Esper, C.R., Garcia, J.M., de Oliveira, J.A., & Vantini, R. (2001). Relationship between follicle size and ultrasound-guided transvaginal oocyte recovery. *Anim Reprod Sci* 67:37-43. https://doi. org/10.1016/S0378-4320(01)00113-0
- [15] Pontes, J.H.F., Nonato-Junior, I., Sanches, B.V., Ereno-Junior, J.C., Uvo, S., Barreiros, T.R.R., Oliveira, J.A., Hasler, J.F., & Seneda, M.M. (2009). Comparison of embryo yield and pregnancy rate between *in vivo* and *in vitro* methods in the same Nelore (*Bos indicus*) donor cows. *Theriogenology* 71:690-697. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.theriogenology.2008.09.031
- [16] Kuwayama, M., Vajta, G., Ieda, S., & Kato, O. (2005). Comparison of open and closed methods for vitrification of human embryos and the elimination of potential contamination. *Reprod. BioMedicine* online 11(5): 608-614. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1472-6483(10)61169-8
- [17] Bó, G.A., Peres, L.C., Cutaia, L.E., Pincinato, D., Baruselli, P.S., & Mapletoft, R. J. (2011). Treatments for the synchronisation of bovine recipients for fixed-time embryo transfer and improvement of pregnancy rates. *Reproduction, Fertility and Development*, 24(1), 272-277. https://doi.org/10.1071/RD11918
- [18] Rowe, R.F., del Campo, M.R., Critser, J.K., & Ginther, O.J. (1980). Embryo transfer in cattle: Nonsurgical transfer. Am. J. Vet. Res. 41: 1024-1028.
- [19] Hasler, J.F. (2004). Factors influencing the success of embryo transfer in cattle. Med. Vet. Quebec, 34: 66–67.
- [20] Hasler, J.F. (2001). Factors affecting frozen and fresh embryo transfer pregnancy rates in cattle. *Theriogenology*, 56: 1401-1415. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0093-691X(01)00643-4
- [21] Kara, U., Çoban, S., Say, E., Hizl, H., Mutlu, H., Nak, Y., Sağirkaya, H., Ayaşan, T., Çoşkun, M.A., Asarkaya, A., Erten, E.H., Yilmaz, İ., Yazgan, E., Erdoğan, İ.E., Erten, Z.M., Ergül, Ş., & Sertm F. (2020). Effect of embryo quality on pregnancy outcome in recipient cows and heifers. *Journal of the Hellenic Veterinary Medical Society*, 71(2): 2233-2240. https://doi.org/10.12681/jhvms.24171
- [22] García, G.E.C., Mendoza, M.G., Pineda, B.B.C., Romero, R.P.I., Hernández, R.P.E., Vicente, P.R., Valencia, F.E., & Ponce, J.L. (2019). Parity does not affect the reproductive response of Suizo Americano cows submitted embryo transference in tropical areas of Guerrero. *Cuban Journal of Agricultural Science*, 53(2): 109-117
- [23] Roper, A.D., Schrick, F.N., Edwards, J.L., Hopkins, M.F., Prado, M.T., Wilkerson, B.J., Saxton, M.A., Young, D.C., & Smith, W.B. (2018). *Animal Reproduction Science*, 199: 79-83. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. anireprosci.2018.11.001
- [24] Clemente, M., de La Fuente, J., Fair, T., Al Naib, A., Gutierrez-Adan, A., Roche, J.F., Rizos, D., & Lonergan, P.(2009). Progesterone and conceptus elongation in cattle: a direct effect on the embryo or an indirect effect via the endometrium? *Reproduction*, 138: 507–517. DOI: 10.1530/REP-09-0152
- [25] Carter, F., Forde, N., Duffy, P., Wade, M., Fair, T., Crowe, M.A., Evans, A.C.O., Kenny, D.A., Roche, J.F., &Lonergan, P. (2008). Effect of increasing progesterone concentration from Day 3 of pregnancy on subsequent embryo survival and development in beef heifers. *Reproduction, Fertility and Development*, 20: 368–375. https://doi.org/10.1071/RD07204
- [26] Simintiras, C.A., Sánchez, J.M., McDonald, M., & Lonergan, P. (2019). The biochemistry surrounding bovine conceptus elongation. *Biology of Reproduction*, 101(2): 328 337. https://doi.org/10.1093/biolre/ ioz101
- [27] Baruselli, P.S., Marques, M.O., Carvalho, N.A.T., Valentim, R., Berber, R.C.A., Carvalho, Filho A.F.D., Madureira, E.H., & Costa-Neto, W.P., (2003). Follicular dynamics and pregnancy rate in embryo recipient (*Bos taurus indicus × Bos taurus taurus*) treated with Ovsynch protocol for fixed-time embryo transfer. *Brazilian Journal of Veterinary Research and Animal Science*, 40: 96-106. https://doi.org/10.1590/ S1413-95962003000800003

- [28] Bekele, T., Mekuriaw, E., Walelign, B. (2016). Bovine embryo transfer and its application: A review. An International Peer-Reviewed, 26: 48-60.
- [29] Gjørret, J.O., Knijn, H.M., Dieleman, S.J., Avery, B., Larsson, L., & Hyttel, P.M. (2003). Chronology of apoptosis in bovine embryos produced *in vivo* and *in vitro*. *Biology of Reproduction*, 69: 1193–200. https:// doi.org/10.1095/biolreprod.102.013243
- [30] Ferraz, A.P., Burnley, C., Karanja, J., Viera-Neto, A., Santos, P.J.E., Chebel, C.R., &Galváo, N.K. (2016). Factors affecting the success of a large embryo transfer program in Holstein cattle in a commercial herd in the southeast region of the United States. *Theriogenology*, 86: 1834-1841. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. theriogenology.2016.05.032
- [31] Severino, L.V.H., Perezgrovas, G.R.A., Ahuja, A.C.C., Montiel, P.F., Peralta, T.J.A., &Segura, C.J.C. (2021). Caracterización socioeconómica y tecnológica de los sistemas productivos con bovinos criollos en Campeche, México. Acta Universitaria 31:1-14. http://doi.org/10.15174.au.2021.3102.
- [32] Trigal, B., Gómez, E., Caamaño, N.J., Muñoz, M., Moreno, J., Carrocera, S., Martíz, D.,& Diez, C. (2012). *In vitro* and *in vivo* quality of bovine embryos in vitro produced with sex-sorted sperm. *Theriogenology*, 78: 1465-1475. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.theriogenology.2012.06.018
- [33] Inaba, Y., Aikawa, Y., Hirai, T., Hashiyada, Y., Yamanouchi, T., Misumi, K., Ohtake, M., Somfai, T., Kobayashi, S., Saito, N., Matoba, S., Konishi, K.. & Imai, K. (2011). In-straw Cryoprotectant Dilution for Bovine Embryos Vitrified Using Cryotop. *Journal of Reproduction and Development*, 4(57): 437-443. https://doi.org/10.1262/jrd.10-154M
- [34] Ealy, A.D., Wooldridge, L.K., & McCoski, S.R. (2019). Post-transfer consequences of *in vitro*-produced embryos in cattle. *Journal of Animal Science*, 97(6):2555-2568. https://doi.org/10.1093/jas/skz116





# Forage and vegetal characterization of three native mexican grasses in Tulancingo de Bravo, Hidalgo

Gómez-Guzmán, Gabriel<sup>1</sup>; Mendoza-Pedroza, Sergio Iban<sup>2</sup>; Hernández-Guzmán, Filogonio Jesús<sup>2\*</sup>; Rodríguez-Ortega, Leodan Tadeo<sup>3</sup>; Álvarez-Vázquez, Perpetuo<sup>4</sup>; Zúñiga-Estrada, Erick Alfredo<sup>3</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Departamento de Zootecnia, Universidad Autónoma Chapingo, Carr. México-Texcoco km 38.5, Chapingo, Estado de México, C. P. 56230.
- <sup>2</sup> Colegio de Postgraduados Campus Montecillo. Carr. México-Texcoco km. 36.5, Montecillo, Estado de México, C. P. 56264.
- <sup>3</sup> Universidad Politécnica de Francisco I. Madero, Tepatepec S/N, Francisco I. Madero, Hidalgo, México, C. P. 42660
- <sup>4</sup> Universidad Autónoma Agraria Antonio Narro, Unidad Saltillo, Calzada Antonio Narro 1923, Buenavista, Saltillo, Coahuila, México, C. P. 25315.
- \* Correspondence: fjesushg@hotmail.com; fjhernandez@upfim.edu.mx

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective**: To carry out an agronomical assessment and a quantitative description of the yield components of switchgrass (*Panicum virgatum*), eastern gamagrass (*Tripsacum dactyloides*), and alkali sacaton (*Sporobolus airoides*) under rainfed conditions in Tulancingo, Hidalgo, Mexico.

**Design/Methodology/Approach**: A completely randomized block design was used in 31-month-old pastures to determine forage production, morphological composition, seed yield, and weight of 1,000 caryopses. The plants were characterized in 7-month-old pastures, recording (per plant) the number of total and floral stems, as well as the basal twigs in alkali sacaton and switchgrass. Meanwhile, in the case of eastern gamagrass, the dome number and androecium sections were recorded.

**Results**: The highest forage dry matter production was observed in switchgrass: 9,322 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> (P<0.05). Eastern gamagrass had a higher leaf ratio (1:3). The highest number of seeds was recorded in alkali sacaton: 211 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>, with 43% physical purity. After 7 months of sowing, a total of 250, 355, and 280 stems and 193, 150, and 87 floral stems were recorded in switchgrass, alkali sacaton, and eastern gamagrass, respectively.

**Study Limitations/Implications**: Eastern gamagrass produces a low number of seeds; therefore, it must be propagated by plant material. In rainfed soils, grasses help to recover pasture areas, since rainfed agriculture poses a risk in many places as a result of poor rainfall distribution or early frosts.

**Findings/Conclusions**: The three grasses studied are productive due to the amount of forage accumulated. Alkali sacaton produces more seeds.

Keywords: Panicum virgatum, Sporobolus airoides, Tripsacum dactyloides, agricultural to livestock conversion.

# **INTRODUCTION**

Quero-Carrillo *et al.* (2014) and Hernández-Guzmán *et al.* (2021) mention that the diversity of climates in Mexico means that each microsite has endemic plants that improve the diversity of plants, including grasses (Poaceae). Moreover, overgrazing of the common rangeland areas (rangelands) has eliminated perennial forage species from certain sites in semi-arid Mexico (Quero-Carrillo *et al.*, 2014).

Citation: Gómez-Guzmán, G., Mendoza-Pedroza, S. I., Hernández-Guzmán, F. J., Rodríguez-Ortega, L. T., Álvarez-Vázquez, P., & Zúñiga-Estrada, E. A. (2023). Forage and vegetal characterization of three native mexican grasses in Tulancingo de Bravo, Hidalgo. *Agro Productividad*. https://doi.org/10.32854/agrop. v16i12.2771

Academic Editors: Jorge Cadena Iñiguez and Lucero del Mar Ruiz Posadas

Received: June 27, 2023. Accepted: November 16, 2023. Published on-line: January 31, 2024.

Agro Productividad, 16(12) suplemento. December. 2023. pp: 75-80.

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial 4.0 International license.



Rodríguez-Ortega et al. (2021) reported dry matter yields of 3,584, 720, and 1,159 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> of switchgrass (*Panicum virgatum*), alkali sacaton (*Sporobolus airoides*), and eastern gamagrass (Tripsacum dactyloides), respectively, during the first year that they were established in Tulancingo de Bravo, Hidalgo, Mexico. In addition, Marra et al. (2013) reported 9,222 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> of switchgrass in the third year of establishment in West Virginia, USA. In Winsconsin, USA, Coblentz et al. (2014) reported 4,950 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> of eastern gamagrass three years after it had been established. Cox et al. (1990) reported a 23-145 g plant<sup>-1</sup> forage yield of alkali sacaton in Arizona, USA. Yield components in grasses include number of total and flowering stems, number of branches, number of twigs, and number of spikelets per branch or twig (Sánchez-Arroyo et al., 2020); these elements help to assess forage plant materials —useful in agricultural to livestock conversion— since, in many places of Mexico, staple crops are destroyed by prolonged intraestival drought or early frosts. On the one hand, the objective of the study was to carry out an agronomical assessment of switchgrass (Panicum virgatum), eastern gamagrass (Tripsacum dactyloides), and alkali sacaton (Sporobolus airoides), 31 months after their establishment, and, on the other hand, to describe the yield components of selected plants, seven months after they had been established in Ahuehuetitla, Tulancingo de Bravo, Hidalgo, Mexico.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

The study was conducted in Ahuehuetitla, Tulancingo de Bravo, Hidalgo, at an altitude of 2,120 m. The soil of the site is clayey vertisol (INEGI, 2017). The plots for propagation of switchgrass, eastern gamagrass, and alkali sacaton were established on April 4th, 2020 under irrigated conditions, using a randomized complete block design, at a density of 8,333 plants ha<sup>-1</sup>.

In the genetic improvement progress context, switchgrass, eastern gamagrass, and alkali sacaton genotypes were established in the "El Frijol 1" plot, Ahuehuetitla, Tulancingo, Hidalgo in 2020 (year 1, site 1), following the guidelines of Rodríguez-Ortega et al. (2021). In addition, during the anthesis, plants that did not meet the species and genotype characteristics were eliminated; the main characteristics included: forage height versus plant height, anther color, leaf shape, color distribution in stems, internode shape, anthocyanin color in leaves, color of glumes at anthesis, and color and shape of veins. At the end of November 2020, switchgrass, eastern gamagrass, and alkali sacaton seeds were collected from uniform plants and preserved at 13% humidity with the help of the LDS-1G moisture meter with LCD display (Beijing). The seeds were then placed in paper bags in the shade, inside plastic containers with lids. In year 2 (2021), site 2 was established 500 m away from site 1 in "El Arroyo"; the soil was prepared according to the recommendations of Quero-Carrillo et al. (2014). On June 26<sup>th</sup>, seeds from site 1 were sown, under rainfed conditions, in two 50-m long furrows separated 1.2 m apart from each other. From September to October 2021, plants that, for various reasons, did not show any of the abovementioned forage and genotype characteristics were eliminated. In summary, 300 original plants per species were counted and seeds were preserved at 13% humidity, in paper bags within plastic containers with lids.

In the year 2022, seeds were sown in the "El Frijol 2" plot (site 3), under drip irrigation conditions; the seeds came from plants of site 2 as homogenous genotype with characteristics specifics. These plants were used to assess the yield components on April 6<sup>th</sup>.

The first stage was the determination, under rainfed conditions, of the forage and morphological distribution of site 1 in the second week of October 2022. Yield component data was collected at site 3, under drip irrigation conditions from the first to the second week of October 2022. The variables at site 1 were:

**Forage production**. It was determined in two 5-m long furrows  $(2.4 \times 5 \text{ m}=12 \text{ m}^2)$ . Forage was cut 10 cm above the base of the soil and weighed in a Truper<sup>®</sup> 0.5021 scale model (0.0 kg; 5,000 g capacity; Mexico); a 300 g subsample was then separated into leaves, stems, inflorescences, and dead material. Subsequently, each component was placed in paper bags and arranged in a greenhouse with air flow. A Ciderta R<sup>®</sup> forced-air oven (Huelva, Spain) was used for total drying at 55 °C for 6 h and the result was immediately weighed on a Hanchen BSM220 digital scale 4 (0.0001 g, Beijing).

**Morphological composition**. This variable was the result of the morphological distribution (%) of leaves, stems, dead material, and inflorescences.

**Leaf:stem ratio**. This variable was the result of the division of the dry weight of leaves by the weight of stems.

**Seed production**. Harvesting was carried out when the inflorescence per block (especially in the glumes) of each species clearly turned beige. Seeds (complete dispersal units) of the three species were placed on paper in a greenhouse with air flow for 14 days and the humidity was determined with a LDS-1G humidity determiner. Once 13% humidity was recorded, yield was calculated according to the methodology developed by Rodríguez-Ortega *et al.* (2021).

**Physical purity**. To determine this variable, 3 g of complete dispersal units per species and block of switchgrass and alkali sacaton were weighed, according to the methodology developed by Alvarez-Vázquez *et al.* (2022). Subsequently, caryopses were extracted over a corrugated rubber using friction with mat covered with the same material and weighed. Data for this variable did not have a normal distribution; therefore, they were transformed to a square root function + 0.5. In addition, due to its low caryopsis content and poor feeling, eastern gamagrass was not considered. Therefore, propagation with plant material is recommended.

Weight of 1,000 caryopses and dimension. Eight replicates of 100 caryopses per block were weighed and the mean was multiplied by 10 (Hernández-Guzmán *et al.*, 2021). Twenty-five caryopses per block were measured to determine caryopsis dimensions (length, width, and thickness) with a Truper<sup>®</sup> IP64 digital vernier. Data for both variables were transformed to a square root function + 0.5. The GLM procedure of SAS (2004) was used to analyze the data and the means were compared with Tukey's test ( $\alpha$ =0.05).

#### Yield components on site 3

The yield components of each grass were recorded on 10 homogeneous plants. The number of total stems, flower stalks, branches, twigs, and spikelets on the basal branch or twig were counted. In eastern gamagrass, the number of cupules in the gynoecium and the number of sections in the androecium were counted.

# **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

Temperature was adequate in the 2022 pasture growth period. Since the average rainfall was 550 mm, a 271-mm accumulation (Figure 1) was considered to represent a dry year (Rodríguez-Ortega *et al.*, 2021). The first significant rainfall (20 mm) occurred on August 27<sup>th</sup>.

Differences were observed in agronomic variables (Table 1; P < 0.05): switchgrass (9,322 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>) was greater than alkali sucaton and eastern gamagrass by 1.8 and 3.3 times, respectively; however, eastern gamagrass had a higher leaf proportion. Forage production in switchgrass was similar to the figures reported by Marra *et al.* (2013), while eastern gamagrass production was 1.76 times lower than that reported by Coblentz *et al.* (2014). Cox *et al.* (1990) just like in this study, considered 8,333 plants ha<sup>-1</sup> — reported



Figure 1. Monthly rainfall (mm) and maximum, average, and minimum temperature in Tulancingo de Bravo, Hidalgo, in 2022.

 Table 1. Forage production and its morphological distribution (%), leaf:stem ratio in four pastures under rainfed conditions in Tulancingo, Hidalgo, Mexico.

Especie	Forage yield (kg ha <sup>-1</sup> )	Leaves %	Stems %	Inflorescens	Dead material (%)	Leavs:stems	Seed yield (kg ha <sup>-1</sup> )	Wight of 1000 seeds (mg)	Phisic purity (%)	Pure seed (kg ha <sup>-1</sup> )
Tripsacum dactyloides	$2818 \mathrm{b}^{\dagger}$	52.8 a	40.6 b	4.4 a	2.1 с	1.39 a	No aplica	17.0 a	No aplica	No aplica
Sporobolus airoides	5075 b	31.1 b	30.1 с	0.56 b	38.2 a	1.05 a	211.5 a	0.87 b	43.42 a	91.8
Panicum virgatum	9322 a	20.0 с	53.0 a	1.1 b	25.8 b	0.38 b	159.9 a	0.39 b	2.94 b	4.7
Significancia	***	***	***	***	***	**	NS	***	***	***

<sup>†</sup> Equal lowercase letters per column indicate similar averages (P>0.05). \*\*\*P<0.001. \*\*P<0.01. NS=Not significant (P>0.05). No aplica (Not applicable)=seed yield is incipient.

a lower dry matter level in the forage production of alkali zacaton (1,208 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>). Regarding seed yield, there was no difference (P>0.05) between alkali zacaton (211 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>) and switchgrass (159.9 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>). However, this yield was 2.9 times higher than the results reported by Rodríguez-Ortega *et al.* (2021), after 2 years of establishment; in conclusion, plant age is important for the increase in seed quantity (Quero-Carrillo *et al.*, 2014). In the 1,000-seed weight heading, eastern gamagrass caryopses were heavier than in switchgrass and alkali sacaton; these results were typical of these species, but cupule filling was poor, as reported by Rodriguez-Ortega *et al.* (2021). Contrary to eastern gamagrass and switchgrass, alkali sacaton caryopses were 2.3 times heavier than in 2020, which can only be explained by the rainfall (mm). Physical purity in alkali sacaton after 1 year of establishment was higher (43.42%) in the current study than in Rodriguez-Ortega *et al.* (2021; 22.7%); meanwhile, purity decreased in switchgrass (2.94%)), probably due to the low and poorly distributed rainfall (Rodriguez-Ortega *et al.*, 2021; 8.26%).

Caryopsis dimensions were different (P<0.001; Table 2): eastern gamagrass caryopses were longer, wider, and thicker than in alkali sacaton and switchgrass. Likewise, switchgrass caryopses was 1.5, 1.3, and 1.2 times longer, wider, and thicker than in alkali sacaton. Different dimensions are typical of each species; however, measurements should be taken into account for seed sorting or for their consideration for seed drills. Botanical seed size is important, since the vigor of a seedling depends on its intraspecies size (Quero-Carrillo *et al.*, 2017).

#### **Yield components**

*Panicum virgatum.* On average, it recorded 250 total stems, 193 floral stems, 38 inflorescence branches, 5.2 basal branch twigs, and 2.4 spikelets from the first pedicel of the basal branch.

*Sporobolus airoides.* This forage plant registered 355 total stems, 150 floral stems, 57 branches per inflorescence, 11.2 twigs, 6.5 secondary twigs, 2.7 spikelets on the tertiary twig, and 1.3 spikelets on the tertiary twig.

*Tripsacum dactyloides.* This grass recorded 280 total stems and 87 floral stems —out of which 75%, 22%, and 3% were single, double, and triple, respectively. In addition, an average of 6.4 cupules per gynoecium and 30.4 androecium sections were counted.

Τ	able 2	. Bot	anical	seed	dime	ensions	of foi	ır grass	species	grown	under	rainfed	condit	ions
ir	n Tular	ncingo	o, Hid	algo,	Mexi	ico.								

Especie	Length (cm)	Width (cm)	Thickness (cm)
Panicum virgatum	$2.20~\mathrm{b}^\dagger$	0.89 b	0.69 b
Sporobolus airoides	1.39 с	0.66 с	0.57 с
Tripsacum dactyloides	3.83 a	2.48 a	1.99 a
Significancia	***	***	***

<sup>†</sup> Different lowercase letters per column indicate different averages (P < 0.05). \*\*\*P < 0.001.

# CONCLUSIONS

Switchgrass had the highest dry matter yield, followed by alkali sacaton and eastern gamagrass. Seed production was higher and had a higher physical purity in alkali sacaton. The largest caryopses were reported on eastern gamagrass, followed by switchgrass and finally alkali sacaton.

#### REFERENCES

- Álvarez-Vázquez, P., Rojas-García, A.R., Joaquin-Cancino, S., Velázquez-Martínez, M., Rodríguez-Ortega, L.T. & Hernández-Guzmán, F.J. (2022) Producción de forraje y semilla de ocho pastos al establecimiento en Tulancingo, Hidalgo. *Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Agrícolas 12*(6): 1041-1053, http:// cienciasagricolas.inifap.gob.mx/index.php/agricolas/article/view/3027/5260
- Cox, J.C., Dobrenz, A.K. & McGuire, B. (1990). Evaluation of Some Alkali Sacaton Ecotypes Collected in Mexico. *Applied Agricultural Journal*, 5(3), 164-168. https://www.tucson.ars.ag.gov/unit/publications/ PDFfiles/785.pdf
- Coblentz, W. K., Bertram, M. G., Hoffman, P. C., & Esser, N. M. (2014). Management and Production Potential for Eastern Gamagrass in Wisconsin. *Focus on forage*, 16(1). 1-6.
- Hernández-Guzmán, F.J., Rodríguez-Ortega, L.T., Velázquez-Martínez, M., Landa-Salgado, P., Rodríguez-Ortega, A. & Castrellón-Montelongo, J.L. (2021). Influencia del tamaño de cariópside y embrión en el desarrollo de plántulas de pastos. *Interciencia*, 46(6-7). 309-316.
- INEGI (Instituto Nacional de Estadística y Geográfica). Anuario estadístico y geográfico de Hidalgo. 2017. México. 674 p.
- Marra, M., Keene, T., Skousen, J. & Griggs, T. (2013). Switchgrass yield on reclaimed surface mines for bioenergy production. J of Environment Quality, 42(3). 696-703. Doi.org/10.2134/jeq2012.0453
- Quero-Carrillo, A.R., Hernández-Guzmán, F.J., Pérez-Rodríguez, P., Pool D., Landa-Salgado, P. & Nieto-Aquino, R. (2017) Germinación y emergencia diaria de cariópsides y diásporas de pastos nativos e introducidos. *Revista Fitotecnia Mexicana 40*(1): 35-44.
- Quero-Carrillo, A.R., Miranda-Jiménez, L., Hernández-Guzmán, F.J. & Rubio, A.F.A. 2014. Mejora del establecimiento de praderas. Folleto técnico. Colegio de Postgraduados. 31 p. Doi:10.13140/2.1.5101.2161. https://www.revistafitotecniamexicana.org/documentos/40-1/4a.pdf
- Rodríguez-Ortega, L.T., Verde-Villegas, D.A., Hernández-Guzmán, F.J., Castrellón-Montelongo, J.L. & Rodríguez-Ortega, A. (2021) Producción forrajera y semillas de *Panicum virgatum, Tripsacum dactyloides* y *Sporobolus airoides* en Tulancingo, Hidalgo. *Ecosistemas y Recursos Agropecuarios* Núm. Esp. II: e2861. Doi:10.19136/era.a8nII.2861
- Sánchez-Arroyo, J. F., Quero-Carrillo, A.R., Araiza-Rosales, E. E., Carrete-Carreón F. O., Herrera-Torres, E. & Pámanes-Carrasco, G. A. (2020). Morphological structure and physiology of sideoats grama genotypes [Bouteloua curtipendula (Michx.) Torr.] in their establishment stage. Acta Agrícola y Pecuaria, 6(1). 1-10. http://aap.uaem.mx/index.php/aap/article/view/150
- SAS (2004) SAS/STAT R 9.1 user's guide. SAS Publishing. SAS Institute Inc., NC, USA. 5121 p.





# Chemical treatments in maize seeds to improve germination in acidic soils

Antonio-Medina, Anadelia<sup>1</sup>; Gaytán-Alemán, Leticia Romana<sup>1\*</sup>; Morales-Rivera, Aurelio<sup>3</sup>; Mendoza-Pedroza, Sergio Iban<sup>2</sup>; López-Salazar, Rubén<sup>1</sup>; Carrillo-Moreno, Dalia Iveth<sup>1</sup>; Ortega-Jiménez, Eusebio<sup>4</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Universidad Autónoma Agraria Antonio Narro UL,Postgrado en Ciencias en Producción Agropecuaria, Periférico Raúl López Sánchez s/n, Valle Verde, Torreón, Coahuila, Mexico, C. P. 27054.
- <sup>2</sup> Colegio de Posgraduados, Programa de Postgrado en Recursos Genéticos y Productividad Ganadera, Campus Montecillo, Montecillo, Estado de México, C. P. 56264.
- <sup>3</sup> Instituto Tecnológico Superior de Juan Rodríguez Clara, Carretera Estatal a Nopalapan Km. 1, Col. Las Bodegas, Juan Rodríguez Clara, Veracruz, Mexico, C. P. 95670.
- <sup>4</sup> Colegio de Postgraduados Campus Veracruz, Postgrado en Agroecosistemas Tropicales, Manlio Fabio Altamirano, Veracruz, Mexico, C. P. 91700.
- \* Correspondence: zukygay\_7@hotmail.com

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective**: To evaluate the effect of different germination promoters on three maize genotypes grown in Dystric Cambisol soils, since germination problems are linked to latency and restrict agronomic management. **Design/Methodology/Approach**: We conducted an experiment at the Instituto Tecnológico Superior de Juan Rodríguez Clara using a split-plot design with a factorial treatment arrangement. The large plot contained genotypes (GEN) G1=MS-405, G2=Arlequin, and G3=MS-404; while the small one comprised promoter (PROMO) HS=humic substance, CI=citrulline, and SA=salicylic acid. We evaluated the following variables: germination speed (GS), emergence percentage (EMERG), stem and leaf volume (S&LV), root volume (RV), chlorophyll (CHL), secondary roots (SECR), stem diameter (DMT), number of leaves (NL), foliar area (FA), root length (RL), and plant height (PH). Then, we conducted a variance analysis and Tukey's tests ( $\alpha \leq 0.05$ ). **Results**: For each promoter, we observed main effects in EMERG, CHL, and PH for CI; S&LV, NL, FA, and PH for HS; and RL for SA. In genotypes G2 and G3, variables GS, EMERG, NL, and PH were statistically.

equivalent, DMT varied only in G2, and there were no statistical differences for S&LV, RV, CHL, SECR, FA, and RL. We observed some simple effects in combinations with CI: GS and PH varied in G3, EMERG in G2 and G3, CHL in G1 and G3, DMT in G1 and G2, and S&LV in G2.

**Study limitations/Implications**: Soaking corn for one hour in the solution and weighing the correct amount properly are required, since weighing too much may inhibit germination.

**Findings/Conclusions**: Promoter CI at a dose of 1,000 ppm accelerates the emergence speed of genotypes G2 and G3 in acidic soils.

Keywords: Abscisic acid; Amino acids; Krebs cycle; Emergence.

# **INTRODUCTION**

Knowing the germination processes is crucial, mainly because of the alterations brought by climate change. When the embryo develops, the endosperm transfers nutrients (Debouza *et al.*, 2021), and once the mitochondria become active, they enter the glycolysis process and then the Krebs cycle (Ali and Elozeiri, 2017). With the testa rupture, cellular respiration increases, and reserves, glycosides, proteins, lipids, hormones,

Citation: Antonio-Medina, A., Gaytán-Alemán, L. R., Morales-Rivera, A., Mendoza-Pedroza, S. I., López-Salazar, R.,; Carrillo Moreno, D. I. &veth1; Ortega-Jiménez, E. (2023). Chemical treatments in maize seeds to improve germination in acidic soils. *Agro Productividad*. https://doi.org/10.32854/ agrop.v16i12.2772

Academic Editors: Jorge Cadena Iñiguez and Lucero del Mar Ruiz Posadas

Received: June 16, 2023. Accepted: November 23, 2023. Published on-line: January 31, 2024.

Agro Productividad, 16(12) suplemento. December. 2023. pp: 81-87.

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial 4.0 International license



enzymes, carbohydrates, and phytins are mobilized in the endosperm (Gómez-Maqueo and Gamboa-de Buen, 2016).

Using pre-germination chemical treatments stimulates germination and decreases abscisic acid (ABA) (Bautista-Rodríguez *et al.*, 2017). Moreover, these treatments remove tissues such as coleorhiza (Anh *et al.*, 2019). At the beginning of the Krebs cycle, using (non-protein) amino acids such as citrulline (CI) (Song *et al.*, 2020) improves nitrogen balance and eliminates hydroxyl radicals. With biostimulants such as humic substances (HS) (Veobides-Amador *et al.*, 2018), the transport of organic and inorganic molecules and the absorption of proteins, amino acids, and ionic nutrients becomes more efficient (Popa *et al.*, 2022). These same processes can be balanced with hormones such as gibberellin (GA) (Tuan *et al.*, 2018) or with salicylic acid (SA). The latter reduces oxidative damage (ROS) due to excess or intoxication (Huang *et al.*, 2021).

Mexico has areas of tropical climate, where soils are acidic. In the state of Veracruz, in municipalities such as Juan Rodríguez Clara and Isla, soils contain scarce Dystric Cambisol organic matter, which limits crop productivity (Tosquy-Valle *et al.*, 2020). With pre-germination chemical treatments, promoters boost maize seed germination in acidic soils. This study assessed the effects of different germination promoters in three maize genotypes.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

We conducted the experiment on June 11, 2021 —during the spring and summer cycle—, on a zero tillage 1,800 m<sup>2</sup> plot at the Instituto Tecnológico Superior (ITS) Juan Rodríguez Clara. The ITS is located in the Municipality of Juan Rodríguez Clara, Veracruz, Mexico (18° 01" 6.1' N, 95° 94" 1.7' W, 133 masl). According to Köppen —modified by García (2004)— the climate is warm subhumid (AW0), with an average temperature of 24.5 °C and an average annual precipitation of 1,100 mm. The soil in the area is classified as Dystric Cambisol by the Norma Oficial Mexicana de la Clasificación Agronómica PROY-NOM-021-RECNAT-2000 (Tosquy-Valle *et al.*, 2020). We soaked the three maize genotypes in the treatments (SA=salicylic acid, CI=citrulline, HS=humic substances) for one hour at a concentration of 1,000 ppm. After sowing, we applied atrazine as herbicide.

#### Assessed variables

We evaluated emergence percentage (EMERG); germination speed (GS) (Sobarzo-Bernal *et al.*, 2021); stem and leaf volume (S&LV) —using the buoyancy technique by submerging the roots in a cylinder full of water and measuring the displaced liquid in cm<sup>3</sup> (Angulo-Castro *et al.*, 2017)—; root length (RL) in cm; foliar area (FA) in cm<sup>3</sup>; chlorophyll (CHL); and number of leaves (NL). We measured EMERG daily (PE) starting the third day after sowing. To determine seedling germination (TE) we followed the formulas suggested by Sharma *et al.*, (2022):

$$PE = \frac{Number of emerged seeds \times 100}{Total number of seeds}$$

 $TE = \frac{N1*T1 + N2*T2 + N3*T3 + \dots Nn*Tn}{Total number of emerged seeds}$ 

Where N=number of particles appearing consecutively and T=time elapsed from the beginning of the test to the end of the measurement period.

For S&LV, we used a 50 ml submerged tube. For RL, we used a measuring tape in cm. We counted the number of roots. To obtain the foliar area (FA), we measured leaf length and width (Berdjour *et al.*, 2020). To measure leaf CHL contents, we used a chlorophyll meter (FT Green LLC<sup>®</sup>, USOS) (Mendoza-Tafolla *et al.*, 2022).

# Statistical analysis

We chose a split-plot design in a  $3 \times 3$  factorial treatment arrangement with three replications. Factor A covered GEN (G1=MS-405, G2=Arlequin, and G3=MS-404), and factor B comprised PROMO (SA=salicylic acid, CI=citrulline, and HS=humic substances). With the data obtained, we conducted a variance analysis and a comparison of means using Tukey's test (p<0.05). To process the data, we resorted to the SAS statistical package (SAS, 2009).

# **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

# **Emergence in acidic soils**

Due to the hydration of pre-germination treatments, the seeds showed an increase in germination speed (GS) and emergence percentage (EMERG) (Escobar-Álvarez *et al.*, 2021). In the variance analysis (Table 1), we can observe high significance (p < 0.05) for GEN in germination speed (GS), emergence percentage (EMERG), stem and leaf volume

Table 1. Variance analysis (mean squares and statistical significance) for the following variables: germination speed (GS), emergence percentage (EMERG), stem and leaf volume (S&LV), chlorophyll (CHL), secondary roots (SECR), stem diameter (DMT), number of leaves (NL), leaf area (LA), and root length (RL), plant height (PH).

		Gen	Block	B* Gen	Promo	Gen *Promo	Error	Total	<b>CV</b> (%)
	DF	2	2	4	2	4			
	GS	486.96**	14.44	58.55	7.8	97.02*	6.17	738.4	13
	EMERG	3880.07**	190.29	192.59	492.74 <sup>*</sup>	880.81*	42.7	6148.96	8
~	S&LV	25.35**	0.24	0.33	4.16**	2.34*	0.06	33.17	4
LES	CHL	$283.05^{*}$	32.39	19.63	$530.63^{*}$	468.79 <sup>*</sup>	16	1526.62	9
IAB	SECR	1.73	7.16	5.52	8.85	10.21	1.97	56.9	13
/AR	DMT	0.19*	0.039	0.019	0.052*	$0.20^{*}$	0.0081	0.6	13
-	NL	11.87**	0.008	0.016	3.52*	6.36*	0.26	24.9	8
	LA	364.28	791.41*	$1090.74^{*}$	1007.03*	3885.94*	78.13	8077.04	15
	RL	465.87 <sup>*</sup>	65.34	143.27	363.81*	820.41*	21.9	2121.61	17
	PH	$25.80^{*}$	0.06	1.71	8.52	4.7	0.66	48.78	10

DF: Degrees of freedom, Gen: genotype, Block, B\*Gen: Bloc \* Gen: Gen\*promo: genotype\*promoter, CV: Coefficient of variation. \*\* Highly significant \* Significant (Tukey, 0.05).

(S&LV), and number of leaves (NL), with coefficients of variation (CV) of 13, 8, 4, and 8%, respectively. Regarding PROMO, high significance is only observed for S&LV. Moreover, there is significance (p<0.0001) when promoter \* genotype interaction (Promoter \* Gen) occurs. Dago *et al.* (2021) mention that using biostimulants promotes germination and improves stem length and diameter.

The behavior of means in the double entry table (Table 2) shows main effects of PROMO as follows: CI in variables EMERG, CHL, and PH; HS in S&LV, NL, FA, and PH; and SA in RL. Regarding germination in GEN (G1, G2, and G3), G2 and G3 were statistically equivalent in GS, EMERG, NL, and PH. Only G2 varied in DMT. There was no statistical difference for variables S&LV, RV, CHL, SECR, FA, and RL. We observed some simple effects in combinations with CI: GS and PH varied in G3, EMERG in G2 and G3, CHL in G1 and G3, DMT in G1 and G2, and S&LV in G2. Song *et al.* (2020) mention that citrulline eases nitrogen assimilation, thus increasing the content of chlorophyll and stem and leaf tissue. HS produces variations in EMERG and S&LV in G2 and G3, and in NL, FA, and PH in G3. Bijanzadeh *et al.* (2019) mention that humic substances produce biochemical effects, promote potassium absorption, improve photosynthesis, increase cellular respiration, and improve seedling growth in maize (Figure 1). HS are also related to the amino acid and Krebs cycle metabolism (Popa *et al.*, 2022). As for SA, it produces



Figure 1. Height of genotypes MS-405, Arlequin, and MS-404, measured for eight days after emergence, considering controllers SH (HS)=humic substance, CI=citrulline, and AS (SA)=salicylic acid.

**Table 2**. Means for promoter effects (HS=humic substances, CI=citrulline, and SA=salicylic acid) on maize genotypes G1, G2, and G3, and interaction regarding germination speed (GS), emergence percentage (EMERG), stem and leaf volume (S&LV), chlorophyll (CHL), stem diameter (DMT), number of leaves (NL), foliar area (FA), root length (RL), and plant height (PH).

VAD	CEN	Promovedor						
VAR	GEN	SH	CI	AS	MEDIA			
	G1	13.75 cd	15.66 bcd	9.17 d	12.86 b			
VC	G2	18.87 abc	18.21 abc	22.54 ab	19.87 a			
VG	G3	22.63 ab	24.06 a	22.38 ab	23.02 a			
	MEDIA	18.41 a	19.31 a	18.03 a				
EMERG	G1	60 b	84 a	60 b	68 b			
	G2	90 a	93 a	100 a	94 a			
	G3	90 a	94 a	94 a	93 a			
	MEDIA	80 b	90 a	85 ab				
	G1	10.1 ab	12.7 ab	6.2 b	9.6 a			
VTYH	G2	15.0 a	15.0 a	12.0 ab	14.0 a			
	G3	15.0 a	7.0 b	9.0 ab	10.3 a			
	MEDIA	13.4 a	11.6 ab	9.1 b				
	G1	45.6 ab	51.9 a	44.0 ab	47.2 a			
CLFI	G2	40.1 ac	46.7 ab	53.6 a	44.1 a			
	G3	31.9 с	51.5 a	37.0 bc	40.1 a			
	MEDIA	39.2 с	50.1 a	44.9 b				
DMT	G1	0.54 bc	0.77 a	0.40 с	0.57 b			
	G2	0.70 ab	0.83 a	0.80 a	0.78 a			
	G3	0.70 ab	0.60 abc	0.70 ab	0.67 ab			
	MEDIA	0.65 a	0.73 a	0.63 a				
	G1	6.1 b	6.0 b	4.7 с	5.6 b			
NUT	G2	7.0 ab	7.0 ab	7.0 ab	7.3 a			
NH	G3	8.0 a	6.0 b	7.0 ab	7.0 a			
	MEDIA	7.0 a	6.3 b	6.2 b				
	G1	61.2 abc	63.7 abc	45.5 bc	56.8 a			
٨F	G2	51.2 abc	78.2 ab	61.9 abc	74.0 a			
Ar	G3	81.9 a	40.5 с	43.5 с	55.3 a			
	MEDIA	64.8 a	60.8 ab	50.3 b				
	G1	20.2 b	25.7 b	23.0 b	23.0 a			
T D	G2	21.0 b	33.7 ab	25.0 b	28.6 a			
LK	G3	27.0 b	25.0b	47.0 a	33.0 a			
	MEDIA	22.7 b	28.1 ab	31.7 a				
	G1	7.81abc	6.46 bc	6.03 с	6.77 b			
AT T	G2	8.31 ab	8.67ab	7.88 abc	8.29 a			
ALI	G3	9.52 a	9.98 a	7.94 abc	9.15 a			
	MEDIA	8.55 a	8.37 a	7.28 b				

<sup>†</sup> The variables VG (GS), EMERG, VTYH (S&LV), CLFI (CHL), DMT, NH (NL), AF (FA), LR (RL), and ALT (PH) presented statistical differences between promoters (SH / HS, CI, AS / SA) and genotypes (G1, G2, and G3) ( $p \le 0.05$ ). a,b,c: Mean values per column with different letters are statistically different ( $p \le 0.05$ ). VG (GS)=%, EMERG=%, VTYH (S&LV)=mm, CLFI (CHL)=nm, DMT=mm, AF (FA)=cm<sup>2</sup>, LR (RL)=cm, and ALT (PH)=cm.

variations in EMERG for G2 and G3, in CHL and DMT for G2, and in RL for G3. Bijanzadeh *et al.* (2019) and Dzib-Ek *et al.* (2022) mention that SA at concentrations of 1 and 0.01  $\mu$ M significantly promotes root length and secondary root formation (p<0.05), regulates plant growth and development processes, including seed germination, and improves vigor (Chitnis *et al.*, 2014).

# CONCLUSIONS

Pre-germination treatment by soaking in citrulline at 1,000 ppm in the MS-404 and Arlequin maize genotypes showed positive effects on germination speed (94%) and percentage (93%), as well as on the development of seedlings in acidic soils during a 15-day monitoring period. Other studies can follow up on the effects of pre-germination treatments and establish whether their application impacts production completion.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors would like to thank Ing. Aarón De la Rosa Garcilazo - Nutri Best (Semillas Mejoradas MATER Semillas) and the Instituto Tecnológico Superior de Juan Rodríguez Clara (ITSJRC).

#### REFERENCES

- Ali AS. y Elozeiri AA (2017). Metabolic Processes During Seed Germination. Seed Biology. 8:141-166. DOI: 10.5772/intechopen.70653
- Angulo-Castro A, Ferrera-Cerrato R, Alarcón A, Almaraz-Suárez JJ, Delgadillo-Martínez J, Jiménez-Fernández M y García-Barradas O. (2017). Crecimiento y eficiencia fotoquímica en del fotosistema ii plántulas de 2 variedades de *Capsicum* inoculadas annuum L. con rizobacterias u hongos micorrícicos arbusculares. Revista de Argentina de Microbiología 50(2): 178-188
- Anh TP, Sun M, Tran-Nguyen N, Park S and Ayele BT (2019). Molecular mechanisms of seed germination. *Sprouted Grains* 1:1-24 https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-811525-1.00001-4
- Bautista-Rodríguez EI, Lagunes-Espinoza LC, Lara-Viveros FM, Castelán-Estrada M, Conde-Martínez V (2017). Comparison of pre-germination treatments in *Lupinus* spp. and their effects on germination and related solutes. *Botanical Sciences* 95(3): 577-590, https://doi.org/10.17129/botsci.893
- Berdjour A, Yakamba Dugje I, Yaya Kamara A, Abdul Rahman N, Asomaning Odoom D y Ajala S. (2020). Direct Estimation of Maize Leaf Area Index as Influenced by Organic and Inorganic Fertilizer Rates in Guinea Savanna. *Journal of Agricultural Science*. 12(6): 66-75
- Bijanzadeh E, Naderi R, and Egan TP (2019). Exogenous application of humic acid and salicylic acid to alleviate seedling drought stress in two corn (Zea mays L.) hybrids. Journal of Plant Nutrition. 42(13): 1483–1495
- Chitnis VR., Gao F, Yao Z, Jordan MC, Park S, Ayele BT (2014). After-Ripening Induced Transcriptional Changes of Hormonal Genes in Wheat Seeds: The Cases of Brassinosteroids, Ethylene, Cytokinin and Salicylic Acid. PLOS ONE. 9(1):1-14
- Dago DY, Santana BY, Hernández GL. (2021). Efecto de los bioestimulantes sobre la germinación y crecimiento de plántulas de Vigna unguiculata Subsp. Sesquipedalis l. Cv. Cantón 1. Revista Científica Agroecosistemas. 9(1):11-17.
- Debouza NE, Thruppoyil SB, Gopi K, Zain S, Ksiksi T (2021). Plant and seed germination responses to global change, with a focus on CO: A review. *One Ecosystem*.1-34
- Dzib-Ek G, Villanueva-Couoh E, Garruña-Hernández R, Vergara Yoisura S, Larqué-Saavedra A (2022). Efecto del ácido salicílico en la germinación y crecimiento radicular del tomate. *Revista mexicana de ciencias agrícolas 12*(4): 735-740
- Escobar-Álvarez JL, Ramírez-Reynoso O, Cisneros-Saguilán P, Gutiérrez-Dorado R, Maldonado-Peralta MÁ, Valenzuela-Lagarda JL. (2021). Viabilidad y germinación en semillas de maíz criollo del estado de Guerrero. Ecosistemas y Recursos Agropecuarios. 8(II): 1-10. https://doi.org/10.19136/era.a8nII.2963
- García AE (2004). Modificaciones al Sistema de Clasificación Climática de Köppen para Adaptarlo a las Condiciones de la República Mexicana. Offset Larios. México. 246

- Gómez-Maqueo X and Gamboa-de Buen A (2016). The Dynamics of Plant Cell Wall In Muro Modifications and its Physiological Implications on Seed Germination. New Challenges in Seed Biology. IntechOpen. 155-176
- Huang YT, Cai SY, Ruan XL, Chen SY, Mei GF, Ruan GH, Cao DD. (2021). Salicylic acid enhances sunflower seed germination under Zn2+ stress via involvement in Zn2+ metabolic balance and phytohormone interactions. *Scientia Horticulturae*. (275):1-11.
- Mendoza-Tafolla RO, Juarez-Lopez P, Ontiveros-Capurata RE, Alia-Tejacal I, Guillén-Sánchez D, Villegas-Torres OG y Chávez-Bárcenas AT. (2022). Estimación de la concentración de clorofila, nitrógeno y biomasa en arúgula (*Eruca sativa* Mill.) mediante mediciones portátiles no destructivas. *Bioagro 34*(2): 151-162. http://www.doi.org/10.51372/bioagro342.5
- Popa DG, Lupu C, Constantinescu-Aruxandei D, and Oancea F (2022). Humic Substances as Microalgal Biostimulants—Implications for Microalgal Biotechnology. Mar Drugs. *Biotechnology 20*(5):327 https:// doi.org/10.3390/md20050327
- SAS (2009) SAS Institute. SAS/STATR©9.2. User Guide Release. Cary, NC: SAS Institute Inc. USA. 111.
- Sharma Sushma, Singh Vikram, Tanwar Hemender, Singh MV, Kumar M, Chander PR, Singh DM, Khan M, Sangwan S, Bhuker A, Shekhar DC, Yashveer S, Singh J. (2022). Impact of High Temperature on Germination, Seedling Growth and Enzymatic Activity of Wheat. *Agriculture*. 12(9): 1-19.
- Sobarzo-Bernal O, Gómez-Merino FC, Alcántar-González G, Saucedo-Veloz C y Trejo-Téllez LI. (2021). Biostimulant Effects of Cerium on Seed Germination and Initial Growth of Tomato Seedlings. Agronomy 11(1525): 1-14. https://doi.org/10.3390/agronomy11081525
- Song Q, Joshi M, DiPiazza J y Joshi V (2020). Functional Relevance of Citrulline in the Vegetative Tissues of Watermelon During Abiotic Stresses. *Frontiers in Plant Science*. 11(512): 1-13
- Tosquy-Valle OH, Zetina-Lezama R, López-Salinas E, Ibarra-Pérez FJ, Villar-Sánchez B. y Rodríguez-Rodríguez JR. (2020). Comparación de genotipos de frijol negro opaco en suelos ácidos del sur de Veracruz. Terra Latinoamericana 38: 91-102. https://doi.org/10.28940/terra.v38i1.411
- Tuan PA, Kumar R, Rehal PK, Toora PK, Ayele AT. (2018). Molecular Mechanisms Underlying Abscisic Acid/ Gibberellin Balance in the Control of Seed Dormancy and Germination in Cereals. Frontiers in plant science. 9(668): 1-14.
- Veobides-Amador H, Guridi-Izquierdo F, Vázquez-Padrón V. (2018). Las sustancias húmicas como bioestimulantes de plantas bajo condiciones de estrés ambiental. *Cultivos Tropicales. 39*(4): 102-109





# Productive behavior of rabbits fed with *Leucaena leucocephala* (Lam.) de Wit, foliage in the fattening phase

# Pérez-Bautista, José. J.<sup>1</sup>; Candelaria-Martínez, Bernandino<sup>2</sup>; Martínez-Martínez, Ricardo<sup>3\*</sup>; Vicente-Pérez, Ricardo<sup>3</sup>; Marcelo-Hernández, Sixto<sup>4</sup>; Herrera-Pérez, Jeronimo<sup>5</sup>; Grifaldo-Alcántara Pedro.F.<sup>3</sup>; Gómez-Vázquez, Armando<sup>6</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Universidad Autónoma de San Luis Potosí, Carretera San Luis Matehuala Km. 14.5, Ejido Palma de la Cruz, Soledad de Graciano Sánchez, San Luis Potosí, México, C.P. 78321.
- <sup>2</sup> Tecnológico de México, Campus Instituto Tecnológico de China 2, Calle 11 S/N Entre 22 Y 28, Chiná, Campeche, México, C.P. 24520.
- <sup>3</sup> Universidad de Guadalajara, Centro Universitario la Costa Sur, Av. Independencia Nacional 151, Centro, Autlán de Navarro, Jalisco, México, CP. 48900.
- <sup>4</sup> Universidad Politécnica de Huejutla, Ingeniería en Agroindustrial, Parque de Poblamiento, Huejutla, Hidalgo, México, C.P. 43000.
- <sup>5</sup> Universidad Autónoma de Guerrero, Facultad de Medicina Veterinaria y Zootecnia No. 2, Carretera Acapulco-Pinotepa Nacional km 197, Cuajinicuilapa, Guerrero, México, C.P. 41940.
- <sup>6</sup> Universidad Juárez Autónoma de Tabasco, División Académica de Ciencias Agropecuarias, Carretera Villahermosa-Teapa km 25, Teapa, Tabasco, México, C.P. 86280.
- \* Correspondence: ricardo.mmartinez@academicos.udg.mx

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective**: To assess the productive behavior of rabbits fed with a diet that included 33% fresh *Leucaena leucocephala* foliage during the fattening phase.

**Design/Methodology/Approach**: Twenty 60-day-old New Zealand rabbits with an average live weight of 960 g were used. Using a completely randomized, 2×2 factorial design, five male and five female rabbits were distributed among the following treatments: ACCH treatment (300-g commercial feed for female rabbits), ACCM treatment (300-g commercial feed for male rabbits), ACFLCH treatment (200-g commercial feed with 100 g *Leucaena* foliage for female rabbits), and ACFLCM treatment (200-g commercial feed with 100 g *Leucaena* foliage for male rabbits). An analysis of variance and a Tukey's test were applied to determine the effect of the treatments on each of the variables analyzed.

**Results**: The rabbits that consumed the ACFLCM and ACFLCH diets with the addition of *Leucaena* gained more weight (P < 0.05): 23.18±6.35 and 21.59±10.23 g/rabbit/day. Feed intake was higher (P < 0.05) with a *Leucaena* foliage diet: 48.04±0.50 and 47.68±0.84 g/rabbit/day. A significant difference (P > 0.05) in final weight was observed among treatments (ACCM, 1,971±256.6; ACFLCM, 2,211.8±197.7; ACCH, 2,012.4±275.6; and ACFLCH, 2,184.0±464.9).

**Study Limitations/Implications**: Proper and correct use of available forage must be made to guarantee that animals have access to food all year round.

**Findings/Conclusions**: The addition of *Leucaena* foliage in the diet did not generate a decrease in growth or feed intake.

Keywords: Acceptability, consumption, rabbit finishing, weight gain, leguminous plant.

Citation: Pérez-Bautista, J. J., Candelaria-Martínez, B., Martínez-Martínez, R., Vicente-Pérez, R., Marcelo-Hernández, S., Herrera-Pérez, J., Grifaldo- Alcántara P. F., & Gómez-Vázquez, A. (2023). Productive behavior of rabbits fed with *Leucaena leucocephala* (Lam.) de Wit, foliage in the fattening phase. *Agro Productividad*. https://doi.org/10.32854/agrop. v16i12.2773

Academic Editors: Jorge Cadena Iñiguez and Lucero del Mar Ruiz Posadas

Received: September 16, 2023. Accepted: November 28, 2023. Published on-line: January 31, 2024.

Agro Productividad, 16(12) suplemento. December. 2023. pp: 89-93.

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial 4.0 International license.



# INTRODUCTION

In the tropics of Mexico, rabbit breeding has been of great importance; however, providing them with a balanced diet as a main food source increases production costs (Adedeji *et al.*, 2013). Rabbit meat has several outstanding characteristics, including the quality of its protein and its low-fat content. Meanwhile, rabbit production can be carried out in smaller areas and the flexible diet of rabbits can include food made from plant material, which reduces costs (Martínez *et al.*, 2010; Palma and Hurtado, 2010). Foods such as leguminous shrubs (foliage) are a high-value protein option for rabbit nutrition (García-Trujillo, 1991).

Leucaena leucocephala is found throughout the country. Consequently, it has aroused interest as food for ruminants and non-ruminants —particularly rabbits, to whose diets it can be added up to 20% (Nieves et al., 2005). Its combination with other species of the same family has a 30% acceptance in rabbit feed, improving yields and reducing production costs (Nieves et al., 2002). In this respect, further assessments are needed to determine the maximum percentage of Leucaena leucocephala that can be added to the diet of rabbits before it reaches a toxicity level.

Therefore, the objective of this research was to assess the productive behavior of rabbits fed with *Leucaena leucocephala* foliage in the fattening phase.

# MATERIAL AND METHODS

#### Study area location

The study was conducted from June 20 to August 15, 2019, at the Module for Agroecological Rabbit Research and Production (MIPAC) of the National Technological Institute of Mexico - campus Chiná, Campeche, Mexico. The MIPAC is located at 19° 46' 13" N and 90° 30' 13" W, at 33 m.a.s.l. It has a sub-humid climate with summer rains, an average annual temperature of 26 °C, and a rainfall of 1,200 mm/year (García, 2004).

#### Animals and handling

Twenty 60-day-old New Zealand rabbits (10 males [M] and 10 females [F], all of them weaned) with an average live weight of 960 g were used for the experiment. Rabbits were housed in individual cages with galvanized feeders and drinkers. They were provided with a base diet (300 g/rabbit/day) for 10 days before the test and the corresponding treatments maintained the same amount until the end of the experiment. All animals had water available *ad libitum*. For assessment purposes the cages were also individually identified with each animal.

# **Experimental procedure**

Commercial feed was purchased from a feed distributor. The raw material (forage) was collected in the field. The ration formulation complied with the recommendations of the National Research Council (NRC, 1998). Fresh *Leucaena leucocephala* foliage was cut and included in the feed of the corresponding treatment. The bromatological composition of *Leucaena leucocephala* was also analyzed to determine protein percentages in the diet of the fattening animals (Table 1).

	-	-		-				
	Treatments							
Ingredients	Food inclusion (g)							
	ACCM	ACCH	ACFLCH	ACFLCM				
Commercial food	300	300	200	200				
Leucaena leucocephala			100	100				
Chemical composition (%)	Commen	Commercial food		Leucaena leucocephala				
Crude protein	16.5		2	21.8				
Fat	2.5		13.44					
Fiber	16		18					
Dry matter	8	8	94					
Ashes	15	2	6.6					

Table 1. Treatment and nutritional composition of *Leucaena leucocephala* for fattening rabbits.

treatment: 300-g commercial feed for female rabbits; ACCM treatment: 300-g commercial feed for male rabbits; ACFLCH treatment: 200-g commercial feed with 100 g *leucaena* foliage for female rabbits; ACFLCM treatment: 200-g commercial feed with 100 g *leucaena* foliage for male rabbits.

# **Design and treatments**

A 2×2 factorial design completely randomized was used. Five male and five female rabbits were distributed among the following treatments: ACCH (300-g commercial feed for female rabbits), ACCM (300-g commercial feed for male rabbits), ACFLCH (200-g commercial feed with 100 g *leucaena* foliage for female rabbits) and ACFLCM (200-g commercial feed with 100 g *leucaena* foliage for male rabbits).

# **Productive behavior**

Animals were weighed before the morning feeding at the beginning and every 5 days until the end of the experiment. The following productive indicators were quantified: initial live weight (g), final live weight (kg), daily feed intake (g/rabbit), daily weight gain (g/ rabbit) and feed conversion (kg).

# Statistical analysis

Data were processed using the InfoStat statistical software, using a significance level of P < 0.05 (Di Rienzo, 2020). The effect of the treatments on each of the variables analyzed was determined with Tukey's test.

# **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

Table 2 shows the productive behavior of rabbits during the assessment phase. The final live weight of the rabbits had significant differences ( $p \le 0.05$ ) between treatments: the animals that consumed ACFLCM and ACFLCH gained more weight than those that consumed ACCH and ACCM.

In relation to sex, Figure 1 shows significant differences in consumption in the treatments  $(p \ge 0.05)$  that add *Leucaena leucocephala* to the diets for male and female rabbits, compared to animals that only received commercial diet. This result matches the findings of Nieves

Due due tier in die sterre	Ma	ıles	Females			
rroductive indicators	ACCM ACFLM		ACCH	ACFLCH		
Initial weight (g)	841.6±331.0b	1093.6±546.2a	935.2±325.8b	975.2±285.4a		
Final weight (Kg)	$1.971 \pm 256.6b$	2.211.8±197.7a	2.012.4±275.6b	2.184.0±464.9a		
Daily weight gain (g/rabbit)	20.18±3.17b	23.18±6.35a	19.24±3.42b	21.59±10.23a		
Dry matter intake (g/rabbit)	$36.30 \pm 0.53 \mathrm{b}$	48.04.2±0.50a	36.14±0.90b	47.68±0.84a		
Feed conversion (Kg)	1.80±0.25b	2.04±0.52a	1.92±0.33b	2.76±1.66a		
Cost per kg increased (Kg)	10.00	8.00	10.00	8.00		

Table 2. Productive behavior of male and female rabbits, with the use of commercial feed and Leucaena leucocephala.

ACCH treatment: 300-g commercial feed for female rabbits; ACCM treatment: 300-g commercial feed for male rabbits; ACFLCH treatment: 200-g commercial feed with 100 g *Leucaena* foliage for female rabbits; ACFLCM treatment: 200-g commercial feed with 100 g *Leucaena* foliage for male rabbits. Different letters in the same row indicate significant differences, according to Tukey's test ( $p \le 0.05$ ).



Figure 1. Voluntary consumption by male and female rabbits of commercial feed plus Leucaena leucocephala.

et al. (2005), who included 40% Leucaena foliage with a higher preference in the diets of fattening rabbits.

Weight gain was significantly higher ( $p \le 0.05$ ) in rabbits subjected to the ACFLCM and ACFLCH treatment than with ACCH and ACCM. These results are similar to the 19.11 g weight gain with a base diet and 40% *leucaena* addition recorded in fattening by Nieves *et al.* (2002) in Guanare, Portuguesa, Venezuela. However, Pilco *et al.* (2018) reported that better productive indexes were observed in the weight gain of the rabbits with a 10% *leucaena* addition to the diet (Figure 2).



Figure 2. Weight gain in male and female rabbits with commercial feed plus Leucaena leucocephala.

# CONCLUSIONS

Diets with added *leucaena* are an alternative feed supplement for rabbit production. On the one hand, an increase in daily weight gain of the animal and greater food consumption was found with diets that included *Leucaena*. In conclusion, compared with commercial feed on its own, the addition of *Leucaena leucocephala* foliage in the finishing phases maintained and improved the productive behavior of the rabbits.

#### REFERENCES

- Adedeji, O. S.; Amao, S. R.; Ameen, S. A.; Adedeji, T. A. Ayandiran, T. A. 2013. Effects of Varying Levels of Leucaena leucocephala Leaf Meal Diet on the Growth Performance of Weaner Rabbit. Journal of Environmental Issues and Agriculture in Developing Countries, 5(1), 5-9.
- Di Rienzo, J.A., Casanoves, F., Balzarini, M.G., González, L., Tablada, M., Robledo, C.W. InfoStat versión 2020. Centro de Transferencia InfoStat, FCA, Universidad Nacional de Córdoba, Argentina. URL http://www.infostat.com.ar
- García, E. 2004. Modificaciones al sistema de clasificación climatológica de Köppen. Instituto de Geografía. México: Instituto de Geografía, Universidad Nacional Autónoma de México.
- Garcia-Trujillo, R. 1991. Milk production systems based on pasture in the tropics. En feeding dairy cows in the tropics, Speedy A. and Sansoucy R. (editors) Animal Production and Health Paper No 86. 156-168 p, FAO, Roma, Italia. Disponible en línea: http://www.fao.org/ag/AGA/AGAP/ FRG/AHPP86/Trujillo. pdf. [Noviembre 10, 2008].
- Martínez, R., Santos, R., Ramírez, L., Sarmiento, L. 2010. Utilización de Ramón (*Brosimum alicastrum* Sw.) y Cayena (*Hibiscus rosa-sinensis* L.) en la alimentación de conejos. *Zootecnia Tropical*, 28(2), 153-162.
- N.R.C. 1998. National Research Council. Nutrient requirements of swine. 10th rev. ed. Washington, D.C.: The National Academy Press.
- Nieves, D., Rojas, E., Terán, O., Fuenmayor, A., González, C. 2005. Aceptabilidad de dietas con naranjillo, leucaena, morera, mani forrajero, batata y yuca en dietas para conejos de engorde. *Rev. Unell. Cien. Tec.* 2319-25.
- Nieves, D., Silva, B., Terán, O., González, C. 2002. Aceptabilidad de dietas con inclusión de *Leucaena leucocephala* y *Arachis pintoi* en conejos de engorde. Informe técnico proyecto de investigación: Evaluación nutricional de *Trichanthera gigantea* y *Leucaena leucocephala* en conejos de engorde. Universidad Ezequiel Zamora, Guanare. 4p. Venezuela.
- Nieves, D., silva1, B., Terán, O., González, C. 2002. Niveles crecientes de *Leucaena leucocephala* en dietas para conejos de engorde. *Revista científica* vol. xii-suplemento 2, octubre, 419-421.
- Nieves, D., Terán, O., Silva L., González, C. 2002. Digestibilidad in vivo de nutrientes en dietas en forma de harina con niveles crecientes de Leucaena leucocephala para conejos de engorde. Revista Revista Científica Facultad de Ciencias Veterinarias Universidad del Zulia. Vol XII, suplemento 2.:408-411.
- Palma, O., Hurtado, E. 2010. Comportamiento productivo de conejos durante el período de crecimientoengorde alimentados con frutos de mango (*Mangifera indica*) en sustitución parcial del alimento balanceado comercial. *IDESIA (Arica)*, 28 (1), 33-37.
- Pilco, V. J.L., Fiallos, L. MB., Jiménez, Y. S.F., Usca, M.J.E., Zurita L.M.E. 2018. "Utilización de la harina de Leucaena leucocephala (leucaena) en la alimentación de conejos neozelandés en la etapa de crecimientoengorde", Revista Caribeña de Ciencias Sociales. 1-35.





# Dry matter distribution of banderita grass [*Bouteloua curtipendula* (Michx.) Torr.] at different plant strata

Soto-Rojas, Shaday A.<sup>1</sup>; Álvarez-Vázquez, Perpetuo<sup>2\*</sup>; Mellado-Bosque, Miguel A.<sup>2</sup>, García-Martínez, José E.<sup>2</sup>, Encina-Domínguez, Juan A.<sup>2</sup>, Wilson-García, Claudia Y.<sup>3</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Universidad Autónoma Agraria Antonio Narro, Maestria en Ciencias en Producción Agropecuaria, Periférico Raúl López Sánchez, Valle Verde, Torreón, Coahuila, México, C. P. 27054.
- <sup>2</sup> Universidad Autónoma Agraria Antonio Narro, Calzada Antonio Narro 1923, Buenavista, Saltillo, Coahuila, México, C. P. 25315.
- <sup>3</sup> Universidad Autónoma de Chapingo, Km 5 carretera San Luis Acatlán-Tlapa de Comonfort, San Luis Acatlán, Guerrero, C. P. 41600.
- \* Correspondence: perpetuo.alvarezv@uaaan.edu.mx

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective**: To evaluate the dry matter distribution of banderita grass [*Bouteloua curtipendula* (Michx.) Torr.] in different plant strata.

**Design/Methodology/Approach**: A randomized block experimental design with five repetitions was used for the experiment. Each repetition consisted of three plants which were evaluated at different days after sowing (DAS), in three different plant strata: basal stratum (BS), middle stratum (MS), and upper or apical stratum (AS). The following variables were evaluated: dry matter yield (DMY), morphological composition (MC), leaf area (LA), plant height (PH), leaf:stem ratio (L:SR), and aerial part:root ratio (Ap:rR). An analysis of variance was performed, using the PROC GLM procedure of the SAS software; in addition, a comparison of means was carried out using Tukey's test ( $\alpha < 0.05$ ).

**Results**: SB made a greater contribution to DMY at 50 DAS, with a 16 g DMY plant<sup>-1</sup> average, followed by MS, with 9 g DM plant<sup>-1</sup>, and AS with 3 g plant<sup>-1</sup>. The MC (g) in the BS registered that the stem made a greater contribution than the rest of the components (average: 12.3 g plant<sup>-1</sup>), while leaves from the MS and AS made the greatest contribution (2.6 g plant<sup>-1</sup>) up to 64 DAS. However, they were surpassed by the stem in the MS and by the inflorescence in the AS. In addition, BS registered the highest LA (173.4 cm2). The largest PH was recorded at 120 DAS (96 cm). The highest L:SR ratio reached 1.10 at 50 DAS, while Ap:rR recorded 3.82 at 92 DAS.

**Study Limitations/Implications**: The experiment was carried out under greenhouse conditions. Therefore, any extrapolation or comparison with field conditions should be done with caution.

**Findings/Conclusions**: The basal and middle part of a *banderita* grass (*Bouteloua curtipendula*) plant contains the highest forage accumulation (mainly in the leaves and the stem), while the highest biomass content in the apical part is produced by the inflorescence.

Keywords: Native grass, leaf area, morphological composition, plant strata.

## **INTRODUCTION**

Most of the grasses in the arid and semi-arid areas of Mexico have deteriorated and produce little and bad quality forage (Guerra *et al.*, 2006); consequently, cattle producers face difficulties regarding the availability of forage, because its production depends on

Citation: Soto-Rojas, S. A., Álvarez-Vázquez, P., Mellado-Bosque, M. A., García-Martínez, J. E., Encina-Domínguez, J. A., & Wilson-García, C. Y. (2023). Dry matter distribution of banderita grass [*Bouteloua curtipendula* (Michx.) Torr.] at different plant strata. *Agro Productividad*. https://doi. org/10.32854/agrop.v16i12.2774

Academic Editors: Jorge Cadena Iñiguez and Lucero del Mar Ruiz Posadas

Received: June 12, 2023. Accepted: November 25, 2023. Published on-line: January 31, 2024.

Agro Productividad, 16(12) suplemento. December. 2023. pp: 95-104.

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial 4.0 International license.



95

the edaphoclimatic and climatic conditions of the area where it is grown (Suttie, 2003) and developed (FIRCO, 2010). Therefore, determining different foraging alternatives -which have a higher tolerance to seasonal extreme temperatures in northern Mexicois important. Several foraging species have qualities that complement the diet of cattle. Some of these plants belong to genus *Bouteloua*, which includes approximately 60 species, with a wide genetic variability and that are mainly distributed in northern Mexico (Peterson et al., 2015). Banderita grass [Bouteloua curtipendula (Michx.) Torr] is native to Mexico, grows in plains and rocky low hills, and has an excellent foraging value for extensive grazing (Morales-Nieto et al., 2016). Banderita grass produces plenty of forage, adapts to different climatic conditions, and is tolerant to drought; therefore, it is considered the second most agronomically important species within its genus (Morales-Nieto et al., 2008). Its plants can grow to >75 cm tall and have 50-70% digestibility values (Corrales et al., 2016). The forage yield depends on the phenological state of the plant. Additionally, it keeps its foraging value longer than other grasses (Morales-Nieto et al., 2006). The annual average forage yield of banderita ranges from 1,850 to  $2,000 \text{ kg DM ha}^{-1}$ , with annual precipitations of 350-500 mm (Beltrán *et al.*, 2013). Consequently, the use of this high-value foraging species is an alternative for cattle raising, because it can help the economy of producers from the northern region of the country, increasing grazing in arid and semi-arid regions. Therefore, the objective of this study was to evaluate the dry matter distribution of *banderita* grass, in three plant strata (basal, middle, and upper or apical), at different days after sowing, during the springsummer growing cycle.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

# Study area description

The crops were established on April 25, 2022, in the greenhouse of the Departamento de Recursos Naturales Renovables, Universidad Autónoma Agraria Antonio Narro (UAAAN), Unidad Saltillo, located in southeastern Coahuila (25° 35' 35" N and 101° 03' 60" W, at 1,783 m.a.s.l.). The spring-summer growing cycle (April-August 2022) was evaluated. Maximum, minimum, and mean temperature, as well as relative humidity, was recorded using a FCCERoHS WS08 digital hygrometer.

#### Experiment establishment and experimental design

*B. curtipendula* var. NdeM-303 was used for a completely random block design, with five repetitions. Forty 8-kg plastic pots were established as experimental units (EU), using a previously sterilized substratum —made up of hill soil (50%), peat moss (25%), and vermiculite (25%)— was used in the experiment. Fifty seeds were directly sown in the pots. Subsequently, the seeds were covered with a light substratum layer and —in order to increase temperature, decrease evaporation, and speed up germination— the pots were covered with transparent plastic. The experimental units were placed on wooden platforms, which increased the ventilation and water leakage in each irrigation. The first irrigations after the sowing were light and carried out with a watering can, in order to prevent exposing the root due to water impact. As the age of the plant increased, the



**Figure 1**. Monthly temperature and humidity recorded from April 25 to August 23, 2022, at the greenhouse of the Departamento de Recursos Naturales, UAAAN-Unidad Saltillo, using a WS08 digital hygrometer.

irrigation consisted of  $0.5-1.0 \text{ L day}^{-1}$ , until field capacity was reached. A thinning was carried out at 15 DAS, in order to select the three most vigorous individuals of each EU (pot). Successive measurements were carried out every 14 days, from 22 to 120 DAS. These measurements matched eight treatments (plant age), with 5 repetitions each and three individuals.

# **Evaluated variables**

### Dry matter yield and morphological components

Destructive sampling consisted of the extraction of whole plants. Afterwards, the roots were washed and placed in previously labelled plastic bags. Subsequently, the aerial parts of the plants were separated from the roots; they were then weighted and the length of each plant was measured. The aerial part was divided into three strata of the same length, according to the age of the plant: basal (BS), middle (MS), and upper or apical (AS) strata. Each stratum was divided into its morphological components: leaves, stem, dead material (DM), and inflorescence. The samples were placed in labelled paper bags and dried in a forced air oven (POM-246F, Serial No. P6-800), at 55 °C for 72 h or until they reached a constant weight. Once they were dehydrated, total and per component dry matter yield was estimated (average of the three plants).

# Leaf area

The iMAGEJ software (Rasband, 2007) was used to estimate the leaf area (LA) of fresh leaf blade samples. The leaves were arranged on a previously labelled white sheet, which included the data of the sample and a centimeter scale, based on Rincón-Carruyo *et al.* (2012).

#### **Plant height**

Before each sampling, the height of all the individuals of each EU was estimated using a ruler. The ruler had a device that allowed a higher accuracy (Rojas-García *et al.*, 2021).

# Leaf:stem ratio

The dry weight of the leaf/stem of each substratum was divided. This operation was based on the morphological composition at 50 DAS, because, from 22 to 36 DAS, the presence of the stem was practically null and the L:S ratio formula could not be applied.

#### Aerial part:root ratio

This ratio was calculated dividing the dry weight of all the aerial components (leaves, stem, dead material, and inflorescence) per stratum and repetition by the root dry weight.

## Statistical analysis

The PROC GLM procedure of the SAS software (Statistical Analysis System, v. 9.4 for Windows; SAS Institute, Cary, NC, USA) and Tukey's means comparison test (p<0.05) were carried out for the statistical analysis.

# **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

# Dry matter yield per stratum

The average dry matter yield per *B. curtipendula* stratum recorded a 16.4, 9.1, and 3.8 g plant<sup>-1</sup> trend for BS, MS, and AS, respectively ( $p \le 0.05$ ; Figure 2). From 22 to 50 DAS, the dry matter produced per stratum recorded no significant statistical differences ( $p \ge 0.05$ ) regarding the DAS averages and the average fluctuated between 0.018 and 0.37 g plant<sup>-1</sup>. From 50 to 120 DAS (study period), the BS statistically surpassed the MS and AS, accumulating a maximum of 39.1 g plant<sup>-1</sup> dry matter. AS was the stratum that made the lowest contribution to the total yield per plant, recording a maximum of 11.7 g plant<sup>-1</sup>, at 120 DAS (Figure 2). In this regard, Sánchez-Arrroyo *et al.* (2020) proved that, based on its DMY results, the NdeM-303 (*B. curtipendula*) genotype have better foraging characteristics than other commercial varieties. For their part, Quero-Carrillo *et al.* (2018) registered a 2.5 g plant<sup>-1</sup> average yield, in samplings cut with 20-day intervals. Finally, Morales-Nieto *et al.* (2016) studied *banderita* grass populations under similar greenhouse conditions, reporting a 4.0-260 g plant<sup>-1</sup> dry matter average.



**Figure 2**. Dry matter yield (g MS plant<sup>-1</sup>) of *banderita* grass, harvested at different DAS, in three plant strata, during the spring-summer growing cycle.

# Morphological composition

At the beginning of the plant's growth (22-36 DAS), the leaves of the BS recorded the highest total vield. Nevertheless, from 50 to 120 DAS, the stem surpassed all the other components ( $p \le 0.05$ ; average: 12.3 g plant<sup>-1</sup>), followed by the leaves (2.4 g plant<sup>-1</sup>), and the dead material  $(1.7 \text{ g plant}^{-1})$ . Since this species shows a trend towards an erect growth, inflorescence was not registered throughout the evaluation in this stratus (Figure 3). In this plant stratum, the stem accounted for 60% of the total yield average, statistically surpassing the leaves (34%), the dead material (5%), and inflorescence (0%) ( $p \le 0.05$ ) (Figure 3). In addition, from the beginning of the evaluation until 22-64 DAS, the leaves recorded the highest value of all the components in the MS. However, along with the rest of the components, the leaves were surpassed by the stem, at the end of the evaluation period (78-120 DAS). The dead material and the inflorescence always obtained lower values than the leaves and the stems. Nevertheless, unlike what happened in the BS, inflorescence appeared in the MS from 64 DAS (Figure 3). The average dry matter accumulation per component recorded the following sequence: stem>leaf>inflorescence>dead material  $(4.8>2.0>1.3>0.9 \text{ g MS plant}^{-1})$ . The contribution of the morphological components to total plant yield in the MS was more homogenous than in the BS: the leaves recorded the highest average (48%), followed by the stem (39%), inflorescence (7%), and dead material (5%) (Figure 3). Like in the lower strata, leaves registered the highest dry matter yield in the AS of the plant (0.01 and 0.9 g plant<sup>-1</sup>), at 64 DAS, with 65 to 99% ratios. This situation indicates that plants in the AS are mostly made up of leaves, followed by 1-35% (stem), 0-17% (inflorescence), and 0% (dead material). However, as the plant grows older (78 DAS), the presence of inflorescence surpassed the leaves, stem, and dead material, achieving a 11.6 g plant<sup>-1</sup> maximum yield, at 120 DAS. This yield accounts for a 99% contribution and a null presence of the stem and leaves, and just 1% dead material (Figure 3). The yield and contribution average of the components showed an inflorescence, leaf, stem, and dead material trends of 86, 10, 3, and 1, respectively. Consequently, as the plants grew older, significant changes were registered in the morphological components of the different strata (Figure 3). In their study, Ramírez-Meléndez et al. (2020) recorded differences in the dates and caryopsis of the morphological components, at 56, 67, 81, and 96 DAS, particularly a large caryopsis (0.0005-0.0010 g) for bigger leaves and roots, as well as an increase in total yield. For their part, Morales-Nieto et al. (2008) described the morphology of the native banderita grass populations and found that the foraging potential of this species is related to its stem production.

# Leaf area

There were no differences regarding the leaf area per plant strata between the 22 and 36 DAS ( $p \ge 0.05$ ), because the number of leaves (0.01-0.90 g plant<sup>-1</sup>) was similar (Figure 3), while the leaf area values fluctuated between 1.9 and 15.9 cm<sup>2</sup> plant<sup>-1</sup> (Figure 4). From 50 to 120 DAS, the values were higher in the MS, reaching a maximum leaf area of 567.6 cm<sup>2</sup> plant<sup>-1</sup> at 78 DAS. The greatest total leaf area recorded at 92 DAS was 1,082.2 cm<sup>2</sup> (8.8 g plant<sup>-1</sup>). There were no statistical differences between BS and MS (p>0.05): 191 and 216 cm<sup>2</sup> plant<sup>-1</sup> were recorded for BS and MS, respectively. Meanwhile, AS registered



**Figure 3**. Morphological composition (gr MS plant<sup>-1</sup>) and percentages of *banderita* grass [*Bouteloua curtipendula* (Michx) Torr] using different plant strata and DAS, during the spring-summer cycle.

a lower value (47 cm<sup>2</sup> plant<sup>-1</sup>). This difference may explain the low number of leaves on the AS, which is mostly occupied by inflorescence (90%). Pérez-Amaro *et al.* (2004) recorded LA four weeks after the plants were established (28 DAS). For their part, Fagundes *et al.* (2001) recorded leaf area values that fluctuated between 0.21 and 3.7 cm<sup>2</sup>, at plant heights between 5 and 20 cm. Meanwhile, Velazco *et al.* (2001) mentioned that a larger leaf area is recorded in summer, when plants experience better growth conditions.

# **Plant height**

The PH of the *banderita* grass (*Bouteluoa curtipendula*) increased as the plant grew older (Figure 5). The maximum PH was 93 (106 DAS) and 96 (120 DAS) (p>0.05); therefore, the plant strata under study had a 37.6 cm average length. At 22 and 36 DAS, with a lower height (PH: 13 and 21 cm), the plant strata were established between 4.3 and 7.0



**Figure 4**. Leaf area (cm<sup>2</sup>) of *banderita* grass, harvested at different DAS, in three plant strata, during the spring-summer growing cycle.

cm, showing that the changes in the morphological components are related to plant height at an older age. More leaves can be found in the lower strata of younger plants, while inflorescence prevails in the upper strata of older plants (Figure 3). Morales-Nieto *et al.* (2008) analyzed the main components of the plant and they found that the foraging potential of *banderita* grass (*B. cutipendula*) is one of the main variables that determine plant height. This result accounts for 63.32% of the variation between the studied ecotypes. In addition, heights between 29.9 and 50.0 cm were reported for the Coahuila ecotypes. Meanwhile, Morales-Nieto *et al.* (2016) carried out a morphological and molecular characterization of *banderita* grass populations and reported that plant height varied between 40 and 104 cm.

# Leaf:stem ratio

Although the leaft:stem ratio recorded a decreasing trend (L:SR) (Figure 6), no values were recorded in the first cut, as a result of the minimum weight of the stem —resulting



**Figure 5.** Plant height of *banderita* grass [*Bouteloua curtipendula* (Michx.) Torr.], during the spring-summer season (SSS), at different days after the sowing. Similar letters on top of the bars are not statistically different (Tukey;  $\alpha > 0.05$ ).



**Figure 6.** Leaf:stem ratio of *banderita* grass [*Bouteloua curtipendula* (Michx.) Torr.], during the spring-summer season. \* L:SR was not estimated at 22 DAS, due to the lack of stems. Similar letters on top of the bars are not statistically different (Tukey;  $\alpha = 0.05$ ).

from the morphological composition of this phenological stage. The ratio recorded its maximum value (p<0.05) at 36 DAS (1.82), while the lowest values were obtained at 92, 106, and 120 DAS (0.29, 0.20, and 0.13, respectively), without statistical differences (p<0.05) and a 0.59 average value. Fernández *et al.* (2012) mention that, as the plant grows older, the number of stems increases during the days following the sowing or the regrowth, while the number of leaves decreases. Consequently, establishing the optimal harvest moment is fundamental. In this regard, Pérez *et al.* (2002) recorded values between 1.1 and 1.4, which are similar to the findings of this study. Meanwhile, Madera *et al.* (2013) analyzed elephant grass (*Pennisetum purpureum* L.) and recorded values between 1.24 (at 45 DAS) and 0.39 cm<sup>2</sup> (at 120 DAS). These results indicate that the age of the plant has a negative impact on the leaf area and decreases the senescence of the leaf.

# Aerial part: root ratio

Regarding the ratio of the biomass produced, the aerial part recorded a higher (p<0.05) average value (2.5) than the roots (Figure 7). The lowest value (1.2) was obtained at 22 DAS; this result was statistically different to the values recorded for the other ages of the plant under study. As the plant grew older, the aerial part:root ratio directly increased regarding DAS, reaching a 3.8 maximum value at 92 DAS. These results showed no statistical difference at 106 (3.2) and 120 (3.5) DAS ( $p \ge 0.05$ ). Dalrymple and Dwyer (1967) studied the growth of grasses and reported values of 4.92; these results are similar to the values obtained in this study. The lowest SSS values were 1.28, 1.35, and 1.60, at 22, 36, and 50 DAS, respectively. The aerial part registered a greater weight than the root. For their part, Rincón-Carruyo *et al.* (1997) registered 2.44 and 1.86 values for Buffel grass (*Pennisetum ciliaris* (L.) link) grown at an average temperature of 28 °C. Finally, Melgoza *et al.* (2014) recorded a 1.13:1.9 ratio in rose natal grass (*Melinis repens*).



**Figure 7**. Aerial part:root ratio of the *banderita* grass [*Bouteloua curtipendula* (Michx) Torr], during the springsummer season, at different DAS. Similar letters on top of the bars are not statistically different (Tukey;  $\alpha = 0.05$ ).

#### CONCLUSIONS

During the spring-summer growing cycle, the highest dry matter yield was recorded in the basal stratum of the *banderita* grass (*Bouteloua curtipendula*) plant. Stem made the highest contribution, followed by the leaves, the inflorescence, and the dead material. Nevertheless, the greatest leaf area was registered in the middle stratum of the plant, followed by the basal stratum, and the apical stratum. Height plant and aerial part:root ratio increased as the plant grew older, while the leaf:stem ratio decreased during the days after the sowing.

#### REFERENCES

- Beltrán, L. S., García, D. C. A., Hernández, A. J. A., Loredo, O. C., Urrutia, M., J., González, E., L. A., Gámez, V. H. G. (2013). "Banderilla Diana" *Bouteloua curtipendula* (Michx.) Torr., nueva variedad de pasto para zonas áridas y semiáridas. *Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Pecuarias*, 4(2): 217-221.
- Corrales-Lerma, R., Morales-Nieto, C. R., Melgoza, C. A., Sierra, T. J. S., Ortega, G. J. Á., Méndez, Z. G. (2016). Caracterización de variedades de pasto banderita [Bouteloua curtipendula (Michx.) Torr.] recomendadas para rehabilitación de pastizales. Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Pecuarias, 7(2): 201-211. ISSN: 2007-1124.https://www.redalyc.org/articulo.oa?id=265646503006
- Curve Expert (2014). Curve Expert Computer Software Ver. 2.2 N.p. D.d. Web, https://www.curveexpert.net/ curveexpert-professional2-7-1-and-basic-2-2-1-released/. (Diciembre 2022).
- Dalrymple, R. L. y Dwyer, D.D. (1967). Crecimiento de raíces y brotes de pastos de cinco rangos. Rangeland Ecology y Management/Journal of Range Management Archives, 20(3): 141-145.
- Fagundes, J. L., Silva, S. C. D., Pedreira, C. G. S., Carnevalli, R. A., Carvalho, C. A. B. D., Sbrissia, A. F., y Pinto, L. F. D. M. (2001). Índice de área foliar, coeficiente de extinção luminosa e acúmulo de forragem em pastagens de *Cynodon* spp. sob lotação contínua. *Pesquisa Agropecuária Brasileira*, 36: 187-195. https:// doi.org/10.1590/S0100-204X2001000100023
- Fernández, J. L., Angulo, I. G., y Castillo, E. C. (2012). Efecto de la edad de rebrote en el rendimiento y contenido proteico del pasto *Brachiaria humidicola* cv CIAT-609 en un suelo vertisol. *Revista de Producción Animal*, 24(1): 1471.
- FIRCO, Fideicomiso de Riesgo Compartido (2017). Fortalecimiento productivo para la producción de forrajes. Gobierno, México. https://www.gob.mx/firco/articulos/fortalecimiento-productivo-para-laproduccion-de-forrajes?idiom=es
- Guerra, P. J., Luna, M. L., Hernández, R. B., Márquez, M. R. y Castillo, A. M. (2006). Producción y calidad de forraje y semilla del zacate navajita con la aplicación de biosólidos en un pastizal semiárido de Jalisco. *Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Pecuarias, 44*(3): 289-300. ISSN: 0040-1889. https://www.redalyc. org/articulo.oa?id=61344302

- Madera, N. B, Ortiz, B., Bacab, H. M, y Magaña, H. (2013). Influencia de la edad de corte del pasto morado (*Pennisetum purpureum*) en la producción y digestibilidad *in vitro* de la materia seca. Avances en Investigación Agropecuaria, 17(2): 41-52.
- Melgoza, C. A., Balandrán, V. M. I., Mata-González, R., y Pinedo A. C. (2014). Biología del pasto rosado Melinis repens (Willd.) e implicaciones para su aprovechamiento o control: Revisión. Revista mexicana de ciencias pecuarias, 5(4): 429-442. DOI: 10.22319/rmcp.v5i4.4015
- Morales-Nieto, C., Quero-Carrillo, A., Le Blanc O, Hernández-Garay, A., Pérez-Pérez, J., González-Muñoz, S. (2006). Caracterización de la diversidad del pasto nativo *Bouteloua curtipendula* Michx. Torr. mediante marcadores de AFLP. *Agrociencia vol.* 40(6): 711-720. ISSN: 1405-3195. https://www.redalyc.org/ articulo.oa?id=30240603
- Morales-Nieto, C. R., Quero-Carrillo, A., Pérez-Pérez, J., Hernández-Garay, A., Le Blanc O. (2008). Caracterización morfológica de poblaciones nativas de pasto banderita [Bouteloua curtipendula (Michx.) Torr.] en México. Agrociencia, 42(7): 767-775.
- Morales-Nieto C. R., Avendaño-Arrazate, C., Melgoza-Castillo, A., Gil-Vega, K. D. C., Quero-Carrillo, A., Jurado-Guerra, P., Martínez-Salvador, M. (2016). Caracterización morfológica y molecular de poblaciones de pasto banderita (*Bouteloua curtipendula*) en Chihuahua, México. *Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Pecuarias*, 7(4): 455-469.
- Pérez-Amaro, J. A., Moya, E. G., Quiroz, J. F. E., Carrillo, A. R. Q., Pérez, J. P. y Garay, A. H. (2004). Análisis de crecimiento, área foliar específica y concentración de nitrógeno en hojas de pasto" mulato" (*Brachiaria* híbrido). Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Pecuarias, 42(3): 447-458.
- Pérez, B. M. T., Hernández, G. A., Pérez, P. J., Herrera, H. J. G., y Bárcena, G. R. (2002). Respuesta productiva y dinámica de rebrote del Ballico perenne a diferentes alturas de corte. *Técnica Pecuaria en México. 40*(3): 251-263 p.
- Peterson, P.M., Romaschenko, K. y Arrieta, Y. H. (2015). Filogenia y clasificación subgenérica de *Bouteloua* con una nueva especie, *B. herrera arrietae* (Poaceae: Chloridoideae: Cynodonteae: Boutelouinae). *Revista de Sistemática y Evolución*, 53(4): 351-366.
- Quero-Carrillo, A. R., Pérez-Morales, S., Munives-Castro, N. O., Vázquez-González, A., Pineda-Martínez, A. y Hernández-Guzmán, F.J. (2018). Componentes del rendimiento en siete pastos nativos y un c3 en invernadero. Avances de la Investigación Sobre Producción Animal y Seguridad Alimentaria en México, pág. 627. http://hdl.handle.net/10521/3222
- Ramírez-Meléndez, J. E., Hernández-Guzmán, F. J., López-Castañeda, C., Miranda-Jiménez, L., Carrillo-Llanos, M. y Quero-Carrillo, A. R. (2020). Crecimiento de plántulas de nueve genotipos de *Bouteloua* curtipendula con dos tamaños de cariópside. Revista Fitotecnia Mexicana, 43(2): 171-180.
- Rasband, W.S. (2007). ImageJ, US National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, Maryland, USA, http://rsbweb. nih.gov/ij
- Rincón-Carruyo, X. R., Clavero, T. J., Rincón, E., Quintero, C. F., y Márquez, A. T. (1997). Evaluación de parámetros agronómicos y fisiológicos en cuatro cultivares de pasto bufel (*Cenchrus ciliaris* L.) en macetas. II. Planta Adulta. *Rev. Fac. Agrom.* (LUZ), 14: 649-656.
- Rojas-García, A. R., Aniano-Aguirre, H., Sánchez-Santillan, P., Ventura-Ríos, J., Maldonado-Peralta, R., Salinas-Vargas, D. y Maldonado-Peralta, M. de los A. (2021). Métodos de estimación de forraje en asociaciones de pasto ovillo, ballico perenne y trébol blanco. *Revista Fitotecnia Mexicana*, 44(4-A): 789-789. https://doi.org/10.35196/rfm.2021.4-A.789
- Sánchez-Arroyo, J. F., Quero-Carrillo, A. R., Araiza-Rosales, E. E., Carrete-Carreón, F. O., Herrera-Torres, E. y Pámanes-Carrasco, G. A. (2020). Morphological structure and physiology of sideoats grama genotypes [Bouteloua curtipendula (Michx.) Torr.] in their establishment stage. Acta Agrícola y Pecuaria, 6(1).
- Suttie, J. M. (2003). Conservación de heno y paja: para pequeños productores y en condiciones pastoriles. FAO. http://www.fao.org/docrep/007/x7660s/x7660s00.HTM
- Velasco, M. E. Z., Hernández-Garay, A., González-Hernández, V. A., Pérez, J. P., Vaquera, H. H., y Galvis, A. S. (2001). Curva de crecimiento y acumulación estacional del pasto ovillo (*Dactylis glomerata* L.). *Técnica Pecuaria en México*, 39(1): 1-14.



# Corn kernel and corn fodder yield in four maize varieties in the humid tropics of Mexico

Sánchez-Hernández, Miguel A.<sup>1</sup>; Morales-Terán, Gladis<sup>2\*</sup>; Ramírez-Ordoñes, Sergio<sup>1</sup>, Mendoza-Pedroza, Sergio I.<sup>3</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Instituto de Agroingeniería, Universidad del Papaloapan, Campus Loma Bonita. Av. Ferrocarril s/n, Loma Bonita, Oaxaca, México, C.P. 68400.
- <sup>2</sup> Maestría en Producción y Procesamiento Pecuario, Universidad del Papaloapan, Campus Loma Bonita. C.P. 68400.
- <sup>3</sup> Posgrado en Ganadería, Colegio de Postgraduados, Campus Montecillo, Texcoco, Estado de México, km 36.5, Montecillo, Estado de México.
- \* Correspondence: gteran\_75@hotmail.com

#### ABSTRACT

In southeastern Mexico, maize is planted for its corn kernel. Additionally, its bracts are used for *tamales* and handicrafts, its cobs are used as vegetables for human consumption, and its fodder is used to feed cattle.

**Objective**: To evaluate the growth and yield of maize planted for corn kernel and fodder production in Loma Bonita, Oaxaca, Mexico.

**Design/Methodology/Approach**: The DK7500, H-520, A7573, and VS-536 maize genotypes were used as treatments for the production of corn kernel and fodder, using a randomized blocks design with three replications. Several variables were measured: plant height, stem diameter, chlorophyll, leaf length, leaf width, and leaf area. Finally, the corn kernel and fodder yields were estimated (kg ha<sup>-1</sup>) at the time of harvest.

**Results**: The genotypes under study showed significant differences ( $P \le 0.05$ ) in plant height, stem diameter, leaf length, leaf width, and leaf area. The A7573 genotype recorded the highest corn kernel yield (20,409 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>), while fodder yield was statistically the same in the four genotypes.

**Study Limitations/Implications**: An analysis of different environments in a multi-year period would help to verify the information obtained.

**Findings/Conclusions**: A7573 maize had the highest corn kernel yield (20,409 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>): 15.5% higher than that of H-520 and 12.5% higher than VS-536 (control). Fodder yield was statistically similar between genotypes, ranging from 40,529 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> (H-520) to 42,104 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> (VS-536).

Keywords: Zea mays L., Poaceae, Papaloapan area.

# **INTRODUCTION**

Maize (Zea mays L.) has been planted for thousands of years. Maize remains were found at the Guilá Naquitz caves in Oaxaca, Mexico, dating back 5,400 years (Serratos, 2009). This Poaceae has provided various civilizations with grain, leaves (bracts) for *tamales*, and fodder to feed cattle. Moreover, its kernels can be consumed in soups, roasted, boiled, or used to make bread (Rojas-Polanco *et al.*, 2022).

In 2021, 68,937 ha of maize were sown in Mexico to produce corn kernel, generating 1,059,260 t (average yield: 15.37 t ha<sup>-1</sup>). The main producing states were Puebla (15,714 ha), Morelos (9,789 ha), San Luís Potosí (8,906 ha), Jalisco (7,999 ha), and the State of

Citation: Sánchez-Hernández, M. A., Morales-Terán, G., Ramírez-Ordoñes, S., Mndoza-Pedroza, S. I. (2023). Corn kernel and corn fodder yield in four maize varieties in the humid tropics of Mexico. *Agro Productividad*. https://doi. org/10.32854/agrop.v16i12.2775

Academic Editors: Jorge Cadena Iñiguez and Lucero del Mar Ruiz Posadas

Received: August 05, 2023. Accepted: November 16, 2023. Published on-line: January 31, 2024.

Agro Productividad, 16(12) suplemento. December. 2023. pp: 105-112.

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial 4.0 International license.



Mexico (4,973 ha) (SIAP, 2023). Corn kernels are used as a fresh vegetable in their milk stage, which occurs 20 to 22 days after pollination (Mehta *et al.*, 2020). The grains contain 18-20% carbohydrates, 5-6% sugars, and 2.1-4.5% proteins; additionally, they have a <70% moisture content. The remaining fodder is used to feed livestock (Revilla *et al.*, 2021).

Ortiz-Torres *et al.* (2013) determined the yield and quality of corn kernel production in Tehuacán Puebla, Mexico. Their study determined that the corn kernel yield of the TEH77 maize variety, reached 9,576 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>, with 11.3 °Brix and 30.7 grains per row. TEH77 also stood out in cob length and width.

Another study conducted in Chiapas, Mexico, found that the plants of native varieties were late grower, reaching a notable height and producing longer and wider corn ears than the control hybrids (Coutiño *et al.*, 2015). Some attributes to consider in corn kernel production include: sweet flavor (up to 13.8 °Brix), associated with the starch content of the endosperm; outstandingly long corn ears and adequate sanitary appearance, with no physical damage; larger, sweeter pieces of corn which consumers are willing to pay a premium for; and, preferably, an organic production system (Fernández-González *et al.*, 2018; Rojas-Polanco *et al.*, 2022).

In Loma Bonita, Oaxaca, 1,384 ha are sown with maize for corn kernel production (SIAP, 2023). These plants are commercial hybrids or native varieties with white or colored (yellow, red, or blue) grains. Producers frequently sell large corn ears by the piece or the ton and use the leftover plants as fertilizer, stubble, or silo material, to help their livestock endure the dry season. The objective of this research was to conduct an analysis of the growth and yield of commercial maize used to produce corn kernel and fodder in Loma Bonita, Oaxaca, Mexico.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

### Location of the study site

This research was conducted at the Universidad del Papaloapan, in Loma Bonita, Oaxaca, Mexico (18° 06' N, 95° 52' W, and 25 m.a.s.l.). The climate is warm and humid, with summer rains, an annual precipitation of 1,845 mm, and an average temperature of 24.7 °C (INEGI, 2005).

#### Land preparation, treatments, and experimental design

Land preparation consisted of fallowing, harrowing (twice), and plowing. Subsequently, the DK7500, A7573, VS-536, and H-520 maize genotypes sown were and used as treatments in a random block design with three replications. The experimental unit  $(EU=16 \text{ m}^2)$  consisted of five 4-m long rows. The separation between rows was 0.8 m and between plants 0.2 m, resulting in a 62,500-plants ha<sup>-1</sup> density.

#### General crop management

Weeds were controlled by hand and the crop was fertilized with two applications of the 120-60-20 NPK formula: the first on day 20 and the second on day 45. Foliar fertilizer (Bayfolán forte, 0.75 L ha<sup>-1</sup>) was sprinkled weekly to correct microelement deficiencies. Chlorpyrifos ethyl (0.75 L ha<sup>-1</sup>) was used to control fall armyworms.
#### 107

#### Variables under study

Plant height (Ph, cm) was measured weekly in five plants per EU, from the base of the plant to the growth point. A digital vernier was used to measure stem diameter (Std, cm). Leaf chlorophyll (Chlo) was measured in SPAD units in the foliar laminae of the intermediate leaves of the plant using the Minolta<sup>®</sup> SPAD-502 chlorophyll determinant. The following variables were measured: number of total leaves per plant (Tol), leaf length (Ll, cm) and leaf width (Lw, cm). The leaf area per plant (La, cm<sup>2</sup>) was calculated with the following formula:  $La=Ll\times Lw \times 0.75$ . After the morphological components of the plant were separated, an Ohaus Scout SPX2201 digital scale (2,200±0.1 g) was used to calculate the fodder yield (Foy, kg ha<sup>-1</sup>) and the corn kernel yield, including bracts (Cly, kg ha<sup>-1</sup>).

#### Statistical analysis

A variance analysis was conducted using Proc ANOVA and the means were compared with Tukey's test ( $P \le 0.05$ ). The SAS statistical package (SAS, 2013) was used in both instances.

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

#### **Growth characterization**

As a result of the accelerated growth, A7573 and DK7500 recorded a much greater plant height (Ph) than VS-536, during the first stages of development and until the third sampling (Figure 1A). However, no Ph differences were recorded from the fourth to the eighth sampling. In the last three stages, A7573 recorded the lowest plant height (180 cm) among all the other genotypes. From November 2022 to February 2023, rainfall levels were low. These conditions may have affected the growth of A7573 plants, since this maize variety blooms early (at 52 d), while VS-536 blooms at 58 days, with a Ph of 201 cm (Estrada, 1998). Sierra-Macías *et al.* (2010) recorded a Ph of 229 cm and 234 cm for A7573 and VS-536, respectively, in the state of Veracruz, Mexico. The disparities between both studies can be explained by time of the year in which each study took place: spring-summer (Sierra-Macías) and autumn-winter (this study). In Campeche, Mexico, A7573 reached a Ph of 183 to 221.5 cm, which Rivera-Hernández *et al.* (2009) attributed to changes in the soil water regime. This information does not contradict prior findings.

Stem diameter (Std) present statistical differences ( $P \le 0.05$ ) between treatments on sampling dates 1 to 11, except on sampling dates 3, 5, and 10 (Figure 1B). From the beginning until the eighth sampling, stems were thicker in DK7500 (2.6 cm) and A7573 (2.56 cm). These figures are similar to those recorded by Rivera-Hernández *et al.* (2009), who reported a Std of 2.7 cm in A7573 maize.

The number of leaves per plant did not vary between genotypes (P>0.05) (Figure 1C), except at 56 and 73 d. When kernels develop an important demand for photoassimilates, leaves specialize in the capture of photosynthetically active light, which is crucial for the  $CO_2$  fixation process (Taiz *et al.*, 2017). This phenomenon explains increases in leaves per plant. Throughout the samplings, the length and width of the leaves were always different (P≤0.05) for each of the genotypes (Figure 2A and 2B). Given its precocity, the Ll and Lw of A7573 were statistically lower (P≤0.05) than the remaining genotypes in the last two



Figure 1. A) Plant height (cm), B) stem diameter (cm), and C) number of leaves in DK7500, A7573, VS-536, and H-520 maize varieties.





Figure 2. A) Leaf length (cm), B) leaf width (cm), and C) leaf area (cm<sup>2</sup>) in DK7500, A7573, VS-536, and H-520 maize varieties.

samplings. Additionally, Ll and Lw were helpful to calculate the leaf area per plant, which is essential to determine important dry matter values. Leaf area per plant was higher in DK7500 (Figure 2C). However, on the last sampling date, the said genotype reached a La of 5,479 cm<sup>2</sup>, a statistically similar result to that of H-520 and VS-536.

In the final stages, A7573 had a reduced leaf area (4,638 cm<sup>2</sup>); these results matched the minimum leaf width and length values for this genotype. The control variety (VS-536) reached a La of 5,022 cm<sup>2</sup>, which is similar to the results reported by Sánchez *et al.* (2021), for VS-536: a La of 4,510 cm<sup>2</sup> at 85 days, in maize apt for fodder production. Chlorophyll in leaves varied significantly ( $P \le 0.05$ ) in the first four sampling dates and in the ninth and tenth sampling dates (Figure 3). It was lower in H-520 in the first two samplings, since this hybrid maize could require more nitrogen.

In samplings five to eight (35 to 56 days) and the last sampling, there were no variations in chlorophyll between genotypes; during this vegetative stage, values of 52.9 to 54.9 SPAD units were recorded (Figure 3). Rincón and Ligarreto (2010) indicated that chlorophyll in maize ranges from 50 to 54 SPAD units. They also stated that, to obtain adequate yields in corn, chlorophyll in leaves must exceed 50 SPAD units.

The highest corn kernel yield occurred in A7573 (20,409 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>), while H-520 showed the lowest production (17,233 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>) (Figure 4). In a study conducted in Campeche, Mexico, Rivera-Hernández *et al.* (2009) registered a corn kernel yield of 16,680 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> in A7573 maize, which was 18.3% lower than the result obtained in the present study.

Andrés-Meza *et al.* (2017) evaluated corn hybrids with corn kernel production potential in Amatlán de los Reyes, Veracruz, during spring and summer, and reported a corn kernel yield of 14,909 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> in A7573 maize. These findings corroborate the results obtained in this research.

However, fodder yield was statistically the same in the four genotypes. H-520 recorded 40,529 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>, while the value of VS-536 (the control variety) rose to 42,104 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>. On this matter, Sánchez *et al.* (2019) estimated the fodder yield of maize in Loma Bonita,



Figure 3. Chlorophyll in leaves (SPAD Units) in the DK7500, A7573, VS-536, and H-520 maize varieties.



**Figure 4**. Corn kernel with leaf yield (Cly, kg ha<sup>-1</sup>) and fodder yield (Foy, kg ha<sup>-1</sup>) in the DK7500, A7573, VS-536, and H-520 maize varieties.

Oaxaca, and found that VS-536 produced 38,800 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> of green fodder, while the H-520 hybrid produced only 33,300 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>. Compared to the results of this study, these figures are 7.8% and 17.8% lower for VS-536 and H-520, respectively. Therefore, the maize varieties under study have the potential to produce corn kernels and fodder.

#### CONCLUSIONS

The A7573 maize variety produced the highest corn kernel yield (20,409 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>). However, green fodder yield was similar for all genotypes, ranging from 40,529 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> (H-520) to 42,104 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> (VS-536). In its initial growth stages, DK7500 maize stood out regarding plant height, stem diameter, leaves per plant, leaf length, leaf width, and leaf area.

#### REFERENCES

- Andrés-Meza, P., Rodríguez-Montalvo, FA., Sierra-Macías, M., Leyva-Ovalle, OR. Palafox-Caballero, A...& Nájera-Contreras, R. (2017). Híbridos de maíz con potencial para producción de elote en regiones tropicales de México. En: Martínez, H.J., Ramírez, G.M.A., Cámara, C.J. (eds.). Seguridad alimentaria: Aportaciones científicas y agrotecnológicas. Villahermosa, Tabasco, México. 500 p.
- Coutiño, E.B., Vidal, M.V.A., Cruz, V.C., Gómez, G.M. (2015). Características eloteras y de grano de variedades nativas de maíz de Chiapas. *Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Agrícolas*, 6(5), 1119-1127. DOI: https://doi.org/10.29312/remexca.v6i5.603
- Estrada, V.J.D. (1998). Guía para producir semilla se maíz de variedades mejoradas. INIFAP. Campo Exp. Edzná, Campeche, México. 16 p.
- Fernández-González, I., Jaramillo-Villanueva, J. L., Hernández-Guzmán, J. A., Cadena-Iniguez P. (2018). Agronomic and sensory evaluation of eight types of maize (*Zea mays L.*) for Corncob production. *Agroproductividad* 7(6), https://revista-agroproductividad.org/index.php/agroproductividad/article/ view/565
- INEGI (Instituto Nacional de Estadística Geografía e Informática). (2005). Cuaderno Estadístico Municipal de Loma Bonita, Estado de Oaxaca. Aguascalientes, México. 170 p.
- Mehta B. K., Muthusamy V., Baveja A., Chauhan S. H.S., Chhabra R., Bhatt V., Chand G., Zunjare R.U., Singh A.K., Hossain F. (2020). Composition analysis of lysine, tryptophan and provitamin-A during different stages of kernel development in biofortified sweet corn. *Journal of Food Composition and Analysis*. 94, 103625 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfca.2020.103625

- Ortiz-Torres E., Antonio L. P., Gil-Muñoz A., Guerrero-Rodríguez J. de D., López-Sánchez, H... Valadez-Ramírez, M. (2013) Rendimiento y calidad de elote en poblaciones nativas de maíz de Tehuacán, Puebla. Revista Chapingo Serie Horticultura 19(2):225-238, doi:10.5154/r.rchsh.2012.02.006
- Revilla, P., Anibas, C.M., & Tracy, W.F. (2021). Sweet corn research around the world 2015-2020, Agronomy, 11,534. https://doi.org/10.3390/agronomy11030534
- Rincón, C.A., & Ligarreto, G.A. (2010). Relación entre nitrógeno foliar y el contenido de clorofila, en maíz asociado con pastos en el Piedemonte Llanero colombiano. Revista Corpoica. Ciencia y Tecnología Agropecuaria, 11(2), 122-128. https://www.redalyc.org/pdf/4499/449945029003.pdf
- Rivera-Hernández, B., Carrillo-Ávila, E., Obrador-Olán, J.J., Juárez-López, J.F., Aceves-Navarro, L.A., García-López, E. (2009). Soil moisture tension and phosphate fertilization on yield components of A-7573 sweet corn (Zea mays L.) hybrid, in Campeche, Mexico. Agricultural Water Management, 96, 1285-1292. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0378377409000973
- Rojas-Polanco, A., Aguilar-Castillo, J. A., Valdivia-Bernal, R., Vidal-Martínez, V.A., Juárez-Rosete, C.R., Ruelas-Hernández, P.G. (2022). Maize populations selected for fresh corn ear quality from a composite of race jala maize. *Revista Biociencias*, 9 e1339. https://doi.org/10.15741/revbio.09.e1339
- SAS. (2013). Statistical Analysis System. Base SAS<sup>®</sup> 9.4 Procedures Guide: Statistical procedures. Second edition. SAS Institute Inc. Cary NC, USA. 550 p.
- Sánchez, H.M.A., Cruz, V.M., Sánchez, H.C., Morales, T.G., Rivas, J.M.A., Villanueva, V.C. (2019). Rendimiento forrajero de maíces adaptados al trópico húmedo de México. *Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Agrícolas*, 10(3), 699-712. https://cienciasagricolas.inifap.gob.mx/index.php/agricolas/article/ view/1546/2176
- Sánchez-Hernández, M.A., Morales-Terán, G., Mendoza-Pedroza, S.I., Hernández-Bautista, J., Fraire-Cordero, S., Rivas-Jacobo, M.A. (2021). Caracterización productiva de maíces nativos con aptitud forrajera en la Cuenca baja del Papaloapan. *Revista Fitotecnia Mexicana*, 44(4A), 755-764. https:// revistafitotecniamexicana.org/documentos/44-4A/5a.pdf
- Serratos, H.J.A. (2009). El origen y la diversidad del maíz en el continente americano. Universidad Autónoma de la Ciudad de México. Ciudad de México. 33 p.
- Servicio de Información Agroalimentaria y Pesquera (SIAP) (2023). Anuario estadístico de la producción agrícola. Disponible en: https://nube.siap.gob.mx/cierreagricola/ Consultado febrero de 2023.
- Sierra-Macías, M., Palafox-Caballero, A., Vázquez-Carillo, G., Rodríguez-Montalvo, F., Espinosa-Calderón, A. (2010). Caracterización agronómica, calidad industrial y nutricional de maíz para el trópico mexicano. Agronomía Mesoamericana, 21(1), 21-29. https://www.scielo.sa.cr/pdf/am/y21n1/a03y21n1.pdf
- Taiz, L., Zeiger, E., Moller, I.M., & Murphy, A. (2017). Fisiologia e Desenvolvimento vegetal. 6<sup>a</sup>. Edição. Ed. Artmed. São Paulo. Brasil. 858 p.





# Carcass yield and primal cuts of lambs fed on different diets in the humid tropics

Sánchez-Hernández, Miguel A.<sup>1\*</sup>; Morales-Terán, Gladis<sup>1</sup>; Fraire-Cordero, Silvia<sup>2</sup>; Mendoza-Pedroza, Sergio I.<sup>3</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Universidad del Papaloapan Campus Loma Bonita, Av. Ferrocarril s/n, Loma Bonita, Oaxaca, Mexico, C. P. 68400.
- <sup>2</sup> Colegio de Postgraduados Campus Campeche, Carretera Haltunchén-Edzná km. 17.5, Champotón, Campeche, Mexico, C. P. 24450.
- <sup>3</sup> Colegio de Posgraduados-Campus Montecillo, Carretera México-Texcoco km 36.5, Montecillo, Texcoco, Estado de México, Mexico, C. P. 56264.
- \* Correspondence: gmorales@unpa.edu.mx

#### ABSTRACT

In the humid tropics of Mexico, sheep production is an important economic activity, mainly focused on the sale of barbacoa and barbacoa tacos; however, no primal cuts of lambs are offered.

**Objective**: To assess carcass yield and primal cuts of lambs fed on different diets in Loma Bonita, Oaxaca, Mexico.

**Design/Methodology/Approach**: Five diets were assessed to measure carcass yield and primal lamb cuts: corn stover, corn silage, Chinese hibiscus (locally known as *tulipán*), cracked corn, and grazing. A completely randomized experimental design was used. The following variables were measured: hot and cold carcass weight, hot and cold carcass yield, neck weight, leg weight, shoulder weight, loin weight, rib weight, rib eye area determination, and fat thickness.

**Results**: Lambs fed on cracked corn achieved a higher carcass yield (44.2%) than the other treatments ( $P \le 0.05$ ), a leg weight of 3.87 kg, and loins 2.57 kg heavier than the other treatments, in average ( $P \le 0.05$ ).

**Study Limitations/Implications**: It was difficult to obtain homogeneous groups of lambs in terms of age and weight.

Findings/Conclusions: Lambs fed on cracked corn recorded higher carcass yields and better leg and loin primal cuts than lambs fed on the other diets.

Keywords: Lamb meat, sheep feed, tropical region.

## **INTRODUCTION**

In 2008, world sheep population consisted of 1.209 billion individuals and the sheep industry generated 9.78 million tons of meat (FAO, 2020). In Mexico, sheep inventory is made up of 8.7 million heads, with a production of 65,846 t of meat in 2021. The states of Mexico, Hidalgo, Veracruz, Jalisco, Puebla, and Zacatecas account for 54.2% of the sheep meat produced (SIAP, 2020).



Academic Editors: Jorge Cadena Iñiguez and Lucero del Mar Ruiz Posadas

Received: September 16, 2023. Accepted: November 25, 2023. Published on-line: January 31, 2024.

Agro Productividad, 16(12) suplemento. December. 2023. pp: 113-119.

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial 4.0 International license.



Sheep meat is rich in protein (19.1%), fat (22.0%), ash (0.88%) (Du *et al.*, 2019), iron, zinc, selenium, vitamins A, B3, and B12, and folic acid (de Andrade *et al.*, 2016).

Commercial carcass weight in Portugal, Italy, and Spain is 8, 9, and 11 kg, respectively, while in Northern Europe carcass weight ranges from 16 to 23 kg (Vnučec *et al.*, 2014).

In Mexico, approximately 800 g of lamb meat are consumed. In the central zone of the country, 85% of the sheep meat is consumed as barbacoa (90%) and the remaining 10% is prepared *al pastor* and *al ataúd*, served as *mixiotes* and lamb *birria*, and used to substitute roast goat kid (as *cordero lechal* and *cordero*), as well as sold as fine lamb cuts (Partida *et al.*, 2013, Espinoza-Marín *et al.*, 2017).

Given its high quality, consumers consider sheep meat as a luxury product with great nutritional attributes (Sañudo, 2006) and to date there has been an increased interest in lean lamb cuts (Anderson *et al.*, 2015).

The objective of this study was to determine the carcass yield and primal cuts of lambs fed on diets based on corn stover, corn silage, Chinese hibiscus (*Hibiscus rosa sinensis*), cracked corn, and African star grass in Loma Bonita, Oaxaca, Mexico.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Location of the study site

The work was carried out at the Universidad del Papaloapan, in the municipality of Loma Bonita, Oaxaca, Mexico. Its geographical coordinates are 18° 06' N and 95° 52' W and it is located at 25 m.a.s.l. It has a warm humid climate, with rainfall in summer, and an average temperature of 24.7 °C (INEGI, 2005).

#### Treatments and experimental design

Forty male lambs with  $18\pm 2$  kg live weight were used and the following diets were tested: 1) Diet 1 with 38% corn stover, 37% star grass (SG), 19% soybean paste (SP), 5% molasses (MO), and 1% mineral salts (MS), 16.2% crude protein (CP), and 2.3 Mcal kg<sup>-1</sup> MS<sup>-1</sup>; 2) Diet 2 with 41% corn silage, 35% SG, 18% SP, 5% MO, 1% MS, 16.7% CP, and 2.5 Mcal kg<sup>-1</sup> MS<sup>-1</sup>; 3) Diet 3 with 26% *Hibiscus rosa sinensis*, 59% SG, 9% SP, 5% MO, 1% MS, 16.7% CP, and 2.6 Mcal kg<sup>-1</sup> DM<sup>-1</sup>; 4) Diet 4 with 44% cracked corn grain, 32% SG, 18% SP, 5% MO, 1% MS, 16.8% CP, and 2.8 Mcal kg<sup>-1</sup> MS<sup>-1</sup>; and 5) Diet 5 with grazing (*Cynodon nlemfuensis*) and commercial concentrate (15% protein). Lambs were fed: 1) reception diet for 7 days, consisting of African star grass forage; 2) adaptation diet for 15 d; and 3) fattening diet. Finished lambs (90 d) were transferred to the laboratory where they were weighed and slaughtered, recording a LW of 30 kg and a ≥3 body condition, according to the Body Condition Scaling developed by Russell (1969), which ranges from 1 (thin) to 5 (overweight).

#### Variables under study

Hot carcass weight (kg) is the quantity of carcass after slaughter and skinning. Cold carcass weight (kg) is the quantity of carcass preserved at 4 °C for 24 h. Hot carcass yield (%) is the proportion of the animal's carcass, expressed as the ratio of hot carcass weight (HCW) to live weight (LW) at slaughter ( $HCW=HCW/LW\times100$ ). To determine

cold carcass yield (%), the carcass was refrigerated at 4 °C and the weights obtained 24 h post-mortem were recorded, and the yield was calculated as the difference between the hot carcass yield and the cold carcass yield. Neck weight (kg) was determined separating the head at the atlanto-occipital joint to the 7th cervical vertebra. The weight of the rib (kg) was established sectioning from the 1<sup>st</sup> to the 12<sup>th</sup> thoracic vertebrae. Loin weight (kg) was determined making a section from the 12<sup>th</sup> and 13<sup>th</sup> thoracic vertebrae to the 6<sup>th</sup> and 7<sup>th</sup> lumbar vertebrae. The front leg was weighed (kg) separating the scapula from the thorax up to the carpal-metacarpal joint. Leg weight (kg) was determined by a cut from the pelvic joint to the edge of the tarsometatarsal joint. The rib eye area (*Longissimus dorsi* muscle, between the 12<sup>th</sup> and 13<sup>th</sup> ribs) was outlined on acetate and the area (cm<sup>2</sup>) was calculated with AutoCAD<sup>®</sup>. Finally, fat thickness was measured in mm at the height of the 13<sup>th</sup> thoracic vertebra.

#### Statistical analysis of the information

The experimental design was completely randomized. The information was subjected to an analysis of variance, while the variables that showed statistical significance were subject to a comparison of means (Tukey;  $P \le 0.05$ ), using the statistical package SAS 9.1 (SAS Institute, 2013).

# **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

#### Hot carcass weight

Hot carcass weight (16.7 kg) was higher with the cracked corn-based diet than with the other treatments ( $P \le 0.05$ ; Table 1), because corn (3.7 Mcal kg<sup>-1</sup> DM<sup>-1</sup>) contains 7.3% protein, 3.3% fat, and 63.8% starch (FEDNA, 2016), which promote muscle formation and fat deposition, generating lambs with greater live weight (kg) and body size.

With corn silage and *Hibiscus*, hot carcass weights were similar to those reported by García *et al.* (1998) for Pelibuey sheep fed on Rye grass and oat straw (hot carcass weight: 10.5 kg). Hernández-Montiel *et al.* (2016) fed lambs on *Canavalia* seeds and quantified

Diet	LWS (kg)	HCW (kg)	CCW (kg)	CCY (%)	Diference
Corn stubble	$27.0c^{\dagger}$	10.4c	10.1c	38.6b	6.9c
Corn silage	28.1bc	10.9c	10.5c	38.7b	7.5c
Tulip (Hibiscus)	27.9c	10.6c	10.0c	38.0b	7.4c
Cracked corn	37.7a	16.7a	16.5a	44.2a	17.7a
Crazing	30.6b	12.0b	11.8b	40.0b	10.5b
Mean	30.3	12.1	11.8	40.0	10.0
HSD	2.7	0.9	0.8	3.3	2.7
CV (%)	4.1	3.5	3.2	3.8	12.5

Table 1. Carcass yield of Pelibuey lambs fed on different diets.

LWS: live weight at slaughter (kg); HCW: hot carcass weight (kg); CCW: cold carcass weight (kg); CCY: cold carcass yield (%). "Diferencia" refers to the difference between initial weight and the weight of lambs at slaughter. <sup>†</sup>a, b, c: literals in columns indicate a statistically significant difference ( $P \le 0.05$ ). HSD: Tukey's honestly significant difference test ( $P \le 0.05$ ); CV: Coefficient of variation (%).

12.4 kg in hot carcass weight, a similar result to the one obtained in this work with the grazing diet (12.0 kg) (Table 1).

# Cold carcass weight

Cold carcass weight (16.5 kg) of lambs fed on cracked corn is similar to the results of the study conducted with Pelibuey lambs (16.6 kg) in a hot dry climate by Macías-Cruz *et al.* (2010). However, the cold carcass weight of lambs provided with corn silage and grazing diet had values of 10.5 kg and 11.8 kg, respectively. This result was in line with the results of Hernández-Montiel *et al.* (2016) who reported a 12.1 kg weight for the cold carcass weight of sheep fed on *Canavalia*.

In this trial, cold carcasses weighted 10.1 kg and 10.0 kg for the corn stover and *Hibiscus* diets, respectively (Table 1). This result is attributed to the varied energy content of the diets; therefore, the animals were smaller and lighter at the time of slaughter.

## Cold carcass yield

There were significant differences among treatments. Cracked corn diet provided to sheep showed the highest carcass yield (44.2%), while, in the other treatments, it ranged from 38.0 to 40.0% (Table 1), possibly as a result of the higher live weight at the time of slaughter. Similar results were obtained by Partida and Martinez *et al.* (2010), who reported a carcass yield of 41.1% in Pelibuey sheep fed on sorghum, soybean, and corn silage, and 30 kg at slaughter. Frías *et al.* (2011) recorded a meat yield of 42.0% in Pelibuey sheep. Carcass yield in this study was attributed to differences in the energy content of the diets, which was reflected in the productive behavior and; therefore, affected carcass yields.

# Yield of primal cuts of sheep meat

### Neck weight

Neck weight was not significant between treatments (Table 2).

Diet	Neck (kg)	Rib (kg)	Loin (kg)	Foreshank (kg)	Leg (kg)	REA cm <sup>2</sup>	BFT (mm)
Corn stubble	$0.79 \mathrm{a}^\dagger$	1.47ab	0.71c	1.13c	1.24c	14.7bc	0.3a
Corn silage	1.31a	1.65a	0.84b	1.15c	1.39b	14.2bc	1.2a
Hibiscus	0.77a	1.49ab	0.73c	1.20b	1.24c	12.3c	0.3a
Cracked corn	1.04a	1.72a	2.57a	1.75a	2.18a	17.2a	1.3a
Crazing	0.84a	1.20b	0.78b	1.19b	1.35b	15.3b	0.5a
Mean	0.95	1.51	1.13	1.28	1.48	14.7	0.7
HSD	0.55	0.29	0.10	0.03	0.07	0.9	1.2
CV (%)	26.9	9.0	4.1	1.3	2.3	8.3	26.4

Table 2. Yield of primal cuts of sheep fed different diets in Loma Bonita, Oaxaca, Mexico.

CV=coefficient of variation (%). HSD=Tukey's honestly significant difference (P≤0.05). <sup>†</sup>a, b, c: literals in columns indicate a statistically significant difference (P≤0.05). REA=Rib eye area (cm<sup>2</sup>); BFT=back fat thickness (mm) in the *Longissimus dorsi* muscle.

# **Rib** weight

There were significant differences in rib weight between diets: control had the lowest value, while corn silage and cracked corn resulted in the highest rib weights (Table 2). Estrada *et al.* (2012) calculated 1.6 kg in rib weight when whole sorghum was offered to sheep. Ríos *et al.* (2012) recorded a rib weight of 2.9 kg when Pelibuey × Katahdin sheep were fed on waste chickpeas. Rib weight differences in this trial are related to the slaughter weight of the lambs (Table 2).

#### Loin weight

There were differences in loin weight between treatments (Table 2): it reached 2.57 kg with cracked corn, while it ranged from 0.71 to 0.84 kg with diets prepared with corn stover, corn silage, *Hibiscus* and the control. These results are explained by the different weight of the animals. Estrada *et al.* (2012) reported a loin weight of 1.21 kg in Pelibuey  $\times$  Dorper lambs. The results of the cracked corn diet matched the findings of Magaña-Monforte *et al.* (2015) who reported a loin weight of 2.61 kg in Pelibuey  $\times$  Katahdin sheep. A corn grain diet increased the size of the sheep, resulting in greater loin weight. Corn provided energy that was converted into muscle; additionally, animals expend less energy under stabling conditions.

# Shoulder weight

Significant differences were recorded between treatments regarding shoulder weight. Cracked corn grain diet produced 1.75 kg, a higher value than the other diets, whose shoulder weight values ranged from 1.13 to 1.20 kg. Ríos *et al.* (2012) reported a shoulder weight of 3.18 kg when feeding chickpea grains to sheep. These variations are caused by differences in dietary energy and body weight of sheep at slaughter.

### Leg weight

There were significant differences between treatments. Cracked corn diet (2.18 kg) was superior ( $P \le 0.05$ ) to corn silage, grazing, *Hibiscus*, and corn stover, which ranged from 1.24 to 1.39 kg (Table 2). Estrada *et al.* (2012) reported a leg weight of 2.23 kg in Pelibuey lambs fed on sorghum —an equivalent value to that of the cracked corn diet. This suggests that cereals favor muscle conversion and fat deposition, resulting in lambs of greater size and live weight.

# Rib eye area (REA)

REA reached 17.2 cm<sup>2</sup> and 12.3 cm<sup>2</sup> with cracked corn and *Hibiscus*, respectively ( $P \le 0.05$ ). Hernández-Espinoza *et al.* (2012) reported 14.2 cm<sup>2</sup> in Pelibuey lambs with REA; similar results were obtained with silage (14.2 cm<sup>2</sup>) and corn stover (14.7 cm<sup>2</sup>) (Table 2). A REA of 15.3 cm<sup>2</sup> was determined in the case of grazing lambs —a result equivalent to that of Ríos *et al.* (2012), who estimated a REA of 15.7 cm<sup>2</sup> in Pelibuey × Katahdin sheep. In this study, carcass size and weight modified the REA dimensions.

# **Back Fat Thickness (BFT)**

No significant differences were recorded between diets. The highest BFT (1.3 mm) was obtained with cracked corn, while grazing recorded 0.5 mm. These results are in line with Hernández-Montiel *et al.* (2016), who obtained 0.7 mm of BFT for Pelibuey sheep.

# CONCLUSIONS

A higher carcass yield was achieved with confined lambs fed on a cracked corn grainbased diet. Finally, including an appropriate feeding program in sheep production is a good alternative for obtaining value-added meat cuts, which will result in a higher economic income for the producers of Loma Bonita, Oaxaca, Mexico.

#### REFERENCES

- Anderson F, Pannier L, Pethick DW, Gardner GE. (2015). Intramuscular fat in lam muscle and the impact of selection for improved carcass lean meat yield. *Animal 9*(6):1081-1090. https://www.sciencedirect.com/ science/article/pii/S1751731114002
- de Andrade JC, Sobral L de A, Ares G, Deliza R. (2016). Understanding consumers' perception of lamb meat using free word association. *Meat Science* 117: 68-74. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.meatsci.2016.02.039
- Du, S., You, S. H., Bao, J., Gegentu Jia Y, S., Cai, Y. M. (2019). Evaluation of the growth performance and meat quality of Mongolian lamb fed grass, hay or pellets of Inner Mongolian native grass. *Small Ruminant Research* 181: 34-38. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.smallrumres.2019.10.008
- Espinoza-Marín, R., Hernández-Mendo, O., Ortega-Cerilla, M. E., Hernández-Sánchez, D., Huerta-Bravo, M. (2017). Perfil de ácidos grasos de barbacoa de borregos Pelibuey. *Agroproductividad 10*(2): 3-8. https://revista-agroproductividad.org/index.php/agroproductividad/article/view/944
- Estrada, A., Dávila, H. R., Herrera, R. S., Robles, J. C., La, O. O., Castro, B. I., Portillo, J. J., Ríos, F.G., Contreras, G. (2012). Características de la canal y rendimiento de los cortes primarios de corderos alimentados con sorgo escobero (*Sorghum bicolor* var. Technicum, jav). *Revista Cubana de Ciencia Agrícola* 46(2): 145-150. https://www.redalyc.org/articulo.oa?id=193024447005
- FAO (Organización de las Naciones Unidas para la Alimentación y la Agricultura). (2020). Ganadería. https://www.fao.org/faostat/es/#data/QA (Consulta: marzo 2020).
- FEDNA (Fundación Española para el Desarrollo de la Nutrición Animal). 2016. Maíz nacional. https://www. fundacionfedna.org/node/370 (Consulta: abril 2020).
- Frías, J. C., Aranda, E. M., Ramos, J. A., Vázquez, C., Díaz, P. (2011). Calidad y rendimiento en canal de corderos en pastoreo suplementados con caña de azúcar fermentada. Avances en Investigación Agropecuaria 15(3): 33-44. http://www.ucol.mx/revaia/portal/pdf/2011/sept/3.pdf
- García, M. J. A., Núñez, G. F. A., Rodríguez, A. F. A., Prieto, C., Molina, D. N. I. (1998). Calidad de la canal y de la carne de borregos Pelibuey castrados. *Técnica Pecuaria en México*. 36: 225-232. https:// cienciaspecuarias.inifap.gob.mx/index.php/Pecuarias/article/view/625/623
- Hernández-Espinoza, D. F., Oliva-Hernández, J., Pascual-Córdoba, A., Hinojosa-Cuellar, J. A. (2012). Descripción de medidas corporales y composición de la canal en corderas Pelibuey. *Revista Científica FCV-LUZ* 22: 24-31. https://produccioncientificaluz.org/index.php/cientifica/article/view/15686/15659
- Hernández-Montiel, W., Ramos-Juárez, J. A., Aranda-Ibañez, E.M., Hernández-Mendo, O., Munguía Flores, V. M., Oliva-Hernández, J. (2016). Alimento fermentado elaborado con semillas de *Canavalia ensiformis* sobre el crecimiento y la canal de corderos Pelibuey. *Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Pecuarias* 7(2): 213-232. https://cienciaspecuarias.inifap.gob.mx/index.php/Pecuarias/article/view/4175/3436
- INEGI (Instituto Nacional de Estadística Geografía e Informática). (2005). Cuaderno Estadístico Municipal de Loma Bonita, Estado de Oaxaca. Aguascalientes, México. 170 p.
- Macías-Cruz, U., Álvarez-Valenzuela, F. D., Rodríguez-García, J., Correa-Calderón, A., Torrentera-Olivera, N. G., Molina-Ramírez, I., Avendaño-Reyes, I. (2010). Crecimiento y características de canal en corderos Pelibuey puros y cruzados F1 con razas Dorper y Katahdin en confinamiento. Archivos de Medicina Veterinaria 42(3): 147-154. https://www.scielo.cl/pdf/amv/v42n3/art05.pdf
- Magaña-Monforte, J. G., Moo-Catzin, C. J., Chay-Canul, A. J., Aké-López, J. R., Segura-Correa, J. C., Montés-Pérez, R. C. (2015). Crecimiento y componentes de la canal de ovinos de pelo en jaulas elevadas. *Livestock Research for Rural Development.* 27(6): 1-7. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/278244199\_ Crecimiento\_y\_componentes\_de\_la\_canal\_de\_ovinos\_de\_pelo\_en\_jaulas\_elevadas

- Partida PJA, Braña VD, Jiménez SH, Ríos RFG, Buendía RG. 2013. Producción de Carne Ovina. Ajuchitlán, Qro. Centro Nacional de Investigación Disciplinaria en Fisiología y Mejoramiento Animal-INIFAP. Qro., México. 116 p.
- Partida, P. J. A., Martínez, R. L. (2010). Composición corporal de corderos Pelibuey en función de la concentración energética de la dieta y del peso al sacrificio. *Veterinaria México* 41(3): 177-190. https:// www.medigraphic.com/pdfs/vetmex/vm-2010/vm103b.pdf
- Ríos, R. F. G., Bernal, B. H., Cerrillo, S. M. A., Estrada, A. A., Juárez, R. A. S., Francisco, O. J., Portillo, L. J. J. (2012). Características de la canal, rendimiento en cortes primarios y composición tisular de corderos Katahdin × Pelibuey alimentados con garbanzo de desecho. *Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Pecuarias* 3: 357-371. https://cienciaspecuarias.inifap.gob.mx/index.php/Pecuarias/article/view/731/729.
- Russel, A. J.F., Doney, J. M., Gunn, R. G. (1969). Subjetive assessment of body fat in live sheep. Journal Agriculture Science Cambridge 72(2): 451-454.
- Sañudo, A. C. (2006). Calidad de la canal y de la carne en los ovinos: factores que la determinan. Revista Argentina de Producción Animal 26: 155-167. https://fcvinta.files.wordpress.com/2015/12/3915-calidadcarne.pdf
- SAS, Institute. (2013). Statistical Analysis System. Base SAS<sup>®</sup> 9.4 Procedures Guide: Statistical procedures. Second edition. SAS Institute Inc. Cary NC, USA. 550 p.
- SIAP (Servicio de Información Agroalimentaria y Pesquera). (2020). Producción ganadera. https://www.gob. mx/siap/acciones-y-programas/produccion-pecuaria (Consulta: junio 2020).
- Vnučec, I., Držaić, V., Mioč, B., Prpić, Z., Pavić, V., Antunović, Z. (2014). Carcass traits and meat color of lambs from diverse production systems. *Veterinarski Arhiv* 84(3): 251-263. https://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/ viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.644.871&rep=rep1&type=pdf





# Yield potential of onion genotypes in the Planicie Huasteca, Mexico

#### Méndez-Aguilar, Reinaldo<sup>\*</sup>; Ramírez-Meraz, Moisés; Bautista-Pérez, Cristóbal E.

Instituto Nacional de Investigaciones Forestales, Agrícolas y Pecuarias (INIFAP)- Campo Experimental Las Huastecas, Carretera Tampico-Mante km 55, S/N, Villa Cuauhtémoc, Altamira, Tamaulipas, México, C.P. 89610.

\* Correspondence: mendez.reinaldo@inifap.gob.mx

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective**: To identify new generation onion genotypes with high yield per unit that meet the bulb quality characteristics required by the export market.

**Design/Methodology/Approach**: Eight onion hybrids with yellow bulb, six hybrids with white bulb, and three hybrids with purple bulb were evaluated. The experiments were established with drip irrigation and fertigation. The agronomic characteristics of the plant and the production and quality of the bulb were evaluated, using the USDA specifications for bulb width and shape. The experiments were carried out using a completely randomized block design, with three replications; the statistical analysis was performed using the SAS software, version 9.2.

**Results**: The best onion genetic materials for the Planicie Huasteca were the yellow bulb hybrids Wayne and Don Víctor, the white bulb hybrids Blanca Grande, Monja Blanca, and Don Alberto, and the purple bulb hybrid Rasta, all of which have high production capacity and bulb quality.

**Study Limitations/Implications**: Onion (*Allium cepa* L.) is the most extensive horticultural crop in the Planicie Huasteca, Mexico. Although regional producers establish outstanding genotypes, they require information about the new generation genetic materials, if they are to remain competitive in the export market. Therefore, the new genotypes with the best high yield potential and bulb quality must be evaluated to select those that meet the requirements of the market.

**Findings/Conclusions**: Yellow, white, and purple bulb onion genotypes with high production capacity that meet the requirements of the markets were identified.

Keywords: Allium cepa L., bulb quality, production, hybrids.

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Onion (*Allium cepa* L.) is an important source of food, for both urban and rural populations (Shigyo and Kik, 2007). In addition, the production of this crop has economic value (Omoloso and Vagi, 2001; de la Fé and Cárdenas, 2014), since it is the second most widely cultivated vegetable worldwide, only surpassed by tomato (*Lycopersicon esculentum* Mill) (Financiera Nacional de Desarrollo Agropecuario, Rural, Forestal y Pesquero, 2014). The United States is the first global importer and Mexico is its main supplier (Gómez, 2010; Valencia and Zetina, 2017). In the Planicie Huasteca of northeastern

Citation: Méndez-Aguilar, R., Ramírez-Meraz, M., & Bautista-Pérez, C. E. (2023). Yield potential of onion genotypes in the Planicie Huasteca, Mexico. *Agro Productividad*. https://doi. org/10.32854/agrop.v16i12.2777

Academic Editors: Jorge Cadena Iñiguez and Lucero del Mar Ruiz Posadas

Received: August 12, 2023. Accepted: December 06, 2023. Published on-line: January 31, 2024.

*Agro Productividad, 16*(12) suplemento. December. 2023. pp: 121-127.

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial 4.0 International license.



122

Mexico (northern Veracruz, eastern San Luis Potosí, and southern Tamaulipas), onion is the most extended vegetable; during the autumn-winter cycle, its growing area fluctuates between 4,000 and 9,000 hectares (SIAP, 2022). Onion production is mainly sold to the export market. Yellow onion is the most produced crop (70%), followed by white onion (25%), and purple or red onion (5%) (Mata et al., 2011). Local producers unknowingly grow varieties or hybrids that may not be appropriate for their region and, sometimes, producers report substantial losses, because the crops experience severe disease problems or the bulbs have limited production potential and quality (Velásquez and Reveles, 2011; Velásquez et al., 2013). Although the producers of the Planicie Huasteca establish outstanding genotypes, they require information about the new generation genetic materials, if they are to remain competitive in the export market. Consequently, institutions such as the Instituto Nacional de Investigaciones Forestales, Agrícolas y Pecuarias (INIFAP) must support the identification of outstanding onion varieties or hybrids (with higher yields and bulb quality) that will be able to adapt to regional conditions. They should also make this information available to the producers. Therefore, the objective of this study was to identify new generation onion genotypes that can obtain high yield per unit and that meet the requirements of the export market.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

This research was carried out during the 2019-2020, 2020-2021, and 2021-2022 autumn-winter (A-W) cycles, at the INIFAP-Campo Experimental Las Huastecas, located in Villa Cuauhtémoc, Altamira Tamaulipas, Mexico (22° 34' 6" N, 98° 10' 5" W). Eight hybrids of yellow onion, six hybrids of white onion, and three hybrids of purple onion were evaluated, including the commercial hybrids used as control: Don Víctor (yellow onion), Carta Blanca (white onion), and Rasta (purple onion) (Table 1). The experiments were established with the dripping irrigation and fertigation technology developed by the INIFAP (Mata *et al.*, 2011). Eighty-five percent of the regional production in Mexico is sent to the United States; therefore, the agronomic characteristics and the bulb shape and quality were evaluated, based on the width, bulb shape, and quality classification specifications issued by the United States Department of Agriculture (USDA) (NOA, 2006; USDA, 2016). The genetic materials were established under open sky conditions and were divided into three groups, according to the color of the bulb (Table 1).

A completely randomized block design with three replicates was used for the field distribution. The experimental plot was made up of a 1.8 m wide  $\times$  5 m long bed and the harvest was carried out in 4 m at the center of the plot, resulting in a 7.2 m<sup>2</sup> useful area. Four rows of plants were established in each bed, with a plant density of 7 plants per lineal meter, resulting in 150,000 plants per hectare. The harvest started when the foliage bent over (an indication of the commercial maturity of the bulb). Based on the export standards, the following elements were recorded: days until harvest, total production, average bulb weight, exportation bulb, and predominant dimensions of the bulb (Asgrow, 2000; USDA, 2016). The combined statistical analysis of the three cycles of each variable was carried out using the SAS version 9.2 software (SAS, 2009).

Group by bulb color	Number	Genotype
	1	Hornet
	2	Plethrora
	3	Vulkana
V-11	4	Dulciana
rellow	5	Don Víctor (Control)
	6	Veronica
	7	Tusker
	8	Wayne
	1	Don Alberto
	2	Florentina
White	3	Blanca Montejo
	4	Carta Blanca (Control)
	6	Blanca Grande
	1	Rasta (Control)
Purple	2	Sofire
	3	Red Sensation

 Table 1. Onion genetic material evaluated under fertigation conditions in southern

 Tamaulipas at the INIFAP-Campo Experimental Las Huastecas (2019-2022).

### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

**Precocity at the time of the harvest**. In the Planicie Huasteca, precocity is an important characteristic for onion cultivation, because an early harvest is generally associated with a good sale price, both in the domestic and export markets. There were significant differences (P < 0.05) in the overall analysis of variance of the genotypes (Table 2). Regarding its commercial maturity, the Vulcana yellow onion was the most precocious cultivar, followed by Tusker, and the Don Victor hybrid (control); from the transplant to the moment when the foliage bend over, the process took 96, 101, and 134 days for each of these cultivars, respectively (Table 2). Meanwhile, the most precocity to harvest was the Blanca Montejo white onion hybrid, whose foliage bend over at 105 days. Meanwhile, there were no significant differences regarding purple onions (P > 0.05) (Table 2). Amarananjundeswara *et al.* (2020) carried out a study in Karnataka, India, using 28 onion genotypes and determined that onions reached their physiological maturity between 80 and 128 days. The difference between both studies could be the consequence of the evaluated genotypes and the environmental conditions.

**Bulb quality**. Most of the evaluated materials are of excellent quality. There was a high uniformity in size and bulb color. Most of the genotypes recorded a >95% export quality production. Nevertheless, the Monja Blanca white onion, Plethrora yellow onion, and Sofire purple onion total production recorded an export quality of 94, 93, and 84%, respectively (Table 3). Regarding the shape of the bulb, all the materials mostly recorded flattened globe and globe shapes (Figure 1). The Verónica and Sofire hybrids had a round bulb, while Dulciana had a flat bulb (Table 3). This variable is fundamental, because 85% of the onion production is exported to the USA (TRADE MAP, 2022).

Group by		Days to harvest after transplanting						
bulb color	Genotype	A-W 2019-2020	A-W 2020-2021	A-W 2021-2022	Average*			
	Don Victor	138	134	129	134 a			
	Wayne	137	116	131	128 ab			
	Hornet	134	112	123	123 ab			
Vallary	Verónica	130	116	115	120 ab			
Tellow	Dulciana	123	118	114	118 abc			
	Plethrora	123	110	108	114 bcd			
	Tusker	98	100	104	101 cd			
	Vulkana	92	100	97	96 d			
	Florentina	139	143	134	139 a			
	Blanca Grande	139	147	123	136 a			
White	Don Alberto	139	139	124	134 a			
white	Carta Blanca	139	138	111	129 a			
	Monja Blanca	126	114	123	121 ab			
	Blanca Montejo	119	100	97	105 b			
	Rasta	145	147	115	136 a			
Purple	Red Sensation	129	146	127	134 a			
	Sofire	131	110	110	117 a			

**Table 2**. Precocity (days at the start of the harvest) in yellow, white, and purple onions, under in southern Tamaulipas. INIFAP-Campo Experimental Las Huastecas (2019-2022).

\*Amounts with the same letters are statistically equal (Tukey, P<0.05).

Production was classified by bulb size, according to the exports market quality standards (Asgrow, 2000; Gómez, 2010; USDA, 2016): 1) super-colossal (>10.8 cm width); 2) colossal (9.53-10.79 cm width); 3) jumbo (7.62-9.52 cm width); 4) medium (5.72-7.61 cm width); and 5) small (< 2.54-5.71 cm width). Most yellow onions were super-colossal (or extra-large) and colossal, the sizes preferred by the export markets (Mata et al., 2011), where northeastern Mexican yellow onion production is sold. The Wayne and Hornet hybrids recorded the biggest bulbs, with an average weight of 480 and 447 g, respectively (Table 3). Islam et al. (2007) reported a positive correlation with the fresh weight of the bulbs. White onions recorded mainly jumbo and colossal produce. The Blanca Grande genotype was the exception: it recorded a 455-g bulb average weight and was classified into the super colossal and colossal categories (Table 3). Purple onions had the smallest bulbs and were classified as medium, jumbo and, to a lesser degree, colossal. In statistical terms, the three evaluated materials were equal regarding average bulb weight (P>0.05)(Table 3). The preferred sizes of white and yellow onions are medium, jumbo, and colossal. Consequently, all the genetic materials had a high-quality exportation size, although the domestic Mexican market prefers jumbo- and medium-sized onions (Mata et al., 2011).

#### Total production of commercial-quality bulbs

Significant differences (P < 0.05) were recorded between the yield variables of the genotypes. The Wayne yellow onion hybrid recorded the highest yields, with an average

Bulb Color	Genotype	Export bulb (%)	Bulb shape	Bulb size	Bulb weight (g)*
	Wayne	98	GL	C-SC	480 a
	Hornet	98	FGL	C-SC	447 a
	Dulciana	96	GL	C-SC	426 ab
A	Don Victor	98	GL	J-C-SC	418 ab
Amarillo	Plethrora	93	F	J-C-SC	410 ab
	Verónica	98	R	J-C-SC	386 ab
	Tusker	98	FGL	J-C	319 b
	Vulkana	95	GL	J-C	317 b
	Blanca Grande	97	FGL	C-SC	455 a
	Carta Blanca	98	GL	J-C-SC	424 a
D1	Don Alberto	96	FGL	J-C-SC	412 ab
Dianco	Monja Blanca	94	FGL	J-C	376 ab
	Blanca Montejo	97	GL	J-C	374 ab
	Florentina	95	FGL	J-C	372 ab
	Rasta	98	GL	J-C	345 a
Morado	Red Sensation	98	FGL	M-J-C	343 a
	Sofire	84	R	M-J-C	329 a

 Table 3. Bulb quality and size characteristics of onion genotypes. INIFAP-Campo Experimental Las Huastecas (2019-2022).

\* Amounts with the same letter are statistically equal (Tukey, P < 0.05); Bulb size: SC=Super-Colossal; C=Colossal, J=Jumbo, M=Medium, S=Small; Bulb shape: R=Round; GL=Globe; FGL=Flattened Globe; F=Flat.



**Figure 1**. Onion bulbs. A) Group by bulb color. B) purple onion hybrid (Rasta). C) yellow onion hybrid (Wayne). D) white onion bulb (Blanca Grande).

production of 57.9 t ha<sup>-1</sup>, during the three evaluation cycles. Ninety-eight percent of its production had exportation quality, surpassing the Don Victor hybrid (control), which obtained a 51.4 t ha<sup>-1</sup> yield, with the same percentage of exportation quality in its production. The Tusker hybrid recorded the lowest yield (39.5 t ha<sup>-1</sup>), although 98% of its production had exportation quality (Table 3 and 4).

For their part, white onions recorded significant differences (P<0.05). The Blanca Grande genotype recorded the highest production (52.5 t ha<sup>-1</sup>), 97% of which had exportation quality. Blanca Grande was followed by Monja Blanca, Don Alberto, Carta Blanca, and Florentina, whose yields fluctuated from 44.5 to 49.8 t ha<sup>-1</sup> and had a 94-98% exportation quality. The lowest production was recorded by the Blanca Montejo hybrid (40.3 t ha-1), 97% of whose production had exportation quality (Tables 3 and 5).

Purple onions recorded the lowest average production yield  $(37.5 \text{ t ha}^{-1})$  regarding the yellow and white onions, which obtained a 48.4 and 47.2 t ha<sup>-1</sup>, respectively. The three purple onion genetic materials evaluated were statistically equal (P>0.05) regarding bulb production (Table 6). Overall, the Sofire purple onion genotype produced the lowest number of bulbs for exportation (86%). This situation could be the result of the high number of splitting bulbs (onions with double or triple bulbs in the same plant) and their characteristic jumbo-medium bulbs (Table 3).

Variety or		Average*		
Hybrid	AW 2019-2020	AW 2020-2021	AW 2021-2022	t ha <sup>-1</sup>
Wayne	51.9	47.1	74.8	57.9 a
Don Víctor	44.7	43.4	66	51.4 ab
Hornet	32.5	44.4	73.4	50.1 ab
Plethrora	42.9	46.5	60.1	49.8 ab
Verónica	37.9	42.3	67.0	49.1 ab
Dulciana	37.7	44.9	62.7	48.4 ab
Vulkana	37.8	34.2	50.9	41.0 b
Tusker	32.7	31.2	54.5	39.5 b

**Table 4**. Production per cycle and average of yellow bulb onion genotypes. INIFAP-Campo Experimental Las Huastecas (2019-2022).

\*Amounts with the same letters are statistically equal (Tukey, P<0.05).

**Table 5.** Production per cycle and average of white onion genotypes, in southern Tamaulipas. INIFAP-Campo Experimental Las Huastecas (2019-2022).

Variaty or hybrid	Ŋ	Average*		
variety of hybrid	AW 2019-2020 AW 2020-2021 AW		AW 2021-2022	t ha <sup>-1</sup>
Blanca Grande	50.9	47.2	59.5	52.5 a
Monja Blanca	41.4	40.7	67.2	49.8 ab
Don Alberto	43.7	40.9	60.4	48.3 ab
Carta Blanca	41.3	43.1	58.7	47.7 ab
Florentina	39.3	41.8	52.3	44.5 ab
Blanca Montejo	33	35.7	52.1	40.3 b

\* Amounts with the same letters are statistically equal (Tukey, P<0.05).

Variety or hybrid	Y	Average*			
	AW 2019-2020	AW 2020-2021	AW 2021-2022	t ha <sup>-1</sup>	
Sofire	35.6	28.4	52.3	38.8 a	
Rasta	36.9	32	47	38.6 a	
Red Sensation	26.2	34.7	44.2	35.0 a	

**Table 6.** Production per cycle and average of purple onion genotypes. INIFAP-Campo Experimental LasHuastecas (2019-2022).

\* Amounts with the same letters are statistically equal (Tukey, P<0.05).

#### CONCLUSIONS

The best onion genetic materials in the Planicie Huasteca were Wayne and Don Victor hybrids (yellow onion), Blanca Grande, Monja Blanca, and Don Alberto (white onion), and Rasta (purple onion). These hybrids recorded a high productive capacity and had all the characteristics and qualities required by the market. Consequently, they meet all the requirements of the producers of the Planicie Huasteca region.

#### REFERENCES

- Amarananjundeswara, H., Priyadarshini, G., Doddabasappa, B., Vasudeva, K. R., Anjanappa, M., Prasad, P. S., y VeereGowda, R. (2020). Evaluation of white onion (*Allium cepa* L.) genotypes for growth, yield and yield attributing characters. *Journal Pharmacognosy and Phytochemistry*, 9(5):477-480.
- Asgrow. (2000). Cebolla, factores que influyen en la calidad de los bulbos. Reporte Agronómico Asgrow. Sun Praire, WI, USA.
- de la Fé, C. y Cárdenas, R. (2014). La producción de semillas de cebolla (*Allium cepa* L.), una realidad en Santa Cruz del Norte, Mayabeque. *Cultivos Tropicales. 35*(4):5-12.
- Financiera Nacional de Desarrollo Agropecuario, Rural, Forestal y Pesquero. (2014). Panorama de la cebolla. Consulta 01 de marzo de 2012. http://www.financierarural.
- Islam, M. K., Alam, M. F., y Islam, A. K. (2007). Growth and yield response of onion (Allium cepa L.) genotypes to different levels of fertilizers. Bangladesh Journal of Botany, 36(1): 33-38.
- Mata, V. H., Patishtán, P., Vázquez, G. E., y Ramírez, M. M. (2011). Fertirrigación del cultivo de cebolla con riego por goteo en el sur de Tamaulipas. INIFAP-CIR Noreste, Campo Experimental Las Huastecas. Libro Técnico No. 4. México. 158 p.
- NOA. (2006). Bring on the onions. National Onion Association. U.S.A. 8 p.
- Omoloso, A., y Vagi, J. (2001). Broad spectrum antibacterial activity of Allium cepa, Allium roseum, Trigonella foenum graecum and Curcuma domestica. Natural Product Sciences, 7(1):13-16.
- SAS Institute. (2009). Versión 9.2 para Windows. SAS Inst., Cary, NC, USA.
- SIAP. (2022). Servicio de Información Agroalimentaria y Pesquera. Acciones y Programas. Cierre de la producción agrícola 2021. Consulta 26 de agosto de 2022. https://nube.siap.gob.mx/cierreagricola/
- Shigyo, M. & Kik, C. (2007). Onion. Vegetable II. Fabaceae, Liliaceae, Solanaceae and Umbelliferae. In Handbook of Plant Breeding, 121-159.
- TRADE MAP. 2022. Trade Map: Trade statistics for international business development. Fecha de consulta 26 de agosto de 2022. https://www.trademap.org/Index.aspx/.
- USDA (United States Department of Agriculture) (2016). Onions Shipping Point and Market Inspection Instructions. Agricultural Marketing Service, Specialty Crops Program, Specialty Crops Inspection Division. USA. pp 109.
- Valencia, S. K. y Zetina, E. A. M. (2017). La cebolla mexicana: un análisis de competitividad en el mercado estadounidense, 2002-2013. Región y sociedad, 29(70):133-153. https://doi.org/10.22198/rys.2017.70. a348.
- Velásquez-Valle, R., y Reveles-Hernández, M. (2011). Detección del iris yellow spot virus en el cultivo de cebolla en Zacatecas, México. Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Agrícolas, 2(6): 971-978.
- Velásquez-Valle, R., Reveles-Torres, L. R., Amador-Ramírez, M. D. (2013). Hortalizas y virosis en Zacatecas: Un patosistema complejo. *Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Agrícolas*, 4(8): 1267-1277.



# Insecticide resistance level of Aedes aegypti L. (Diptera: Culicidae) in northern Mexico

López-Zerón, Nelson E.<sup>1</sup>; Wilson-García, Claudia Y.<sup>2\*</sup>; Alvarez-Vazquez, Perpetuo<sup>3</sup>, Rojas-García, Rafael A.<sup>4</sup>

- Centro de Bachillerato Tecnológico Agropecuario No. 178, San Luis Acatlán, Guerrero, México, C. P. 41600.
- Universidad Autónoma Chapingo, Unidad Académica San Luis Acatlán, San Luis Acatlán, Guerrero, México, C. P. 41600.
- Universidad Autónoma Agraria Antonio Narro, Departamento de Recursos Naturales Renovables, Buenavista, Saltillo Coahuila, México, C.P. 25315.
- Universidad Autónoma de Guerrero, Facultad de Medicina Veterinaria y Zootecnia No. 2, Carretera Acapulco-Pinotepa Nacional, km. 197, Cuajinicuilapa, Guerrero, México, C. P. 41940.
- \* Correspondence: cwilsong@chapingo.mx

## ABSTRACT

**Objective**: To determine the response of the larvae of three *Ae. aegypti* populations from the Mexican North Pacific region to insecticides with different mode of action.

Design/Methodology/Approach: Three colonies were obtained placing ovitramps in peridomestic sites in Guadalajara (Jalisco), Culiacan (Sinaloa), and La Paz (Baja California Sur). Based on the methodology proposed by WHO, the bioassays were carried out with  $F_1$  larvae in the early fourth instar.

Results: The larvae from the three field colonies had high resistance to permethrin and low resistance to deltamethrin; however, they were susceptible to Spinosad and Bacillus thuringiensis var. Israelensis. The Culiacan strain showed a high resistance to the malathion and propoxur insecticides.

Study limitations/Implications: The results provided valuable information about the response of these populations to insecticides, which are useful to establish resistance in the lab. Consequently, further studies should be carried out to complement the information obtained in these field tests.

Findings/Conclusions: The data indicated resistance levels to pyrethroid insecticides (mainly permethrin), as well as to organophosphates and carbamates.

Keywords: resistance, Aedes aegypti, biorational, pyrethroids, carbamates.

## **INTRODUCTION**

The Aedes aegypti L. mosquito is one of the most important insects for the public health sector, because it spreads several diseases, including classic dengue, dengue hemorrhagic fever, chikungunya virus, Zika virus, Mayaro virus, and yellow fever. This mosquito lives in urban habitats and it mainly reproduces in artificial containers. Unlike other mosquitoes, it feeds during the day; however, its biting activity intensifies in the early morning and at dusk (Souza et al., 2019).



Citation: López-Zerón, N. E., Wilson-García, C. Y., Alvarez-Vazquez, P., & Rojas-García, R. A. (2023). Insecticide resistance level of Aedes aegypti L. (Diptera: Culicidae) in northern Mexico. Agro Productividad. https://doi. org/10.32854/agrop.v16i12.2779

Academic Editors: Jorge Cadena Iñiguez and Lucero del Mar Ruiz Posadas

Received: September 27, 2023. Accepted: November 16, 2023. Published on-line: January 31, 2024.

Agro Productividad, 16(12) suplemento. December. 2023. pp: 129-135.

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial 4.0 International license.



Given its adaptability, *Aedes aegypti* can currently be found in climates and altitudes where it had not been previously reported. Some studies point out that dengue prevails in 128 countries, impacting 3.900 billion people (Brady *et al.*, 2012).

In Mexico, management has mainly been focused on the use of insecticides such as pyrethroids and organophosphates to control adults and larvae, respectively. Nevertheless, this practice has resulted in resistance problems in several states, including Guerrero (Chino-Cantor *et al.*, 2014), Veracruz (Flores *et al.*, 2013), and Quintana Roo (Flores *et al.*, 2006).

As a consequence of the increased range of insecticides authorized for the control of the *Aedes aegypti* larvae, the susceptibility to the said authorized insecticides must be reviewed (Zettel and Kaufman, 2008). Therefore, the objective of this study was to evaluate the current state of the response of three *Ae. aegypti* populations from the Mexican states of Jalisco, Sinaloa, and Baja California Sur to insecticides.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

Individuals from three *Ae. aegypti* populations were collected in Guadalajara, Jalisco (20° 39' 58" N and 103° 21' 07" W), Culiacan, Sinaloa (24° 48' 00" N and 107° 23' 00" W), and La Paz, Baja California Sur (24° 08' 32" N and 110° 18' 39" W). The New Orleans strain —which has been certified as susceptible to insecticides and was provided by the Universidad Autónoma de Nuevo León— was used as a point of comparison. This strain had been kept three years in the lab where the bioassays were carried out.

The field material was gathered during April and May 2017 (La Paz), June 2017 (Culiacan), and May and June 2017 (Guadalajara). The samples were collected with ovitramps. These tramps were made up of 1-L black plastic containers. The insides were covered with a 12 cm wide  $\times$  27 cm long white Pellon interlining fabric (model F-1600); the fabric had a hole in the  $\frac{1}{2}$  liter measurement capacity. The ovitramps were left in the peridomestic sites for a month. During that period, they were checked on a weekly basis.

The cloth with the eggs was extracted, dried, and sent to the lab. A total of 119 fabric pieces (23,746 parental eggs), 66 fabric pieces (15,353 parental eggs), and 227 fabric pieces (40,779 parental eggs) were obtained from the colonies found in Guadalajara, La Paz, and Culiacán, respectively. However, the egg feasibility percentage was <1% in all the colonies, because most of them had hatched or were dehydrated.

The larvae were fed every third day, with dust from pet food (Rodent Lab Chow<sup>®</sup>5001). The containers were kept in a TFFU2065FWA bioclimatic chamber (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA), at 27 °C and with a 12:12 (L:O) photoperiod. The pupae were extracted and placed in polystyrene glasses. The said glasses were introduced into  $30 \times 30 \times 45$  cm entomological cages, wrapped in organza fabric, at 27 °C ± 2, with a 75% ± 5 relative humidity, and the same photoperiod than the larvae, in order to help them to reach adulthood.

Adults were fed with a 10% sugary solution. The females were given *Sus scrofa domesticus* L. pig blood, with 4 mL of heparin sodium 1,000 un/mL per liter of blood as anticoagulant. The blood was warmed in a bath Marie until it reached 37 °C. Afterwards, 5 mL of blood were poured into polystyrene glasses, covered with heat-resistant Parafilm-M<sup>®</sup> sealing film

which had been soaked with human sweat on the outside. The glasses were placed upsidedown at the top of the cage (Carvalho *et al.*, 2014).

Eight insecticides from different toxicological groups were used: organophosphates, carbamates, pyrethroids, spinosyns, and Bacillus (Table 1).

In the case of the insecticide formulations, distilled water was used to prepare the required concentrations, while Meyer<sup>®</sup> reagent grade acetone was used for the active ingredients.

The bioassays followed the standardized procedures of the WHO (2012). Twenty larvae in the early four instar were placed in two 120-mL polystyrene containers filled with 100 mL of distilled water. During the biological response window, nine concentrations of each insecticide were established, starting from 0.01% and logarithmically decreasing until 0 and 100% mortality results were obtained, after a 24 h exposition. Subsequently, nine intermediate concentrations (five repetitions per insecticide and an untreated control) were evaluated. In order to obtain the 0-100% mortality ranges, the dead larvae were counted. In addition, the larvae that were unable to move vertically or that did not perform their characteristic movements when touched with the stimulus-responsive brush were considered to be dead (Flores, 2014). The maximum mortality accepted for the control was 10%; this result was adjusted using Abbott's formula (Abbott, 1925).

The 50% and 95% mortality ( $RF_{50}$  and  $RF_{95}$ ) factors were obtained dividing the  $LC_{50}$  or  $LC_{95}$  lethal concentration of the field population by the  $LC_{50}$  o  $LC_{95}$  of the susceptible population. The Mazzarri and Georghiou (1995) criteria were used to determine the resistance degree of the field populations: <5 resistance factor (RF) indicates a low resistance level; 5-10, a moderate resistance level; and >10, a high resistance level.

The data of the bioassays were analyzed using the PROC PROBIT procedure of the SAS software, version 9.0 (SAS Institute, 2002). The  $LC_{50}$  and  $LC_{95}$  values were calculated, as well as their confidence intervals (95%). The lack of overlap between confidence intervals was taken into account to determine if there was a significatively different response between one and two populations subjected to insecticides of the same toxicological group, regarding the  $LC_{50}$  and  $LC_{95}$  values.

Active Ingredient & Trade Name	Formulation	Percentage or purity	Formulator
Spinosad, Natular EC	Concentrated emulsionable	20.6%, 230 g i. per litre	Public Health Supply and Equipment de México S. A. de C. V.
Bacillus thuringiensis var. israelensis VectoBac <sup>®</sup> WDG	Water-soluble granules	34.7%	Bayer de México S. A. de C. V.
Temefós, Temephos	Concentrated emulsionable	500 de i. a. per litre	Química Lucava S.A. de C.V.
Clorpirifós etílico, Clorpirifós	Liquid in mineral oil	122.8 g de i. a. per litre	Public Health Supply and Equipment de México S. A. de C. V.
Permetrina, Aqua Reslin Super	Aqueous solution	108.7 g de i. a. per litre	Bayer de México S. A. de C. V.
Deltametrina, Aqua K-Othrine®	Aqueous emulsion	20 g de i. a. per litre	Bayer de México S. A. de C. V.
Malatión, Verthion	Concentrated Solution	410 g de i. a. per litre	Agricultura Nacional
Propoxur	Technical Grade	Puresa 99.5%	Chem service, West Chester, PA

1. Insecticides used in the bioassays.
1. Insecticides used in the bioassays

# **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

The colonies of Guadalajara, Culiacan, and La Paz showed high resistance levels (>10 x) to permethrin, recording 40.81, 42.85, and 69.38x resistance factor ( $RF_{50}$ ), respectively (Table 2). Meanwhile, the three colonies showed even higher resistance levels ( $RF_{95}$ ). However, the La Paz colony recorded the highest resistance factor (217x) and  $RF_{50}$  among the three colonies.

Meanwhile, the three colonies recorded low resistance levels to the deltamethrin insecticide: 3.73, 1.56, and 2.77x ( $RF_{50}$ ) for the Guadalajara, Culiacan, and La Paz colonies, respectively. For its part,  $RF_{95}$  reported a similar trend towards low resistance levels. In all cases, the slope response of the populations to this insecticide was >2. This phenomenon indicates that the populations have a drastic mortality response to a dose increase. Nevertheless, this was not the case with permethrin, whose slope results were  $\leq 1.61$  in all the cases. These results indicate a high resistance trend: when the dose increases, mortality slowly increases.

None of the colonies showed resistance to Spinosad. The  $LC_{50}$  and  $LC_{95}$  of the field colonies recorded lower results than the New Orleans strain control (Table 3). This insecticide was first applied in Mexico for the management of the *Aedes aegypti* larvae in 2014. However, it was not used in all the states were the health campaign against *Aedes aegypti* has been implemented and this may explain the results obtained.

The slope of all the colonies where Spinosad was applied was  $\geq 2.4$ , which indicates that these colonies have a similar mortality response to a dose increase.

All the field colonies were susceptible to *Bacillus thuringiensis* var. *Israelensis*: their  $LC_{50}$  and  $LC_{95}$  fiducial limits overlapped with the susceptible New Orleans strain control. Likewise, the slope values of the bioassays were  $\geq 3.24$  in all the cases, which indicates that this insecticide has a low resistance trend.

Although the temephos insecticide is widely used to manage mosquito larvae in Mexico, the three colonies ( $LC_{50}$ ) showed low resistance levels, reporting 1.42, 1.47, and 3.23x values for the colonies of Guadalajara, Culiacan, and La Paz, respectively (Table 4).  $LC_{95}$  showed a similar behavior, recording <5x resistance factors.

	7 ( 0	/	<i>aI</i>					
Insecticide	Strain	$^{1}N$	$^{2}b\pm SE$	<sup>3</sup> LC <sub>50</sub> LC%95	$^{4}\mathbf{Pr} > \chi^{2}$	<sup>5</sup> RF <sub>50</sub>	LC <sub>95</sub> LC95%	RF <sub>95</sub>
Permetrina	New Orleans	800	$1.65 \pm 0.19$	0.0098 (0.0069-0.013)	0.052		0.096 (0.054-0.25)	
	Guadalajara	480	$1.61 \pm 0.16$	0.4 (0.32-0.49)	0.96	40.8	4.2 (2.98-6.86)	43.7
	Culiacán	540	1.27±0.13	0.42 (0.33-0.52)	0.98	42.8	8.42 (5.05-18.08)	87.7
	La Paz	720	$1.1 \pm 0.091$	0.68 (0.55-0.85)	0.4	69.3	20.89 (12.08-44.09)	217
	New Orleans	900	1.97±0.13	0.0083 (0.007-0.0097)	0.98		0.056 (0.042-0.079)	
DL	Guadalajara	480	2.29±0.16	0.031 (0.027-0.036)	0.82	3.73	0.16 (0.12-0.22)	2.8
Deltametrina	Culiacán	320	2.42±0.27	0.013 (0.011-0.016)	0.92	1.56	0.066 (0.051-0.097)	1.1
	La Paz	420	2.03±0.17	0.023 (0.02-0.028)	0.9	2.77	0.15 (0.11-0.23)	2.6

**Table 2.** Pyrethroid toxicity  $(mg L^{-1})$  in *Aedes aegypti* larvae of the Mexican North Pacific.

<sup>1</sup>N: number of events; <sup>2</sup>b±SE (SE): slope and standard error; <sup>3</sup>LC (LC): lethal concentration; <sup>4</sup>Pr> $\chi^2$ : chi-square probability; <sup>5</sup>RF (RF): resistance factor.

Insecticide	Strain	<sup>1</sup> N	$^{2}b\pm SE$	<sup>3</sup> LC <sub>50</sub> LC%95	<sup>4</sup> <b>Pr</b> > $\chi^2$	<sup>5</sup> RF <sub>50</sub>	LC <sub>95</sub> LC95%	RF <sub>95</sub>
Spinosad	New Orleans	500	3.78±0.3	0.11 (0.1-0.12)	0.23		0.31 (0.25-41)	
	Guadalajara	420	3±0.2	0.035 (0.031-0.039)	0.82	0.31	0.12 (0.116)	0.38
	Culiacán	420	2.41±0.19	0.037 (0.032-0.043)	0.51	0.33	0.17 (0.14-0.24)	0.54
	La Paz	700	$3.39 \pm 0.3$	0.027 (0.023-0.031)	0.11	0.24	0.082 (0.065-0.11)	0.26
Bacillus thuringiensis var. israelensis	New Orleans	540	2.43±0.1	0.021 (0.019-0.024)	0.55		0.1 (0.083-0.13)	
	Guadalajara	360	3.87±0.39	0.011 (0.01-0.012)	0.29	0.52	0.03 (0.024-0.04)	0.3
	Culiacán	540	3.25±0.2	0.027 (0.024-0.029)	0.72	1.28	0.086 (0.073-0.1)	0.86
	La Paz	420	3.24±0.2	0.018 (0.016-0.021)	0.8	0.85	0.06 (0.049-0.077)	0.6

**Table 3**. Toxicity (mg  $L^{-1}$ ) of microbials in *Aedes aegypti* larvae of the Mexican North Pacific.

 $^{1}N$ : number of events;  $^{2}b\pm SE$  (SE): slope and standard error;  $^{3}LC$  (LC): lethal concentration;  $^{4}Pr > \chi^{2}$ : xhi-square probability;  $^{5}RF$  (RF): resistance factor.

**Table 4**. Organophosphate and carbamate toxicity (mg  $L^{-1}$ ) in *Aedes aegypti* larvae in the Mexican North Pacific.

Insecticide	Strain	<sup>1</sup> N	$^{2}b\pm SE$	<sup>3</sup> LC <sub>50</sub> LC%95	$^{4}\mathbf{Pr} > \chi^{2}$	<sup>5</sup> RF <sub>50</sub>	LC <sub>95</sub> LC95%	RF <sub>95</sub>
Temefós	New Orleans	540	2.15±0.15	0.021 (0.018-0.024)	0.27		0.12 (0.094-0.16)	
	Guadalajara	480	$2.25 \pm 0.17$	0.03 (0.026-0.035)	0.24	1.42	0.16 (0.12-0.22)	1.33
	Culiacán	540	2±0.15	0.031 (0.027-0.036)	0.14	1.47	0.2 (0.16-0.29)	1.66
	La Paz	700	4.55±0.43	0.068 (0.06-0.079)	0.12	3.23	0.18 (0.14-0.25)	1.5
Malation	New Orleans	600	1.56±0.18	0.017 (0.014-0.022)	0.22		0.19 (0.11-0.45)	
	Guadalajara	420	2.93±0.28	0.1 (0.095-0.11)	0.18	5.88	0.38 (0.29-0.55)	2
	Culiacán	480	2.6±0.3	0.29 (0.23-0.36)	0.022	17.05	1.24 (0.84-2.39)	6.52
	La Paz	420	2.81±0.38	0.1 (0.08-0.13)	0.07	5.8	0.4 (0.26-0.93)	2.1
Clorpirifós	New Orleans	600	3.58±0.33	0.013 (0.012-0.015)	0.18		0.039 (0.031-0.052)	
	Guadalajara	480	2.05±0.17	0.045 (0.038-0.053)	0.94	3.46	0.28 (0.2-0.45)	7.17
	Culiacán	420	2.34±0.58	0.096 (0.066-0.28)	0.0017	7.38	0.48 (0.2-22.12)	12.3
	La Paz	420	2.89±0.22	0.022 (0.02-0.026)	0.51	1.69	0.084 (0.067-0.11)	2.15
Propoxur	New Orleans	900	1.48±0.15	0.096 (0.07-0.13)	0.074		1.23 (0.68-3)	
	Guadalajara	420	4.03±0.57	1.21 (1-1.49)	0.01	12.6	3.11 (2.29-5.7)	2.52
	Culiacán	420	2.93±0.54	1.79 (1.15-2.75)	0.03	18.6	6.52 (3.87-23.18)	5.3
	La Paz	420	3.36±0.45	2.64 (2.04-3.58)	0.006	27.5	8.15 (5.45-17.34)	6.62

 $^{1}N$ : number of events;  $^{2}b\pm SE$  (SE): slope and standard error;  $^{3}LC$  (LC): lethal concentration;  $^{4}Pr > \chi^{2}$ : chi-square probability;  $^{5}RF$  (RF): resistance factor.

The field colonies of Guadalajara and La Paz showed a moderate resistance to Malathion in their  $LC_{50}$ , both recording 5.88x resistance factor values. However, the Culiacan strain recorded a high resistance to this insecticide and its  $RF_{50}$  reached 17.05x.

The Guadalajara and La Paz strains showed low resistance levels to clorphyrifos in their  $LC_{50}$ : 3.46 and 1.69x, respectively. However, the Culiacan strain recorded a moderate resistance (7.38x RF<sub>50</sub>). Comparing the LC<sub>95</sub>, the La Paz strain recorded a low resistance (>5x), while the Guadalajara and the Culiacan strains showed moderate (7.17x) and high

resistance (>10x), respectively. Meanwhile, the response of the three colonies to the three organophosphate insecticides recorded slopes values between 2 and 3. Meanwhile, only the La Paz strain recorded a 4.55 slope against the temephos insecticide. Among the three colonies this strain recorded the highest  $RF_{50}$  against this insecticide.

All the field strains had a high resistance to propoxur (carbamate): their  $RF_{50}$  were 12.6 (Guadalajara), 18.64 (Culiacan), and 27.5x (La Paz). Nevertheless, regarding the resistance factors of the  $LC_{95}$ , the Guadalajara strain had a low resistance (2.52x), while the Culiacan and La Paz strains recorded a moderate resistance (5.3 and 6.62x, respectively). The highly variable slope values ranged from 2.93 to 4.03, indicating that the response to this insecticide is not even (Table 4).

The three colonies showed low resistance levels (>5x) to deltamethrin, a type II insecticide; however, they recorded high resistance levels to permethrin, a type I pyrethroid. The only metabolic resistance mechanism of the first type of insecticide is made up of mixed function oxidase (MFO). Meanwhile, permethrin has a metabolic resistance mechanism made up of esterase and MFO. In addition, permethrin has been used for a longer period in the campaign against adult mosquitoes and is widely applied in the agricultural sector. For its part, the use of deltamethrin is recent and is mainly recommended for the impregnation of pavilions; consequently, the pressure to select a single insecticide is lower than in the apple cultivation sector, where permethrin is the chosen product.

Although neither deltamethrin pyrethroids, nor permethrin were applied to the larvae, Zettel and Kaufman (2008) pointed out that the use of adulticides can have a marginal selection effect on the larvae, because spraying can spread on water bodies where the larvae develop. Therefore, the larvae frequently become resistant to adulticides.

Meanwhile, although several other species (mainly agricultural pests) have shown resistance to Spinosad, only one resistance case (*Culex quinquefasciatus*) has been recorded among urban pests; this case was induced by selection pressure in the lab (Su and Cheng, 2014). Consequently, field strains frequently keep their susceptibility status. In addition, this insecticide was introduced for urban use in Mexico in 2014.

There is no record about the mosquitoes' resistance to *Bacillus thuringiensis* var. *Israelensis*, although it has been used in some places for more than 10 continuous years, as the only option for the control of larvae (Tetreau *et al.*, 2013).

The abuse in the use of temephos in Mexico —which has been employed since 1980 as a control method against Ae. aegypti larvae has caused numerous resistance cases. Although temephos recorded low resistance levels (>5x), the selection pressure of this insecticide causes a crossed resistance with other insecticides of the same toxicological group (such as chlorpyrifos) and other toxicological groups (such as propoxur) (Rodríguez *et al.*, 2002; Rodríguez *et al.*, 2005).

#### CONCLUSIONS

The data obtained indicate certain resistance level against pyrethroid insecticides (mainly permethrin). Organophosphates and carbamates also registered resistance levels. Consequently, this work should encourage other researchers to carry out further field tests to confirm that the application of these insecticides is not impacting the conditions. If this situation is confirmed, insecticides should be used with a rotary arrangement. Another proposal is to stop using some insecticides, at least until the resistance levels decrease. In order to achieve this reduction, bioassays should be carried out to monitor mosquito larvae.

#### REFERENCES

- Abbott, W.S. 1925. A method of computing the effectiveness of an insecticide. *Journal of Economic Entomology* 18: 265-267.
- Brady, O.J., Gething, P.W., Bhatt, S., Messina, J.P., Brownstein, J.S., Hoen, A.G., Moyes, C.L., Farlow, A.W., Scott, T.W. y Hay, S.I. 2012. Refining the Global Spatial Limits of Dengue Virus Transmission by Evidence-Based Consensus. *PLoS Neglected Tropical Diseases 6*(8): 760. DOI: 10.1371/journal. pntd.0001760
- Carvalho, D.O.; Nimmo, D.; Naish, N.; Mckemey, A.R.; Gray, P.; Wilke, A.B.B.; Marrelli, M.T.; Virginio, J.F.; Alphey, L.; Capurro, M.L. 2014. Mass Production of Genetically Modified Aedes aegypti for Field Releases in Brazil. Journal of Visualized Experiments 83. DOI: 10.3791/3579
- Chino-Cantor, A.; Sánchez-Arroyo, H.; Ortega-Arenas, L.D; Castro-Hernández, E. 2014. Insecticide susceptibility of *Aedes aegypti* L. (Diptera: Culicidae) in Guerrero, Mexico. *Southwestern Entomologist 39* (3): 601-612. https://doi.org/10.3958/059.039.0319
- Flores, A. E. 2014. Detección de resistencia a insecticidas en mosquitos con énfasis en Aedes aegypti. https:// www.researchgate.net/profile/Adriana\_Flores4/publication/272156554
- Flores, A.E.; Grajales, J.S.; Salas, I.F.; Garcia, G.P.; Becerra, M.H.L.; Lozano, S.; Brogdon, W.G.; Black, W.C.; Beaty, B. 2006. Mechanisms of insecticide resistance in field populations of *Aedes aegypti* (L.) from Quintana Roo, Southern Mexico. *Journal of the American Mosquito Control Association* 22(4): 672-677. DOI:10.2987/8756-971X(2006)22[672:MOIRIF]2.0.CO;2
- Flores, A.E.; Ponce, G.; Silva, B.G.; Gutierrez, S.M.; Bobadilla, C.; Lopez, B.; Mercado, R.; Black, W.C. 2013. Wide Spread Cross Resistance to Pyrethroids in *Aedes aegypti* (Diptera: Culicidae) From Veracruz State Mexico. *Journal of Economic Entomology 106*(2): 959-969. DOI: 10.1603/ec12284
- Mazzarri, M.B.; Georghiou, G.P. 1995. Characterization of resistance to organophosphate, carbamate, and pyrethroid insecticides in field populations of *Aedes aegypti* from Venezuela. *Journal of the American Mosquito Control Association-Mosquito News* 11(3): 315–322. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/8551300/
- Rodríguez, M.M.; Bisset, J.A.; De Armas; Ramos, F. 2005. Pyrethroid insecticide-resistant strain of Aedes aegypti from cuba induced by deltamethrin selection. Journal of the American Mosquito Control Association 21(4): 437-445. DOI: 10.2987/8756-971X(2006)21[437:PISOAA]2.0.CO;2
- Rodríguez, M.M.; Bisset, J.; Ruiz, M.; Soca, A. 2002. Cross-resistance to pyrethroid and organophosphorus insecticides induced by selection with temephos in *Aedes aegypti* (Diptera: Culicidae) from Cuba. *Journal* of medical entomology 39(6): 882–888. DOI: 10.1603/0022-2585-39.6.882
- SAS Institute. 2016. SAS/Stat<sup>®</sup> 9.1User's Guide. SAS Institute, Inc., Cary, NC.
- Souza-Neto, JA., Powell, JR., Bonizzoni, M. 2019. Aedes aegypti vector competence studies: A review. Infection, Genetics and Evolution 67(2019) 191–209. DOI: 10.1016/j.meegid.2018.11.009
- Su, T.; Cheng, M. L. 2014. Cross Resistances in Spinosad-Resistant Culex quinquefasciatus (Diptera: Culicidae). Journal of Medical Entomology 51(2): 428-435. DOI: 10.1603/me13207
- Tetreau, G.; Stalinski, R.; David, J. P.; Despres, L. 2013. Monitoring resistance to Bacillus thuringiensis subsp. israelensis in the field by performing bioassays with each Cry toxin separately. Memórias do Instituto Oswaldo Cruz 108(7): 894-900. DOI: 10.1590/0074-0276130155
- World Health Organization. 2012. Global strategy for dengue prevention and control, 2012-2020. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization. https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789241504034
- Zettel, C.P; Kaufman. 2008. Yellow fever mosquito, *Aedes aegypti* (Linnaeus) (Insecta: Diptera: Culicidae). University of Florida. EENY-434: 1-8. DOI:10.32473/edis-in792-2009



# Induction of estrus as a strategy to improve the economic efficiency of the sheep flock

Cadena-Villegas, Said1; Cigarroa-Vázquez, Francisco A.2; Hernández-Marín, José A.3; Flores-Santiago, Ever del J.4; Cortez-Romero, Cesar 5; Sosa-Pérez, Gustavo\*6

- <sup>1</sup> Colegio de Postgraduados, Campus Tabasco, Periférico Carlos A. Molina S/N Km. 3, Periférico Carlos A Molina, Heroica Cárdenas, Tabasco, México, C.P. 86500.
- <sup>2</sup> Universidad Autónoma de Chiapas, Escuela de Estudios Agropecuarios Mezcalapa, Copainalá, Chiapas, México, C.P. 29620.
- <sup>3</sup> Universidad de Guanajuato, Departamento de Veterinaria y Zootecnia, Irapuato, Guanajuato, México, C.P. 38096.
- <sup>4</sup> Universidad Autónoma Chapingo, Unidad Regional Universitaria Sur sureste, km 7.5, Carr. Teapa-Vicente Guerrero, Teapa C.P. 86800, Tabasco, México.
- <sup>5</sup> Colegio de Postgraduados Campus San Luis Potosi: Salinas de Hidalgo, San Luis Potosi.
- <sup>6</sup> Universidad Autónoma Chapingo Departamento de Preparatoria Agrícola. Km 36.5 Carretera México-Téxcoco, Chapingo, México, C.P. 56230.
- \* Correspondence: gsosap@chapingo.mx

#### ABSTRACT

Productivity and profitability in sheep production systems are strongly influenced by the reproductive capacity of the flock.

**Objective**: To evaluate the use of reproductive biotechnologies (*e.g.*, the induction of estrus) and its impact on the economic efficiency and the productive and reproductive performance of technified sheep production systems, during the seasonal anestrus.

**Design/Methodology/Approach:** Four-hundred recently weaned (60 days postpartum) ewes of the Katahdin breed were randomly divided into two treatments: T1=natural mating (n=200) and T2=induction of estrus (n=200). Estrus was induced through the application of intravaginal sponges, impregnated with 20 mg of chronolone, plus the injection of 400 IU of Equine Chorionic Gonadotropin. The aim was to evaluate the reproductive and economic efficiency of the flock.

**Results**: The induction of estrus during the seasonal anestrus recorded increases (p<0.001) in prolificacy (32%), fertility (86%), and kilograms of lamb weaned per year per ewe (48%), while decreases (p<0.05) were recorded in the number of open days (25%), calving interval (11%), cost per open days (23%), and the kilograms of lamb required per ewe per year (10%).

**Study Limitations/Implications**: The constant variations in the price of supplies and services caused changes in the economic indicators.

**Findings/Conclusions**: The use of reproductive biotechnologies (such as estrus induction) has a positive impact on production units, improving their profitability.

Keywords: sheep, reproductive biotechnologies, profitability, fertility, costs.



Citation: Cadena-Villegas, S., Cigarroa-Vázquez, F. A., Hernández-Marín, J. A., Flores-Santiago, E. del J., Cortez-Romero, C., & Sosa-Pérez, G. (2023). Induction of estrus as a strategy to improve the economic efficiency of the sheep flock. *Agro Productividad*. https://doi.org/10.32854/agrop. v16i12.2780

Academic Editors: Jorge Cadena Iñiguez and Lucero del Mar Ruiz Posadas

Received: July 12, 2023. Accepted: November 30, 2023. Published on-line: January 31, 2024.

Agro Productividad, 16(12) suplemento. December. 2023. pp: 137-145.

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial 4.0 International license.

# **INTRODUCTION**

In 2020, sheep stock in Mexico amounted to 8,708,246 heads (SIAP, 2022). Nevertheless, the market fails to meet the domestic meat demand and, consequently, lamb meat is mainly imported from New Zealand and Australia (FOASTAT, 2020). The low productivity of the sheep production systems is mainly the result of poor nutrition, lack of health management, and low efficiency (Gastelum-Delgado *et al.*, 2015; Martínez-González *et al.*, 2017). Increasing the reproductive capacity of the flock can be an alternative to improve the productivity and profitability of the flocks. The reduction of the unproductive period of the sheep can diminish fixed production costs and variables and increase production, obtaining three births per ewe in two years (Hinojosa-Benavides *et al.*, 2019).

The use of biotechnologies is one of the reproductive management strategies that improves flock performance. The synchronization and induction of estrus are two biotechnologies that use effective and easily applied pharmacological methods. These methods facilitate the manipulation of the reproductive physiology of ewes, consequently homogenizing lamb production, reducing the open days, and directly improving the productive and economic aspects of sheep production (Lozano-González *et al.*, 2012).

In view of this situation, the hypothesis of this study was that the implementation of reproductive biotechnologies (*e.g.*, the induction of estrus) can reduce production costs and improve the productive and reproductive performance of technified sheep production systems. Therefore, the objective of this study was to evaluate the technical and economic feasibility of implementing a protocol for the induction of ewe estrus in a commercial production system.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Study area location

The study was carried out from March to July, 2020 (seasonal anestrus) in a Commercial Flock, located in the Texcoco municipality, State of Mexico, at 19° 29' N and 98° 53' W, at 2,240 m.a.s.l. The area has a subhumid warm weather, with summer rains. Its climatic formula is Cb(w0)(w)(i') (García, 2004).

# Animals and feeding

Four-hundred recently weaned (60 days postpartum; 1.28 prolificity) and multiparous ewes of the Katahdin breed were used; they had a  $55.7 \pm 4.8$  kg average weight and a 2.5 average body mass index in the scale proposed by Russel *et al.* (1969). The specimens were placed in pens with automatic feeders and water dispensers (20 ewes per pen). The ewes consumed a 2.5-kg integral portion (13% crude protein; 2.4 Mcal of metabolizable energy; and 20% crude fiber), made up of 70% corn silage and 30% concentrated feed and prepared in the production unit.

## Health management

The ewes were subcutaneously dewormed with 10 mg of ivermectin (Iverfull<sup>®</sup>, Aranda); additionally, 10.95 mg of sodium selenite and 50 mg of vitamin E were applied through an intramuscular injection (MUSE<sup>®</sup>, MSD).

# Induction of estrus protocol

The induction of estrus was carried out using progestogens. The method consisted of the application of an intravaginal sponge, impregnated with 20 mg of chronolone (Chronogest<sup>®</sup>, MSD). A speculum was used to introduce the sponges in the fundus of the vagina, where they remained for 12 days. Forty-eight hours before the removal of the sponge, 400 UI of Equine Chorionic Gonadotropin were applied through an intramuscular injection (eCG, Novormon<sup>®</sup>, VIRBAC).

# **Treatments and description**

The sheep were randomly divided into two treatments: T1=natural mating (n=200), and T2=induction of estrus (n=200).

**Natural mating**: The ewes were kept in a mating stage for 60 days (three 17-days estrus cycles), with 20 ewes per ram. Suitable rams were subjected to a physical and semen evaluation to determine their reproductive characteristics. During this period, rams used nylon marking harnesses. Ewes with a color mark between their coxal tuberosities were considered to have been mounted by the ram. The ewes mounted by the rams were registered in the daily 8:00 am tour. The color of the males' marking harnesses was changed every 14 days to control the mating. Ewes stained with two different colors were considered as non-pregnant after the first mating and, consequently, they returned to the estrus stage.

## **Induction of estrus**

The detection of estrus was carried out for 120 minutes, every 6 hours, with the help of a ram. This process started 24 hours after the removal of the sponge. Ewes with signs of estrus were separated and inseminated twice by natural mating, at the start and at the end of a twelve-hour period. This procedure was carried out 48 h after the starting of the mating. Ewes that did not respond to the treatment were included in a natural mating group for 43 days, in order to restart their reproductive activity.

### **Gestation diagnosis**

The gestation diagnosis was carried out 47 days after the induction of estrus. In the case of natural mating, the diagnosis was carried out 90 days after it started. The diagnosis consisted of a real-time ultrasound carried out with a MINDRAY<sup>®</sup> DP 10 Veterinary micro-convex array transducer, calibrated at 5 mHz. The ewes were classified as positive or negative, depending on whether or not they had a well-formed fetus.

# Costs

**Variable costs**. This indicator was the sum of the costs of labor plus feeding, animal health, hormonal treatments, and other costs paid during the period of the analysis.

**Fixed costs**. These costs included depreciation, which is related to the investment in assets and management expenses.

**Total costs**. They were calculated as the sum of the variable costs plus the fixed costs of the company, during the analysis period.

# **Evaluated variables**

The study variables included: fertility, prolificity, and open days. The first divides the number of pregnant sheep by the number of inseminated sheep and expresses it as percentages. The second is the number of lambs born divided by the number of sheep that gave birth. Both variables were determined at birth, counting the number of lambs born per ewe. Finally, the third variable takes into account the number of days from the moment of the birth to the moment when the next gestation takes place.

The feeding and production records and the financial data of the production unit were used to determine the costs of open days and the Interval between births for the two strategies in question. Additionally, the components of the fixed, variable, and total costs were determined as a whole. Subsequently, the annual weight (kg) of weaned lambs per sheep (KCDA) and the cost:benefit ratio of the induction of estrus technique were calculated. Finally, the annual break-even point of lamb weight (kg) produced per sheep that the production unit (KNDA) requires to be profitable was also calculated.

Fixed costs were calculated based on the information included in the documents of the ranch. After consulting the bills and receipts of the ranch, the costs paid for each heading were divided by the number of animals in which they were spent, in order to obtain a daily cost per sheep. The fixed costs taken into account for this study were: feed consumption, water consumption, labor, and drug administration; however, the depreciation of the infrastructure was not included, given the lack of information about the facility costs.

A cost of \$9.086 Mexican pesos per feeding and per sheep was obtained, based on a 30% concentrate feed and 70% silage corn. Each sheep voluntarily consumed 2.0 kg of feed per day. Daily water consumption was estimated at 4.5 liters per sheep per day, reaching a cost of \$0.225 Mexican pesos per day. The ranch had four employees, who were paid a weekly wage of \$1,500 Mexican pesos each. The cost of labor amounted to \$1.7 Mexican pesos per sheep per day. The monthly cost of the drugs for the basic firstaid kit was divided by 400 animals. The drug cost amounted to \$0.1 Mexican pesos. Finally, the monthly fuel bills were divided by 400 animals, resulting in a daily cost per sheep of \$0.4 Mexican pesos.

The variable costs were those used in the protocol for the induction: initial gestation diagnosis (\$15.0); induction of estrus treatment (\$250.0); and a corn grain-based supplementation (\$1.5).

#### **Statistical analysis**

The fertility and prolificity variables were analyzed using the 2 and the Kruskal–Wallis tests. The rest of the variables were subjected to an analysis of variables (ANOVA). Meanwhile, Tukey's test (p < 0.05) was used to determine the mean differences between the effects of the protocol type (induced or natural mating) on the reproductive and economic parameters. The data was analyzed using the PROC GLM of the SAS statistical package (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC, 2008).

# **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

#### **Reproductive variables**

Table 1 shows that the prolificity and fertility reproductive variables recorded higher results (32 and 86%, respectively) with the induction of estrus treatment (p < 0.001). Meanwhile, the group of animals subjected to the induction of estrus recorded 25% and 11% less (p < 0.05) open days (25%) and shorter intervals between births (11%) than the group subjected to a natural mating. These improvements in the reproductive behavior of the group of sheep subjected to the induction of estrus treatment during the seasonal anestrus can be the result of the use of pharmacological methods that enable the manipulation of the luteal and follicle phases of the estrus cycle). These methods include the insertion of intravaginal devices with progesterone and similar drugs, the intramuscular injection of Equine Chorionic Gonadotropin, and the use of prostaglandins and similar drugs. The resulting changes in the functions of the hypothalamus-pituitary-ovary axis helps to intensify animal production, improving fertility and prolificity (Lozano-González et al., 2012). The productivity of sheep production systems mainly depends on the number of births, which is related to fertility and prolificity. Both fundamental indicators influence the profits of the production unit, because the fixed cost per womb is the same, regardless of its productive level. Consequently, the increase of these indicators determines the feasibility of a production system (Macedo and Castellanos, 2004).

The reduction on the number of open days is important, because this is the period when the sheep consume feed, outside their reproductive stage. Even more importantly, its improvement of the energy balance of the diet allows animals to recover their body condition. On this matter, Alvarado *et al.* (2021) pointed out that those sheep that recover their body condition sooner have a shorter first birth-estrus interval. This parameter is determinant for the profitability of a production unit. Under intensive conditions, the reduction of open days is fundamental to reincorporate the sheep into the productive system and to obtain enough lambs to guarantee the profitability of the system. González-Reyna *et al.* (2020) define productivity as the relationship between the outputs and the inputs of a production period or cycle. Therefore, a minimum-cost production involves a

	Protocol type	P>F	
Variable	Induced Natural mating (n=185) (n=151)		
Fertility (%)	73.1	39.7	***
Prolificacy (lambs)	$1.5 \pm 0.6$	1.1±0.3	***
Days Open (Days)	$79.5 \pm 9.2 \mathrm{b}$	104.2±18.6a	***
Lambing interval (days)	225.9±9.6a	$250.7 \pm 18.1 \mathrm{b}$	***
Birth per year	1.6±0.0a	1.4±0.1b	***

**Table 1**. Means and standard deviation of the reproductive variables of Katahdin sheep, during the seasonal anestrus, with natural mating and induction of estrus.

a, b: Values with different literals in the row are different (P < 0.05). S.D. Standard deviation. \*\*\*: P < 0.0001.

maximum efficiency in the use of the inputs to achieve a point of balance, where a positive cost:benefit ratio and other economic variables can be achieved. Reproductive seasonality is a very important factor, because most ewes need an almost 7-month birth-conception interval; the reproductive seasonality of a high percentage of the specimens includes a 5-month sexual repose (De Lucas *et al.*, 1997). This situation increases the feeding and maintenance costs of the sheep.

#### **Economic variables**

Regarding the economic variables, Table 2 shows a reduction ( $P \le 0.0001$ ) in the cost of the open days and the interval between births (23%). In the case of the group subjected to an induction of estrus, the annual lamb weight (kg) required per ewe to guarantee the profitability of a company (10%) likewise recorded a decrease, compared with the group subjected to natural mating. Meanwhile, the annual weaned lamb weight (kg) per ewe increased by 48% ( $P \le 0.0001$ ).

The economic profitability of the sheep production units directly depends on reproductive efficiency and, consequently, on the productivity of every sheep (Gonzáles-Reyna *et al.*, 2003). Since the use of hormonal treatments during the seasonal anestrus reduces the unproductive period (open days), the group of sheep subjected to the induction of estrus protocol had a better profitability in the production unit. Since food accounts for 60% of the total costs of livestock production systems, the feeding expenses diminished, favoring the profitability of the production (Herd *et al.*, 2003). In addition, 70% of the food required for sheep production is consumed by ewes (Hogue, 1987).

Meanwhile, in the Mexican sheep production systems, 75.7% of the income comes from the sale of lambs, whether as animals with market weight or as weaned lambs (Góngora-Pérez *et al.*, 2010). Consequently, the increase of prolificity and the reduction of the interval between births among sheep subjected to the induction of estrus treatment, during the seasonal anestrus, could increase the efficiency of lamb production (Gonzáles-Reyna *et al.*, 2003) and distribute the maintenance and production cost of the ewes among a larger number of born lambs, increasing the number of sold lambs (Dickerson, 1970).

0			
	Protocol type	P>F	
Variable	Induced Natural mating (n=185) (n=151)		
Cost Days Open (\$)	916±109	$1,200 \pm 210$	***
Cost LI (\$)	2,601±115	2,886±211	***
KWLEY (kg)	49±21	33±12	***
KLREY (kg)	52±2.3	58±4.2	NS
Difference	$-2.39 \pm 22$	-24.3±14	***

**Table 2**. Means and standard deviation of the economic variables used to evaluate the induction of estrus protocol and natural mating of Katahdin sheep, during the seasonal anestrus.

KWLEY: Kilograms of weaned lamb/ewe/year, KLREY: Kilograms of lamb required/ewe/year. S.D. Standard deviation; T: Synchronization protocol type; \*\*\*: P<0.0001.
The increase on the productivity of the sheep from the group subjected to the induction of estrus treatment —defined as the weaned lamb weight (kg) per sheep— is a parameter that includes lamb productivity, along with the reproductive characteristics and the maternal ability of the ewe (Snowder and Fogarty, 2009). In this regard, the increase in profitability and the reduction of the interval between the births reported in this study enabled an increase in the productivity per ewe and guaranteed the profitability of the production unit. This situation takes place, always supposing that the number of lambs born per birth does not exceed the capacity of the ewe. The number of lambs born per birth can vary according to the different production systems, animals, weather, and quantity and quality of available food. The increase in profitability can have a negative impact on the growth and survival of the lamb; in addition, it can make the births harder for the ewes, increasing the mortality rate of the lambs (Gootwine *et al.*, 2007; Gootwine *et al.*, 2008).

The annual weaned lamb weight (kg) per sheep is the most important production indicator, as a result of its multifactorial nature. It includes the open days, fertility, prolificity, mortality, and weight gain of the lambs. In addition, the production subsystem must fulfill this parameter to be profitable. In most cases, this subsystem is subsidized by the feedlot subsystem, which is more profitable. However, lamb production takes up most of the costs and risks, because it involves the daily feeding of the ewes and the loss or death of the ewes and lambs. It also includes most of the fixed costs of the production unit. Therefore, determining the annual kilograms of produced and weaned lambs per ewe is fundamental to determine how much they must pay for their maintenance in the production unit.

In this study, this indicator was determined based on the sum of fixed and variable costs. The total was divided between the cost per lamb kilogram at the moment of this study to determine the KCDA. A higher value was observed in the induction of estrus treatment, as a result of the cost of the pharmacological products. Table 2 shows that the use of the induction of estrus protocol increased the annual weaned lamb kilograms per sheep by 48.5%. The use of induction estrus treatments did not allow the ewes to achieve the lamb kilograms required to pay for their stay in the farm. Using this method, 2.39 kilograms more were still required to reach a point of balance. For its part, the natural mating treatment group required 24.3 more kilograms to achieve a balance. This difference will be the result of an efficient intensive fattening of lambs and the increase of the sale prices. Guzmán et al. (2022) pointed out that a lower weight per litter at the moment of the weaning has a positive relation with the weight of the lambs at the moment of the sale. Consequently, increasing the kilograms of weaned lambs per sheep can increase the kilograms of lamb sold, improving the profitability of the production unit. Ponce et al. (2013) evaluated the technical and economic efficiency of two estrus synchronization protocols in Pelibuey the reproductive activity of sheep-increased the production costs. These results match the findings of this study. However, the protocols also increased lamb production and the income of the production unit.

#### CONCLUSIONS

The use of a protocol for the induction of estrus in Katahdin sheep increases prolificity and fertility and decreases the number of open days. These changes have a positive impact on the production unit, reducing the expenses generated by the open days and the intervals between births. Additionally, it also decreases the lamb kilograms required per sheep to reach a point of balance between the production costs and the product, improving the profitability of the production unit, through a yearly increase in the weaned lamb kilograms per sheep.

#### REFERENCES

- Alvarado GPA, Torres CMZ, Grajales LHA. 2021. Reanudación de la actividad ovárica posparto en ovinos en el trópico alto Colombiano. Brazilian Journal of Animal and Environmental Resarch 4(2):2427-2444. https://doi.org/10.34188/bjaerv4n2-071
- Arroyo J. 2011. Estacionalidad reproductiva de la oveja en México. Tropical and Subtropical Agroecosystems 14(3):829-845. http://www.redalyc.org/articulo.oa?id=93921493001
- De Lucas TJ, González PE, Martínez RL. 1997. Estacionalidad reproductiva en ovejas de cinco razas en el Altiplano Central Mexicano. *Técnica Pecuaria en México* 35: 25-31. https://cienciaspecuarias.inifap.gob. mx/index.php/Pecuarias/article/view/620
- Dickerson G. 1970. Efficiency of animal production-molding the biological components. *Journal of Animal Science*. 30:849-859. https://doi.org/10.2527/jas1970.306849x
- FOASTAT (Base de tatos estadísticos corporativos de la Organización de las Naciones Unidas para la Alimentación y la Agricultura). 2019-2020. Producción de ganadería y ganadería procesada. Disponible en: http://www.fao.org/faostat/es/#data/QA
- García E. 2004. Modificaciones a la clasificación climática de Köppen (para adaptarlo a las condiciones de la República Mexicana) 5ª Ed. Instituto de Geografía UNAM, D.F. México. 90 p.
- Gastelum-Delgado MA, Avendaño-Reyes L, Álvarez-Valenzuela FD, Correa-Calderón A, Meza-Herrera CA, Mellado M, Macías-Cruz U. 2015. Conducta estral circanual en ovejas Pelibuey bajo condiciones áridas del noroeste de México. *Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Pecuarias* 6:109-118. https://www.scielo.org. mx/pdf/rmcp/v6n1/v6n1a8.pdf
- Góngora-Pérez RD, Góngora-González SF, Magaña-Magaña MÁ, Lara PE. 2010. Caracterización técnica y socioeconómica de la producción ovina en el estado de Yucatán, México. Agronomía Mesoamericana. 21:131-144. http://www.redalyc.org/articulo.oa?id=43713870014
- González-Reyna A, Martínez-González J, Hernández-Meléndez J, Lucero-Magaña F, Castillo-Rodríguez S, Vásquez-Armijo J, Parra-Bracamonte G. 2020. Reproducción de ovinos de pelo en regiones tropicales de México. *Ciencia Agropecuaria*. 31: 182-199. http://www.revistacienciaagropecuaria.ac.pa/index.php/ciencia-agropecuaria/article/view/309
- Gonzáles-Reyna AG, Higuera-Marín M, Hernández-Amaro H, Estrada-Bellman PC, Gutiérrez-Ornelas E, Colins-Negrete J, Cienfuegos-Rivas EJ. 2003. Eficiencia productiva y punto de equilibrio para el costo del kilogramo de cordero al destete en ovinos de Pelo en el Noreste de México. *Livestock Research for Rural Development* 12.
- Gootwine E, Reicher S, Rozov A. 2008. Prolificacy and lamb survival at birth in Awassi and Assaf sheep carrying the FecB (Booroola) mutation. *Animal Reproduction Science* 108:402-411. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.anireprosci.2007.09.009
- Gootwine E, Spencer TE, Bazer FW. 2007. Litter-size-dependent intrauterine growth restriction in sheep. Animal 1:547-564 https://doi.org/10.1017/S1751731107691897
- Guzmán Martínez V, Castillo Linares EB, Hinojosa Cuéllar JA, Oliva Hernández J. 2022. Peso vivo de la oveja primala al primer empadre, y productividad en sus dos primeros partos. Nova Scientia 14(28):1-16. https://doi.org/10.21640/ns.v14i28.2960
- Herd RM, Archer JA, Arthur PF. 2003. Reducing the cost of beef production through genetic improvement in residual feed intake: Opportunity and challenges to application. *Journal of Animal Science* 81:9-17. https://doi.org/10.2527/2003.8113\_suppl\_1E9x
- Hinojosa-Benavides RA, Andia-Salinas CT, Lunazco-Gamboa R, Núñez-Quispe K, Ruíz-Vilca WM, Farfán-Mauri R, Vitor-Valladolid J. 2019. Mirada retrospectiva a la inseminación artificial en ovinos. *PURIQ* 1(01): 99–108. https://doi.org/10.37073/puriq.1.01.14
- Hogue, D. E. 1987. Frequent lambing systems. New techniques in sheep production. En I. F. M. Marai y F. B.

Owen, eds. Butterworths, Londres, Inglaterra.

- Lozano-González JF, Uribe-Velásquez LF Osorio JH. 2012. Control hormonal de la reproducción en hembras ovinas (Ovis aries)." Veterinaria y Zootecnia 6(2): 134-147. https://revistasojs.ucaldas.edu.co/index.php/ vetzootec/article/view/4413
- Macedo, R. y Y. Castellanos. 2004. Rentabilidad de un sistema intensivo de producción ovino en el trópico. Avances en Investigación Agropecuaria 8:1-9. http://www.redalyc.org/articulo.oa?id=83708304.
- Martínez-González JC, Castillo-Rodríguez SP, Villalobos-Cortés A, Hernández-Meléndez J. 2017. Sistemas de producción con rumiantes en México. *Ciencia Agropecuaria*. 26(1):132-152. http://www. revistacienciaagropecuaria.ac.pa/index.php/ciencia-agropecuaria/article/view/78
- Ponce JL, Macías U, Álvarez FD, Velázquez JV, Avendaño L, Ly J. 2013. Dosis bajas de gonadotropina coriónica equina (GCe) y del genotipo en el valor de producción del cordero al destete, descendiente de ovejas Pelibuey cruzadas con Romanov. *Revista Cubana de Ciencia Agrícola 47*(1): 33-36 http://www. redalyc.org/articulo.oa?id=193028545007
- Russel AJF, Doney JM, Gunn RG. 1969. Subjective assessment of fat in live sheep. *Journal of Agriculture Science*. 72(3):451-454. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0021859600024874
- SAS. 2008. Statistical Analysis Systems Institute. Version 9.1, SAS Institute Inc., Cary, North Carolina, USA.
- SIAP (Servicio de Información Agroalimentaria y Pesquera). 2022. Inventario ovino. Disponible en: https:// www.gob.mx/siap (Revisado el 03 mayo del 2022).
- Snowder, G. D. y N. M. Fogarty. 2009. Composite trait selection to improve reproduction and ewe productivity: a review. *Animal Production Science 49*(1): 9-16 https://doi.org/10.1071/EA08184





## Analysis of the growth of Chetumal grass established in a tropical climate

Calzada-Marín, Jesús M.<sup>1</sup>; Ortega-Jiménez, Eusebio<sup>2\*</sup>; Enríquez-Quiroz, Javier F.<sup>3</sup>; Vaquera-Huerta, Humberto<sup>4</sup>; Escalante-Estrada, J. Alberto S.<sup>4</sup>; Antonio-Medina, Anadelia<sup>4</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Universidad Autónoma de Yucatán, Carretera Mérida-Xmatkuil km 15.5, Tizapán, Mérida, Yucatán, C. P. 97100.
- <sup>2</sup> Colegio de Posgraduados, Postgrado en Agroecosistemas Tropicales, Campus Veracruz, Manlio Fabio Altamirano, Veracruz, México, C. P. 91700.
- <sup>3</sup> Instituto Nacional de Investigaciones Forestales, Agrícolas y Pecuarias, Campo Experimental La Posta, Carretera Federal Veracruz-Córdoba Paso del Toro Km. 22.5, Medellín de Bravo, Veracruz, México, C. P. 94277.
- <sup>4</sup> Colegio de Posgraduados, Programa de Postgrado en Recursos Genéticos y Productividad-Ganadera, Campus Montecillo, Montecillo, Estado de México, C. P. 56230.
- \* Correspondence: eortegaj@colpos.mx

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective**: To evaluate the growth of Chetumal grass (*Urochloa humidicola* CIAT 679), in order to determine the optimal moment for the first harvest.

**Design/Methodology/Approach**: A completely randomized experimental block design, with measurements repeated over time, and three repetitions was used. Morphological composition (MC), growth rate (GR), plant height (PH), intercepted radiation (IR), leaf:stem ratio (L:S), leaf:no-leaf ratio (L:NL), and aerial biomass (AB) — as well as leaf biomass (LB), stem biomass (SB), dead material (DM), net growth (NG), and total biomass (TB)— were evaluated every fifteen days, except for the two first samplings, which were carried out on a monthly basis. Data were analyzed using the GLM procedure of the SAS software and Tukey's mean comparison test ( $\alpha \leq 0.05$ ).

**Results**: The morphological composition (MC) of the Chetumal grass was statistically different (p<0.05), during the different growth ages. The maximum accumulation of total biomass (TB) (13,324 kg DM ha<sup>-1</sup>), leaf biomass (LB) (2,569 kg DM ha<sup>-1</sup>), and growth rate (GR) (99 kg DM ha<sup>-1</sup> d<sup>-1</sup>) was reached at 135 DAS. On that day, the prairie reached a 68 cm plant height (PH) and 100% intercepted radiation (IR). The L:S ratio decreased from 1.62 to 0.31, while L:NL ratio changed from 1.62 to 0.22.

**Study Limitations/Implications**: The *Brachiaria humidicola* cv. Chetumal grass reached its highest potential during the rainy season.

**Findings/Conclusions**: The first cut of the *Urochloa humidicola* cv. Chetumal grass can be carried out at 135 DAS, when the highest accumulation of total biomass (TB), leaf biomass (LB), and growth rate (GR) is recorded.

Keywords: Brachiaria humidicola, Urochloa humidicola cv. Chetumal, plant height, growth, and intercepted radiation.

#### **INTRODUCTION**

In Mexico, cattle raising must be productive, if it is to achieve profitability and competitiveness. However, there are divisions between regions, 12% of which are located in the humid tropics (Torres *et al.*, 2020). Twenty-nine percent of the pastures are native

Citation: Calzada-Marín, J. M., Ortega-Jiménez, E., Enríquez-Quiroz, J. F., Vaquera-Huerta, H., Escalante-Estrada, J. A. S., & Antonio-Medina, A. (2023). Analysis of the growth of Chetumal grass established in a tropical climate. *Agro Productividad*. https://doi. org/10.32854/agrop.v16i12.2781

Academic Editors: Jorge Cadena Iñiguez and Lucero del Mar Ruiz Posadas

Received: June 13, 2023. Accepted: November 14, 2023. Published on-line: January 31, 2024.

*Agro Productividad, 16*(12) suplemento. December. 2023. pp: 147-153.

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial 4.0 International license.



to those regions and account for a dry matter production of 183 million tons and a low load capacity (Enríquez et al., 2021). However, there are other alternatives regarding grass species, including genus *Urochloa* (Bastidas *et al.*, 2023). Nearly 2.6 million hectares ( $\approx 6.4\%$  of the national territory) are covered by these grasses.

Prairie productivity depends on physiological, agronomic, and environmental features (Merchant-Fuentes and Solano-Vergara, 2016). Therefore, germination, introducing new species, or selecting different varieties can help to improve the vigor of the grasses and to preserve their populations or their descendants (Barker *et al.*, 2021). The CIAT 679 material has two propagation methods: seed and stolon (Bastidas *et al.*, 2023). This material can be associated with forage production, if its morpho-physiological characteristics are taken into account, including plant height, leaf:stem ratio, leaf expansion rate, and tiller dynamics (Álvarez *et al.*, 2020; de Dios-León *et al.*, 2022). Cruz-Hernández *et al.* (2017) analyzed two intensities (13-15 and 9-11 cm plant height) of *Brachiaria humidicola* cv Chetumal and recorded an increase in crude protein and a higher forage accumulation after 28 d of grazing. Therefore, the objective of this study was to evaluate the growth of Chetumal grass (*U. humidicola* CIAT 679), during its establishment in a tropical climate, and to determine the optimal moment for its first harvest.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

The research was carried out in the Papaloapan Experimental Unit of the Instituto Nacional de Investigaciones Forestales, Agrícolas y Pecuarias (INIFAP), located in the municipality of Isla, Veracruz, at 18° 06' N and 95° 31' W, at 65 m.a.s.l. According to the modifications made by García (2004) to the Köppen climate classification, the area has an Aw0 climate, with a 1,000-mm average precipitation and a 25.7 °C mean annual temperature (Figure 1). The region has an orthic acrisol soil, with a sandy loam texture, and a 4.0-4.7 pH (Enríquez and Romero 1999).



Figure 1. Accumulated monthly precipitation and monthly average maximum and minimum temperatures during the study period in Isla, Veracruz.

The experiment was established on July 22, 2011. The experiment consisted of 3 repetitions and was carried out in  $5 \times 16$  m wide and long plots. Botanical seeds were sown in furrows, with a 0.50-m separation, resulting in a 14 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> density. Two 120-80-00 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> NPK fertilization doses were applied at 43 and 112 days after sowing (DAS).

The variables evaluated were the different growing ages (30, 60, 75, 90, 105, 120, 135, 150, 165, and 180 DAS). A destructive and random sampling was carried out. For each plant age, the forage was harvested at soil level, in 1-m lineal transects per plot. The total fresh weight of the transect of the harvested material was determined; subsequently, the material was dehydrated in a forced air oven (at 55 °C) and, then, it was weighted again, to obtain dry matter (DM) yield. A sub-sample was divided into its morphological components; afterwards, the leaf:stem (L:S) and the leaf:no-leaf (L:NL) ratios were determined.

The cutting yield was used to calculate growth rate (GR), according to the following formula:

GR = HF/t

Where: HF=harvested forage (kg ha<sup>-1</sup> DM) and t=days from the sowing date to the cutting (Peters *et al.*, 2022).

In order to determine the intercepted radiation (IR), five random readings were carried out at approximately 12:00 h, using a 1-m rule (divided into cm). The readings were divided by age and plot. The shadow cast on the rule was taken as the radiation intercepted by the canopy (Calzada-Marín *et al.*, 2014; Mendoza-Pedroza and Álvarez-Vázquez, 2022). The quadrant method  $(1 \text{ m}^2)$  was used to determine coverage (Herrera-Haro and García, 2021). Plant height was established with five random measurements, placing the rule at ground level.

A completely randomized experimental block design, with repeated measurements, 10 treatments (the same number as the growth stages), and 3 repetitions was used. In addition, a regression analysis was conducted for each variable. This analysis described the trend, from the moment that the best model is selected, according to the coefficient of determination and the significance degree of the model. Data were analyzed using the SAS GLM procedure and Tukey's mean comparison test ( $\alpha \leq 0.05$ ).

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

Regrowth age had a significant effect (p < 0.01) in the total biomass (TB), leaf biomass (LB), stem biomass (SB), dead material (DM), and net growth (NG) accumulation. Consequently, they have a positive relationship with the regrowth age (Figure 2). The biomass accumulation of the different components was adjusted to a third-degree polynomial, with a high determination coefficient ( $\mathbb{R}^2 > 0.90$ ). While Álvarez-Adán (2019) mentioned that temperatures >30 °C favors growth rates, Gichangi *et al.* (2017) reported similar models for the Mulato (*Brachiaria hybrid*) and Fountain (*Pennisetum* sp.) grasses.



Figure 2. Accumulation dynamics of the total forage of Chetumal grass, by morphological component, plant height, intercepted radiation, and coverage percentage.

The highest TB accumulation  $(13,324 \text{ kg ha}^{-1} \text{ DM})$  was recorded 153 days after the sowing (DAS), reaching the highest LB (2,569 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> DM), SB (7,969 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> DM), and NG (10,538 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> DM). In later ages, TB, LB, SB, and NG decreased, as a result of the increase of biomass losses, caused by senescence and decomposition. This phenomenon was reflected in a DM (Gusmão *et al.*, 2020). Solofondranohatra *et al.* (2021) reported that, when plants reach their optimal leaf area index, the shadow on the lower layers of the canopy increases and senescence is higher than the growth of the leaves. Meanwhile, a high forage production and a low accumulation of dead material can be obtained, when 95% of the radiation is intercepted during the vegetative stage (Niinemets, 2018). This phenomenon took place in this study at 135 DAS, recording a 100% IR and a 68 cm plant height. In grasses such as *Digitaria eriantha* Steud, the highest regrowth height recorded higher senescence rates, while optimal defoliation height took place between 35 and 45 days after the regrowth (Gusmão *et al.*, 2020)

Growth rate (GR) was statistically different (p < 0.01) as a result of the regrowth age. The GR-adjusted model was a third-degree polynomial, with a high determination coefficient ( $R^2 > 0.90$ ). Emergence increased until it reached a 99 kg DM ha<sup>-1</sup> day<sup>-1</sup> maximum growth at 135 DAS. Subsequently, it decreased to 50 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> day<sup>-1</sup>, towards the end of the study (Figure 3). The increase of GR is directly related to the vegetal biomass, the canopy increase, and the photosynthetic capacity, as a result of the accumulation of more leaf area, reaching a maximum growth (Martínez-Méndez *et al.*, 2020). The highest GR (Figure 3) was recorded by the accumulation of the leaf biomass (Cruz-Hernández *et al.*, 2020).



Figure 3. Changes in the growth rate of Chetumal grass over time.

Calzada-Marín *et al.* (2019) pointed out that a higher IR accumulation (95%) results in a higher photosynthetic activity and consequently, a maximum GR. In conclusion, the optimal moment to carry out the first cutting or the grazing is when the GR reaches its maximum point. Figure 4 shows that the morphological components (the leaves) are related to forage quality, while animal productivity is connected to the proportion of leaves included in their diets. Cruz-Hernández *et al.* (2017) studied *Brachiaria humidicola* grass and recorded that the highest leaf accumulation took place during the rainy season, with grazing every 28 days. The morphological composition of the plants in this study consisted of 62% leaves and 38% stems at 33 DAS. At day 77, the number of leaves diminished, while stem proportion increased and DM started to appear. Meanwhile, at 135 DAS, the



Figure 4. Morphological changes of *Urochloa humidicola* CIAT 679 grass, at different growing stages. Inf%: inflorescence percentage; %MM (DM%): dead material (mm); %T (S%): stem percentage; %H (L%): leaf percentage.

following percentages were recorded: 19% (leaves), 60% (stem), and 21% (dead material) (Rojas García *et al.*, 2020).

The L:S ratio was adjusted to a regression model using a third-degree polynomial  $(\mathbb{R}^2=0.97)$ , with 1.62-0.31 variations, while the L:NL ratio was determined with a potential regression model ( $\mathbb{R}^2=0.95$ ), recording 1.62-0.22 values during the growth stages (Figure 4). Both ratios show a decrease trend as the plant matures, given the increase of the stem and dead material biomass (Figure 2). The difference between both ratios was noticeable at 135 DAS, as a consequence of the DM increase. Calzada-Marín *et al.* (2018) reported this behavior in *Dactylis glomerata* L. and *Pennisetum purpureum* Schum.

#### CONCLUSIONS

Based on the results obtained in this study, the first defoliation or cutting of the Chetumal grass (*Urochloa humidicola* CIAT 679) should be carried out between 120 and 135 DAS or when the grass of the prairie reaches a plant height of 66-68 cm and 100% of the radiation is intercepted.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors would like to thank the Papaloapan Experimental Unit of the Instituto Nacional de Investigaciones Forestales, Agrícolas y Pecuarias (INIFAP), located in Isla, Veracruz, Mexico.

#### REFERENCES

- Álvarez Adán A. (2019). Variations of the growth periods for three tropical pastures, under the effects of climate change. *Pastos y Forrajes* 42: 97-105.
- Álvarez V.P, Guerrero Rodríguez J.D, García D.L.S.G, Ortega C.M.E., Mendoza P.S.I., Cancino S.J. (2020). Forage accumulation in *Lotus corniculatus* L. as a function of harvest strategy. *Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Pecuarias*. 11(4):1087-1100. https://doi.org/10.22319/rmcp.v11i4.4950
- Barker D.J., MacAdam J.W., Butler T.J., Sulc R.M. (2021). Forage and Biomass Planting. *Conservation Outcomes* from Pastureland and Hayland Practices. 2:41-110
- Bastidas M, Ospina L, Rao IM, Montoya A, Villegas DM, Sotelo M, Bravo AM, Urrea-Benítez JL, Jaramillo G, Cardoso JA, Páez JD, Jaramillo D, Aguiar A, Arango J (2023). Sistemas innovadores de siembra de Urochloa humidicola mediante estolones un caso exitoso en la altillanura colombiana. Manual Técnico-Volumen 1. Publicación CIAT No. 545. Centro Internacional de Agricultura Tropical (CIAT), Cali, Colombia. 24 p. https://hdl.handle.net/10568/126708
- Calzada-Marín J.M., Enríquez-Quiroz J.F., Ortega-Jiménez E., Hernández-Garay A., Vaquera-Huerta H., Escalante-Estrada J.A., Honorato-Salazar J.A. (2019). Growth analysis of Toledo grass Urochloa brizantha (Hochst. Ex A. Rich.) R.D. Webster in sub-humid warm climate. Agroproductividad. 12(8): 3-9. https://doi.org/10.32854/agrop.v0i0.1443
- Calzada-Marín J.M., Ortega-Jiménez E., Vaquera-Huerta H., Enríquez-Quiroz J.F., Hernández-Garay A., Escalante-Estrada J.A. (2018). Análisis de crecimiento del pasto Taiwan (*Pennisetum purpureum* Schum) en clima cálido subhúmedo. *Agroproductividad.* 11(5): 69-75
- Calzada-Marín JM, Enríquez-Quiroz JF, Hernández Garay A, Ortega-Jiménez E, Mendoza-Pedroza SI. 2014. Análisis de crecimiento del pasto maralfalfa (*Pennisetum* sp.) en clima cálido subhúmedo. *Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Pecuarias.* 5(2): 247-260
- Cruz-Hernández A., Chay-Canul A.J., de la Cruz Lázaro E., Joaquín-Cansino S., Rojas-García A.R., Ramírez-Vera S. (2020). Componentes estructurales del pasto Chetumal a diferentes manejos de pastoreo. *Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Agrícolas.* 11(24): 13-22. https://doi.org/10.29312/remexca.v0i24.2354
- Cruz-Hernández A., Hernández-Garay A., Chay-Canu A.J., Mendoza-Pedroza S.I., Ramírez-Vera S., Rojas-García A.R. (2017). Componentes del rendimiento y valor nutritivo de *Brachiaria humidicola* cv Chetumal a diferentes estrategias de pastoreo. *Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Agrícolas*. 8: 599-610. https:// doi.org/10.29312/remexca.v8i3.34

- de Dios-León G.E., Ramos-Juárez J.A., Izquierdo-Reyes F., Joaquín-Torres B.M., Meléndez-Nava F. (2022). Comportamiento productivo y valor nutricional del pasto *Pennisetum purpureum* cv Cuba CT-115, a diferente edad de rebrote. *Revista mexicana de ciencias pecuarias*. 13(4): 1055-1066. https://doi. org/10.22319/rmcp.v13i4.5217
- Enríquez Q.J.F. y Romero M.J. (1999). Tasa de crecimiento estacional a diferentes edades de re-brote de 16 ecotipos de *Brachiaria* spp. en Isla, Veracruz. *Agrociencia*. 33: 141-148.
- Enríquez Q.J.F., Esqueda E.V.A., Martínez-Méndez M.D. (2021). Rehabilitación de praderas de-gradadas en el trópico de México. *Revista Mexicana Ciencias Pecuarias*. 12(3): 243-260. https://doi.org/10.22319/ rmcp.v12s3.5876
- García A.E. (2004) Modificaciones al Sistema de Clasificación Climática de Köppen para Adaptarlo a las Condiciones de la República Mexicana. Offset Larios. México. 246.
- Gichangi E.M., Njarui D.M.G., Gatheru M. (2017). Plant shoots and roots biomass of brachiaria grasses and their effects on soil carbon in the semi-arid tropics of Kenya. *Tropical and Subtropical Agroecosystems*. 20(1): 65-74
- Gusmão F.J.D., Deitos F.D., Maia de Lana S.B., Lara F.J., Acosta B.A., Santos D.D.L., Campos P.S.S., Andrade T.F. (2020). Dinámica de crecimiento y senescencia del pasto Pangola como respuesta a diversas alturas de corte. *Rev Mex Cienc Pecu.* 11(1) 38–52. https://doi.org/10.22319/rmcp.v11i1.4913.
- Herrera-Haro J.G., García Artiga C. (2021). Diseños de muestreos aplicados a la fauna silvestre. Colegio de Posgraduados. 199.
- Martínez-Méndez D., Enríquez-Quiroz J.F., Esqueda-Esquivel V.A., Ortega-Jiménez E. (2020). Recambio de tejido de hojas en *Brachiaria humidicola* CIAT 6133 con diferente manejo de la defoliación. *Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Agrícolas*. 24:47-58. https://doi.org/10.29312/remexca.v0i24.2357
- Mendoza-Pedroza, S. I., Álvarez-Vázquez, P. (2022). Método de la regla para estimar porcentaje de radiación interceptada en especies forrajeras templadas. Agro Divulgación, 2(5):1-3 https://agrodivulgacion-colpos. org/index.php/lagrodivulgacion1/article/view/115
- Merchant-Fuentes I., Solano-Vergara J.J. (2016). Las praderas, sus asociaciones y características: una revisión. Acta Agrícola y Pecuaria, 2(1): 1-11
- Niinemets Ü. (2018). Leaf age dependent changes in within-canopy variation in leaf func-tional traits: a metaanalysis. J Plant Res. 129(3): 313–338. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10265-016-0815-2
- Peters T., Kluß C., Vogeler I., Loges R., Fenger F., Taube F. (2022). GrasProg: Pasture Model for Predicting Daily Pasture Growth in Intensive Grassland Production Systems in Northwest Europe. Agronomy. 12(1667): 1-13. https://doi.org/10.3390/agronomy12071667
- Rojas García Adelaido Rafael, Maldonado Peralta María de los Ángeles, Sánchez Santillán Paulino, Magadan Olmedo Filiberto, Álvarez Vázquez Perpetuo, Rivas Jacobo Marco Antonio. 2020. Growth analysis of grass Mulato ii (*Hybrid urochloa*) by variety of cutting intensity. *International Journal of Agriculture, Environment and Bioresearch.* 5(04): 1-10. https://doi.org/10.35410/IJAEB.2020.5523
- SAS. (2002). SAS User's Guide: Statistics (version 9.0 ed.). Cary NC, USA: SAS Inst. Inc.
- Solofondranohatra C.L., Vorontsova M.S., Dewhirst R.A., Belcher C.M., Cable S., Jeannoda V., Lehmann C.E.R. (2021). Shade alters the growth and architecture of tropical grasses by reducing root biomass. *Biotropica*. 53(4): 1052-1062. https://doi.org/10.1111/btp.12943
- Torres S.N., Moctezuma V.M., Rojas G.A.R., Maldonado P.M.Á., Gómez V.A., Sánchez S.P. (2020). Productive behavior and quality of hybrid pastures of *Urochloa* and star grass graz-ing with cattle. *Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Agrícolas*. 24:1-12. https://doi.org/10.29312/remexca.v0i24.2356.





### Growth and yield models for black beans under magnetization and pH variation in a greenhouse

Aurelio Morales-Rivera1, Urbano Nava-Cambero2\*, Anadelia Antonio-Medina1, Pedro Cano-Ríos1, Leticia Romana Gaytán-Alemán1, González-Torres Anselmo1, Norma Rodríguez-Dimas1 y Francisco Gerardo Véliz-Deras1

1 Universidad Autónoma Agraria Antonio Narro, Unidad Laguna, Posgrado de Ciencias en Producción Agropecuaria, Raúl López Sánchez, Valle Verde, Torreón, Coahuila, México, C.P. 27054.

2Facultad de Agricultura y Zootecnia / Facultad de Ciencias Biológicas, Universidad Juárez del Estado de Durango, Av. Universidad s/n, Fracc. Filadelfia, Gómez Palacio, Durango, México, C.P. 35010.

Correspondence: nava\_cu@hotmail.com

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective**: To estimate growth and yield variations in common beans (*Phaseolus vulgaris* L.) treated with a magnetized nutrient solution considering two factors: magnet exposure time and pH level. The significance of this crop lies in its nutritional and economic value.

**Design/Methodology/Approach**: We used a hydroponic system with magnetized Steiner nutrient solution. The design was completely randomized, with a 4×6 factorial treatment arrangement and three replications. Factor A comprised exposure times (0.333 hours, 2 hours, chronic, and without magnetization), while Factor B covered solutions with different pH levels (3, 4, 5, 6, 7, and 8). We then applied a multiple regression analysis using the SAS software.

**Results**: Models for vegetative growth variables (plant height, root length, root dry weight, and foliar biomass) and seed yield components (number of pods, number of grains per pod) were statistically significant (p<0.0001). Coefficients of determination ranged from 59.7% to 82%, percentages considered appropriate to explain the observed variability.

**Study limitations/Implications:** While the models showed acceptable coefficients of determination, it is essential to consider other factors that were not assessed in this study: exposure to sunlight, insect influence, and diseases that could impact the responses of the bean crop.

**Findings/Conclusions**: Appropriate models to describe vegetative growth and seed yield of the common bean, concerning magnetization time and nutrient solution acidity, include variables such as plant height, root length, root dry weight, foliar biomass, total biomass, number of pods, and number of grains per pod.

Keywords: Phaseolus vulgaris L.; Greenhouse; Magnets.

#### INTRODUCTION

The common bean (*Phaseolus vulgaris* L.) is crucial for human nutrition in tropical and subtropical regions. Latin America leads in common bean production and consumption, comprising 45% of global production (Smith and Rao, 2021). This crop has a significant economic and nutritional role —it contains iron, potassium, magnesium, phosphorus,

Citation: Morales-Rivera, A., Nava-Cambero, U., Antonio-Medina, A., Cano-Ríos, P., Gaytán-Aleman, L.R., González-Torres A., Rodríguez-Dimas, N., & Véliz-Deras, F.G. (2023). Growth and yield models for black beans under magnetization and pH variation in a greenhouse. *Agro Productividad*. https:// doi.org/10.32854/agrop.v16i12.2782

Academic Editors: Jorge Cadena Iñiguez and Lucero del Mar Ruiz Posadas

Received: April 15, 2023. Accepted: October 18, 2023. Published on-line: January 31, 2024.

Agro Productividad, 16(12) suplemento. December. 2023. pp: 155-161.

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial 4.0 International license.



vitamins B1 and B6, folate, and niacin (Gonzalez-Gonzalez and Guertin, 2021; Ramirez-Cabral, Kumar, and Taylor, 2016). Historical crop data are essential for predicting yields (Gonzalez-Gonzalez and Guertin, 2021). These data are collected throughout the growth cycle, considering management and conditions (Poudel *et al.*, 2022). In Mexico, simulation models have been used to anticipate bean yields (Medina-García *et al.*, 2010; Spoorthi *et al.*, 2022). Applying magnetic fields improves bean growth, nutrient absorption, and productivity (Mroczek-Zdyrska *et al.*, 2016; Hozayn *et al.*, 2017; Vashisth and Joshi, 2017). Magnetic fields affect water's physicochemical and molecular properties (Krishnaraj *et al.*, 2017; El-Sabrout and Hanafy, 2017). On a biological level, they affect membrane permeability, ion flow, enzymatic processes, and metabolic pathways (Pang, 2014; Sheykina, 2016). This study aims to model the growth and yield of common beans in a greenhouse, considering the nutrient solution's pH level and magnetization time.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

We conducted our experiment in February 2019 at the greenhouse of the Universidad Autónoma Agraria Antonio Narro, Unidad Laguna, in Torreón, Coahuila, Mexico (25° 31" 11' N, 103° 25" 57' W, 1123 masl). The area has a hot desert climate (BWh) with maximum temperatures of 40 °C and minimums of 6 °C. The average precipitation is 250 mm (García, 2004). We used a hydroponic system with Steiner (1966) nutrient solution, making pH adjustments with sodium hydroxide (NaOH) and sulfuric acid (H<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub>) (Santos-Cavalcante *et al.*, 2016). The solution was magnetized with neodymium magnets 2.5 cm long and 2.0 cm in diameter with a field intensity of 0.380 Tesla. The experimental design was completely randomized with a 4×6 factorial treatment arrangement and three replications. Factor A considered different exposure times (0.333 hours, 2 hours, chronic, and without magnet), while factor B covered pH variations (3 to 8) in the nutrient solution. We employed growing degree days to assess vegetative development, using the formula

 $GD = \sum_{i=0}^{n} (Xi - Tb)$ . For physiological time, we considered the accumulation of heating degree days since the transplant of the bean plants into the greenhouse (Romero Félix *et al.*, 2019). We conducted multiple regression analyses using the Statistical Analysis System program (SAS, 1999).

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

#### Heat units in seed growth, development, and yield

The total heat units (HU) accumulated during growth, development (PH), and seed yield (NP and SY) equaled 1410 °C d. This accumulation was distributed between transplant, start of flowering (522 °C d), and harvest (HAR) in approximately 126 days. We observed that the accumulation of heat units during the phenological cycle of black bean cultivation follows a linear equation: (HU=31.67210+331dds)  $R^2$ =0.98 (Figure 1).

#### Vegetative development

The best model for vegetative development based on the exposure time and pH of the magnetized nutrient solution was quadratic. A cubic model offered the highest coefficient



Figure 1. Heat unit accumulation in black beans in an experiment conducted under greenhouse conditions at the Universidad Autónoma Agraria Antonio Narro Unidad Laguna, Torreón, Coahuila, Mexico, 2018-2019.

of determination (R2) in plant height, root length, root dry weight, aboveground biomass, and total biomass.

$$PH=122.07 \text{ pH}-21.54\text{pH}^{2}+1.19 \text{ pH}^{3}-192.01$$
$$RL=3.37MET-0.13MET^{2}+62.07 \text{ pH}-10.05\text{pH}^{2}+0.48\text{pH}^{3}-86$$
$$RDW=7.43 \text{ pH}-1.29\text{pH}^{2}+0.07\text{pH}^{3}-12.14$$
$$AGB=-7.36MET+4.41MET^{2}-0.17MET^{3}+43.18\text{pH}-7.62\text{pH}^{2}+0.42\text{pH}^{3}-69.47$$
$$TB=-8.06MET+4.81MET^{2}-0.19MET^{3}+50.61\text{pH}-8.91\text{pH}^{2}+0.49\text{pH}^{3}-81.61$$

Where PH=plant height; RL=root length; RDW=root dry weight; AGB=aboveground biomass; TB=total biomass; pH=pH of the magnetized solution; and MET=magnet exposure time.

Models for plant height, root length, root dry weight, aboveground biomass, and total biomass were statistically significant (p < 0.0001) for all variables. Their coefficients of determination ( $\mathbb{R}^2 = 0.597$ , 0.700, 0.576, 0.655, and 0.693) are acceptable and explain the variability from 59.7% to 70% (Table 1). These results are similar to those reported by Medina-García *et al.* (2010); Liu *et al.* (2019), and Vashisth and Joshi (2017), who indicate that magnetized water promotes the growth of seedlings, contributing to the development of roots and mineral nutrient contents. In this regard, Çelik *et al.* (2008) show the effects of irrigation with magnetized water compared to untreated water, and show that the former increases plant growth rate, noticeable in the increase in biomass.

Variables	Parameter	Estimator	Standard error	T-value	p>t	p>F	$\mathbf{R}^2$		
	Intercept	-192.01	28.48	-6.74	0.0001		0.597		
	pН	122.07	17.24	7.08	0.0001	0.0001			
Plant neight	pH <sup>2</sup>	-21.54	3.28	-6.56	0.0001	0.0001			
	pH <sup>3</sup>	1.19	0.2	5.98	0.0001				
	Intercept	-86.58	29.01	-2.98	0.004				
	Time	3.37	0.96	3.52	0.0008				
<b>D</b> oot longth	Time <sup>2</sup>	-0.13	0.04	-3.22	0.002	<0.0001	0.7		
Koot length	pН	62.07	17.55	3.54	0.0007		0.7		
	$pH^2$	-10.05	3.34	-3.01	0.0037				
	pH <sup>3</sup>	0.48	0.2	2.37	0.021				
	Intercept	-12.14	1.79	-6.8	0.0001		0.576		
Root dry	pН	7.43	1.08	6.87	0.0001	0.0001			
weight	$\mathrm{pH}^2$	-1.29	0.21	-6.27	0.0001	0.0001			
	pH <sup>3</sup>	$H^3   0.07   0.01   5.67   0.00$		0.0001					
	Intercept	-69.47	9.71	-7.15	0.0001		0.655		
	Time	-7.36	2.26	-3.26	0.0018				
	Time <sup>2</sup>	4.41	1.15	3.82	0.0003				
Biomass area	Time <sup>3</sup>	-0.17	0.04	-3.87	0.0003	0.0001			
	pН	43.18	5.87	7.35	0.0001				
	$pH^2$	-7.62	1.12	-6.82	0.0001				
	$pH^3$	0.42	0.07	6.27	0.0001				
	Intercept	-81.61	10.32	-7.91	0.0001				
	Time	-8.06	2.4	-3.36	0.0013				
	Time <sup>2</sup>	4.81	1.22	3.93	0.0002				
Total biomass	Time <sup>3</sup>	-0.19	0.05	-3.97	0.0002	0.0001	0.693		
	pН	50.61	6.24	8.11	0.0001	1			
	$pH^2$	-8.91	1.19	-7.5	0.0001				
	$pH^3$	0.49	0.07	6.88	0.0001				

**Table 1**. Multiple regression analysis for the model of vegetative development components in the Veracruz black bean variety, determined in an experiment under greenhouse conditions at the Universidad Autónoma Agraria Antonio Narro Unidad Laguna, Torreón, Coahuila, Mexico, 2018-2019.

#### **Yield components**

The best model for yield components based on the exposure time and pH of the magnetized nutrient solution was quadratic. A cubic model offered the highest coefficient of determination regarding number of pods (NP), number of grains per pod (NGP), and seed yield (SY).

 $NGP = 2.34MET - 1.04MET^{2} + 0.04MET^{3} + 18.77\text{pH} - 3.12\text{pH}^{2} + 0.17\text{pH}^{3} - 31.25$  $SY = -2.50MET + 1.45MET^{2} - 0.06MET^{3} + 14.83\text{ pH} - 2.61\text{pH}^{2} + 0.14\text{pH}^{3} - 24.27$ 

Models for number of pods (NP), number of grains per pod (NGP), and seed yield (SY), were statistically significant (p<0.0001) for yield components. The coefficients of determination ( $\mathbb{R}^2$ =0.65, 0.821, and 0.708) were acceptable since they explain the variability from 65.0% to 82.1% (Table 2). While studying bean cultivation, Moussa (2011) Australia, USA, China and Japan indicated the type of irrigation water and its interaction with the plants. According to this study, irrigation water treated with magnetization achieved an increase in photosynthetic activity and better photoassimilates translocation efficiency. Fouad Abobatta (2019) reports that applying magnetic fields to Valencia orange increases yield, number, and quality of fruits, as well as number of flowers. Magnetic fields also increase the yield of strawberry fruits.

El-Ssawy *et al.* (2020) reported that using the NFT (nutrient film technique) hydroponic technique with magnetized water at a high intensity (level 3) led to a significant increase

**Table 2**. Multiple regression analysis for the model of seed yield components for the Veracruz black bean variety, determined in an experiment under greenhouse conditions at the Universidad Autónoma Agraria Antonio Narro Unidad Laguna, Torreón, Coahuila, Mexico, 2018-2019.

Variables	Parameter	Estimator	Standard error	T-value	P>t	P>F	R <sup>2</sup>	
Number of	Intercept	-33	3.92	-8.41	0.0001		0.65	
	рН	16.8	1.52	11.04	0.0001	0.0001		
P o cos	$\mathrm{pH}^2$	-1.55	0.14	-11.27	0.0001			
	Intercept	-31.25	3.25	-9.62	0.0001			
	Time	2.34	0.76	3.1	0.0029			
	Time <sup>2</sup>	-1.04	0.39	-2.7	0.0087		0.821	
Number of grain per pod	Time <sup>3</sup>	0.04	0.01	2.67	0.0095	0.0001		
grum per pou	pН	18.77	1.96	9.55	0.0001			
	$\mathrm{pH}^2$	-3.12	0.37	-8.35	0.0001			
	$\mathrm{pH}^3$	0.17	0.02	7.31	0.0001			
	Intercept	-24.27	2.93	-8.27	0.0001			
Performance seed	Time	-2.5	0.68	-3.66	0.0005			
	Time <sup>2</sup>	1.45	0.35	4.18	0.0001			
	Time <sup>3</sup>	-0.06	0.01	-4.21	0.0001	0.0001	0.708	
	рН	14.83	1.77	8.35	0.0001			
	$\mathrm{pH}^2$	-2.61	0.34	-7.73	0.0001			
	$pH^3$	0.14	0.02	7.09	0.0001			

in nutrient concentrations (N, P, and K) and total soluble solids, although the pH of the nutrient solution had to be reduced for lettuce. They also found an increase in water productivity, fresh yield, and number of lettuce leaves, along with high chlorophyll content.

#### CONCLUSIONS

Models for vegetative development and seed yield components comprised plant height, root length, root dry weight, aboveground biomass, total biomass, number of pods, and number of grains per pod. These components are the most appropriate to study the Veracruz black bean variety based on the time of exposure to magnetization and the acidity degree of the nutrient solution under greenhouse conditions.

Further studies should be conducted to determine the model's applicability in nutrient solutions based on magnet exposure time and pH variation.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We would like to thank the Consejo Nacional de Ciencia y Tecnología (CONACyT), the Universidad Autónoma Agraria Antonio Narro Unidad Laguna, the Instituto Tecnológico Superior De Juan Rodríguez Clara, and the Instituto Tecnológico de la Cuenca del Papaloapan for allowing us to travel through time.

#### REFERENCES

- Çelik, Ö., Atak, Ç., Rzakulieva, A. (2008). Stimulation of rapid regeneration by a magnetic field in Paulownia node cultures. *Journal of Central European Agriculture* 9, 297–303.
- El-Sabrout, K., Hanafy, M. (2017). Effect of magnetized water on productive traits of laying chickens. The Professional Animal Scientist 33, 739–742. https://doi.org/10.15232/pas.2017-01656
- El-Ssawy, W., Abuarab, M., EL-Mogy, M., Kassem, M., Wasef, E., Sultan, W., Rady, M. (2020). The Impact of Advanced Static Magnetic Units on Water Properties and the Performance of Aeroponic and NFT Systems for Lettuce. *Polish Journal of Environmental Studies* 29, 2641–2652. https://doi.org/10.15244/ pjoes/112364
- Fouad Abobatta, W. (2019). Abobatta. Overview of Role of Magnetizing Treated Water in Agricultural Sector Development. Adv Agri Tech Plant Sciences 2019, 2(1): 180023. Advances in Agricultural Technology & Plant Sciences Review Article 2019, 180023.
- García A.E. (2004). Modificaciones al Sistema de Clasificación Climática de Köppen para Adaptarlo a las Condiciones de la República Mexicana. Offset Larios. México. 246.
- Gonzalez-Gonzalez, M.A., Guertin, D.P. (2021). Seasonal bean yield forecast for non-irrigated croplands through climate and vegetation index data: Geospatial effects. *International Journal of Applied Earth Observation and Geoinformation* 105, 102623. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JAG.2021.102623
- Hozayn, M., Abd El Monem, A.A., Darwish, M.A., Abd Elhamid, E.M. (2017). Applications of Magnetic-Water Technology, A Novel Tool for Improving Chick-Pea Crop and Water Productivity, in: Springer Water. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-51856-5\_26
- Krishnaraj, C., Yun, S.-I., Kumar, A. (2017). Effect of Magnetized Water (Biotron) on Seed Germination of Amaranthaceae Family. *Journal of Academia and Industrial Research* 5.
- Liu, X., Zhu, H., Meng, S., Bi, S., Zhang, Y., Wang, H., Song, C., Ma, F. (2019). The effects of magnetic treatment of irrigation water on seedling growth, photosynthetic capacity and nutrient contents of *Populus*×euramericana 'Neva' under NaCl stress. *Acta Physiologiae Plantarum* 41, 11. https://doi. org/10.1007/s11738-018-2798-1
- Medina-García, G., Baez-González, A.D., López-Hernández, J., Ruíz-Corral, J.A., Tinoco-Alfaro, C.A., Kiniry, J.R. (2010). Large-area dry bean yield prediction modeling in Mexico. *Revista mexicana de ciencias agrícolas* 1, 413–426.
- Moussa, H. (2011). The impact of magnetic water application for improving common bean (*Phaseolus vulgaris* L.) production. *New York Science Journal* 4, 15–20.
- Mroczek-Zdyrska, M., Kornarzyński, K., Pietruszewski, S., Gagoś, M. (2016). Stimulation with a 130-mT magnetic field improves growth and biochemical parameters in lupin (*Lupinus angustifolius* 1.). Turkish Journal of Biology 40. https://doi.org/10.3906/biy-1504-19

Pang, X.F. (2014). The Experimental Evidences of the Magnetism of Water by Magnetic-Field Treatment. *IEEE Transactions on Applied Superconductivity* 24. https://doi.org/10.1109/TASC.2014.2340455

- Poudel, P., Bello, N.M., Lollato, R.P., Alderman, P.D. (2022). A hierarchical Bayesian approach to dynamic ordinary differential equations modeling for repeated measures data on wheat growth. *Field Crops Research* 283, 108549. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.FCR.2022.108549
- Ramirez-Cabral, N.Y.Z., Kumar, L., Taylor, S. (2016). Crop niche modeling projects major shifts in common bean growing areas. *Agricultural and Forest Meteorology* 218–219, 102–113. https://doi.org/10.1016/J. AGRFORMET.2015.12.002
- Romero Félix, C.S., López- Castañeda, C., Kohashi- Shibata, J., Miranda-Colín, S., Aguilar-Rincon, V.H., Martínez-Rueda, C.G. (2019). Cambios en el rendimiento y sus componentes en frijol bajo riego y sequía. *Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Agrícolas* 10, 351–364. https://doi.org/10.29312/remexca.v10i2.1607

S.A.S. (1999). SAS Institute. 2004. The SAS system release 9.0 for Windows. SAS Institute. Cary, NC, USA.

- Santos-Cavalcante, V., De Mello-Prado, R., de Lima-Vasconcelos, R., Silva-Campos, C.N. (2016). Concentraciones De Hierro En Caña De Azúcar (*Saccharum Officinarum* L.) Cultivada En Solución Nutritiva. Agrociencia 50, 867–875.
- Sheykina, N. V. (2016). The role of water and its complexes in biological effect created by weak combined magnetic field, in: 9th International Kharkiv Symposium on Physics and Engineering of Microwaves, Millimeter and Submillimeter Waves, MSMW 2016. https://doi.org/10.1109/MSMW.2016.7538009
- Smith, M.R., Rao, I.M. (2021). Common bean. Crop Physiology Case Histories for Major Crops 384–406. https:// doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-819194-1.00012-8
- Spoorthi, V., Ramesh, S., Sunitha, N.C., Vaijayanthi, P.V. (2022). Prediction of genotype performance for untested years based on additive main effects and multiplicative interaction and linear mixed models: An illustration using dolichos bean (*Lablab purpureus* (L.) Sweet) multiyear data. *Annals of Applied Biology* 180. https://doi.org/10.1111/aab.12726
- Steiner, A.A. (1966). The influence of the chemical composition of a nutrient solution on the production of tomato plants. *Plant and Soil* 24, 454–466. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01374052
- Vashisth, A., Joshi, D.K. (2017). Growth characteristics of maize seeds exposed to magnetic field. *Bioelectromagnetics* 38, 151–157. https://doi.org/10.1002/bem.22023





# Harvest age of *Urochloa* hybrids regarding yield, chemical composition, and *in vitro* biogas production

López-Garrido, Serafín J.<sup>1\*</sup>; Flores-Morales, Eliud<sup>2</sup>; Galicia-Jiménez, Mónica M.<sup>2</sup>; Ávila-Serrano, Narciso Y.<sup>2</sup>; Camacho-Escobar, Marco A.<sup>2</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Instituto de Genética, Universidad del Mar, Campus Puerto Escondido, Oaxaca, Carretera a Oaxaca vía Sola de Vega Km 1.5, Sector Universidad, Puerto Escondido, Juquila Oaxaca, México, C.P. 71980.
- <sup>2</sup> Universidad del Mar, Posgrado en Producción y Sanidad Animal, Campus Puerto Escondido, Carretera a Oaxaca vía Sola de Vega Km 1.5, Sector Universidad, Puerto Escondido, Juquila Oaxaca, México, C.P. 71980.
- \* Correspondence: serafin@zicatela.umar.mx

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective**: To evaluate the chemical composition, fermentation, and *in vitro* biogas production of the Cayman and Cobra cultivars, at different cutting ages.

**Design/Methodology/Approach**: Dry matter (DM), crude protein (CP), neutral detergent fiber (NDF), acid detergent fiber (ADF), hemicellulose (HEM), and cellulose (CEL) were determined at 28, 35, 42, and 49 cutting days. *In vitro* dry matter degradation (IVDMD), pH, and concentration of volatile fatty acids (VFA) were determined during fermentation. The biogas volume was estimated at 6, 12, 24, 48, and 72 h; the volume of methane (CH<sub>4</sub>) and carbon dioxide (CO<sub>2</sub>) in the Cobra and Cayman forages was determined at 72 h. A completely randomized design was used for the experiment.

**Results**: There were no differences (P>0.05) in DM production during the different cutting ages. CP was higher (P<0.05) in both cultivars, at 28 and 35 days after the cutting. The NDF, ADF, HEM, and CEL percentages were different in both cultivars. IVDMD was higher (P<0.05) between day 28 and day 42. Finally, CH<sub>4</sub> production was lower (P<0.05) at 28 and 35 d after the cutting.

**Study Limitations/Implications:** The chemical composition of pastures is influenced by climate and, therefore, further analysis must be carried out during different periods or seasons of the year.

**Findings/Conclusions**: The optimal cutting age of the Cobra and Cayman cultivars under drought conditions is between day 28 and day 35 of regrowth. During that period, they have the best chemical and fermentation characteristics.

Keywords: Cobra and Cayman cultivars, cutting time, fermentation, methane production.

#### INTRODUCTION

The drought conditions of the tropical areas limit the productive potential of forages (Rojas-García *et al.*, 2018), causing changes in the chemical composition and low biomass production in the prairies (Pratti-Daniel *et al.*, 2019). Different improved genotypes of grasses have been selected in recent years, including hybrids of genus *Urochloa*, such

biogas production. *Agro Productividad.* https://doi.org/10.32854/agrop. v16i12.2778 **Academic Editors**: Jorge Cadena Iñiguez and Lucero del Mar Ruiz

Citation: López-Garrido, S. J., Flores-

Morales, E., Galicia-Jiménez, M. M.,

Ávila-Serrano, N. Y., & Camacho-

Escobar, M. A. (2023). Harvest age

of Urochloa hybrids regarding yield,

chemical composition, and in vitro

Received: August 19, 2023. Accepted: November 15, 2023. Published on-line: January 31, 2024.

Agro Productividad, 16(12) suplemento. December. 2023. pp: 163-172.

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial 4.0 International license.



Posadas

as Cayman (BR/1752) and Cobra (BR/1794). These hybrids have recorded excellent biomass production yields and have adapted well to the tropical climate (Pizarro *et al.*, 2013; Vandremini, 2014). Arroyave *et al.* (2013) reported that these cultivars obtain an annual yield of 2 to 4 t DM ha<sup>-1</sup>, without fertilization, during long drought periods. In addition, they can also grow in alkaline or acid soils (Morales-Bautista *et al.*, 2011). Age impacts the nutritional quality of forages, producing changes in the chemical composition, which affect animal production. The ruminal degradability of grasses is related to the cell wall percentages, because the degradability of the rumen decreases as the fiber content increases (Ledea *et al.*, 2018). Ku-Vera *et al.* (2014) reported that tropical forages had a low CP content and a high NDF percentage, as well as a low digestibility and a lower metabolizable energy content. When tropical grasses are harvested at an appropriate age, they have a lower cell wall content and a higher CP protein and soluble sugars content, which reduces the CH<sub>4</sub> and CO<sub>2</sub> emissions produced by ruminants (Camacho-Escobar *et al.*, 2020).

Eckard *et al.* (2010) reported that between 3% and 10% of the net energy consumed by a bovine becomes  $CH_4$ , which is mainly eliminated when the animals belch. Consequently, reducing these emissions has a double impact. On the one hand, the greenhouse gas emissions (GGE) that causes global warming to diminish and, on the other hand, the loss of energy used for animal production also diminishes. The hypothesis of this research was that, during the harvest age, the chemical composition, the fermentation parameters, and the *in vitro* biogas (CH<sub>4</sub> and CO<sub>2</sub>) production of the Cobra and Cayman *Urochloa* hybrids were impacted by drought conditions. Therefore, the objective of this study was to evaluate the chemical composition, fermentation, and *in vitro* biogas production of CH<sub>4</sub> and CO<sub>2</sub> of the Cobra and Cayman cultivars, at different harvest ages, during the drought season, in the coastal region (La Costa) of Oaxaca, Mexico.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

The research was carried out at the microbiology and nutrition labs and in the Área de Cultivos Forrajeros of the Campo Experimental of the Universidad del Mar, Campus Puerto Escondido, located in the Bajos de Chila, municipality of San Pedro Mixtepec, Juquila, Oaxaca (15° 55' 27.54" N and 97° 09' 04.09" W), at 12 m.a.s.l. The climate is warm sub-humid (A(c)w2 type), with an annual average precipitation of 930.8 mm-1668 mm and an annual average temperature of 26 °C (Serrano-Altamirano *et al.*, 2005).

#### **Sampling collection**

The Cayman and Cobra cultivars were sown by hand in a 480 m<sup>2</sup> area, using PAPALOTLA<sup>®</sup> certified seeds. The seeds were sown in small holes, one next to the other (1 cm apart), with a 6.0 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> density. The distance between the furrows was 50 cm. The experimental area was divided into eight  $60\text{-m}^2$  plots. During the growing period, a single 50 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> urea dose was applied. Auxiliary irrigation was carried out once a week. A standardization cutting was made 90 days after the sowing, when the cultivars had grown 10 cm above ground. Cutting intervals took place 4, 5, 6, and 7 weeks after the regrowth.

#### 165

#### **Chemical composition**

The samples consisted of forages harvested at intervals of 4, 5, 6, and 7 weeks after regrowth. The moisture and dry matter content of the samples were determined. Dry matter content was determined following the recommendations of Herrera (2014), using a drying oven (Felisa<sup>®</sup>, México) at 65 °C for 48 h. The samples were processed in a Werker MF 10 grinder (Ika<sup>®</sup>, USA), with a 1 mm sieve. Subsequently, CP was determined using the Kjeldahl method (AOAC, 1997); meanwhile, NDF, ADF, CEL, and HEM were determined following the recommendation of Van Soest *et al.* (1991). The samples were analyzed at the Animal Nutrition lab of the Departamento de Ciencias Básicas Para la Salud, Universidad de Guadalajara, Centro Universitario del Sur, Ciudad Guzmán, Jalisco. Mexico.

#### **Culture medium preparation**

In order to determine the *in vitro* dry matter degradation (IVDMD), pH, VFA, and biogas,  $CH_4$ , and  $CO_2$  production, a culture medium for rumen microorganisms was used. Based on Cobos and Yokoyama (1995), the culture medium was prepared with glucose, cellobiose, starch, and fresh ruminal fluid (GCA-FR). The source of the inoculum was fresh ruminal fluid from a Zebu × Brown Swiss adult, with 500 kg live weight and a rumen fistula. The fluid was extracted 2 h after the specimen was fed with a 100% forage diet. The handling of the bovine complied with the regulations for the use of animals with research purposes of the Universidad del Mar (NOM-024-ZOO-1995).

#### In vitro dry matter degradation (IVDMD)

In order to determine *in vitro* dry matter degradation (IVDMD), 0.5 g DM from each treatment was weighted in triplicate, adding 120 mL viral serology. Forty-five mL of the sterile culture medium for total bacteria was added to each vial (Cobos and Yokoyama, 1995). The vials were inoculated with 5 mL of fresh ruminal fluid. Each vial was considered both as a bio-fermenter and an experimental unit. IVDMD was determined after 72 h, following the recommendations of Mellenberger *et al.* (1970).

#### In vitro rumen fermentation 72 h after the incubation

An Orion<sup>®</sup> portable potentiometer (USA) was used to determine pH. A Perkin Elmer<sup>®</sup> gas chromatograph (USA) with a flame ionization detector was used to determine VFA molar concentration, based on the recommendations of Erwin *et al.* (1961). The following retention times were recorded: 1.26 m for acetate, 1.6 m for propionate, and 2.09 m for butyrate. The analysis was carried out in the Microbiología Ruminal and Genética Microbiana labs of the Colegio de Postgraduados, Mexico.

#### **Biogas emissions measurement**

Biogas production was estimated using the technique reported by Krabill *et al.* (1969) and modified by Cobos *et al.* (2018). The bio-fermenters were placed in a bath Marie (39 °C); they were connected to the biogas capture traps with a Tygon<sup>®</sup> hose (internal diameter: 3/32"). Two Terumo<sup>®</sup> 20 g × 1 inch needles were connected to each end of the hose. The bio-fermenter was connected to one end and the biogas capture trap was

connected to the other. A needle was connected to the latter as a release valve. The trap was placed upside-down in a plastic test tube. Biogas volume was quantified at 6, 12, 24, 48, and 72 h of incubation.

#### Estimation of the *in vitro* production of CH<sub>4</sub> and CO<sub>2</sub>

The  $CH_4$  and  $CO_2$  ratios were determined using a 500  $\mu$ L sample of the biogas obtained from the traps. The sample was injected in a Perkin Elmer<sup>®</sup> gas chromatograph (USA), which had a thermal conductivity indicator and a Poropack packed column. Retention times were 0.71 m and 1.0005 m for  $CH_4$  and  $CO_2$ , respectively. The analyses were carried out in the Microbiología Ruminal and Genética Microbiana labs of the Colegio de Postgraduados, Mexico.

#### Statistical analysis

The chemical and *in vitro* rumen fermentation variables were analyzed using a completely randomized design, with four treatments and three repetitions per treatment for each cultivar. All the evaluated variables were subjected to an analysis of variance, using the GLM procedure of SAS (2011) and Tukey's mean comparison test ( $\alpha = 0.05$ ) (Steel and Torrie, 1988).

#### **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

The DM yield of the cultivars did not record statistical differences (P>0.05) in the different harvest ages. Meanwhile, there were differences (P<0.05) in the chemical composition regarding the harvest age for the Cobra and Cayman cultivars (Table 1).

Cultivar	kg MS ha $^{-1}$	PC	FDN	FDA	HEM	CEL	DIVMS	
Cobra								
28d	1858.24 <sup>a</sup>	10.26 <sup>a</sup>	52.27 <sup>c</sup>	26.74 <sup>b</sup>	25.91 <sup>b</sup>	10.86 <sup>b</sup>	61.27 <sup>a</sup>	
35d	2273.02 <sup>a</sup>	$9.54^{\mathrm{b}}$	$56.78^{\mathrm{b}}$	35.42 <sup>a</sup>	22.29ª	14.45ª	61.09 <sup>a</sup>	
42d	1877.28 <sup>a</sup>	7.94 <sup>c</sup>	61.57ª	32.79 <sup>a</sup>	27.73 <sup>d</sup>	11.89 <sup>b</sup>	56.87 <sup>a</sup>	
49d	2596.44 <sup>a</sup>	7.74 <sup>c</sup>	54.86 <sup>b</sup>	29.25 <sup>b</sup>	24.13 <sup>c</sup>	11.95 <sup>b</sup>	49.39 <sup>b</sup>	
MS total	6746.74							
EE	205.84	0.12	0.47	0.58	0.36	0.3	1.01	
Cayman					•			
28d	1662.26 <sup>a</sup>	11.15 <sup>a</sup>	$55.83^{\mathrm{b}}$	27.54 <sup>b</sup>	23.90 <sup>a</sup>	10.86 <sup>b</sup>	62.11 <sup>a</sup>	
35d	1848.51 <sup>a</sup>	10.75 <sup>a</sup>	57.47 <sup>b</sup>	28.19 <sup>b</sup>	19.87 <sup>b</sup>	14.45ª	58.30 <sup>ab</sup>	
42d	2201.96 <sup>a</sup>	9.44 <sup>bc</sup>	57.73 <sup>ab</sup>	30.34 <sup>a</sup>	24.43 <sup>a</sup>	11.89 <sup>b</sup>	58.80 <sup>ab</sup>	
49d	2711.99 <sup>a</sup>	8.26 <sup>c</sup>	59.38 <sup>a</sup>	31.68 <sup>a</sup>	23.86 <sup>a</sup>	11.95 <sup>b</sup>	53.52 <sup>b</sup>	
MS total	8424.72							
EE	179.91	0.37	0.68	0.38	0.25	0.3	1.66	

Table 1. Effect of the harvest age in the yield, chemical composition, and IVDMD of the Cobra and Cayman cultivars, during the drought season in the tropic.

abc=in the column, indicates statistical differences (P<0.05) in the harvest age.

28, 35, 42, 49=harvest age of the cultivar. EE (SE): standard error.

The lack of differences in DM production in the cultivars is the result of the lower moisture content of the soil, which may have been the cause of the lower nutrient availability for the grasses. Consequently, the reduction in the weight of the stems and leaves caused a lower biomass production. Pizarro et al. (2013) reported that, under adverse conditions, the Cayman and Cobra hybrids have a specialized genetic potential for forage production. The accumulated DM production in this study reached 8,424.72 and 6,746.74 kg ha<sup>-1</sup> for Cayman and Cobra, respectively. These results match the findings of Garay-Martínez et al. (2018), who reported a forage production of 6,310 and 8,890 kg ha<sup>-1</sup>, under drought conditions, for the Cobra and Cavman cultivars, respectively. The lowest DM yield among the cultivars under study was the consequence of the low precipitation levels recorded during the evaluation. The lack of humidity impacted the nutrient availability in the soil, changing the photosynthesis biochemical process of the plants (Cardoso et al., 2015). In addition, the short intervals between harvests limit the capacity of the plants to accumulate reserves, preventing a vigorous regrowth, which results in a lower growth rate and a lower biomass accumulation (Cruz-Hernández et al., 2017). Meanwhile, plant metabolism increases along with harvest age (Castro et al., 2013), which causes a higher leaf production that subsequently increases the biomass of the grass.

The CP content recorded differences depending on the harvest age (P < 0.05) of both cultivars. The Cobra hybrid recorded its highest CP content at a younger harvest age (28 days), while its percentages decreased at an older harvest age (42 and 49 d). The same trend was recorded for Cayman. The results obtained in this experiment are lower than the findings of Garay-Martínez et al. (2018), who reported CP percentage results, at 28 d of age, of 16.2 and 16.1 for Cayman and Cobra, respectively. For their part, Rojas-García et al. (2018) reported a 14.4% CP for the Cobra cultivar, at 35 d of regrowth. In this study, CP recorded a decreasing trend as the age of the plant increased. Meanwhile, Garay-Martínez et al. (2018) determined that the protein content of Urochloa hybrid grasses decreased in older plants. On more mature grasses, DM content and cell walls tend to increase and, consequently, the CP percentage tends to diminish. Therefore, determining the optimal cutting age —in which grasses have the best nutritional characteristics for the animals— is fundamental (Rojas-García et al., 2018). At an early age, grasses have a higher leaf:stem ratio, which increases the plants' CP concentrations —which can be found in higher amounts in its leaves. At an older age, the cellulose, hemicellulose, and lignin content of the cell wall synthesis increases and, consequently, the nutritional quality of the grass decreases (de Dios-León et al., 2022).

Differences in NDF percentages (P < 0.05) depended on the harvest age; the lowest values were recorded at day 28 in both cultivars. The highest value recorded by Cobra grass was 61.57%, at day 42, while Cayman grass recorded 59.36%, at day 49. Overall, the NDF of both cultivars increased along with the harvest age. The NDF value for Cobra grass was higher at day 35 than the value obtained by Cayman at day 49. The ADF results have a similar trend than the results of NDF. These values do not match the findings of López-Garrido *et al.* (2022), who reported 67.75% NDF and 40.75% ADF values for Cobra grass. Regarding Cayman grass, they reported 71.55% NDF and 44.53% ADF. These percentages were obtained with a 60-day harvest age. Villalobos and Arce (2013) pointed

out that a high NDF and ADF content decreases the degradation and nutrient content of the forages. On the one hand, the differences (P<0.05) in the hemicellulose percentage depend on the harvesting age: the highest content was recorded by Cobra at day 42 (27.73%), while Cayman recorded lower values at day 35 (19.87%). On the other hand, the highest value (24.43%) was obtained 42 days after the harvest. In this regard, Reyes-Pérez (2022) carried out a study with *Brachiaria decumbens*, during a period with scarce rain, and reported 30.18% and 30.58% values, at 30 and 45 harvest days, respectively. This study found out differences (P<0.05) in the cellulose percentage of the cultivars, at 42 and 49 harvest days; the Cobra grass obtained the highest value. A trend towards a cellulose content increase was recorded as the plant grew older. As the age of the plant increases, the cell wall ratio also increases. This ratio is associated with the increase in the DM, NDF, ADF, and hemicellulose content. Older plants are related to the reduction of new leaves, the increase of vascular bundles, the loss of water, a lower cell content, and a higher stem ratio (de Dios-León *et al.*, 2022).

The IVDMD in both cultivars decreased (P<0.05) with age; the highest value was recorded at 28, 42, and 45 harvest days. The results of this study match the findings of López-Garrido *et al.* (2022), who reported DM degradation percentages of 64.61% (Cobra) and 63.57% (Cayman), under moderate salinity conditions, at 60 harvest days. In this regard, Barrera *et al.* (2015) related the degradation decrease with the structural carbohydrates increase. Ledea-Rodríguez *et al.* (2018) pointed out that the DS degradation decrease is related to the increase of the age of the plant and the rumen environmental conditions, because DM degradation is related to the microbiota that colonizes food particles. Overall, de Dios-León *et al.* (2022) concluded that the IVDMD decrease is related to the increase of the age of the grasses have more leaves and a lower proportion of stems at an early harvest age (30-40 d) than at a mature harvest age (40-60 d), when high DM, NDF, and ADF percentages are recorded. As the forages mature, the stem proportion increases and the leaf proportion diminishes and, consequently, the structural carbohydrate and lignin content increases, reducing its degradation in the rumen.

No differences in pH were recorded (P > 0.05) regarding the harvest age (Table 2). This behavior was similar for both grasses. Therefore, this situation suggests that the rumen bacteria had an appropriate development during the *in vitro* fermentation, because they require an almost neutral pH to carry out their enzymatic activity (Barboza *et al.*, 2009).

There were differences (P<0.05) in the concentration of acetate during the *in vitro* fermentation and the harvest age (Table 2). The Cobra grass and the Cayman grass recorded their highest concentration at day 49 and 42, respectively. López-Garrido *et al.* (2022) studied the same grass varieties, recording a lower acetate concentration at 60 harvest days, with values of 17.22 mM L<sup>-1</sup> (Cobra) and 18.88 mM L<sup>-1</sup> (Cayman). The propionate and butyrate concentrations of both cultivars did not record any differences (P>0.05) between harvest ages. A difference (P<0.05) in the total VFA concentration at day 49 (Table 2).

8- marca and a second and a second second second second second second second second second second second second								
Cultivor	pH	Ace	Prop	But	AGV Total	Ac:Pro		
Guitivar		mM L <sup>-1</sup>						
Cobra								
28	6.35 <sup>a</sup>	25.77 <sup>ab</sup>	13.73 <sup>a</sup>	8.15 <sup>a</sup>	47.66 <sup>ab</sup>	1.87ª		
35	6.29 <sup>a</sup>	25.48 <sup>b</sup>	12.71 <sup>a</sup>	7.18 <sup>a</sup>	45.37 <sup>ab</sup>	2.00ª		
42	6.34 <sup>a</sup>	24.08 <sup>c</sup>	13.01 <sup>a</sup>	7.25 <sup>a</sup>	44.34 <sup>b</sup>	1.85ª		
49	6.44 <sup>a</sup>	27.03 <sup>a</sup>	13.85 <sup>a</sup>	7.58 <sup>a</sup>	48.47 <sup>a</sup>	1.95ª		
EE	0.07	0.27	0.29	0.37	0.73	0.03		
Cayman								
28	$6.33^{a}$	23.76 <sup>ab</sup>	12.80ª	7.33ª	43.90 <sup>ab</sup>	1.85ª		
35	6.37 <sup>a</sup>	23.38 <sup>ab</sup>	12.51ª	7.87ª	43.77 <sup>ab</sup>	1.87ª		
42	$6.32^{\mathrm{a}}$	$22.07^{\rm b}$	12.32ª	7.79 <sup>a</sup>	42.18 <sup>b</sup>	1.79ª		
49	6.41 <sup>a</sup>	23.94ª	13.25ª	8.09 <sup>a</sup>	45.28ª	1.81ª		
EE	0.03	0.37	0.3	0.27	0.62	0.04		

**Table 2**. pH values and VFA concentration 72 h after the in vitro incubation of the Cobra and Cayman grasses, at different harvest ages.

abc=in the column, indicates statistical differences (P<0.05) in the harvest age.

28, 35, 42, 49=harvest age of the cultivar. EE (SE): standard error.

The higher NDF percentage in the grasses provides more cellulose and hemicellulose, which can potentially be fermented by cellulolytic bacteria (such as *Ruminococcus flavefaciens*, *Ruminococcus albus*, and *Fibrobacter succinogenes*), degrading glucose and even acetate and butyrate (Ley de Coss *et al.*, 2018).

There were no differences (P>0.05) in biomass production, resulting from the harvest ages under study (Table 3). However, there were differences related to harvest age during the estimation of the  $CH_4$  and  $CO_2$  of the grasses. The highest  $CH_4$  production was recorded at day 35 for both cultivars. Meanwhile, Cobra recorded the highest  $CO_2$  production at day 49, while Cayman reported its highest production at day 42.

Biogas production increases or decreases during the *in vitro* fermentation depending on the nutritional value of the forage (Camacho-Escobar *et al.*, 2020). Feeds with a higher structural carbohydrate content and a lower CP content tend to produce a higher biogas volume, while feeds with a higher soluble carbohydrate content and higher CP percentages produce a lower biogas volume.

The results of this study confirm the findings of previous studies. A lower  $CH_4$  production —along with a higher CP content and a lower NDF, ADF, and cellulose percentage— was recorded at day 28 in both cultivars. These elements are components of the cell wall of vegetables and of the acetate:propionate ratio recorded between both evaluated cultivars. Methane production is the result of the fermentation of the structural carbohydrates. Rumen with a higher quantity of acetate results in the creation of two molecules:  $CO_2$  and  $8 \text{ H}^+$ . Butyrate production also develops two molecules:  $CO_2$  and  $4 \text{ H}^+$ . As a result of their metabolism, *Archaeas* use  $CO_2$  and hydrogen to produce  $CH_4$  and ATP (Bedoya-Mazo *et al.*, 2016).

Cultivar	Р	roducción d	CH <sub>4</sub>	CO <sub>2</sub>			
	6 h	12 h	24 h	48 h	72 h	72 h	
Cobra							
28d	23.46 <sup>a</sup>	25.20 <sup>a</sup>	56.13 <sup>a</sup>	34.00 <sup>a</sup>	10.66 <sup>a</sup>	37.06 <sup>c</sup>	104.41 <sup>c</sup>
35d	$29.00^{\rm a}$	25.40 <sup>a</sup>	49.33 <sup>a</sup>	27.73 <sup>a</sup>	11.73 <sup>a</sup>	$43.55^{\mathrm{b}}$	$117.38^{\mathrm{b}}$
42d	31.86 <sup>a</sup>	26.66 <sup>a</sup>	54.86 <sup>a</sup>	35.80 <sup>a</sup>	8.73 <sup>a</sup>	47.53 <sup>a</sup>	$120.25^{\rm b}$
49d	27.13 <sup>a</sup>	30.33 <sup>a</sup>	33.20 <sup>a</sup>	29.33 <sup>a</sup>	$6.20^{a}$	45.01 <sup>a</sup>	135.28 <sup>a</sup>
EE	2.98	6.16	5.82	3.27	2.25	0.84	2.18
Cayman							
28d	35.46 <sup>a</sup>	25.26 <sup>a</sup>	58.20 <sup>a</sup>	37.33 <sup>a</sup>	9.66 <sup>a</sup>	41.29 <sup>c</sup>	121.06 <sup>b</sup>
35d	37.33 <sup>a</sup>	29.20 <sup>a</sup>	44.20 <sup>a</sup>	24.80 <sup>a</sup>	12.20 <sup>a</sup>	43.66 <sup>b</sup>	134.05 <sup>a</sup>
42d	36.53 <sup>a</sup>	31.13 <sup>a</sup>	51.53 <sup>a</sup>	23.66 <sup>a</sup>	13.86 <sup>a</sup>	46.54 <sup>a</sup>	135.38 <sup>a</sup>
49d	18.66 <sup>a</sup>	14.60 <sup>a</sup>	27.20 <sup>a</sup>	30.33 <sup>a</sup>	10.40 <sup>a</sup>	42.48 <sup>bc</sup>	120.31 <sup>b</sup>
EE	8.52	4.55	9.11	8.71	2.77	0.51	0.87

**Table 3.** Biogas,  $CH_4$ , and  $CO_2$  (mL g<sup>-1</sup> DM) in vitro production of the Cobra and Cayman grasses, at different harvest ages.

abc=in the column, indicates statistical differences (P < 0.05) in the harvest age.

28, 35, 42, 49=harvest age of the cultivar. EE (SE): standard error.

#### CONCLUSIONS

The drought season had an impact on the DM production of the Cobra and Cayman cultivars. The best age to harvest these cultivars ranges from 28 to 35 d, when they have a higher CP content and a lower NDF, ADF, hemicellulose, and cellulose content. This phenomenon resulted in a higher *in vitro* degradation of the DM of both cultivars.

During the *in vitro* fermentation, both cultivars recorded their lowest methane production between 28 and 35 harvest days; consequently, under drought conditions, the best age to harvest the Cobra and Cayman grasses, in the coastal region of Oaxaca, is between 28 and 35 d after the regrowth.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors would like to thank the División de Estudios de Posgrado, Universidad del Mar, for their support for this study. They would also like to thank the Papalotla<sup>®</sup> group for the donation of the seeds of the Cayman and Cobra cultivars. Finally, they would like to thank the UMAR-CA-20 Ciencias Agropecuarias academic body for the economic support granted to carry out this research.

#### REFERENCES

AOAC (1997). Official methods of analysis. 16th ed. North Frederic, Avenue USA: AOAC. International.

- Arroyave, C., Tolrà, R., Thuy, T., Barceló, J. & Poschenrieder, C. (2013). Differential aluminum resistance in *Brachiaria* species. *Environmental and Experimental Botany*, 89: 11-18. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. envexpbot.2013.01.001
- Barboza, P. S., Parke, K. L. & Hume, I. D. (2009). Integrative Wildlife Nutrition. Springer-Verlag Berlin Heideiberg, Heidelberg, Germany. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-540-87885-8
- Barrera-Álvarez, A. E., Avellaneda-Cevallos, J. H., Tapia-Moreno, E. O., Peña-Gáleas, M. M., Molina-Hidrovo, C. A. & Casanova-Ferrín, L. M. (2015). Composición química y degradación de cuatro

especies de *Pennisetum* sp. *Ciencias Agrarias*, 8(2): 13-27. https://www.uteq.edu.ec/revistacyt/publico/archivos/C2\_V8%20N2%20Barrera%20et%20al.pdf

- Bedoya-Mazo, S., Noguera R. R. & Posada S. L. (2016). Efecto de la especie donadora de inóculo ruminal sobre la degradación de la materia seca y producción de metano *in vitro*. Livestock Research for Rural Development, 28(5) 86. www.lrrd.org/lrrd28/5/bedo28086.html
- Camacho-Escobar, MA, Galicia-Jiménez M. M, Sánchez-Bernal, E. I., Ávila-Serrano, N. Y. & López-Garrido, SJ. (2020). Producción de metano y bióxido de carbono *in vitro* de pastos tropicales de la costa de Oaxaca, México. *Terra Latinoamericana, Número Especial, 38*(2): 425-434. https://doi.org/10.28940/terra. v38i2.628
- Cardoso, J. A., Pineda, M., de la Cruz-Jiménez, J. C., Vergara, M. F. & Rao I. M. (2015). Contrasting strategies to cope with drought conditions by two tropical forage C4 grasses. *AoB Plants*, 7: 1-15. DOI:10.1093/aobpla/plv107
- Castro-Rivera, R., Hernández-Garay, A., Ramírez-Reynoso, O., Aguilar-Benítez, G., Enríquez-Quiroz, J. F. & Mendoza-Pedroza, S. I. (2013). Crecimiento en longitud foliar y dinámica de población de tallos de cinco asociaciones de gramíneas y leguminosa bajo pastoreo. *Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Pecuarias*, 4(2): 201-215. http://www.scielo.org.mx/pdf/rmcp/v4n2/v4n2a6.pdf.
- Cobos-Peralta, M. A. & Yokoyama, M. T. (1995). Clostridium paraputrificum var. Ruminantium: colonization and degradation of shrimp carapaces in vitro observed by scanning electron microscopy. 151-161 In: Rumen Ecology Research Planning. Proc. of Workshop held at International Livestock Research Institute. Addis Abeba, Etiopía. Nairobi, Kenya. https://cgspace.cgiar.org/handle/10568/2725
- Cobos-Peralta M. A., Curzaynz-Leyva, K. R., Rivas-Martínez, M. I., Santillán-Gómez, E. A. & Bárcena-Gama, J. R. (2018). Efecto *in vitro* de dietas para corderos más un suplemento de granos secos de destilería en la fermentación ruminal y emisiones de gases. *Agrociencia*, *52*(2): 203-215. http://www.scielo.org.mx/scielo.php?script=sci\_arttext&pid=S1405-31952018000200203&lng=es&nrm=iso
- Cruz-Hernández, A., Hernández-Garay A, Aranda-Ibáñez, E., Chay-Canul, A. J., Márquez-Quiroz, C., Rojas-García, A. R. & Gómez-Vásquez, A. (2017). Nutritive value of Mulato grass under diferent grazing strategies. *Ecosistemas y Recursos Agropecuarios*, 4: 65-72. DOI:10.19136/era.a4n10.883
- de Dios-León, G. E., Ramos-Juárez, J. A., Izquierdo-Reyes, F., Joaquín-Torres, B. M. & Meléndez-Nava, F. (2022).Comportamiento productivo y valor nutricional del pasto *Pennisetum purpureum* cv Cuba CT-115, a diferentes edades de rebrote. *Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Pecuarias, 13*(4): 1055-1066. https://doi. org/10.22319/rmcp.v13i4.5217
- Eckard, R. J., Grainger, G. & de Klein, C. A. (2010). Options for the abatement of methane and nitrous oxide from ruminant production: A review. *Livestock Sciencie*, 130: 47-56. DOI:10.1016/j.livsci.2010.02.010
- Erwin, E. S., Marco, G. J. & Emery, E. M. (1961). Volatile fatty acid analysis of blood and rumen fluid by gas chromatography. *Journal Dairy Science*, 44:1768-1776. https://doi.org/10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(61)89956-6
- Garay-Martínez, J. R., Joaquín-Cancino, S., Estrada-Drouaillet, B., Martínez-González, J. C., Joaquín-Torres,
  B. M., Limas-Martínez, A. G. & Hernández-Meléndez, J. (2018). Acumulación de forraje de pasto buffel e híbridos de Urochloa a diferente edad de rebrote. Ecosistemas y Recursos Agropecuarios, 5(15): 573-581. DOI:10.19136/era.a5n15.1634
- Herrera-Garcia, R. S. (2014). Algunos aspectos que pueden influir en el rigor y la veracidad del muestreo de pastos y forrajes. Avances en Investigación Agropecuaria, 18(2): 7-26. https://doaj.org/article/d7bccf2311f2 48369af34c6f6e31fa99
- Krabill, L. F., Alhassan, W. S. & Satter, L. D. (1969). Manipulation of the ruminal fermentation. II. Effect of sodium sulfite on bovine digestion and ruminal fermentation. *Journal Dairy Science*, 52: 1812-1816. https://doi.org/10.3168/jds.S0022-0302(69)86846-3
- Ku-Vera, J. C., Briceño, E. G., Ruiz, R. M., Ayala, A. J., Aguilar, C. F., Solorio F. J. & Ramírez, L. (2014). Manipulation of the energy metabolism of ruminants in the tropics: options for improving meat and milk production and quality. *Cuban Journal of Agricultural Science*, 48(1): 43-53. https://cjascience.com/ index.php/CJAS/article/view/426
- Ley-de Coss, A., Guerra-Medina, C. E., Montañez-Valdez, O., Guevara, H. F., Pinto, R. & Reyes-Gutiérrez, J. A. (2018). Producción in vitro de gas metano por gramíneas forrajeras tropicales. Revista MVZ Córdoba, 23(3): 6788-6798. https://doi.org/10.21897/rmvz.1368
- Ledea-Rodríguez, J. L., Ray-Ramírez, J. V. & Reyes-Pérez, J. J. (2018). Ruminal degradability of organic matter of varieties of drought tolerant *Cenchrus purpureus*. Agronomía Mesoamericana, 29(2): 375-387. DOI:10.15517/ma.v29i2.29546
- López-Garrido, S. J., Santos-Jerónimo, S., Sánchez-Bernal, E. I, Galicia-Jiménez, M. M., Ávila-Serrano, N. Y., Camacho-Escobar, M. A., Sánchez-Santillán, P. & Hernández-Sánchez, D. (2022). Composición

química y fermentación ruminal *in vitro* de los pastos Cayman (BR/1752) y Cobra (BR/1794) crecidos en condiciones de estrés salino. *Tropical and Subtropical Agroecosystems*, 25: 1-16. https://www.researchgate.net/deref/https%3A%2F%2Fdoi.org%2F10.56369%2Ftsaes.4124

- Mellenberger, R. W., Satter, L. D., Millett, L. A. & Baker, A. J. (1970). An *in vitro* technique for estimating digestibility of treated and untreated wood. *Journal Animal Science*, 30: 1005-1011. https://doi. org/10.2527/jas1970.3061005x
- Morales-Bautista, C., Domínguez-Rodríguez, V. & Adams, R. H. (2011). Estudio cinético del intercambio catiónico con Ca(OH)<sub>2</sub> y evaluación de la fertilidad en un suelo arcilloso contaminado con aguas congénitas. *Bioagro*, 23: 129-134. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/262589766
- Pratti-Daniel, J. L., Fernandes-Bernardes, T., Cabreira-Jobim, C., Schmidt, P. & Nussio, L. G. (2019). Production and utilization of silages in tropical areas with focus on Brazil. *Grass and Forage Science*, 74(2): 188-200. https://doi.org/10.1111/gfs.12417
- Pizarro, E. A., Hare, M. D., Mutimura, M. & Changjun, B. (2013). Brachiaria hybrids: potential, forage use and seed yield. Forrajes Tropicales, 1: 31-35. DOI:10.17138/TGFT(1)31-35
- Reyes-Pérez, J. J., Méndez–Martínez, Y., Espinoza-Canuhay, K. A., Bastidas-Espinoza, R. L., Apolo-Bosquez, J. A., Ramírez-de la Ribera, J. L. & Ruíz-Espinoza, F. H. (2022). Composición química, digestibilidad y rendimiento de *Brachiaria decumbens* a diferentes edades de rebrote. *Biotecnia*, 24(2): 84-93. DOI:10.18633/biotecnia.v24i2.1606
- Rojas-García, A. R., Torres-Salado, N., Maldonado-Peralta, M. de los Á., Sánchez-Santillán. P., García-Balbuena, A., Mendoza-Pedroza, S. I., Álvarez-Vázquez, P., Herrera-Pérez, J. & Hernández-Garay, A. (2018). Curva de crecimiento y calidad del pasto Cobra (*Brachiaria* hibrido BR02/1794) a dos intensidades de corte. *Agroproductividad*, 11(5): 34-38. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/326426605
- SAS. (2011) Statistical Analysis System. SAS/STAT. Versión 9.3. User's Guide: SAS Inst., Cary, NC.
- Serrano–Altamirano, V., Silva–Serna, M. M., Cano-García, M. A., Medina–García, G. & Ruiz-Corral, A. (2005). Estadísticas climatológicas básicas del estado de Oaxaca (1961 – 2003). INIFAP – SAGARPA. Libro técnico No. 4. Oaxaca, México. 272 pp. https://www.worldcat.org/es/title/estadisticasclimatologicas-basicas-del-estado-de-oaxaca-periodo-1961-2003/oclc/316799700
- Steel, R. G. D & Torrie J. H. (1988). Bioestadística: Principios. McGraw Hill México. 622 pp.
- Van Soest, P.J., Robertson, J. B. & Lewis, B. A. (1991). Methods for dietary fiber, neutral detergent fiber, and nonstarch polysaccharides in ration to animal nutrition. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 74(10): 3583-3597. https://www.journalofdairyscience.org/article/S0022-0302(91)78551-2/pdf
- Vendramini, J. M. B., Sollenberger. L. E., Soares, A. B., da Silva, W. L., Sánchez, J. M., Valente, A., Guiar, A. D. & Mullenix, K. (2014). Harvest frequency affects herbage accumulation and nutritive value of *Brachiaria* grass hybrids in Florida. *Tropical Grasslands-Forrajes Tropicales*, 2(2): 197-206. DOI:10.17138/ TGFT(2)197-206
- Villalobos, L. & Arce J. (2013). Evaluación agronómica y nutricional del pasto estrella africana (Cynodon nlemfuensis) en la zona de Monteverde, Puntarenas, Costa Rica. I. Disponibilidad de biomasa y fenología. Revista Agronomía Costarricense, 38(1): 133-145. https://www.redalyc.org/articulo.oa?id=43628796007

